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GEORGE WASHINGTON PEACE ACADEMY ACT. 1976

THURSDAY. MAY 13, 1976
U.S. SENATE,

Stncoyyrrtree o EpucaTioN oF THE

Coxdrirree oN Lasor anp Pupnic WELFARE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 o’ciock in room
13I8, the Capitol. Senates Claiborne Pell (chairman of the subeom-
ntittee) presiding.

Present : Sentnor Pell.

Also present : Senators Tartke and TTatfield.

Senator Perr. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning we'll hear testimony on legislation concerning
S. 1976, the bill to establish a George Washington Peace Academy.
Tt is a proposal to ereate an institution to further the understanding
of peace among nations in cooperation among people. Tt is fitting to
turn our thoughts to this subject since it was the wish of our first
President. His spirit is still with us, and no effort. could be more
applauded. More than that. this act is very apprapriate in this Bi-
centennial vear,

Our witnesses today include Senators Harti:e and Hatfield, who
will join me at the podium, and a number of representatives coming
from various institutions interested in the study of peace. T appland
their testimony. and T would add at this time that since there are a
great many witnesses on the schedule and the time pressures heing
what they are. T would hope that all the witnesses wonld limit them-
selves to a verbal presentation lasting 5 or 10 minntes onlyv. T think
any thonght can be expressed in that time. The tull text of each presen-
tation will be put in full in the record.

[The text of 8. 1976 follows:]

(1)



ottir CONGRESS
151 SESSION 1 976
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IN TIE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

Juse 18 (legishative day, Juse 6), 1975
Ar, aerse (for himself and Me, Harraun) introduced the following bill;
which was read twive and referred to the Comtuittee on Lubor and Public

Welfare

A BILL

To establish an educational institution in the Tinited States
fulfilling the goal of the Nution’s first President, George
Washington, to further the nuderstanding of the process and
state of peace mmong nations and cooperation hetween
peoples; to consider the dimensions of peaceflul resolntion
of differences among nations; to train students in the process
of peaceful resolution of differences; to inform governmental
Teaders of peaceful methods of conflict vesolution; and for

ather purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

(&

tives of the United States of America in Congress asscmbled,
3 That this Aet runy be cited as the “George Washiugton

4 Teace Academy Act”.

5 . STATEMENT OF FINDINGS AND PURPOSES
6 Q. 2. The Congress finds and declares that—
11
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(7) that avenues to :lie peaceful existenee of nations
and peoples Letween and among themselves are nany
and varied, some known others unknown, which should
he analyzed and utilized, to inerease the likelihood of
pesteeful resolution of dilferences;

(8) it is necessary o train and instruet individuals
in methods of vesolving conflicts among nations by util-
iziug avennes of peaceful cooperation and understanding;

(4) peace studies have aceclerated within existing
academic ivstitations on a disciplinary basis without (he
full interdisciplinavy inquiry that the Academy will pur-
sue, which disciplinary studies should he cneonraged ;

(16) that govermuental leaders should be informed
of the dimensions of peace, and alternatives should be
available o resolve conflict situations; and

(11) international commmnication syatemns which
have expedited the flow of infermation, enlture to cul-
ture, should be evaluated to determine behaviorial altera-
tion and ascerfain patterns of influence on reladons
among uations,

DEFINITIONS
SEC. 30 A used o this A the terme—
(17 "Acadomy” means the Corge Washington

Peace Aeademy established under this Aet;



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

—~
[}

o9}

16
17

18

2

(1) it ix exsential to the United States that peace
among nations and  cooperation between peoples be
paramount national goals;

(2) that prople born into liherty, dedicated to the
proposition that lite shoald e cherished, and firu n
their beliel that the pursuit of happiness is a fundancental
right, should cxamine and determine methods for peace-
ful resolution of coutlicts,

(3) history is replete with instances of the overt
resolution of differences between nations and groups of
people;

(4) that means and methods of destruction of life
available to developed nations, and increasingly beeom-
ing available to developing nations, insure that future
conflicts will be even more devastating than those of the
past;

(5) there is a nced for a study of the dimensions of
peace aniong nations of the world in order to inform
decisionmakers of alternative resolutions to conflicts;

(6) there is a need to inquire into the empirical
and historical nature of the process of peace and to ex-
amine the disciplines in :he social, behaviorial, and phys-
ical sciences, and the arts and hiunanities to extract
nmethodologies which will provide information and new

techmiques to develop alternatives to conflict situations;

S &
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(2) “Board™ means the Board of Trustees of the
Neademy;
(3) “Exceative Connuittee”™ means the Executive
Committee of the Aeademy: and
(4) “school year™ means an eleven-month period
in vaele calendane year as establizhied by the Board,
| ESTABLISIIMENT
Sees b (a) There s established in the Tuited States
of Ninerien an edaeational nstitntion: whieh shall be known
as thie “George Washington Peace Neademy ™. The Academy
shall nstenet and train for serviee in peaceful resolation, and
iternational development mud cooperation aetivity, sclected
persots 1o e called peace academy <tudents, The organiza-
fion of the Neadewy shall be preseribed by the Board of
Trustees.
(h)y The adoinistration of the Aeademy shall inelude—
(1) the Chancellor;
(2) a Dean of the Faenlty, who shall be a senior
professor;
(3) a Dean ol Students, who shall he a sentor pro-
fessor;
(4) at least ten and not more than twenty senior
professors;
(5)  Registrar; and

(G) a Dircetor of Adimnissions.
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5
BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Sees 30 () The Aeademy shall have a Board of Trus-
{eex consizting of thirtv-four members as follows:

(1) the President who sludl be Chairman ;

(2) the Seeretary of Health, Edueation, and Wel-
fare;

1) e chairman of the Committee on Foreign
Relations of the Senate;

() the chabrman of the Committec on Tuterna-
tional Relations of the Houxe of Representatives;

(5) tlie Seerctary of State:

(6) the Ambassador of the nited States to the
United Nations;

(7) the Chatrman of the Federal Couneil on the
Artx and Hnmanities; '

(]) four mewhers, appointed by the President pro
tempore of the Senate, npon the reeommendations of
the majority leader of the Senate and the minority leader
of the Scnale;

() four members appointed by the Speaker of the
Hounse of Representatives, npon the recommendations
of the majority Teader of the Howse and the minority:
leader of thie House:

(10) ecighteen memhers appointed by the President

of the United States upon the ceconnnendation of an ad-

11



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

6

visory couneil made up of leaders in the acadezie com-

numity throughout the United States and persons who

are recognized educaiors and persns of prominence
associated with the sdvancement of international co-
operation. peacefl conflict resolation, and worlil peace
and understanding : and

(11) the Chaneellor,

() The President <hall in Lis absenes designate one
oi the members of the Board to actas Chairman,

(¢} The tern of office of each menher of the Board
appointed mder elanses (8), (). and (10) of subseetion
(a) of this seetion <hall he <even years, Eacli member sery-
ing ex officio shall serve for as long as he serves in the posi-
tion referred to in chwses (1) throngh (7)) aud clause (1)
of =ueh alsection, Fach menber of the Board shall eon-
finue to =erve until lix or her suecessor has been appointed
and qualificd, and each appoiuted nember may e reap-
pointed o serve an additional ternn of seven years,

(d) The members of the Board shall not, by reason
of suel membership, be deemed officers or emiployees of the
United States.

(¢) A member of the Board appointed under clanses
(R). (9) . and (10) of subsection (a) of this zection may he

removed by the appoiniing anthority for malfeasance in of-

o
0
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1
fice or for persistent negleet of or inability to discharge his
or her duties.

() The Board hall weet not Tess than two times dur
ing eacl school year,

(2) The Boavd <hall establish sueh advisory coneils
as it <hall deem appropriate and necessary to advise the
Bzl on the activities of the Aeademy.

() The Board shall visit the Aeademy antually and
file with the Senate and the Honse of ‘:oproscntulivvs an
annial report which shall be die within sixty days after the
completion of the anmual school vear.

(i) Mewhers of the Board who are not regular fuli-
e emplovees of the United States shall be eatitled, while
serving on business of the Meademy, to rootive compensas
fion at rfes fixed by the President; and while so serving
away from their homes or reguinr places of business, they
may be allowed fravel expenses, inchiding per diemn in fien
of subsistence, as authorized by section 5703 of title 5,
United States Cade, for persons in Government service ero-
ploved intermitiently.

ADMINISTRATION

Ske. 6. (a) The Board of Trustees <hall appoint the

Chaneellor, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate,

The Chancellor shall hold ofiice for a period of six years

-y
(V]
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(4) the Dircctor of Admixsions,
from among individuals who by reazon of relevant experi-
ence. training. or serviee, are especially qualified to serve.

(¢) The Chancellor shall appoint or assign, ona full- or
part-time basiz, suel assistant and associate professors, visit-
ing professors, officers, staff, instructors, and other persennet
as the needs of the Academy require. Such appointments
and assignteenis shall be with the advice of the Lxecutive
C'ommnittee.

(f) There shall he a Chaplain at the Academy, who
must he a elereyman, appointed by the Chancellor for a
term of three vears, who may he reappointed.

() The Chancellor shall he responsible for the adminis-
tratien of the Neademy and for all faeilities and tangible
property of the Aeademy.

() The Chaneellor of the Aeademy may grant a leave
of absence for the period of the suspension of the ordinary
academie studies, witheut deduction of pay er allowanees, to
a professor, assistant or associate professor. instructor, or any
other ofticer of the Aeademy.

ADMISSION OF STUDENTS

Ske. 7. (1) The authorized strength of the Academy’s
~tudent bady shall total not more than five hundred students,
The <tudent body shall he seleeted and composed in the fol-

lowing manuer:

15
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(1) Bach Scnator and Representative and delegate in
Congress, including  the delegates irom territories of the
United States, the delegate from the District of Cohanbia,
the Resident Commissioner from Pierto Rico, shall nominate
two candidates to take the competitive examination for ad-
mission to the Aeademy, from among which group one-lialf
of the enterig stndents will inally he selerted aceording to
eriterin: which <lall be estanlished by the Chanecllor and the
Board of Adusissions,

(2) Notlessthan 10 per centim nor more than 20 per
centuny of the entering elass may he citizens of a Torejen
country, selected inorder of merit as establislied by comgpeti-
tive examination and other eriteria extablished by the Clian-
cellor and Board of Admissions,

(3) Not less than 50 per centum nor more than 40 pet
centuny of the entering class wiil be selected from those stu-
dents who ave graduated from an aceredited four-vear col-
lewe or university and who lave applied for admission ander
the regular adissions procedure for graduate school. Speh
students shall be chosen on the hasis of competitive examina-
tou and other eritevia which shall he established by e
Chancellor and Board of Ndwissions of the Neademy.

(h) Faclt student shall be appointed by the President.
Fach appotntiment is conditional wntil the student <o ap-

puinted i3 admitted,



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1L

19

20

12

11

(¢) No individual <hall be cligible for admission to the
Aeademy nnless sueh individual has been awarded a bac-
enlanreate degree from an aceredited institution of higher
education, or a degree which the Registrar determines is
generally recoguized as the equivalent of a hacealaureate de-
vree awarded npon graduation from an institutien of higher
education located in the United States of America or in a
foreign conntry, or unless the individual has expertence which
the Claneellor determines ix equivalent to, or of equal value
with, suel o degree,

(1) The Chancellor shall appoint a Board of Ndmissions,
whose constitueney <hall comprize at least three students
and seven faenlty members, iceluding the Dean of Students,
whiely shall Be nnder the direction of the Divector of Admis-
sions, Adnmission eriteria shall be set by the Chancellor and
the Board of Admissions with the advice of the Board of
Trustees, and should inelude the results of competitive exam-
ination as only one index of a variety of indices which among
others: wonld inelnde the applicant’s leadership  qualities,
personality, variety of experience and expertise, and com-
nitment to the ease of peace aud cooperation,

(¢} The Board may limit the nmmber of <indents au-
tharized o he appointed vnder this section to the nmmbher

that ean he adequately aceommodated o the Neadeny as

1%
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determined by the Board alter consulting with the Iixecutive
(‘onnuittee.
COURSE O INSTRUCTION

See. 8. (a) Bach student of the Neademy <hall complete
two years of instruction and training for & master of arts
degree, which may inelude priicols of appropriate nternship
and field trainceship.

(hb) The Execntive Committee shall preseribe the courses
of instruetion and training offered by the Neademy. Special
emphasis <hall De placed npon the =kills necessary to achieve
national, regional, and international cooperation, the early
identifieation and avoidanee of poxsible areas of confliet, the
ability to resolve confliets in a peaceful way, and in the
promotion of lnnane wnd just national policies with respect
to-international peace and intercaltnal understanding and
the preparation of teachers of peace stdies,

(¢} Upon the satisfactory completion of the preseribed
conrse of instruett=z and training. the student shall He award-
edanaster of arts degree,

(d) The Exestive Connuittee under the general super-
vision of the Board shall establish the school year of the
Meademy,

(¢) “tue Neademy nay arrange for short courses of
instriretion and semduars for Government engplovees, and

leaders in the public connmuity. No degree may be awarded

724026 O - 76 -2 1 8
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for this conrse work, but a certiicate deseribing the activity
may be granted at the termination of the conrse or seminar.
STIPENDS AND TRAVEL AND TRANSPORTATION
ALLOWANCES

S, 0, Baeh student of the Neademy s all be entitled

to recetve—
(1) a stipend in an amount determined by the

Board of Trustees o b within the range of stipends

payable ander comparable Government progrant pro-

viding for the education of students; and

(2} reasonable travel and transportation allow-

ances, including transportation for hix jnnmediate faily,

lonsehold woods, and personal effeets, under regulations

presevibed by the Board, hat suele allowances shall st

exceed the allowanees payable ander seetion: 5725 of

fitle D, United States Clode.

AGREEMENTS BY STUDENTS

Spe. 10, (a) Laeh student seleeted for admission to the
Aceademy, who ix a citizen of the United States, <hall sign an
agreement that if e completes the course of instroetion and
training al the Academy he will serve inoa public or private
nenprofit ageney or international organization or with an
ageney, oflice, or department of Govermment in any area ap-
proved by the Execntive Committee for a period not to

exceed two years.

19
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(h) The requirement of subsection (a) of this seetion
way be waived by the Bxeeutive Cowmittee, but only for
good eause shown,

ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

Nees [ (o) To addition to any authority vested in it
by other provisions of this Xeto the Avademy. in carvying out
its functions, i< authorized to—

(1) preseribe suell regulatons as it decins neces-

RH A

(2) receive money wia other property  donated,
hequeathied, or deviseilo withont condition or resriction
other than that it be for the purposes of the Meademy
and to nze, sell, or otheswise dizpose of stich property for
the purpose of earrying out its fimetions;

(3) in the disevetion of the Neadewmy. receive
(:nd use, sell, or otherwise dispose of. in accordanee
with chute (2}) money and other property donated,
Legueathed, or deviced to the Xeademy with a eondition
or vestriction, ineluding a condition that the Neademy
use other funds of the Avademy for the purpose of the
aift;

(+) obtain the serviees of experts and consultants
i aceordance with the provisions of section 3109 of title

5. Uuited States Code;

2V
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(5) aceept and utilize the services of voluntary and
noncompensated personnel and reimburse theny for travel
expenses, including per diem, as authorized by seetion
3705 of title 5, United States Codes

(6) enter into confracts, grauts, or other arrange-
menix, or modifieations thereol, to carry out the provi-
siony of thix Aet. and sueh contracts or modifieations
thereof may, with the concurrence of the two-thirds of
the members of the Doard, he entered into without per-
formance or other honds and without regard to section
3709 of the Revised Statutes, as amended (41 U.R.C.
5) ;and

(7) mmake advances, progress, and other payments
whicl the Board deems necessary under this Aet without
regard to the provisions of section 3648 of the Revixed
Statutes, as amended (31 U.S.C 529),

(h) The Chancellor shall submit to the Congress an

aunual report on the operation of the Aeademy under this
Act, which shall inclnde such recommendations as he deems

appropriate.

COMPENSATION O OFFICERS

SEe. 12, (a) The Chancellor shall he compensated at

the rate preserihed for level TV of the Fxeentive Schedule

under section 5315 of title 5, United States Code.
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(b) The Dean of the Faculty and the Denn of Students

shall be compensated at the rate preseribed for level V of such

Schedule.

(¢) Section 5108 (c) of title 5, Uunited States Code, is

amended by striking out the period at the end of paragraph

(12) of such section the second time it appears and inserting

in lieu thereof a semicolon and by addiug at the end thereof

the following:

“(13) the George Washington Peace Academy,
subject to the standards and proeedures prescribed by this
chapter, may place an additional 31 positions in GS-16,

(i15-17, and GS-18 for purposes of carrying out its

funetions.”.

Sec. 13. There are anthorized to he appropriated to the

Academy such sums as may be necessary to carrv out the

provisions of this Act.

AUTHORIZATION
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Senator Prrr. Wonld Mr, Spencer Grii: come forward. please?
You're representing Norman Cousis of the Saturday Review?
Mr. Grin. Yes. Norman couldn’t be here, but we were both sched-

uled, as T understand it.

Senator PeLL. T greatly regret he conld not be here. He is an old
friend of mine. T hope you'll give him my affectionate and warnn
regards.

Mr. Grix. Thank von. Senator Pell. He did drop us a note and
asked to be remembered to you and to the memnbers of the committee,
because he is particularly interested in the bill.

Harlan Cleveland will be along beeanse we had breakfast and he’s
on his way here, so lie will be here to testify shortly.

STATEMENT OF S. SPENCER GRIN, J.D.,, D.0.L, Ph. D., SATURDAY
REVIEW

I find it partienlarly appropriate that the hearings on the Peace
Academy shonld be held before this committee. Mr. Chairman, be-
canse the chairman of the committee, Senator Iarrison Williams of
New Jersey. and vourself, Mr. Chairman, of the Snbeommittee on
Edueation. have a'special educational heritage which harkens back to
before the Revolutionary War, On the eve of the American Revoln-
tion there were nine colleges in existence in the Colonies, one of which
was named Rhode Tsland. and another. New Jersey; the others were
Harvard, William and Mary. Philadelphia, Yale. Queens, Kings.
Cohmmbia, and Dartmonth,

My task this morning is to avoid any aphorisms ard get down to
some of the practical and edneational enrrienhnm aspects of the bill,
and to answer a number of questions which have already been posed
with respect to S, 1976.

My credentials are a J.D. and D.O.L. in international law, having
tanght international education, and a Ph. D. in international educa-
tion, and so aside from being associated with the Saturday Review
as its former publisher and vice chairman of the board, I think T
can directly talk to some of questions which have been asked. For
example, the magazine editor of the U.S. News and World Report,
Howard Flieger. asked the ¢uestion in his fnll-page editorial “How
Do We Teach Peace?” Senator Buckley wrote “Althongh the goals of
the proposed academy are cer...inly admirable, can the conntry afford
to institnte such a program at. this time, and wonld this institution
duplicate services already Dbeing offered in existing universities?”
Senator Stevenson wrote, “On the face of it it makes a lot of sense,
but I wonder whether it wonld work out. in practice.”

I have developed a dialec..cal method nsed by Socrates in my
paper, which is to have a fictional docent asking the questions and a
factual respondent, myself, answering, “Will it work in practice?”
And to the more humorous one of Professor Znckercandle, who
might ask, “It works in practice, but will it work in theory?” And X
snggest. that it will work in both areas.

T will eliminate all the definitions which are in the paper and get
right down to the question of how do yon teach peace and what will
be the foens of the academy.
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I might note that Dr. John Wallace of the Tnternational School of
the Experiment in International Living, when he filed with the U.S.
Office of Education his annual report he noted that the list went on
for 24 pages, but there was no lsting or provision for peace studies
as an academic discipline, despite the fact. that there are over 300
different colleges and university graduate courses in peace studies in
this country today.

The predilection of the student toward the Academy would be to
have his skills sharpened and abilities focused for Government serv-
ice. T use the word “his™ meaning either his or her, for our language
still has not come np with a meaningful all-encompassing prononn.

What will be the focus of the Academy?

First: The Academy will train individuals in the development of a
posture to early identify and to relieve the tension of a conflict situ-
ation. Experimental and new methodology will be extracted from
those who are expert in the art of negotiation, arbitration, and medi-
ation. Labor lawyers, Members of Congress, union negotiators, diplo-
mats, all have experience in this field.

Second: The Academy will hone the skills of its students to under-
stand the complexities of extracting and comnmumicating necessary
data relative to the potential conflict situations.

The most important thing, Senator Pell, T think, is that a gradu-
ate of the Academy who serves an internship in Government will
ideally not only be expert in the art of peaceful conflict resolution,
but will also have sharp skills in computer systems and budget analy-
sis. report writing, communications, behavioral and cultural analysis,
and problem solving. Such a graduate should also be able to provide
a fresh orientation to any task to be undertaken, for it is hoped that
this training will provide new insights into our interdependent world,
and Harlan Cleveland will have much to say about. the need for new
institutions in the world.

Third: The Academy wiil provide researchers and teachers of
peace studies and create a elimate hopefully like Rockefeller Uni-
versity creates for science study.

Fourth: As part of the internship naturally these students will
go right into Government, and it’s hoped that at least 15 percent of
the total student body will go back to their host country, that is, that
there will be foreign students as well taught in the ways of peace
rather than the ways of war.

On pages 8 through 12 of my paper. there is a definitive curriculum
which T was asked to give, although T suggested earlv on that the
final curricnlum should be left to those who finally establish the
Academy, but in the curricuhnn from page 8 to 12 vou will notice that
it is broken down to division 1, division 2 and division 3. Division 1
has 32 credits of required courses, which includes such things as
mathematics for management, which would be to have mathematical
concept employed in budget analvsis, optimization problems, public
speaking and effective comnunication, in addition to the normal his-
tory and philosophy of nonviolent resolution of conflict, arbitration,
mechation. and conciliation.

Division 2 would actually be an internship working in Government
and also simulation of conflict techniques.

Division 3 would be a series of electives.

24
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As T go on in my statement to pages 11, 12, and 13, vou find various
other functions that the Peace Aeademy could give to the body at
large, such as lectures to people in Washington, taking seminars for
Government officials who ave interested in this type of work, a jour-
nal of peace studies, and provide other relations vith Government
agencies relative to the peace moveient and peace study.

T think the most important thing T wounld submit 1s that a study
of educational progress in the United States suggests that new insti-
tutions are needed to provide change. Old institutions have suflicient.
diffienlty in adapting to change, but have not heen the precursors of
change. As new needs are pereeived new institutions have been cre-
ated. Look, for example, at how educational institutions were born
beeause of need. Before the American Revolution there were only nine
colleges, and after the Revolution our Founding Fathers put great
stress on new educational goals and more institutions, but already
there was skepticism. For example. Alexander Hamilton's father-in-
law said about the establishment of UTnion College. “Mayv indulgent
Heaven protect an institution caleulated to promote virtue and the
weal of the people.”

In the period of 1780 to 1802, more than twice as many colleges
were chartered in the United States than in the previous 150 years.

In 1802. when Congress created the Military Aecademy at West
Point. there was a changed emphasis on technology, and that was
already apparent. Edgar Allan Poe, who went to the Military Acad-
emy for 1 vear. wrote a sonnet. He said:

Science, sweet daughter of old time thon art
Who alterest all things with thy peering eyes
Why preyst thon thus upon the poet's heart
Vulture, whose wings are dull realities,

TWhat is meant by that is that not evervone believes that this is the
only root. although a very necessary root, to security in our lifetime.
We need the military, but we also need a discipline in peace studies.

When the need for more broadly based popular education was per-
ceived after the Civil War, the land grant college movement came
into being and became one of the great forces of economic and social
mobility. Charles William Eliot of TTarvard was moving Harvard
toward university status and noted in 1902: “The graduate school of
MMarvard did not thrive until the example of Johns ITopkins foreed
owr faculty to put their strength into the development. of omr insti-
tution for graduates.”

Could a Peace Academy have the same effect?

I submit that it can.

As the university developed. other needs were perceived. For
example, a need for teachers: the Teachers College came into being.
A nced for less expensive and more convenient education after high
school gave rise to the junior college. and as we move toward contem-
porary history after World War IT. we see the idea of a more uni-
versal college edneation evolving in this country, and so the concept
of the community college was accelerated to fill this need.

Now there is a new need, and we really believe that an academy of
this sort can start to fill that need.

AsT move on in my paper to pages 15 and 16, T discuss some of the
journals that have arisen in this new discipline. They are around the
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world. There are over 50 programs around the world. And so T would
like to suggest that just as Reverend Gates, the advisor to John
Roclkefeller, when he was thinking of how this money should be spent,
what type of philanthropy should be envisioned, he decided on the
Rockefeller University, and at that time T don’t think that he could
have foreseen the accomplishment of just 100 students of what hap-
pened at Rockefeller University : blood plasma, the new methadone
progran, all coming out of these 100 students in a very small, highly
selective institution of quality, and really, that is the key, so it’s diffi-
cult to be for or against a Peace Academy. It depends on how it’s
going to be born, who iy going to lead it, and what place it. will have
in_government. But T do believe we eannot, think of a lesser accom-
plishment than was foreseen in the early days by Reverend Gatos.

T think that the institution deserves to be torn. T hope you share
my view, Mr. Chairman. because it js both practical and realistic,
but it is not without a dream, a dream which suggests that this type
of endeavor is in the noblest tradition of oy ["ounding Fathers and
that the awesome reality of onr new interdependent. world requires
new Institutions in government which can cope with these realities.
The Peace Academy may be one designed for snch needed change.
T tend to think that. it is and heljeve what holds men back today is
not the pressure of budgets or realities but the absence of vision and
imagination, for if onr imagination and vision is good enough there
is little we cannot accomphish in a free society which can sti] bring
forth yet undreamed vistas of knowledge, understanding, and wisdomn.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Perr. Thank You very much, indeed,

[ Addendun to testimony of Mr. Grin follows:]



ADDENDUM TO TESTIMONY OF S. SPENCER GRIN IN HEARINGS ON
PROPOSED BILLS,1976 HELD UNDER THE CHAIRMANSHIP OF
SENATOR CLAIBORNE PELLON May 13, 1976

Docent: llow can we insure complete independence of the Peace Academy
so that it does not merely pecome an instrrument and extension

of the prevailing foreign policy of the government at the time?

Respondent: The best way is for Congress to eventually create an
endowment so that the principal would not be touciied and
still throw off sufficieat i..come (about $5-million to start
and later about $15-million a year) for the operation and
arants of the Academy. Also to insure that the Chancellor
is appointed for a 6-year term (limit being two terms) by
an outstanding board of Trustees, a majority of whom would

be from outside of government.
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Senator PeLr. Senator Hartke. I am delighted to welcome you.
As I said earlier, you are very welcome to join me on the podium
after your testimony.

STATEMENT OF HON. VANCE HARTKE, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE GF INDIANA

Senator HarTke. Mr. Chairman, it is a great honor for me to
appear before you, one of the most distinguished members of the
United States Senate, and certainly one of the most devoted to world
peace.

It is a great honor for me to appear here before the Subcommittee _
on Education to present iy views on a bill which I introduced, Sen-
ate Bill 1976, the purpose of which is to establish the George Wash-
ington Peace Academy. The Bill was introduced about 1 year ago.

1t is also a pleasure for me to see so many of my friends here today
to present testimony and listen to their views and to listen to the
views of ex%)erts in the field of peace studies and research. By airing
the views of the experts many more people will understand the capa-
bilities of trained individuals in the use of the instruments of peace
in a world which too often has witnessed the resolution of disputes
through the use of violence.

We in America have come to the celebration of our first 200 years
with the basic tenets of life, liberty, and the pursu™ of happiness,
which our forefathers set for us as a people and a Nation, they have
been firmly established in our fabric. Let no nation, no people, no
frieud or foe dare doubt the fabric of America.

The year 1976 shall witness vast local and State celebrations in ajl
corners of America and in the Nation’s Capital, by all Americans,
regardless of their political ideology. That is and will continue to be
why America is  democracy for all the people and all seasons.

While it is iinpossible to fully consecrate the ideas and ideals of
Americans for the past 200 years which have gone into our fabric,
it is within our capacity and understanding to pay respect to the
storehouse of blood, sweat, and tears that Americans have given to
the cause of liberty they have held so dear. We may not be able to
here touch the brow of every man, woman, and child who have touched
America, who have worked in the fields and mines, who have worked
on the assembly lines and in the factories, who have built Amerjca
and tamed its plains and meadows, who have walked the corners of
Aimerica tall, proud. and honored to be a part of this vast experience
with democracy and liberty. and who have sclflessly worn the uniform
of liberty and justice for all with great sacrifice of their lives, for-
tunes and time,

But we can now look to the past for wisdom, guidance, and courage
while standing on our firm foundation, and begin to build a new wing
which will study and nnderstand the process of peaceful resolution
of differences between nations as conflicts may arise.

It is altogether fitting and proper that the Congress pass and the
President sign S. 1976, to establish the Academy, as the first piece of
legislation for the 1976 celebration. Peace among nations and under-
standing between peoples are paramount na‘ional goals that we the
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people should dedicate ourselves to as we look forward to our next
200 years.

Neurly 200 years ago, (ieorge Washington frequently wrote about
peace. In order to fully appreciate the man for all seasons that was
onr first beloved President. it is appropriate that we examine his writ-
ings to better appreciate his brotherly love. Ina eirenkar to the States
on June 8, 1773, George Washington wrote as follows: s there can
be little donbt but Congress will recommend a proper Peace Establi :h-
ment for the United States. ..."

e did not entirely leave the eause of peace to the Congress, but in
1779 he charged the people to the task, and he said 1 trast the good-
ness of the canse and the exertions of the people under divine pro-
tection will give us that honourable peace for which we are con-
tending.”

George Washington not only directed the attention of the people
and Congress toward peace. but he earnestly believed and stated in
a circulur to the States in 1783 that peace should be a cornerstone,
a pillar, of the new Natton.

He said:

Fhere are four things, whieh 1 humbly conceive, are essential to the well
being, I may even venture to say. to the existenece of the United States as an
Independent Power: tirst, an indissoluble Union of the States under one Fed-
eral Ilead. Secondly, n Sacred regard to fublic Justice. Thirdly, the adoption
of a proper Peace Establishment, and fourthly, the prevalence of that pacitie
and friendly disposition among the People of the United States, which will
induce them to forget their loeal prejudices aud policies, to make those mutual
eoncessions whiel are requisite to the general prosperity, muld in some instances,
to saeritlce their individual advanees to the interest of the Community,

These nre the Pillars on which the glorions Fabrie of our Independence and
National Character must be supported; Liberty is the Basis, aud whoeever would
dare to sap the foundation, or overturu the Structure, under whiatever spe-
eious pretexts he may attempt it, will merit the bitterest execration and the
severest pnpishment which can be inflicted by his injured Country.

The words of President Washington were truly ones of peace.
peace with the rest of the world. and so in 1704, he stated to the
House of Representatives:

My poliey in our foreign transuetions has been, to enltivate peace with all the
world; to observe treatics with pure and absolute faith: to cheek every devia-
tion from the line of impartiality : to explain what may have been misappre-
hended. and correct what may have been injurious to any nation; and having
thus acquired the right, to lose no time in acquiring the ability, to insist upon
justice being done to ourselves,

And in 1798 he wrote to his friend. Reverend Boucher. and said:

“Peace. with all the world is my sincere wish. T am sure it is our
true policy and am persuaded it is the Ardent desire of the Goverr:
ment.”

George Washington. who commanded and led the Continental
Army, was a man deeply devoted to peace. When he died in 1799,
his last. will and testament bequeathed in perpetuity 50 shares in the
Potomac Company, in his words in the will: “Toward the endow-
ment of a nniversity nnder the auspices of the general Government.”
This was intended to be the proper “Peace Establishment™ President
Washington wrote about in 1783, Unfortunately. shortly after Wash-
ington’s death the Potomac Company ceased to exist. leaving frns-
trated his intention and his gift.
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Just as it was the ardent desire of our first President to have the
people, the Government. and the world know that the new and inde-
pendent Nation sought a course of peace. it is now important to the
moral direction this country takes during her next 200 years, that
we establish with (eorge Washington's zeal a fervent conumitment.
to_the study of peaceful existence among nations,

We in Amerien, born into liberty, dedicated to the proposition
that life shonld be cherished. and firni in our belief that the pursnit
of happiness by our fellow man iz a goal that shonld be cherished,
set onr sails upon a course that will lead the universe of humanity
by onr deed and onr tasks to begin to fully understand peacefnl re-
lations among nations.

Tt is not enough for a Nation of free men to discuss the concept. of
peace with little understanding of the process, the stats, or the art.
We continuously read that peace may come to an area. though the
area is not i war, aud that an area may find peace though it is in
open aggression. Little is known or nnderstood about peace.

The reason seems clear upon careful examination. The concepts of
war and strategies are 13ed not only in daily discussion but in the
discussion of peace. Tt is ineseapable that the vocabulary of war is
the vocabulary of peace. Sueh as it is. we mmnst use the present to
build the future and a vocabulary of peace shall hereafter gain in
stature.

Tt is no less noble to die for peace than for war, The courage and
conviction of Thomas Dooley and Albert ~hweitzer were no less
than the courage and convietion of Sergea.. York and Audie Mur-
phy. Those soldiers who have worn the uniform of their country with
valor and honor have no less courage or conviction when they return
to Gadsden. Alabama. Wichita Falls, Texas, or Everett, Washington,
and resume their Hves,

No war is a memorable experience. The veterans of foreign wars of
this Nation know better than any others the heartache, misery, and
sadness associated with war. We have experienced battle on four
occasions in this conntry alone. and the veterans of America famonsly
and courageously were there when Amerien needed them. They will
be there to defend freedom when their valor is called upon. if it is.

S. 1976 does not lessen nor minimize the significanee of the actions
past or future by America’s servicemen.

Tt is important to note that not all cases of open conflict. may lend
eredence to peaceful resolution of ditferences. The attitudes of cer-
tain leaders and countries may he heyvond the use of peaceful reso-
Intion. Tt iz, therefore, axiomatie that this Nation maintain a strong
defense to protect the values we hold <o dear.

To the contrary. with the establishment of the (Georee Washington
Peace Aeademy this Nation <hall not lessen its gnard nor its honor
nor its defense of freedom and Iiberty. % = vou are aware, the Congress
has passed defense authorization legislation at record level:.

With the quality and quantity of onr defense eapabilities. we now
have the opportunity to study in a new academic community whether
or not peaceful resolution of differences is feasible. With the estab-
lishment of the Academy. the dimensions of the concept “peace” will
be explored to fully acquaint the leaders of this country and the
world with the process, state. and art of peace.
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The birth of an institution, ne matter how large or small, passion-
ate or calm, sacred or despiset, must nnderstand the dimensions of
its pursuit, of its spirit, and of its ambitions. The birth of the George
Washington Peace Academy is no exception.

The establishment of the Peace Academy is more than the birth of
an institution, it is the birth of a study of a relationship between
nations, a relationship wherein conflicts are resolved in a manner
other than with the use of force, and that is thousands of years over-
due.

This is a relationship that was called for by our late President,
Franklin Roosevelt, in an address he was preparing to deliver when
he died. President Roosevelt in those words wonld have said:

We are faced with a pre-eminent fact that if civilization is to survive, we
must cultivate the seience of human relationship—the ability of peoples of all
kinds to live together and work together in the xame world, at peace.

Peace has been the desire of former Presidents, and notably the last
President, Dwight Eisenhower, who knew the sacrifices and sadness
of war better than anvone, called for an intercultural exchange to
better understand the similarities and differences that exist between
cultures and nations. The Eisenhower Exchange Fellowship was cre-
ated in honor of the late President. to foster these ends.

In our pursuit, universal peace among nations and between peoples
must be our purpose. The machinery of peace that we establish with
this legislation must be capable of borrowing the methodology of
many disciplines, and ascertain the character and personality of na-
tions and cultures. Some have said the science of right is pure reason.
Often, though, pure reason docs not provide the leverage and flexi-
bility that. is needed to examine the characteristics of each part of the
concern. Psychological and sociological methodology may lead the
students of the Peace Academy to discover new relationships between
cultures and governments.

We are all aware thut the means and methods of devastation of
life available to developed nations, and increasingly becoming avail-
able to developing nations, insure that future conflicts will be even
more costly of lives than those of the past. This is a concern of all
of us, and should not be forgotten as we consider the establishment
of the Ac.demy. as an institution to study and understand conflict
sttuations.

As T have mentioned before, there is a need for an intense study
of the dimensions of peace among nations in order to inform decision-
malcers of alternative resolutions to conflict situations. The philoso-
phy of peace does not have boundaries nor bases which can be under-
stood swithin the academic community. It is important. that peace be
considered in total as an interdisciplinary study which will explore
the many disciplines of which a few are the following: political
science, economics, psychology, sociology, anthropology, history, law
geography, demography, linguisties, interenltural commuinications,
international relations, ethnology, physics, philosophy, and literature.
This exploration will result in the development of new methodologies
and new understandings.

The cost of the Academy is small in comparison to existing like
entities and governmental programs, Locations and facilities have
been mentioned which may be donated to the Government for the
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Academy. Tf the Government accepts an existing facility, the cost
shall be Timited to faculty salaries. student stipends. and administra-
tion costs. Such costs {0 the Government shall be minimal. Grants
that the Academy shall make to existing educational institntions car-
rying on peace research shall depend upon the budgetary process
which C'ongress shall determine, Applications for grants approved by
the Academy shall be included in hudgets submitted to the Congrress
for congressional approval.

But. more important, the cost-effectiveness of the Academy is im-
measurable. The cost to onr taxpayers and to other peoples and gov-
ernments involved in_conflict situations goes into the trillions. The
peaceful resolution of a single conflict which otherwise would have
resulted in overt determination wonld more than offset the fong-term
cost. of the Academy. This is important. to keep in mind with the
ansterity approach many are pmrsuing on Government spending,
Morcover, donations. bequests. and other sources of income to the
Academy shall reduce the overall cost to the Government.

T wonld be remiss if T failed to address the question that will often
be asked: whether such an institution with a national background will
be able to establish international eredibility 2

We dave not let speculation of credibility lessen our spirit. Of
course, those who are associated with the Academy will in part deter-
mine its credibility. But more importantly, the disenssion of peace
that the Academy will generate and the trained individuals who will
go into the world from the Academy. will significantly contribute
to our quest for peace. Some have speculated that with the establish-
ment of the Academy in the United States. other countries, some of
different ideologics, will also establish peace academies.

In concluzion, Mr. Chairman, persons trained in the use of the in-
struments of peace will have a profound impact on future interna-
tional relations hetween nations. More specifically, such individuals
may be employed by the United States as front-line people endeavor-
ing to manage disputes. Theveafter. military personnel shall assume
a secondary function, of greater credibility, which will provide for
the effective defense of our values in the event individuals trained in
peace are unable to deter violent agoression,

So T encourage you. Mr, Chairman, and all the members of the
sibcommittee to earefully review the testitnony here today, and report
out N. 1976 to the full Senate at the earliest opportunity for debate
and paszage. Such action. T am sure. will mark this Clongress as
contributing more to the peaceful existence of mankind +han any
otherin the history of civilization.

Towmst sav. it is rather ironie. Mr, Chairman, that this subcommittee
is meeting here to disciiss peace while the Seeretary of State is testi-
fying hefore the Committee on Foreign Relations regarding his recent
trip to Africa. We have no real national policy and no clear under-
standing in Africa about how to avoid a definite trend toward vio-
lence: and, it seems ironie that here we are, allegedly the most power-
ful nation in the world. showing our greatest weakness, of not, having
an instrument ready to go forward and find a solution in a peaceful
manuer.

Senator Prrr. Tt's one of the reasons why T feel under pressure this
morning, because Tshould be at the Foreign Relations Committee hear-

ing as well as here,
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We are aiming at a project of very real intevest. It's a goal that
men everywhere preach but don’t follow. In onr government the
Pentagon outspends the Arms Control and Disarmanient Agencey
hundreds of times over.

I recognize the objectives of the Senators from Indiana and QOregon,
the witnesses who are here today. It is a wonderful objective.

I remember a similar idea came up about 10 or 12 years ago before
Senator Symington for a diplomatic acadenmy. The thought was that
if we have Army and Navy and Air Foree Academies; there ought
to be a Diplomatic Academy. Ilowever, as we thought that idea
through we realized that we might get more imaginative diplomats
out of the private universities, and that it might be a better idea to
put nioney there. This same thought applies here. I like your idea
tremendonsly. I think it would be a more successful endeavor if per-
haps, one of the great private foundations would do it so that the
school would not be run by the U.8. Government. The government
would, I think, exert it’s influence over the school and that would
counter our intent.

Senator ILarrke. What is envisioned here is the direction of a
nation. We are talking about. the direction of human conduet. This
Nation, in the past. has encouraged violent behavior. unfortunately.
We cannot rely totally upon those institutions which historically
have established the dircetion for our country. Some people argue that
existing institutions which have peace studies may provide the diree-
tion. We are celebrating the 200th anniversary of the birth of this
Nation. The ideas in that Declaration of Independence were not new.
The philosophers of FEurope had been talking abont the ideals that
were in the Declaration of Independence for many years. The distine-
tion is that the United States of America made the turn. the next step,
we made that turn and established these tdeas into a government.
Until we take that important. step. the rest of the discussion will be
an appendage which you ean either sever or keep at will.

This is not just the establishiment of another ageney of government.
This is the formulation of the direction this Nation should take as it
hegins the next 100 years.

Some argue the State Department is an instrument for peace. That
is not true. The State Department is a political instrument solely
dedicated to earrving out the international politics of the United
States of America. whether it be peace. war, or somewhere in between.
It can be as much an instrument of war and violence and hatred as it
can be of Tove and charity.

The Academy should not be totally idealistic. There should also be
the practical application to resolve international disputes.

For example. the State Department did not have a national policy
regarding Angola. The Congress and the President were in disagree-
ment whether we shonld employ troops there, but the policy of
peace was never there. The only (uestion was whether or not we were
going to put military forces in there. No one was talking about send-
ing somebody in there to bring those parties together.

The problem in Lebanon is another e-ample. We want to elaim that
we are quasi-arbiters of the Middle East, and yet what we do is send
people over there who have no training in dispute managenient. or
resolution. They are not evil or devious people, but. it is in the very
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nature of the instrument to represent the political instrument. in our
government which lias no training in peaceful resolution of disputes.

Senator Perr. I appreciate your views. I would love to continue
this dinlogue, hut there are so numy witnesses that T am afraid we must.
continue.

Senator Harrke, Thank you.

Senator Perr. Senator Iatfield and Senator Hartke, would you
likke to join us on the podiun?

Senator IHatfield, if you would care to have vour statement in-
serted into the record; we will, of course, print it in full.

STATEMENT OF HON. MARK 0. HATFIELD, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF OREGON

Senator Harriern, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. T am very
grateful for this privilege of appearing before you and knowing of
Your long mterest in matters of education. I think it is very appro-
priate to have you chairing these sessions, and I am very happy to
have Senator Hartke, the author of the bill present, and to have had
the opportunity to hear his testimony.

My, Chairman, I think it is very important that this matter be
dealt with at this time, because of the long period during which the
Congress has had a proposal of some kind or .cnother relating either
to a Peace Academy or a Department of Peace. Having recently read
the will of President Washington, I think it is about time the Amer-
ican people keep faith with the provise in that will that this bill I
think would handle very nicely.

I want to give particular credit this morning to my colleague from
Indiana, Senator Hartke, for conceiving and developing this piece of
legislation, because I know his interest in related matters goes back
mnany years. :

I trust this hearing today will be only the first step in the legisla-
tive process which will enable this institution to become a reality.

When Senator Hartke introduced this bill last June he spoke of
President Washington’s desire that some type of peace establishment
come into being, At first, it may seem to be an irony that the first
great military hero of onr country wounld have asked to be remem-
bered in sucl o way. This should not surprise us, however. Often
those who have experienced the most brutal and devastating mani-
festations of wurfare become some of the most eloquent spokesmen
for finding ways to avoid wars in the future.

The words of another great military hero, Dwight Eisenhower, are
frequently quoted as a caution against excessive reliance upon mili-
tary solutions for international conflicts,

Senator Hartke has explained the intended structure of this acad-
emy. While there may be certain parallels with the military acad-
emies, jt shonld be kept in mind that the Peace Academy wonld be
strictly a graduate institution. Tt would operate in close cooperation
with other graduate programs in this field, complementing their ef-
forts: not competing with them. While it would be organized as an
adjunct of the Federal Government. its Board of Trustees would be
free to develop its curriculum in the best tradition of academic free-

dom.
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One of the virtues of American higher education has been its eapac-
itfy to adapt to changing social realities and the changing perceptions
of our human environment. Thus, we have seen the emergence of new
fields of stucdy which in time may become hona fide academic disci-
plines. For example, environmental stuclies, systems studies and
American studies. Accordingly, the field of peace studies has emerged
from among the related work which has been done in international
relations, conflict studies and military science. Peace studies focus
upon cooperative relationships between individuals, groups and na-
tions. Relationships based pon mutual hostility and violence are
studied and ways by which those relationships may be changed into
peaceful ones are sought. Those involved in peace studies normally
have been trained as econorists, sociologists, political scientists, his-
torians, or scientists. They apply their knowledge and experience to
the various issues of conflict resolution and avoidance.

In spite of the youthfulness of the field, there are nearly 100 mem-
bers in the Consortium on Peace Research Education, representing
30 colleges and universities with peace study programs.

Mr. Chairman, T am sure that many different ideas about the nature
and funetion of the Academy will emerge through these hearings.
I agree with Senator IHartke that this institution for teaching and
vesearch should not confine itself to any one view of confliet reso-
lution. The retired military officer whose interest is in arms control
and disarmament should be welcomed. along with one who subscribes
to total disarmament and nonviolent action. Those who concentrate
on violent conflict within the society should find their place alongside
those who deal only with international conflicts.

Although we are only discussing an authorization bill today, we
mu<t ultimately face the question of appropriating the necessary
funds. Obviously, there is no room in the Federal budget for frivol-
ons or unnecessary new programs. Through the use of existing facili-
tios and by keeping the program relatively small. we do not. need to
undertake an immense outlay of funds. Moreover. given the massive
v -penditure of funds for training personnel and equipment for one
method of dealing with conflicts, the military method, it would defi-
nitely be in order to allocate a modest portion of these funds for
research in teaching the ways of seeking peace, which have not heen
practiced sufficiently by our Government society.

If even one major conflict at home or abroad could be prevented
or halted as a result of the Peace Academy, this small beginning to-
aay wonld be one of the greatest legacies of the Bicentennial year.

Senator Prry. Thank you very much.

The student body will be approximately 500, is that right, not
more than 500, with a faculty of about 30, is this a good rough idea?

Senator Harrrern. Mr. Chairman. this is as the bill is proposed.
T am sure that Senator Hartke, by his testimony this morning, indi-
cated a degree of flexibility, and T would also like to indieate it in
this further statement.

T would like to feel that out of this committee’s hearings we could
look at this academy in a broader sense than a physical situation at
a specific geographic location, Let me give you an example.

The Woodrow Wilson Institution here in Washington, D.C. that is
housed in the Smithsonian today and that is providing for graduate
programs for scholars and fellows
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Senator PerL. Which came out of my legislation.

Senator HarrieLn. Yes, it came ont of your legislation as theFed-
eral memorial to President Wilson. This 1s a flexible kind of institu-
tion, in the broadest sense of the word. Onr newest Federal memorial,
to I’resident Harry Truman, was the establishment of a scholarship
program,

I am talking totally from my own thoughts and not with any
reference to the exact wording of the bill. I would like to see us with
a very flexible nse of the word “institution.” There are in existence
today great resonrces tliat need not be duplicated, 1t would be far
better to send the student to the resource than trying to establish here
a great institntion in the physical sense. with library and all the
other requirements to make up a meaningful and prestigions kind of
institution.

I wonld see the possibility of following the Woodrow Wilson model
and then providing opportunity for the student to go to the Hague
to study those documents and resources. The student could also go
to the Ioover Institntion at Stanford, which incidentally is the
largest private archives today in the world, and as yon know, the
full title of that institution is the Ioover Institntion of War, Revo-
hition and Peace. Now the interesting thing is, that institution st..cted
as # peace institution, but when they got. into the study of peace they
found they had to stndy the causes of war and revolution.

In my view a Peace Academy should not mervely train technocrats
to g0 over to Sinail to maintain a peace that may be a temporary and
perhaps not even an equitable peace. T see this as the kind of insti-
tution that is going to train people to know the causes of war and
to help remove them. becausze T do not consider peace as merely an
absence of conflict. If we take that narrow definition of peace then
the only thing we are interested in is training technocrats. A more
adequate concept of peace is conveyed in the ancient Hebrew word,
“Shalont™ which means fulfillment. When vou look at peace in that
sense vou have to look at the causes of violence, revolution, war and
destabilizing forces. To me the greatest destabilizing force in the
world today is famine and hunger, a far greater destabilizing than
the armaments of the Soviet UTnion or mainland China. T would think
the Peace Academy ought to be broad enough to deal with all of these
various problems that become canses of war and revolution.

In conclusion. T wonld hope we will protect the flexibility of this
academy, utilizing existing resources. instead of trying to build an-
other resource library in Washington. There are many resources here
already and there are resonrces all over the world that ought to be
utilized by the academicians and students involved with the Academy.

So T would hope that this committee, with its experience with the
Woodrow Wilson Institution would take a hard look at just how
much mstitutionalization we want to undertale in this program as far
as geography and physical structures are concerned. I would mnch
rather see the money go into the students’ pursuit of knowledge and
stndy than into brick and mortar.

Senator Perr. Obviously. T agree with your ohjective. I think back
40 vears ago when those of us who were opposed to the Vietnam war
were called doves and were called traitors at times, when negotiate
was like 2 dirty word. when you never saw the dove on a Christmas
card until several vears later; it was considered an un-American
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symbol. We forget very conveniently that that was our national
policy then and that basieally my concern is seeing the schizophrenia
of the Government which on the one hand is now the largest exporter
by twofold of arms in the Free World and where they have the
department—T think it should be labeled “offense,”” many times, not
“defense”—in conducting a Peace Academy, becanse I think it will be
in conflict with itself. This is my basic problem that T have here, jnst
as T had a basic problem many years ago with the setting up of a
diplomatic academy where i felt the people would not be taught the
same freedom of the sort as they would in a private university.

The objective is excellent, and T think it should he applanded.
I thank you very mich.

Senator Harrrern, Thank you very much.

Senator Pell. Would vou care to join us at the podinm? We wonld
be delighted.

Senator Harrern. T would like to, but T have another committee
T have to go to.

Senator PrLL. All right. Thank yon very mneh.

Now the Honorable ITarlan Cleveland is here.

T would like to say welecome to an old friend and a fellow Roston-
ian. and T am delighted to see yon here.

STATEMENT OF HARLAN CLEVELAND, DIRECTOR OF INTER-
NATIONAL AFFAIRS, ASPEN INSTITUTE OF HUMANISTIC STUDIES

Mr. Creverayp. Thank you very mmeh, Mr. Chairman.

T am afraid T do not have a prepared mimeographed testimony
because—

Senator PrrL. T think it wonld be more stimulating if you just.
spoke briefly and then moved into a disenssion rather than if you
just read from a text.

Mr. CLevenaxn. I have been a little unclear about the status of the
legislation before von, hut T have been interested for many years and
am today in the development of the Governmment’s interest and snp-
port. for the training of Americans in what 1 have come to call coping
with interdependence,

T wonld like to suggest that you might want to consider for the
record two picces of paper which T will leave with the staff: one T
have left with the staff. One is the final report of the National Com-
mission on Coping with Interdependence, chaired by Robert. O. An-
derson. which just self-destricted recently, and with a final report,
a relatively short one, that primarily emphasizes the fact as they
said: _

Wherever we have looked at the capacity to cope with interdependence—in
the business community. the labor movement, the non-profit fleld. the communi-
cations media. the educational system, and government—the main obstacles to

coping seem to arise from the pervasive assumption that the line hetween
sdomestic” and “international” is still a nusefn! and relevant tool in making

institutional poticy.
Senator PrrL. Ts this any relation to the group who are pushing
the Declaration of Interdependence in Philadelphia? ) )
T know I signed that, and T find that those of ns who signed 1t
are heing attacked as heing traitors. left-wing. et cetera. et. cetera. et
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We are interdependent. in this world today, and I was just. curious
if this

Mr. Crevenaxp. This particular enterprise was not part of that,
although the hanker who is the head of that World Aflairs Council
was o member of this Commission, Fredervick IHeldron.

[ believe myself that one of the most constructive things that is
being done in connection with the Bicentennial this year is the creative
effort of a group in Philadelphia to call attention to the fact that
the name of the game in the future is interdependence and that the
celebration of our Declaration of Independence, as T am sure you
know, Mr. Chairman, also happens to be the sesquimillenium or the
decline and fall of the Roman Finpire in 476 A.D. We had better take
that into account in all of our new activities, and the new activities
will inereasingly feature. I believe, a bhurring of the lines hetween
what is domesti: aud what is foreign, and the people who are trained
to work on these matters will inereasingly have to work both sides
of the increasingly nonexistent fence between the two.

I think we are heading into. in the next decade or so, what is not
too grandiose to call the century’s third try at world order, the League
of Nations having failed. the United Nations being unable in its pres-
ent condition to cope with most of the issues that are bugging us these
days. The reconciliation of free institutions with full employment
and fuller lives inside the industrinl demoeracies, which each of the
industrial demoeracies is treating as if it were a national problem,
but in fact it is a global epideniic. with dealing fairly with what I
have been calling the alobal . mess revoliution, the problem of
poverty. not just the distribution . wealth among countries but pri-
marily the distribution of wealth within countries, within the poorer
countries, which is where the real problem is: action on international
seale on the emerging—to bring to Heht and to malke institutions out,
of the emerging environmental ethie. which increasingly has to do
with issues such as the weather and its modification. that are inter-
national in character and threatening in their potential, and mean-
while, in the keeping of the peace in a world where astonishingly the
Irgest weapons cannot be the most usable weapons and create the
most stable stalemate.

In all of these issues, if vou take them together, T think it is pre-
cisely the kind of education we need to give ourselves and our students
these days is the capacity to take then altogether, to look at the situ-
ation as a whole. T think we sec another spate of international—the
development of international institutions, each of which is indis-
solubly linked with internal issues in our own society. We cannot.
have a world food svstemn without thinking of 1.8, agricultural
policy. for example. T think we have to see this as n great spate of new
institution building comparable to the period bhetween 1943 and 1950,
whose legacy we are essentiallv using as the world system in econ-
omies and in seeurity matters, The problem is. are we ready for such
a period. and T think the answer eleavly is that we are not ready for
such a period. and one of the main things to do about it is to prepare
the kinds of people that ean think in the interdisciplinarvy and integ-
grative wavs that ave necessary for tackling these problems.

As yvou know, Mr. Chairman, for i vears T managed a university
svstem. the University of TTawaii., and T noticed that there were
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many interdisciplinary courses, most of which were team-taught by
professors, each of whom taught his own discipline. Tt. was the stu-
dents who were supposed to be interdisciplinary.

Senator Pert. T don't think there is any skepticism about what the
witnesses are saying. ITowever, the specific problem is. do you consider
that this is a fit role for Government. T believe the Soviet Union, if
I am correct, has o Peace Academy. Yet they are not necessarily the
most peaceful people.

Can vou see people under the instruction of the Federal Govern-
ment really boring in with the right objectivity into these sensitive
areas?

I do not, and this is my reservation about the bill.

Mr. Creverann, Well, my own instinet is for a combination of
strategies, of which the development of n Government sponsored in-
stitution or institutions can w(-I]l be one. 1 would like to submit some
negative comments about the particular provisions of thix bill in a
minute. But on vour point. Mr. Chairmang T rather like the concept
that Senator Hatfield just expressed, a combination of strategies m
which we use the best of what is done in the private, but now in this
country mostly public, higher education and give that the kind of sup-
port that is needed. and T gather vesterday the Touse passed the Citi-
zen Fdueation Amendment to NDEN title 6, T must say. I hope that
the Senate will agree with that. heeanse T think that there is a—that.
too, is 5 part of coping with interdependence,

But on the matter of a Government institution, T believe with the
relationship between the Government and higher edneation, and I
have seen a good deal of it in my life, T must say that it seems to me
that by and large in the area of science and technology. in the area
of marine studies, increasingly now in the area of environmental
studies, that it has been possible to develop haffles between the di-
rect political domination. on the one hand. and the kind of academic
freedom that is necessary for independent. thought and the learning
of independent thinking by students. on the other. The National Sci-
ence Foundation has not taken over the seience establishment in the
country. and the National Endowment for the Arts and the Human-
ities have proved to be. T think, very constructive approaches, and
T think we need a

Senator Perr. That is the point. T wouldn't want snch a crucial
area to be affected hy government influence,

Now in this case. T think vou are getting into nnich more sensitive
areas. and that is why T would have some skepticism.

What wonld be your thought. to providing, just as vou mention the
NDEA program. where foreign languages are being studied and
special assistance is given for science studies, that special assistance
might 2o to students who are studying the eanses of peace. revohu-
tion. and what you will. and approaching it that way rather than
setting up a Government academy.

Mr. CreveraxsD. I think only a part of the problem is the absence
of snfficient subsidy or bribery for students to get into this kind of
work. A part of the problem is that we haven't even developed the
conceptual base for the period that is just right ahead of us. and too
much of what is done in even the regnlar university programs and
public and private think tanks is. sort of. in this respect, hehind the
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times, and I think it is important that the Government take some inter-
est ot only in making it possible, financially, for students to take ad-
vantage of programs in tllxis ticld, but to make suve that the programs
are worth taking advantage of. It is a little like the revenne-sharing
with the States and localities and very little talk abont helping the
States and localities develop the manpower to nse those funds effee-
tively. The Intergovernniental Personnel Act, and so on, finally did
something about that.

Now what is contemplated here, I take it, is 2 combination of some
grant making kind of capability for research and the development of
programs that wonld be widely shared within the academic com-
munity, and the development of a gradnate program which would
have kind of a yardstick function. Now, on that program, I thor-
ouglily agree with yon that it is important that it be isolated from
a political pressnre and from the views of whoever happens to be
Secretary of State and President and members of the Foreign Re-
lations Commiittee and so on at the time. For this reason it did not
seem to me that iv would be useful to have as less publicized an ar-
rangement as ¥ Lehieve the present draft of the bill would have. I
think this wounld zlmost guarantee that the Academy, with a capital
A, might never beconie an academy with a small A,

I have some views on this which I believe were available to the staff.

Specifically, if von really do not want all of those Government
members and especially you do not want the President on the board
of trustees, the best arrangement, T think, would be to have all non-
government people, or at least people who are there because of their
personal qualifications for being trustees and not related to the job
they happen to hold in the Government. The arrangements for ap-
pointing the chancellor, T think, are not appropriate for this kind of
an_institution. The bill has him being appointed by the President
with the advice and consent of the Senate. I think a chancellor in
that position would have the views that you just. expressed of making
sare that that was alright with all of those sponsors.

But the most important task of the board of trustees of an ednca-
tional institntion is to appoint the chief exeentive. Maybe that is
becanse I was once a chief executive. But T think that power shonld
be in the hands of the trustees and that the chancellor shonld be to
that extent, at least, insulated from the direct feeling that he has to
be responsive to every change of mood in Federal Government
policy, becanse obviously this thing is not going to be very helpful
both chancellor and the faculty, on the one hand, and the stndents,
on the other, are somewhat out’ahead of the Government in thir.king
throngh the problems which go behind the tactics of diplomacy and
policy today.

I do think it is a good idea, as is provided in the bill, for the chan-
cellor to have a term of office rather than being removable any day
he makes a speech that somebody disagrees with.

The other thing T wonld say about the present draft is that the hill
specifies far too many things. I do not think the number of students
should require congressional action if you are going to have 501 or
502 students instead of 499. Similarly, the percentages of the enter-
ing class who may be foreigners, T think it is a good idea to have a
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class that has some foreigners in it when you are studying interde-
gep((llence. I think all of this sort of thing ought to be much more
uid,

I believe that the appointment of students by the President, taken
over, I suppose by analogy with the military academies, since this is
a nonmilitary academy, I think that provision would be inappro-
priate.

In short, Mr. Chairman, T think the bill should be \written niore
like the Constitution of the United States. with a lot of flexibility for
development, and not like the constitution of the State of New York.
I believe it is true that if you want a new ski-lift in the Adirondacks
you have to get a constitutional amendment.

So I think there is a good deal of work as far as the bill is con-
cerned. And in addition, Mr. Chairman. it seems to me that it is
important that the kind of flexibility, that Senator Hatfield spoke of,
be developed in consultation with the higher education conumunity,
because if the higher education commumty believes this to be comn-
petition rather than assistance to their mission. it obviously is not
going to fly in any case.

So those are my very informal views.

Senator Prun. Just to ask vou in brief. beeause there are so many
witnesses to come. what would be your reacticn to the thought of
having the same assistance given to private institutions or to indi-
vidnal students?

Mr. Creveraxn, Well. my own feeling here is that the most impor-
tant bottlencek is not the nability of students to afford this kind of
training, beeause there are many sources already for that kind of
thing. and that is relatively easy to develop. and so it is noncontro-
versinl. The real hottleneck is the shuggish rate at which the Ameri-
can higher education system, public and private. has reacted and is
reacting to the enormous changes in the nature of our relationship
with the world, and the fact that the programs do not yvet exist that
in most cases are appropriate to subsidize students to take. So T think
something has to be done in that field that is comparable to what was
done after Sputnik for science and teehnology and exotic langnages
and that is comparable with what has been done through the space
program, for the science parts of academin,

Senator Hartke. Perhaps the heart of the problem that the chair-
man has. and the distinetion which T would like to see drawn, is
that what you are saying in substance is that vight at Tndiana Uni-
versity, for example, we have an exeellent studies program in that
field. That is out there. Tt is the other step that vou are talking abont
here that we are trying to cure. After all, this is not a policymaking
instrument. This is to train individuals, but specifically to train them
in an area which at the suwsment there is not rhat kind of dynamic
to keep the countv moving in a direction which we are going to
move rather rapidly.

A general. when he was questioned about his early developing of
relations between France and Russia, General DeGaul, was asked why
he was making such 1 move with Russia. ITis answer to President
Johnson at that time was:
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It 1s very simple. In a megaton age it Is not a question of who is the most
powerful anymore. But most certainly the probability of nuclear war, rather
than the possibility of nuclear war, faces us before the yvear 2000, We are In
a whole different age and a whole different set of circumstances. of new cou-
cerns, am! we have to be willing to adjust ourselves and come to grips with

that new dimension,

Mr. (CLeveLaxn, Stanley Hotfman got oft a good comment the other
day, [ thought, when ke said that “More power might just make us
the biggest flv on the flypaper.”

But I believe it is tmportant not to think of this as training diplo-
mats or to think of this as training a whole countryful of people who
can deal witlr international matters.

We have 100 vears of ngrienltural legislation based essentially on
the assnmption that the thing to fear is surpluses. If von think of
North Ameriea as the grainary for a world food system, the thing
we had better fear is deficits. But that is going to require an enor-
mous shift of attitude and legislation, and it is the people who can
think of the new problems in that way that are not vet being trained
by existing institutions,

Senator PeLr. Thank you very much, indeed.

Onr next witness is Dr. Robert MeCan, former president of the
Dag ITammarskjold College and special assistant to the director,
Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. McCAN, Ph. D., FORMER PRESIDENT OF
THE DAG HAMMARSKJOLD COLLEGE AND SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO
THE DIRECTOR, WOODROW WILSON INTERNATIONAL CENTER
FOR SCHOLARS, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. McCax. Mr. Chairman, T have come as the founder and former
president of Dag Hammarskjold College. which was to have been the
international college with cross-cultural understanding as a basic
theme with helping students deepen their identity in appreciation of
their own heritage while learning to live and work and nnderstand
cultures much different from their own in various parts of the world,
and learning to live and deal with the problems of interdependence.
That college did not quite make it when the financial downturn hit
us a few vears ago and when the bloom went off the rose in terms of
experimental colleges. T think from that experience there may be
some things I have to share which would be helpful.

Senator Prrr. T notice vou have a rather long statement. Wonld
vou like to put that in the record and just sunmarize it?

Mr. McCax. Yes. T will be very brief. T know the time is very
rapidly going by.

I think one of the challenges for a national Peace Academy is to
conceptuatize a fiek! of study. When one studies war the central core
i quite obvious; one studies strategy and tactics, firepower and weap-
onry, command and discipline, but jnst what one stndies when one
gets into the field of waging peace, of building a stable political com-
munity on a glohal basis?

It scems to me the word “peace” is analogons to the word “educa-
tion.” What does one study to become an edncator? The answer,
broadly, is evervthing. In a real sense peace is the positive face of
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humanity, the harmonious balancing of all forc s, the at-homeness
with ourselves and with our world and with our conception of the
ultimate, but after this has been granted and not in any way belittling
this aspect, believe there is a focus curriculum which is broad and
deep, philosophical and practical, cognative and effective in its style
of teaching, and while there is no attempt here to set forth in my
statement a detailed curriculum, I would like to suggest some aspects
which might be timportant..

First, I think there is little peace in the world unless there is indi-
vidual peace planted deeply within ourselves, and therefore to me the
starting point in preparing the students for being peacemakers is to
help them to know themselves and to develop a philosophy of life,
an ethie, which will make them sensitive and aware of the needs of
others and of justice, while preserving our own concerns as a nation.
So in this division T would see psychology, philosophy, ethics and
counseling for students: I would see broad studies in political social
stuchies and historical cultural studies. and then a specific enrriculum
in peace studies.

As to the kinds of careers that might evolve out of such an academy,
I sce them, Mr. Chairman, in two categories. From the perspective
of working in Dag Hammarskjold College I have observed the kinds
of vocations that students have entered. and one group went into
vocations that could be considered as overtly peace oriented. These
students are going into foreign service: in their governments; they
are working in agencies of the United Nations. in voluntary agencies
abroad, in developing countries, in the field of arbitration, and that
category of direct peace involvement.

Tﬁere is the other group that will perhaps be just as effective in
their long-term impact for a peaceful world. Some of these have gone
Into elementary-secondary teaching with the vision of a world to be
appreciated with children. Qthers have entered international busi-
ness, international banking, have become artists or writers, but hav-
ing been deeply involved in an experience of cross-cultural living
and having peered decply into the potential for human community
and concern for world issues. their lives have been deeply touched
and effected so that whatever their vocation they will have influence
and an impact for peace.

So I suggest that that person coming out of such an academy would
have an influence, also.

Now, I would add iny voice to urging consideration for such an
academy for at least 20 to 25 percent of the faculty and students to
come from other cultures. Tt is far better, in my judgmnent, to learn
about the perspectives and styles of life of other cultures. about their
wiys about looking at us and at world peace through the direct experi-
ence of being involved with them s over against simply studying
from books,

Would it not. Mr. Chairman. be an immeasurable service to the
world to educate some of our brightest and best young people of other
lands in that side of America’s character that is devoted to peace?

In this way students from other lands can become teachers of their
own culture while learning about our culture, and some of the tensions
which are present in the international community can then be felt
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and considered by the students in the context of their own experience
while they are preparing for their vocations.

Mr. Chairman, another area I would consider to be very important,
and this follows on the testimony of Senator Hatfield, T would con-
sider it to be very important for students to have a direct involvement,
in experience as it is related to internationdl organizations, to tension
areas, to learning to know through firsthand experience what others
are doing and thinking, and so 1 would suggest an internship, an ex-
ternal research program, an on-the-job traming program, that could
have u significant impact where students could go ont from one area
to another, depending on their particular interest,

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I should like to add my voice to others
in urging that this bill be given positive consideration.

Since World War I, for some very valid reasons, our country has
been conditioned toward war. The military plays a necessary role in
Ameriea’s leadership in the world community, So many feel, Mr.
Chairman, that alongside our military power we need to develop
further that other side of our national character, our concern for
peaceful resolution of potential conflicts, and there are positive ways
to work with potendial enemies, either to neutralize deep-seated dif-
ferences or even in the long term to modify their attitudes so that
cooperation and friendship are possible. There are ways to restructure
the hasice patterns of international trade, which will provide a greater
measure of hope for larger numbers of the world's dispossessed people
without hurting the American standard of living in the long run.

Finally, there are techniques and methods to be learned and applied
for confliet resolution which can perhaps make a difference between
war and peace.

In short, I feel. Mr. Chairman. that the establishme~nt of the George
Washington Academy would provide an opportunity for voung peo-
ple to train systematically and then apply their learning in carcers
that emphasize the positive side of American character. Stated dif-
ferently. I do not believe there needs to be a competition between nili-
tary needs of the Nation and the GGeorge Washington Peace Academy,
but those who understand the requirements of statemenship know
that there is need for many approaches in diplomacy, and we have
been weak. T believe. in the postwar World War IT era in this posi-
tive thrust of waging peace. So in a world that is marked by high
prospect and yet with great peril such an Academy can be a positive
initiative: it can make 1 major contribution to world peace: it can
increase our understanding of other people and cultures. and it can
yroduee men and women who. in the words of the late Dag Hammarsk-
told, “are committed to turning the dynamics of change into the sta-
bility of peace.”

Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Prrr. Do yon have any knowledge of any similar institu-
tions in any other countries?

Mr. McCav. Any similar institutions to the Peace Academy?

Senator PELL. Yes.

M. MceCax. Not directly. There are colleges that have a peace em-
phasis, a few of them.

Senator PeLL. In other countries. T said.
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Mr, McCaw. In other countries. There is a movement for an Inter-
national College, 2 world college of peace orientation around the
world. Many of these are small, strnggling little

Senator Prrr. Excuse me. If we could get simple answers.

Do you know of any other similar institntions in other countries?

If not, say no. If yes, what are they ?

Mr. McCax. No, I do not know of one similar to this.

Senator HarTke. Senator Pell, there is the Institute of Peace in
Stockholm, which is government sponsored. The Prime Minister told
me the control of the organization rests with the board of directors.
The only connection between the institute and the government. is the
appropriation of operational moneys.

Senator Perr. T will ask the staff to ask the Library of Congress to
give us a study on this and submit it in the record.

[The study referred to appearson p. 314.]

Senator Perr. One other question. T know we discnssed it and I
was very impressed with your thoughts.

Why did Dag Hammerskjold College collapse?

Was it lack of financial support, basically?

Mr. McCax. Yes.

Senator Perr. How much money did you spend in toto?

Mr. McCan. We spent approximately $1 million in cash: we had
a lot of volunteer service; we had property worth some $2 u.llion
which had been given to ns in Colnmbia, Md. But. we were not able to
mount a financial drive which wonld pnt together the $10 million
which was really necessary to establish the school.

Senator Perr. Well, if the government had given von 10 million,
do you helieve you could have gotten your institution going?

Mr. McCaxN. Yes, sir. i

Senator PrLL. So a simple bill might establish a private institution
that might achieve the same results, do yvou think, or not?

Mr. McCax. Well, that would be another avenne to give the initial
funding and then have a private hoard of trustees and a private in-
stitution which would have a close relationship to Government but
v.iech wonld be outside the framework of Government.

Senator PeLr. As far as expenditnre goes. T think $100 million
wonld be cheap. if that wonld bring peace.

Mr. McCax. Tt is hard to measure the effect it would have on peace.
ar.d many types of programs and movements that can be dirvected to
this area T think can have an impact. even thongh it is hard to
measure,

[The prepared statement of Mr. McCan follows:]
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nIt is the duty of society, ' said Dag Hammarskjold,
from his perspective at the United Nations, ''to shoulder the
responsibility for the development of ways in which men can
live together in this shrunken world, turning the dynamics of
change into the stability of peace.”

These phrases 'live together', 'shrunken ‘world',
'dynamics of change' and 'stability of peace’ will, I think,
become basic concepts in planning for the George Washington
Peace Academy,

Mr. Chairman, I come to this project from my
experience in establishing Dag Hammarskjold College, which
was to have been a unique cross-cultural college, bringing
together faculty and students from all parts of the world. In
this experiment students deepened their identity with their
own cultural heritage, while learning to live together with
respect ald appreciation for the many cultures. The college
operated in modest fashion for a period of two years before
the economic recession and the t.rend away from experimental
colleges forced us to close. The planning that took place over
a five-year period, Mr. Chairman, and the insights from two

years of operation gave me, I believe, a perspective that is

worth sharing,
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I shall speak, Mr. Chairman, to ways in which such an
academy might begin,its objerti\'es; its curriculum design and
the kinds of students it might produce. These remarks are
meant to be suggestive rather than definitive, and represent
my own views. Nonetheless, I bi-lieve they can be instructive
in helping us get a grasp of the potential value of the George

Washington Peace Academy.

Organ:ization Development

‘inrning first to a consideration of the organizational
developmient of this Academy, I envision, Mr. Ckairman, a
procedure such as the following: First would come the
appointment of the Board of Trustees. It's first major task
would be the selection of a Chancellor. He, in turn, would
recommend to the Trustecs a bcan of the Faculty, a Dean of
Students and perhaps four or five Senior Faculty members for
initial appointment., After these academics have set their
objectives, designed an initial curriculum and made a flow-
chart of the development process, they would announce the
opening of the Academy. I strongly recommend, Mr. Chairman,

that a small Alpha Year Class be selected for the initial
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experimental year. The results of th. year would then be
analyzed by students as well as faculty, staff, and trustees.
Tne longer-term design would then be modified to take into
account the carly experience. Over a period of four to five
years the Academy would grow to its full size and shape.
This organic growth is much more healthy, in my judgment,

than to initially structure a {ull-scale operation.

Specific Objectives

The institution can be developed with far more vigor
and direction if specific objectives have been considered and
adopted. Then, for example, the curriculum can be dc;fgned
to meet the objectives in very specific ways. Some worthy
objectives for such an institution might include but rot be
limited to the following:

© To provide an international and interdisciplinary
approach to learning, so that students see the

whole as well as the component parts of reality.

© To help students appreciate their own national
and cultural heritage and find their identity

within its context.

722026 O = 76 - 4 50‘

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

46

°To help students appreciate the unity of the
human family while accepting the varicties and

diversities of cultures.

O To help students learn to deal with change,
drawing on the experience of the past in

planning for the future.

© To help students acquire skills that can be
applied to conflict resolution whether in

international, national, or community concerns.

The Curriculum Design

One of the basic challenges of a national peace academy
is to conceptualize a field of study. V'hen one studies war, the
central core is quite obvious; one studies strategies and
tactics, firepower and weaponry, command and discipline.

But what does one study in regard to waging peace and building
a stable world community in which our national interests are

protected and in which we do not seek to dominate or control
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The concept '""peace' ‘z analogous to the word "education. '
What does one study t¢ occcmﬁ; an educator? The «nswer,
broadly, is everyt). ng. In a real sense peace is the positive
face of humanity, the harmonious’ balancinrg of all forces, the
at-homeness of us all with ourselves, with our world, and with
our conception of the ultimate. But after this has been granted,
it 18 possible, I believe, to design a focused curriculum which
is both broad and deep, philosophical and practical, cognitive .
#nd affective in its style of teaching.

While no attempt has yet been made to design such a

curriculum, I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that it might be

separated into four divisions.

A. Personal Awareness

There can be little peace in the world unless irdividuals
have peace planted deeply within themselves. Therefore, the
starting point in preparing youth for peace-making is to help
them to know themselves and to develop a philosophy and ethic
which will prepare them for their special vocations. This
division would, therefore, emphasize psychology, philosophy,
ethics, and counseling as desired by students. The emphasis
would be less on an abstract, theoretical study and more on

finding oneself and one's understanding of life.
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B. Political-Social Studies

In this area would come the study of national goals and
foreign policy. Similarly, because we live in an interdependent
world, the students would study international organizations
and project new ones that might be required to serve the
children of future generations. Institutions and broad policies

would be the focus of consideration.

C. Historical-Cultural Studies

This department would look at the history of war and find
examples of the peaceful resolution of conflict. It would teach
students to analyze the history books of opposing nations to sce
how they tend to interpret their history accordiné to their
intercsts. Again, anthropology would help students understand
cultures, their variety and amazing difference, yet see their
similarity. In the areas of the humanities and fine arts,
students would come to understand the varieties of cultures
by becoming familiar with the best expressions of their values.
Finally, students would analyze the impact of science -
technology on society (when new technology is introduced) to
understand how forces are releas:d with far-ranging

consequences.



49

D. Peace Studies

I see this fourth division as more specifically and
technically concerned with strategies and programs for
peace, and with analysis of ways.to wage peace in tense times.
Cqurses might include ""The Art and Science of Mediation, "
""Peace-keeping in the United Nations, " and '"Methodologies of
Pea;ce Studies, "

Mr. Chairman, again I mention the a’spects of a
possible curriculum, not to suggest that this should be the
detailed design of the George Washing‘on Peace Academy,
but rather to open the windows of our vision so that we might

glimpse something of the style and potential of a peace acadeimy,

Kinds of Careecrs

The bottom line is, of course, to be read in terms of
how the graduates of this national peace academy contribute
to the nation and to a world endangered by war and threatened
by unresolved tensions.

From the perspeétive of iy observations of Dag
Hammarskjold College, students' vocations can be seen in

two categories. One group went into vocations that could be
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considered as overt’ peace-oriented. These students found
jobs in the foreign service of their governments; they work in
agencies of the United Nations, in voluntary agencies with
people in developing countries, or in the field of arb,iration,
Those in the other group are perhaps just as effective in their
commitment to a peaceful world. Some have gone into
elementary-secondary teaching with the vision of a world to
be appreciated and shared. Others entered international
business, international banking, or became writers or artists.
Having been deeply involved in the experience of cross-
cultural living and having peered deeply into the well of human
potential for community, their lives were changed. They are
oriented toward finding positive solutions to complex problems.
Let me cite a couple of examples,

Last week I received a letter from Kenneth Slemko, son
of a western Canadian farmer who got his Master's at the
University of Cricago. Mr. Slemkois now working for the
Central Bank of Canada in Ottawa in % .cir international division.
In the letter he said, 'Although Dag Hammarskjold College
has been closed, its ideas and philosophy live on. I remember
my year there as one of great joy, a time when I made some

life-long friends, and Wi.en I gained a vision of working toward
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world community. ' His letter brought news of his two room-
mates while at Dag Hammarskjold College. A Japanese.
student, son of a prominent Diet member, is going into the
foreign service of his government, wanting to work in the
field of Third-World development. The other,- a young man
from Chile, is studying at an Advanced Peace Instiv:ute in

Sweden.

international Dimension

Mr. Chairman, in my judgment, careful consideration
should be given to the question of having an international
student body and faculty. I strongly wiye : -nsideration for a
policy of reserving at lcast 20 - 25% of the faculty and students'
positions for youth from oth.r . lItur.s. Itis far be'ter to
learn about other perspectives and stvles of iile thro_gh
direct experience than to learn from & ~%s. A .d would it not
be an immeasurable service tv .ne world, Mr. Chairman, to
educate some of the brightest and b=t you h of othier lands in
that side of America’'s character thit is devoted to peace? In
this way students from other lands can become teachers of

their own cultures while learning about ours. The tensions
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which are prec -ent in the international community can be felt
and considered by the students in the context of their own

experience while they are preparing for vocations.

Direct Expericnce

Another area to be considered is the question of
whether the entire curriculum should be one of academic
classes alone, or whether direct involvement in agencies,
organizations and tension sreas should be studied by direct
experience. I hold, Mr. Chairman, that for most students
at least one term of internship, external research, or on-the-
job training could have a very significant impact. The faculty
would then need to devise structures for student-sharing and
evaluation of thesc experience-.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I should like to add my
voice t.  others here today in urging rositive consideration
of this proposal. Since World ivar II, for some very valid
reasons, our nation has been conditioned toward war. The
military plays a necessary role in America's leadership in
the world community. But many of us feel, Mr. Chairman,
that alongside our military power we need to develop the

other side of our national character -- our concern for the
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peaceful resolution of potential conflicts. There are positive
ways to work with potential enemies, either to neutralize
deep-seated differences or even, in the long-term, to modify
their attitudes so that cooperation and friendship can develop.
There are also ways to restructure the basic patterns of
international trade that will provide a greater measure of
hope for large numbers of the world's dispossessed people
wﬁthogt hurting the American standard of living in the long-
term. Finally, there are techniques and methods to be
learned and applied for conflict resolution which can, perhaps,
make a difference between war and pcace. In short, I feel,
Mr. Chairman, that the establishment of the George Washington
Peace Academy would provide an opportunity for young people
to train systernatically and then apply their learning in careers
that emphasize the positive side of the American character.
Stated differently, Ido not believe that there needs to
be a competition between the military needs of the nation and
the George Washington Peace Academy. Those who understand
the requirenien's of statesmanship know that there is need for
many approaches in diplomacy. We have been weak in the
post-World War II era, I believe, in this positive waging of

peace.
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In a world marked by high prospect and great peril,
such an academy can be a positive initiative and make a
major contribution to world peace. It can increase our
understanding of other people and cultures and produce
men and women who are committed to 'turning the dynamics

of . :.nge into the stability of peace.'
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Senator PeLr. Thank you very much.

The next witness is Mr. Bryant. Wedge, president of the Institute
for the Study of Inter national Behavior.

I am sorry. It is supposed to be Mr. Jerome Frank, who has to
teach class, and if he would come forward now, vice chairman of the
Federation of American Scientists, professor emeritus of psychiatry

at Johns Hopkins.

STATEMENT OF JEROME D. FRANK, M~ ICE CHAIRMAN OF THE

FEDERATION OF AMERICAN SCI...TISTS AND PROFESSOR
EMERITUS OF PSYCHIATRY AT JOHNS HOPKINS

Dr. Frang. Mr. Chairman and Senator Hartke, let me say first of
all that T have been authorized to speak for the Federation of Amer-
ican Scientists and SANE, a citizens committee for a sane world,
both of +hom have endorsed this bill.

I will be attending a board meeting of the Council for a Livable
World on the 18th, and I hope I can get them to endorse it, too, but. I
cannot speak for them at this point.

Senator PrLL. You say you are also speaking for the Council for
a Livable World?

Dr. Fra~vg. No, I am not yet. I haven't had a chance to clear that
with their board. I hope to do it on the 18th of May, when their
board meets.

Senator PruL. I think the council is doing an excellent job, and T
am always very interested in its view.

Dr. Fravk. Thank you.

I have submitted this statement and T will try just to cead a few
parts of it, and will be brief here.

NSenator Pecrt. I think the whole statement will be put in the record.
You will hold our attention more closely with : spontaneous remarks.

Dr. IFrank. T am not quitc sure that I can de that yet. I am not
comfortable enough in testifying.

Although, with the tiireat of destruc :on Langing over hnmanity,
the need to develop a substitute foi wor deserves the most urgent pri-
ority, efforts to do so have been ridienlously small—at the most a few
million dollar : as compared with the trillie: 1s spent on weapons. The
(Government. barelv supports the Avms Contror and Disarreament.
Ageney, which at heat can only arieliorate the war system, and peace
research in private universities is min: senle and fragmented among
various aeademic disciplines,

The proposed CGeorge Washington Peace Academy would be a
small but significant qto]) toward vectifving this alarming state of
affairs. Like the war colleges. it could dev ote itseli fo developir.g and
perfecting the arts of nor..ulent conflict r~solution, unham evxd ‘by
operational or poh( viaking responsibilities. Tt w onld supply a set-
ting in which members oi different diseiplines ¢ould col]abm ate, an
lmpm't‘mt (onqldemtmn since maintaining peace. like waging war,
as vou alread: heard. involves all lcp(wts of individual and group
behavior, The study of pea-»-keeping, therefore, requires inputs from
many fields of knowledge.
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Although the Academy quite properly will not be able to exert
direct political influence, the composition of its Board of Directors
would ass: re that any significant resnlts of its work would promptly
reacli the aitention of national decisionmakers. Finally, it would pro-
mote research into the arts of peace and train practitioners to apply
what is learned. The requirvement that. in retnrn for financial sup-
port, students spend 2 years in an appropriate ageney or international
organization assures that this application will oceur.

The inelusion of students from other nations is. as has already
heen mentioned. I think a strong point of the bill. There is no prob-
lem of security; maybe that is the point that T ean add to that, since
the promulgation of knowledge abont percekeeping is to the advan-
tage of all nations. and the presence of foreign students will speed
dissemination. In this connection, whereas national security dictates
that mueh knowledge abont warmaking be kept seeret. the opposite
is true of knowledge about nonviolent resolntion of conflicts. The
more widely snch knowledge is disseminated. the more it can e used
by groups in conflict. therehy veducing the overall danger of resort
to force.

The two points Tdid want to comment on where in paragraphs 6
and 11 it states the broad aims of the Aeademy. and my point is. T
think the actual description of what the Academy will do is too nar-
row. It emphasizes simply negotiation. arbitration, conciliation and
mediation. Now. this is very fine. but the trouble is that in today’s
world there are many conflicts in which the basis for negotiation and
conciliation and so on is not vet present. because the prob’smn here
is that we have to have some kind of test of strength first hefore they
are willing to sit down and negotiate, so T would like to see that the
curriculnm be expanded. as indicated in paragraph 6 in section 2. Fx-
pand it along the lines of developing effective forms of nonviolent
power, which is something new which is possible in the world today
that wasn't before. For example, the growing interde; ndenee of na-
tions and the immense strides in telecommunicitions raise hope that
the peacekeeping potentials of economic and psyehological forces can
be greatly strengthened. The oil-producing nations have convineingly
demonstrated the new effectiveness of skill fully nsed economic power.
International radio and television. coupled with communication satel-
lites and the transistor radios and TV inonitors set up in publie
squares could make it for the first time literally possible to reach
evervbody on Earth at onee with some message. and this will skip the
literney barrier, as well. This i the kind of area T think needs study.
For the long range. of eourse. communieation in itself won do the
job. The only ultimate means of bringing international violence nnder
control lies in the creation of some sort of world government which
maintains peacekeeping institutions with sanctions. analogous to sys-
tems of justice within societies. Sneh a world government could main-
tain itself only through the consent of the governed. Steps toward it
would depend’on the growth of consensus among nations that it would
be preferable to the enrrent system or nonsystem of international
anarchy. Telecommunication ean be a powerful tool for achieving
sneh a consensus. if nsed to promote international tolerance and ap-
preciation of ditferences rather than antagonisms,
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There is o much stronger opportunity now than ever existed before,
which is the fostering of international cooperative programs to
achieve aims that no nation can achieve alone. The IGY, the Inter-
national Geophysical Year, is the best example, As vou remember, it
started out with an 18-month mandate, and it hias now heen sot up for
30 years. T was even move struek in reading about the Barcelona Con-
ference to stop pollution of the Mediterranean, which was attended by
all hut two countries around the Mediterrancan. in which the Jows
and Arabs cooperated enthusiastically, apparently. in developing reso-
lutions and plans to protect this.

Furthermore, as henefits for all participants aceruing from such
activities aecumulate, incentives for arnred confrontations which
would jeopardize them diminish.

Now, it seems to me that these should be much a part of the cur-
riculum of the George Washington Peace Academy.

While the substantive achievements of the proposed Peace Academy
would probably be modest at first, there is no limit to the importance
they could attain. From its inception the Academy would serve an
important svmbolic function as an offiein] expression of the helief of
the world's greatest military power that development of means of
peaceful resolution of conflict is worth systematic study. This should
encourage other nations to make similar commitments. leading to an
mereasingly rapid development of alternatives to war.

That is the end of my statement.

Just vesterday T received a letter—may T read a letter?

Senator PrrL. Yes.

Dr. Fraxw. Tt is from Mr. Stone, who is the executive director of
the Federation of American Secientists, which Dears divectly, Mr.
Chairman. with vour concern about whether this Peace A ‘ademy
shonld he a Government-sponsored institution. TTe savs:

F.ALS understands very well from observing the governmental scene for more
than a ynarter century of eritieal institutionalized point of view if one is to
gain government attention. This is an age when individual opinion has heen
supplanted by group studies and studies supplanted in turn by agencies and
institutions, The econcept that does not have an institution in its name which
wishes to train a devoted cadre and to pursue its point of view inevitably
looses out to better entrenched ideologies, The military excesses, which FLAS,
perreninlly deplores, are organieally connected to the over-institutionalization
of the military point of view, The Peace Academy would go some small dis-
tanee in reversing this imbalance,

Senator Pere. Thank you very noach.,

Incidentally. you said that af the Mediterranean Conference on the
Envirenment. all but two countries participated. Out of curiosity,
what were the two that did not ?

Dr.Fraxk. Unfortunately, T do not know.

Nenator Prar. T thank you very mueh. indeed. for your testimony,
particularly for Dr. Stone’s letter. which will he made a part of the
record.

It is hard to focus publie attention oa the need for a movement in
this direction. This is shown to us again—T see now we have lost the
press entirely. On the other hand. if this was an investigation or if we
were hearing Seeretary Wissinger describing his latest adventures in
Africa, then the press would he on hand. The problem is to try to

oD
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bring the public attention to the fact that the futnre of mankind and
peace is an acute personal concern to their children, and to them.

Senator ITartie. Dr. Frank, T appreciate yonr coming, too. Let
me ask yon about broadening the curricnlum. T believe we should pro-
vide a flexible legislative mechanism for future course determination.
We must provide divection, but we must also provide the students
with practieal training.

Dr. Fravk. T absolutely agree with that, but I imagine the oppor-
tunities to work in the Voice of America, for example, or in what-
ever television opportunities are available to see if the international
use ean be improved, let us say, or to assign people to some of these
conferences, which try to reach ever widening goals, to see what they
conld learn how those conld be improved. That is what T had in mind
more than just simply theorizing about them. I think there are oppor-
tunities that are not being exploited because we have not captured peo-
ple’s imaginations sufliciently.

fThe prepared statement of Dr. Frank follows:]
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Testimony Prepared for Hearing of the Senate Sub-Committee
on Education on $ 1776, May 13, 1976

Jerome D. Frank, M.D.

From tiwe immemorial, societies have poured a large
share ofbgggir resources into preparing for and waging war, since
this hasithe final resort for settling international conflicts.
In recent years, as the technolugy of weaponry has become more
complex, governments have supported military colleges whose
function was not only to teach the current state of the art but
also to explore innovaticns. The Uinted States has also invested
in university-conducted research, which has led to rapid advances
in armaicnts,

Until recently, America's massive support of programs
to improve weaponry has paid off handsomely, Napalm, guided
missiles, nuclear bombs and similar inventions have made the United
States the strongest military power on earth. Unfortunately,
weapons have now reached the point that they are becoming a source
of danger to their possessors. War is ceasing to be a useful
instrument of national policy not only because weapons have become
too destructive but also because of the growing interdependence
of nations. No international war but one has been fought to
victory since World War II. The exception, the Vietnam war, is
especially instructive because it was lost by the side that possessed

overwhelming military superiority, Nothing more vividly
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2.

illustrates the increasing futility of sole reliance on military
streagth to protect a nation's intevests and sccurity in today's
world,

One cannot, howuvir, replace something with nothing. War
will only be c¢liminated to the extent that substitutes for its
traditional sunctions are created. These include protecction of
the physical and cconomic inteprity of socictics and the winning
of power contests.  Although, with the threat of destruction
hanging over humanity, the nced to develop substitutes for war
decserves the most urgent priority, efforts to do so have been
ridiculously small--at the wost a few million dollars as compared
with the trillionsspent on weapons. The government barely supports
thec Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, which at best can only
amcliorate the war system, and peace rcescarch in private universities
is miniscule and fragmented among various academic disciplines.

The propused George Washington Peace Academy would be a
small but significant step toward rectifying this alarming state
of affairs., Like the war colleges, it could devote itself to
developing and perfccting the arts of non-violent conflict resolu-
tion, unhampercd by operational or policy-making rcsponsibilities.
It would supply a setting in which mcmbers of different disciplines
could collaborate, an important consideration since maintaining peace,
like waging war, involves all aspects of individual and group
behavior. The study of peacc-keeping, therefore, requires inputs
from many fields of knowlcdge.

Although the Academy quite properly will not be able to
exert direct political influcnce, the composition of its Board of
Directors would assure that any significant rcsults of its work
would promptly reach the attention of national deccision-makers,
Finally, it would promotc rcsearch into the arts of pcace and
train practitiorers to apply what is learned. The rcquirement

that, in return for financial support, students spend two years

in an appropriate agency OTr international organization assures that
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The inclusion of students from other nations is a strong
point of the bill. There is no problem of sccurity, since the
promulgation of knowledge about peace-keeping is to the ad-
vantage of all nations, and the prescnce of foreign students will
speed disscmination. In this connection, whercas national
security dictates that much knowledge about war-making bz kept
secret, the opposite is true of knowledge about non-violent
resolution of conflicts. The more widely such knowledge is dis-
seminated, the more it can be used by ;roups in conflict, thereby
reducing the overall danger of resort to force.

In the remainder of thesc remarks I should like to
elaborate briefly on paragraphs 6 and 11 of Section 2 =f S 1776.
Paragraph 6 mentions the need to involve representatives of social,
behavioral and physical sciunces as well as the arts and human-
ities; poragraph 11 proposcs evaluation of the potentialities of
the international communications system.

As stated in Senator Hartke's speech of June 18, 1975,
effective peace-keeping requires further development of the arts
of ncgotiation, arbitration, conciliation and mediation. While
essential, the applicability of these methods requires that
certain prerequisites be met which are not present in many inter-
national conflicts, including agrecement by the parties that the
issues at stake are at least potentially negotiable. Often nego-
tiations can begin only after antagonists have tested their
relative strengths. For this and other rcasons, I would hope,
as 1is implied in paragraph 6, Scction 2, that the curriculum of the
Academy would encompass a wuch wider scope than procosses  of
conciliation. That cevtain aspects of modern military technology
itself could be effectively employed to reduce the likelihood

of armed conflict is strongly suggested by the ingenious proposals
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of Howard and Warsiet Kurta.l

From a broader standpoint, one arca that is of vital
importance for peacc-keeping is the devclopment of cffcctive forms
of non-violent power. The growing interdependence of nations and
the iumense strides in telecommumications raise hopes that the peace-~
keeping potentials of cconomic and psychological forces can be
greatly strengthened.  The oil-producing nations have convincingly
demonstrated the new effectiveness of skillfully used economic
power. Intecrnational rad o and television. coupled with
communication satellites, make it possible for the first time to
commmnicate with virtually everyone on carth at once through
transistor radio receivers and television receivers in public
squares.  Television and radio, moreover, have a much greater
impact than the written word and, of course, circumvent the barrier
of illiteracy, The use ¢f both these new tools to wage non-violent
conflicts and promote peace deserves intensive exploration.

For the very long range, the only ultimate mcans of
bringing intcrnational violence under control lies in the creation
of some sort of world government which maintains peace-keeping
institutions with sanctions, analogous to systems of justice within
societivs, Such a world government could maintain ivself only
through the consent of the poverned. Steps toward it would depend
on the growth of consensus among nations that it would be preferable
to the current system or non-system of international anarchy. Tele-
comnunication can be a powerful tool for achieving such a consensus,
if used to promote international tolerancc and apireciation of

differences rather than antagonisms.

1. Cf. War Safety Control Report, 1963, War Control Planners, Inc.,
Box 35, Chappaqua, New York 10514,
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A much more powverful means toward this end is supplied by
programs of international cooperation to achieve goals all nations
want but none can achicve alone. The impending shortages of
natural resources and the growing menace of pollution of the air
and oceans have created new, powerful incentives for this type of
joint international celfort. Prime examples are the Russian-American
space program, the Intevnational Geophysical year, which rapidly
expanded from an 18-month to a 30-ycar program, and, nmore recently,
the Barcelona Conference on preserving the Mediterranean from
further pollution. The nccessity of achieving . ich over-riding
goals fosters cooperation among nations who in other realms may be
extremely hostile. Jews and Arabs, for example, worked in close
harmony in the Barcelona Conference. As is happening with the
International Geophysical Year, such activities, if long continued,
force the creation of rudimentary governments to deal with emerging
problems which no existing institutions can handle. An hypothetical
example would be the problem of who owns the mincrals mined on an
American segment of the Antarctic by Germans using Russian equipment.
Furthermore, as benefits for all participants accruing from such
activities accumulate, incentives for armed confrontations which
would jeopardize them diminish,

The cxploration of these and other new potentials for the
reduction of international antagonisms should be as important a
goal of the proposed Georpe Washington Academy as the peaceful
resolution of conflict.,

While the substantive achicvements of the proposed peace
acadenmy would probably be modest at first, there is no limit to the
importance they could attain. From its inception the Academy
would scrve an important symbolic function as an official expression
of the belief of the world's pgreatest military power that development

of means of peaceful resolution of conflict is worth systematic study.
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This should encourage other nations to wmake similar commitments,

leading to an increasingly rapid development of alternatives to war.
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Senator Hartre. Thank you. I know the chairman wants us to
move along, so hopefully we will have the opportunity to pursue
this line at a later time. Thank you.

Senator Perr. Thank you very muck.

Our next witness is Mr. Bryant Wedge, president of the Institute
for the Study of International Behavior.

STATEMENT OF BRYANT WEDGE, M.D., PRESIDENT OF THE INSTI-
TUTE FOR THE STUDY OF INTERNATIONAL BEHAVIOR, ALEX-

ANDRIA, VA.

Mr. Wepge. I would like to give you some pictures, not for the
record, but for the Senators.

Senator Perr. All right. Well, pictuies can on occasion be inserted
in the record, but I guess not in this case.

Mr. Wepge. Mr. Chairman, T am grateful for the opportunity to
speak to this committee and honored by it, but I do not regard the
honor as coming to myself but rather to a rather considerable com-
munity of scientists and scholars and academics and youth and
wornen who are thoronghly integrated into this particular interest,
a question to which I will return.

I have submitted a rather leagthy statement in which I discuss
some of the difficulties in establishing a Peace Academy, but T will
not repeat that but rather keep 1y comments to you very brief.

I will try to deal with three questions

Senator PeLL. Your statement will be inserted in full in the record,
T just want. to assure you.

Mr. Webee. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Why do we need a Peace Academy ?

What would it do?

And is it attainable?

T have just returned from a meeting at the Mark Hopkins Hotel,
and you have a photograph before you which shows 100 persons from
60 different countries standing in front of the Mark Hopkins Hotel.
They had all just participated in an Eisenhower exchange fellow-
ship, which has been going since 1953, and we are now moving our
first worldwide meeting. I will tell you that at that meeting were
Greek Cypriots and Turks from Turkey. There are Israeli persons
from Isracl and Iebhonese Egyptians and no direct Palestinians since
they have no nation. But at that mecting we met over common issues
which are much greater than the local conflicts : the problems of food
in the world. of capital for development, and of political relationships
generally. In that context. each of these people from different coun-
tries conld. despite their differences, speak together and speak together
well,

I will tell you I was an Eisenhower exchange fellow in 1959, at
which time I was a simple country doctor at Yale University and
was chosen because I was a simple country doctor, and it caused a
great dislocation in my life because the officials and ambassadors of
the United States whom I met on my travels to some 15 countries
literally begged me to lend what capacity I could from the field of
psychiatry to a better understanding of the human dimension in
international relations, and particularly that dimension which has

(At
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to do with communication between peoples, including the finest
negotiation in which deep misunderstandings, conflict, and unneces-
sary quarrels often arise, so I devoted myself to that for those years
since. I follow in this President Eisenhower who, as you know, wrote
his memoirs on his second term with the title of “Waging Peace.”
He felt very strongly about it, and we have asked such persons as
General Goodpasture to speak, but he was not eager to speak outside
of his area of special competence in military organization, but T tell
you that he also reported that General Llisenhower felt strongly
about the need. especially during his last term, to have alternatives
to have what hLe spoke of as the military and industrial complex to
mesh the interests in peace and in relationships among people and
interdependence with those of national security in the narrow sense.

The purpose of a Peace Academy or of this peace movement or
my personal purpose is to increase the security and welfare of the
United States. The question is not whether one wants more security,
but the means by which it is obtained. We have no problem of dis-
agreement. The difficulty, as President. Eisenhower pointed out, was
that we understand war very well: war is checkers; peacemaking is
chess. Tt is a difficult, complex field. I think, however, in the years
since he was in office tha. e have developed very considerable capac-
ities in that area, capacities to move into disputes, to move into
communities. to move hetween nations.

T am sorry that T do not have the time to tell you a very interesting,
I think, story that occured in the Dominican Republic when the State
Department asked me to do something that only an independent
citizen, a peacemaker, conld do, which was to move between the radi-
cal revolutionaries penned up behind American troops in the center
of Santo Domingo, and the American Embassy, who had no other
contact. with them. and the Dominican establishment on the other
side, and that we did in fact sncceed over a period of time involving
many people in bringing together represen..tives of those radical
so-called communist revolutionaries, who turned out to be most demo-
cratic reformists when they had an opportunity, and the American
Embassy. so that they have ever since worked together over the
small matter that we decided that we conld work together on, the
development, of the antonomons university at Santo Domingo and
the other institutions for higher education.

It was possible and is possible, therefore, to move between people
at conflict even at. war, even the bitterest enemies. and to find means
to link the pieces together.

Why do we need a Peace Academy in the Federal Government?

I think that has already been dealt with to some extent, but I
think that the American genius needs to be represented at a Federal
level. My personal conviction is that thers will be a great. explosion
of talent, of energy and exercise of increasing security in the welfare
to_the United States when there is a Federal institution.

I have been in this business long enough tc have remembered the
foundation of the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, where-
upon it becane legitimate for the Ford Foundation and other foun-
cations to give vast amounts of resources to the study of strategic
relations. It had not been so before. It has to be made a respectable
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security interest of the United States at a Federal level for us to
be able to expect this from

Senator Pern. I remember in that case that even President Kennedy
was skeptical whether it conld be given legislative authority or
whether it wounld have to be set up by Execentive Order, and it took
sonte enconragement from the World Federalist, Mr, McGill, who is
such a remarkably fine person. and Mr. Warhead, spurred Senator
Humphrey, Senztor Clark and myself; I think we went. down and
tried to persnade the White House to consider it, and, as you say,
gave a respectability to a canse that was not as respeetable before.

Mr. Wenge. T think that ageney or its work has probably saved
more lives than all of the doctors who you have trained through
the National Tnstitutes for Health, because

Senator Pere. T am not sure I would agree with you. The agency
has never heen permitted to do the job and have the scope that we
had hoped.

Mr. Wence. But you are exaetly right. Had that developed as
Governor Stassen and others and even President Eisenhower had
hoped it would. we would not be here today. It has become an arm
of strategic nogotiation. for the most part, and that is a very valu-
able thing; when I say it saved more lives, the 1963 Miniinum Three
Environment Test Ban Treaty arose ont of the activities and the
understanding which were generated by the activities of that insti-
tution within the United States Government. and we saw that nuclear
deficit floating around the air and water of our planet was a direct
and mmmediate danger to the lives of American people, and we be-
came quite willing and so did the Soviet Union, partly beeaunse they
were educated by our representatives in this Arms Control and Dis-
armament. Agency.

Senator PeLr. But if it had been set up as an independent agency
we would now find that this proposal would be part of an amendment
to the authorization for A.C.D.A.. and that agency would be like a
government department.

Mr. Wepce. Sir. that is exactly what we do not wish, and I will
return to that. T hope very much that the Peace Academy becomes
2 child of the Congress. and there are a number of reasons for that.

Let me just tell you that after T went on my Eisenhower Exchange
Fellowship in 1959 T had no choice but to respond to these requests
from < distingnished people and had the support of President
Eisenhower and others in entering a field. I found that there were
no. literally no suitable sites for my work. I went to the University
of Michigan and the Center for Conflict Resolution; it was small and
weak and actially serounging off of other departments and many
other places. and that is when I established the Institute for the
Study of National Behavior in Princeton. to forward this interest.
Sinee then T have worked steadily with the strategy of working
through the established instrumentalities of foreign relations in the
United States. 1 worked with t' + State Department, AID, USIA,
CTA. the Defense Depur'ment ; T werked with them, I would say, new
for them; and the TL.S. Navy whera we have trained Marine generals
in how to get along with local people out at Quantico out at the Ma-
rine Corps Conmand and Staff College because many of us, inclnding
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a number of marines, feel that the next sort of Vietnam circumstance
which, God forbid that we are ever in, would have to be very differ-
ent, but that depends upon top commanders understanding a different
way of going about relating to indigenous people, so there are always
good security reasons for this.

I have come to the conclusion that General Eisenhower also did.
that the combination of interests known as the military industrial
complex, but we might now add the words military-industrial-finan-
cial-political and diplomatic complex—are entirely enamoured of and
captured by some theories of international relationship which can
roughly be called the peace through strength balance of power, ne-
gotiation as a result of an international shoving match kind of theory.
T would say that that is not the only reason people will come to agree-
ment or negotiate. but as long as that 1s a dominate point. of view in
the whole foreign policy establishnient. we deeply need alternative
institutions. T can tell yvou that a great many American people feel
we need alternative approaches somewhat insulated from and separate
from that establishmient. not to displace it. but to complement. it,
to force or encourage. as President Tisenhower said in his very last
speech, nearly the last words to the final address to the merican
])ooplo. he said “Only an alert and knm\']odgon])]o citizenry can com-
pell.” and T like that word in this context. “can compel the proper
mission of a huge industrial and military machinery of defense with
our peaceful molhml: and goals so that security and liberty may
prosper together.”

Now. I ean go on in the 17 vears T have been working on this
T have collected so many quotes, and we have already heard from
President Franklin Roosevelt, and T would sav his son. John A.
Roosevelt, was at the Fisenhower Tixchange Fellowship meetings in
San Francisco, and fully supports this movement, that this is totally
nonpartisan, that it has no party, because it appeals to people of all
sides. so not only can Arab and TIsraeli sit down together in San Fran-
cisco in this context. but even demoecrats and republicans can, and
they were there.

I want to summarize very briefly what the Peace Academy would
do. The purpose, the thom'\ of peace, is that the ambition is to con-
nect the pieces together to the present advantage of all parhmpatmg
parties by nonviolent means we are able to define peace. Peace is a
condition, for a working definition. in which two or more parties or
groups may conduct their relationships with each other, inchiding
the relationships of conflict by an array of methods which minimize
military and violence. That. is all. This is not the opposite of war:
it is an alternative; it is a different set of methods. So it would center
its curriculum around the distinetive capacity to link people together
by other than confrontational and military means.

My own work in passing between Egypt or Jordan and Tsrael many
times shows that it can be done. that people can move, not as Secre-
tarys of State very easily, but rather as lesser citizens as people who
are attempting peacemaking.,

Now, I want to address a final question, Mr. Chairman. and that is,
is this an attainable goal?

I have reviewed the legislative history, and T want to start with
first piece of legislation proposed, if I may, by quoting from Dr. Ben-
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jamin Rush, my profc sional ancestor. in the city of Philadelphia,
who signed the Declaration of Indeperdence, and pledged his life,
his fortune and his sacred honor to the cause of hberty and uhe
United States of America. Twenty-three years later, he rese again
to write a paper which is ealled “A Plan for a Peace Office for the
United States,” and that paper begins: “Among the defects which
have been pointe | out in the Federsl Constitution, it is muck to be
lamented that no person has taken notice of its total silence upe.. the
subject of an oftice of the utmost hmportance to the welfare of the
United States.” and T stress that, this is » welfare purpose, “that is,
an office for promoting and preserving per pmuul prace ir oux country.
Lot a Secretary of Peace be :1p[mmtod—~ Now I dn aot agree that
that is even now a practical aim —Let hiim be appointed to preside
in this office. who shall ke perfeetl: free from all the present absurd
and vulgar European prejudices upon this matter,” and I quote
Benjamin Rush beeause the batance of power theory, which sno dom-
inates our present thinking and is quoted by onr major diplomats and
diplomatic spokesmen. is a Kuropean theory. Tt was a 19th century
prejudice, and my paper iries to show that it absolutely did not work
beyond the 19th century. that the violenee. the length, the destiuctive-
ness of World War I was beeause balance of power was working so
very well. T do not want to go into that, but. I want you to notice that
Benjamin Rush also said that.

So that he proposed a Peace Oftice and laid out a peace plan. which
is still very strong, a plan for a Peace Oflice, and many people have
done so since,

Ts this attainable?

One hundred and forty bills that T can count have gone forward
1 the Congress of theUnited States since 1935, which have precisely
@ I)op'utmont of Peace or this sort of aim, and they have all died.
We have not had hearings on this and, Mr. Chairman, I am very glad
we are now since 1947, and there has been no committee report. I have
analvzed why that is in my paper and T will not do that now, but
T want to tell vou that my own experience in the last few weeks has
been very interesting. When Senator ITartke and Mr. Cloud found it
necessary to go ont to Indiana they turned over to me the task as
an advocate. to sonie extent, of exploring what people were interested
in this question. We have gathered 120,000 naiies of persons who have
responded to a peace hallot provided by the World Without War
Council, of whom 80 percent endorse—this the highest number of the
Peace NAeademy idea—more endorses than a Department of Peace or
any other. those that we have. We have among those gathered about
10.000 names of persons who were ready immediately to go out and
ring doorbells. Tn the process of this somebody gave me the name of
a banker, Thomas Westhrook. who is the president. of a savings and
loan association in Cleveland, Ohio. and he has come forward and
volunteered his services as national finance chairman to mount a
national campaign.

We have been in discussion with a counsel for a Department of
Peace. and they have decided. on the whole, at least. the major officers,
that this is an attainable goal soon and that they are willing to give
up their more long range utopian purposes, not permanently, but

T
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temporarily, in order to help in this particular cause. They, and the
Council for a World Without War, are able to mobilize something
like 150 significant organizations, A Governor in another State has
called and asked to appear. but was not able to appear and testify
at this hearing. These are things that are spontancously coming for-
ward in the almost total absence of public notice in which a word of
mouth system is passing from person to person. the iden that this is
attainable, and I can tell you that several persons in Connecticut and
Iflinois and Nevada and California are right now mobilizing their
capacities in their constituencies to support the Congress if it chooses
to take leadership in this field and to press the Congress if it does
not, to do so, :

I thank vou very much.

[ The prepared statement of Mr, Wedge follows:]
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Statement before the Hearing on S.B. 1976, The Peace Acadamy Bill
Subcommittee on Education: Senator Claiborne Pell, cChairman
Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare

May 13, 1976
Biographical Note: Bryant Wedge, M.D.

Bryant Wedge, M.D. is President of the Institute for
the Study of National Behavior of Alexandria, Virginia. He
was born in Coldwater, Michigan in 1921, attended Kalamazoo
College and the University of Michigan Medical School. He
has held teaching posts at the University of Chicago, vale
University, Princeton University, the Fletcher School of Layw
and Diplomacy and George Washington University. He is a
member of the American Psychiatric Association, the American
Association for the Advancement of Science, the Group for the
Advancement of Psychiatry and the Society for the Psycholegical
Study -0f Social Issues. He was United States Eisenhower
Exchange Fell “v in 1959 and in 1962 founded the Institute
in Princeton, N.J. to study the human dimension in national
and international relations. He has carried out problem-
solving studiessfor the Department of State, U. S. Information
Agency, U.S. Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, Central
Intelligence Agency and the U.S. Navy. Among his studies
have been analysis of the public personality of Khrushchev,

international communication, the causes of political violence

and mediation of revolutionary crises as in the Dominican Republic.
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Strength Through Peace

The Need for a United States Peace Office

A considerable community of scientists, scholars and thoughtful citizens.
in whose behalf I presume to write believe that the present pattern of inter-
national relations of the United States and the world community depends unduly,
dangerously and unnecessarily on relationships of power, force and international
violenced

We belfeve that new and proven methods can facilitate cooperation between

ups and nations in reducing force and violence in their relations, and that
these methods will encourage voluntary constructive change on the basis of
national self-interest, particularly for the United States, We propose that
a Peace Academy, independent c¢f but cooperative with the foreign policy
apparatus of the Governmeat, is an essential eclement in organized action toward
a safer, saner world by exploring alternatives to forceful confrontation as a
means of resolving conflicts of interest.

My involvement in this began when friends of President Dwight D. Eisenhower
established the Liseshower Exchange Fellowship program in 1953 as a birthday gift
to the . ident in recognition of his conviction Hat future peace and progress
of mankind depended on understanding and couperation between peoples. Because
of my work in the mental health of university communities, I was honored to be
a U.S, Eisenhower Exchange Fellow in 1958 and to travel to some fifteen countries
of Europe, Asla and Africa, meeting my colleagues and government officials in
each, including United States Ambassadors, I saw a profoundly important human
dimension in international relations and I feel that this dimension 18 overlooked
in the typical conduct of international relations, sometimes at great cost to
our own security. What 1 realized was that friction, distortion and misunder-

standing contribute to conflict with attendant costs and risks.
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With encouragement from General Eisenhower and others, I decided to
work for better understanding and management of human factors in intern:..onal
relationships. General Eisenhower was right when he said that "...fr¢ : (ships

' Despite such

have defended more borders than arms and cannon ever have.'
sponsorship, however, 1 found that there was no natural site for such activities
-~ a matter to which I will return when I comment on the need for a Peacll Academy
-- so I left my post at Yale and founded the Institute for the Study of National
Behavior in Princeton.

I became convinced that the instruments and institutions for waging war
must be balanced by methods and goals for waging peace (incidentally Waging

Peace Is the title of General Eiscnhower’'s memolr of his second term) if

security and welfare interests of our nation are to be truly served.

1. Strength, Security and Peace:

The first belief I hold, that the present pattern of international
relationships depends ¢ ngerously and.one—sidedly on adjustments of power,
echoes President Elsenhower's farewell address in which he warned of the risks
of unwarranted influence from the "military-industrial complex” and concluded
that "only an alert and knowledseable citizenry can compel the proper meshing
of the huge industrial and military machinery of defénse with our peaceful
methods and goals, so that security and liberty may prosper together." While
President Eisenhower's worst fears have not been realized, neither have his
hopes, The belief that national security depends principally on military
strength and that the best path to peace is through strength occuples a
central role in our international policy; sometimes to a degree that obscures
and blocks other methods and instruments of conducting international relations.
Preoccupation with strength and the ability to exert force carries the danger

that we may neglect opportunities for accommodating changing world conditions.
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ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

We see challenges to our strength {n distant places where local condi-
tions of civic disorder accompany decolonization and new nationhood == the
inevitable sorting out of jurisdictions {n a centyty of liberation from empire
-=- especially when there is some degree of Communist contact or "penetration".
This tendency i{s heightened when the theory of peace-through-strength is
coupled with the theory of balance of power. As the present Secretary of State
insists, "The first requirement of stability is to maintain our defenses
and the balance of power." The outcome has been that the United States too
often intervenes or threatens to intervene with force in local conflicts as
we have done in Vietnam and in the Dominican Republic and has tried covertly
to do in Angola. Elsewhere, we have supported regimes that can only be
fermcd repressive.

Secretary Kissinger follows his balance-of-power formula with offers
to negotiate. The sentence just quotced has been followed by another: ‘“But
the highest aim of policy in the nuclear age must be to create out of the
sterile equilibrium of force a more positive relatiomship of peace." This
seems extremely persuasive so long as power -- the capacity to makeP‘CIEO
by force or the threat of force what they would rather not do -- is regarded
as the principal instrument of international relations. However, a preoccupa-
tion or bias toward the use of force creates a situation in which negotiations
are the outcome of an {nternational shoving match in the process of which
we may create enemies where we could have had friends.

(I do not advocate the opposite of strength -~ weakness. No; diad
General Eisenhower or any thinking citizen. No great nation =~- or lesser
one either =- can allow {tself to be pushed around by force. We must be
prepared to defend our vital interests wherever they are truly threatened,
by military force 1S necessary. In the contemporary world this requires

an adequate, strong, military establishment. The problem, of course, 1is

the uses to which our strength is put.)
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But the effects of the dominance of thg«model of foreign policy thinking

in the conduct of United States foreign policy is terrible.

Political Decay

The first consequence is an astonishing, and possibly unconstitutional,
centralization of decision-making power. While the Consitution specifically
assigns military command and treaty-making powers to the President, it reserves
responsibilities for raising and maintaining military forces, regulating
cormerce with foreign nations, and declaration of war to the Congress. Yet, we
have seen foreign involvements that are undeclared wars. wars regardless of
how they are described, in which the Congress has had little voice. Meanwhile
the balance-of-power negotiation-from~strength model (borrowed from 19th Century
Europe) requires such subtlety, complexity and secrecy, backed by a willingness
to use force in the service of the policy, effectively by-passing Congressional,
and certainly citizen, oversight. In the end, we are in the awkward position
of having to rely on the judgment of a small group of men who govern our
military, diplomatic, and intelligence forces. We have, in effect, a foreign
ministry arranging our international affairs as in the days of sovereigns,
rather than an Administration consulting the will of the Congress and the
people. Power, by its nature, tends to centralization, and the dominance-of-
power theories in foreign affuirz leads to the dominance of a few individuals
in decisions that affect us all. &nd, in the internal workings of the
Administration itself, dissenting voices are suppressed; I know generals and
admirals, diplomats and intelligence agents whose dissent from specific
actions has been summarily dismissed because it has not fitted a global theory.
Congressmen, too, although they are less easily silenced. National unity, for

which we hear such pleas, does not -- in a democracy -~ mean following orders.
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A second consequence has been a profound erosion of the moral content,
the idealism of American foreign policy. The central moral idea of the
American democracy 1s that nations should be self-governing. We believe in
liberey, autonomy, self-determination, the right of peoples to arrange their
own lives in their owmn way. We believe that peace arises from the free choice
of nations without the imposition of foreign despotism. We believe that, on
the whole and given time, the forces of liberty, following our own example,
will prevail in the nations of the world.

Power theories, however, radically applied, have no such moral content;
the only question 1is who can do wvhat to whom. The great affirmative morality
of America may, and often has, becomc vontaminated or lost in the actual conduct
of foreign affai}é, especially with respect to newer nations. The outcome 1s
tragic. As an investigator of national images, I find that many peoples --
including sometimes our own youth -- are prcfoundly susplcious of American
intentions and believe that we favor repressive governments subsurvient to our
demands, that we arm dictators and punish popular forces for change. In fact,
this image has gone so far as to permit Communist propaganda to claim with
considerable success that they stand for 'national liberation" although from
the democratic point of view the dictatorships of the left which they actually
seek to impose are as abhorrent as the dictatorships of the right which we
are accused of supporting. National security 1s not enhanced.

It needn't be this way. As a small example of an alternative possibility
I may cite the readiness of "revolutionary” youth in the Dominican Republic to

accept cooperative assistance from the United States when 1t was ~ifered on

acceptable terms. After the 1965 uprisging in that country it was found that
virtually all of the politically active youth of the nation considered them-
selves "revolutionaries" and were extremely vocal in their hoatility to the

United States. I was invited by the Department of State to establish contact
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with this rising generation to encouraging democratic participation instead
of the Carribean communism toward which some people thought they were headed,
for they surely sounded like it. I met thcm-behind truce lines manned by
American troops but even under these conditions I found that they -- or the
majority consensus -- would prefer democratic reform of the backward condition
of their nation i{f they could find an opportunity. When the United States
Mission and the State Department apreed to recognize and support their
national university although it was a hot-bed of reformism, they welcomed

the cooperation which has continued ever since. For this, I was denounced

in 2 local Communist newspaper and at the Tri-Continental Congress in Havanna
as "an agent of cultural penetration who, by clever psychological means, has
weakened the true [i.e. Communist] revolutionary spirit.” My “clever psycho-
logical means' were those of showing them that the United States Government
would recognize and support their own thrust for self-determination which

the Communists clearly did not.

Economic Distortion

A third consequence of reliance on balance of power models for
-oreign poiicies is economic. I am not an economist, but anyone can see
that we have been paying for the guns and butter miscalculation of the
Vietnam War era with inflatfon and belt-tightening. We don't need a
Samuelson to tell us that military expenditures of 13% of the national
economy, year after year, into non-productive, non~service sectors
ruinously digtorts the economic structure and the market place, even while
public needs are relatively short-changed. A global web of miliqﬁyy costs

exceeding half a trillion dollars (and rising) does not enhance the
economic welfare of nations. Meanwhile, the military-industrial complex
about which President Eisenhower warned shows great capacity to tap the

public purse at home and internationally, sometimes with bribery and

corrupt dealings. Unfortunately, the impact of the unhalanced dominance
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of power theory has been to enlarge the scope of the complex to encompass
military - industrial-diplomatic - political cormiponents. The balance of
power theary has certalinly led to escalating costs. dislocations and strains.
Does this improve our security? We need to ask.

I was once invited by the Intelligence and Research Division of the
State Department to submit suggestions for studying the psychological forces
that drive the arms race arong East Arican countries. But even a cursory
survey forced me to insist that suck an investigation would be caulty and
incumplete unless 1t took into account the role of Pertagon arms pushers.
Interesc in that subject died fast. Does it increase our security ‘> arm

nations whose conflicts are with each other?

uestinning Assumptions

How, all these effects -~ concentration of c¢ecisional powers, erosion
of moral content, economic dislocation -~ might L :onsidered the irreducible
price of sccurity if great military strength and striving sur a global balance
of military power were the buwst guarantee of national securi{ty {n an uncertain
world with an active and powerful adversary, the Soviet Union. seeking to
expand {ts Iniluence and reach., But is the strength-balance-negotiat:un
theory on which our policies are based the only or even the best way to
achieve security? Are there alternative approaches, compatable with natfonal
safety? One thing is certain. The diplomatic-military-intelligcuce appu..tus
now charged with carrying out current policiez is wholly incapable of seriously
examining alternative possitilities, much less lLiow they could be effected.
People deeply trained in the arts of war, of intelligence and hard-nosed
diplomacy and with - -eers dependent on these functions have the greatest

difficulty examing the premises on which they are¢ based,
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Let me offer an example {rom personal experience . bLur.ng my work
in the Dowdnican Republie, ! was present when the lLuflversity of Santo
Domingo was re-opcned. Within an hour, an American jecep with two armed
G.I.s came driving down the main street, Alma Mater Avenue. ignoring the
sign which - in Spa' 'st - placed the grounds of f limit:s even to local police
forces. 1In the ensuing uproar a ploody incident wuas barely averted, partly
by my vigorous intcrvention. after our brave but frighisued soldiers had
been forced to wenac~ the studoic = crowd +it’ thelr avtomatic weapons, 1
quickly called ov. Embassy and found that cveryone, the Arbassador, t.e DCM,
the M{litary Liason Officer and later the CAS fwhgssador agre-d ¢ ..
patrol was politically orfensive and militariir unnccessary.
conveyed to the operational commander, General Pruce Palmer, /. wer
came back that even chougl, the patiol wia. cstablishad cn zrounds o! convenient
routes and in total {anoravce of viclating local sanctihary, it vould not
be stopped. 'The iltlitary”, I was told, “dou: not back down in the face
of protest -- it . .ly encourages the encmy,” This, {n a police action where
there were theoretically no erzmies. Ir reiponsge to my supgestion that
apc .ogy for an fnadvertant vic.ation ¢f natwcnal iaw and norrms was in order,
I learned that "rt.e Military never apoloziaes.” Ly veguired cignteen days
o{ regoxiation to have the patrcl suspended; mveanwhlle the problems of
persuadin, siodents of United Stares Irmpartislity wds considerably com-
plicated.

It would hardiy suwprize nnyonuhrha: <hen I went to Dr. Walt Rostow,
vho was Dir. :ter of the Natfonil Secur.ty {ouncil, and later to Mr. Marshall
Wiight, wha was the "SCs Southeast Asla assistant, carrying reports from
American ofT1ilals in the field vi. had “.ceu {rustrated in their efforts to
coimunicate through »fflcial sharnails, I was ricicved by men who were

self-admittedly unable to consider alternatives to the manner of erxecution

of policies which they had themselves set in motion.
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Does pc -r theory work?

I must raise a final question about the strength-balance-nepotiation
theory. Even at {ts finest, can it work in the contemporary world? Is it
apt to prevent, or may it actually encourage, the outhrcak of devastating
war? I very much fear that it may encourapc war, ar4 that we have, at least
temporarily, cmbraced a doctrine that undermines our safety.

There is little doubt that the strength-balance-negotiation approach
worked quite well in Europe after the ending of the Thirty Years VWar in 1634
and especially duriny the nineteenth century after the Conpress of Vienna in
1814-15 vhen the statesren of Europe, led by Metternich and Castlereagh
arranged a durable system of balances. Eutope of the nineteenth century
was characterized by a sufficfent ap rc .iration of ravivn, state and
territery to allow adjustrments between national state units to proceed
within the power calculus, cspecially since colonialism served as an
outlet for expansionist tendencies of individual states. The European
wars of that century were modest and contained. It may be noticed that
these arrangenents among powerful sovereignties wore quite conservative
an ssentially hostile to crerging liberal and nztionalistic sentiments.

It is sioply not true tha: the First Vorld tar grew directly out of the
workings of the power balince r:stem gone awry =-- actually it worled just
as 1t was supposed to, or nearly so. The savagery and duratic: and
destruction of that war owes muc!. to the nics balaice n: forces that had
been achieved. ’

I must concede that the strength-balance-negotiation approach did
serve us and the world well {or a while after the Second World War and,
in one respect, that of strategic policy, it is still needed. ~he power
vacuum In Europe aftcer 1945, coupled with Soviet expans:r ‘ n justified
the policy of contaiament which required militury and ec. . -ilc and

political confrontation and the strength to establish a stand-off. That
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era had passed by 1963 or 1965 at the latest as Europe had gafned strength,
multi~polarity had appeared in the Communist bloc, and the boungaries of
spheres of influence had stabilized. We entered the era of negotiation
several years before it was giv#a that name.

Meanwhile, the Soviet Union had developed and demonstrated nuclear
weapon and delivery sy~tem capabilitfes and attention to strategic balances
became imperative. Here, clearly, strength or parity or sufficiency is
necessary as a precondition to negotiation.

Unfortunately, strategic balance requirements provided . vehicle
for the reappearance of nincntcenth-ccnqayy European real-polotik, the
cynical balance of power approach which glorifies force as the principal
factor in international rclationships. Applied to post-War Europe or to
strateglc balances this “proach is appropriate, but terribly wrong if
applied to every issue in every corner of the globe. Insistance on force
as the arbiter of policies belies the American idea of self-determination,

lienates peoples and nations and, in any case, doesn’t work. 1In relation
to smaller and ererging nations, force has lost its utility to a large
extent and, i{f we truly believe that self-determining peoples will defend
themselves against forelgn domin. 'on, we would be most careful in our
reliance on force as an instrument of policy with respect to their political
development.

In any case, the American idea has spread sc far in the world that
emerging peoples everywhere have become remarkably able to resist foreign
force. Foreign force has rapildly diminishing influence in the face of
indigenous developments; rais {s true even vhen the forei.n forces are
ostensibly aligned with .adigenous allies as the United States should have
learned in Vietnam. It is {rcnic that ‘he use of force in the service
of the Lhcory of the balaice of power has actually weakened the position
of the user. But the truly terrible irony is that Communist support for

national liberation movements has allowed the Communist powers to pose
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as the champions of self-determination, the American tdea, and to claim,
with some persuasiveness, that the United States is a. ey eriallet pover.
All of this from the misapplication of the balance " rower thuory.,

It 1s not true, of course, that the Communist powers support self-
determination or that America is imperislistic. The Communists support
Communist imperialism; that is, the Imposition of Communist governments
as subservient as possible to Communist - .icularly Soviet - command.

That is not self-deternination and it 1s not national liberation except

in terms of twistyCommunist definition. It is not true that the United
~

States is imperialist: our leaders say and truly mean that we seek no

hegemony. It is simply unfortunate that an obsessive concern with powver

balances with the Sovietf state has led us to use pcwer tatics in

inappropriate aregnas, as in Vietnam.

Another respect in which force is an outmoded instrument of human
organization s im copir with the damands of committed groups nf persons who
believe that they have a just cause but are relativ.ly disempowered, people
and pecples +ho refusn to be "realistic" and Jpow to force and who turn to
terrcrism and guerrilla means of asserting their causes. All systems of power
are uroloundly vuinerable; they are complex, technologically dependent, inter-
ieites . 1he rrre corplex the system, the gr;aCcr its vulnngility to spreading
disturbance. Actual power in the sense of capacity to disrupt these systems
hz. diffused outward from the centers of control to such an extent that a few
determined men, desparate or fanatical or angry, can disrupt whole natfons and,
oi cousse, delicate international balances. We have seen this happen in the
Micdle East, in Northern Ireland, in Cyprus, anc we will see it happen elrewhere
-~ wherzver fcrce 1 used to over-ride human demands.

I ~riticize the reagty-balance-negotiarfon formula as the dominant basis

Unired States foreign *'ic7 4n severai grounds hut centrally and ultipately

»iodx falle vo mere el oy ne dnter: of setuiricy and peace. I do not

~l.er to revt: all rhe medificaticas or alternatives that night better serve

«;.7
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these basic intere o her, 1 urge the establishment of a Poace Academy

a8 a means to carry . ¢ & review systematically and to develop alternative
methods and pc “:ies he conduct of international relations as the foreign
policy establisn . ady committed to a policy stance cannot do. An analysis
of what {s wroag -he first step in searching for better answers,

2. Alternatives: Strength Through Peace

We knuw well enough what war 1s; for practical purposes we might adopt
the definition in Quincy Wright's monumental Studv of War: "War is a condition
which equally pemmits two or more hostile groups to carry on a conflict by
armed force”. Later he states, "The c.uses of war are the absence of the condi-
tions of peace.” Nowhere, hovever, do we find peace operationally defined. My

own working definirion is that "peace {s a condition which equally permits two

or r.re groups to carry on relatfonships, including those of confli-t, by an

vicicace,"”

One kind of relatfonship, the conduct of conflict by armed forces, has
been extensively studied. We maintc ~ military academies and training programe
in the military arts. :uch of the substance of history 1s the ~tudy of war,
its causes and outcomes. We devote a vast technelogy to the service of the
military cause. Much of diplomatic *raining and of diplomacy -- sometimes
called the conduct cf war by other means -~ i{s concerned with adjustments of
power, with military force 7d the threat ol war as the bargaining chips: even
economic policies and cultural exchange and information progriams have subserved
the power equation.

Much less attenction has been paid to the processes of peace, to finding
means to conduct conflict in ways that will minimize the clement of force and
violence while enhancing the security annd welfare of ~ur natirr. We do not have
a Pcace Academy; while there 1y a vast - ‘hnology adaptable to the purposes of

the peace process -- the techuolepies of communication, transprrtation, agri-
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culture and producticn -~ it has scarely beer: considered as a peace instrument.,
We do not produce "peace scholars' or '"peace rakers” us we do stratepic theorists
and war makers. Our security lies in peace yet we prepare for war.

Despite this relative neglect, mankirnd has a long history of spokesmen
for the peace process, from Isaiah who called on men to reason together, to
Jesus Christ the Prince of Peace, to Gandh! the advocate of non-violent methods,
and tinstein who observed, "Pecac: cannot be kept by force. It can only be
achieved by understanding.” In our universities there is going forward right
now a profound scholarship directed to searching out the conditions of peace;
not well funded, not much recognized, only occasionally given a hearing in
councils of state, but nevertheless moving forward with substance; with theory
and evidence and c¢xample. Every one of our Presidents without exception has
spoken feelingly, profour ily, seriously of the commitment to peace; Probably
c-ly one, however, Woldrow Wilson, could speak from knowledge of the scholar-
ship of the subject. What a pity that our Presidenﬁ?g; so often gener. (S,
have had so often to speak of peace without knowledge of the substance :f
the subject, as they .z¢ of war; but what a triumph that they have so of ren
sought and found wo r to .vticulate the very heart of the matter, from General

Washington onward.

The Con’

.of Peace
I will not ati=mpt %¢ utlin the ::bstance of theory and method for
the study of peace, alier.az "3 L. nou nolitical approaches to international
relations, for that ' .. c- o . "~ :adwledne base for a Peace Academy
n " =ad best be worked ¢. as planning prociidf.  2ut everv approach has in
: amon the secarching for means to connect the piec.s together to the present

£ e of a11 participating parties in the words of Proelessev John Platt.
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The very essence of the peace process, at least in terms of the working
definition tl.t I've offered, {s forging linkages that can restrain unbridled
force anyvwhere in the world. I liken it to tying Gulliver dowr with threads
of self {nterest. A life-time of study of human behavior has satisfied me
that perceived r~!f-interest 1s virtually the sole motive for national :olicies
and national act’:wns. Altruism among 7 and within nations may be an important
well-spring c¢{ aetioa but I have found no evidence of altruism in international

behavior of nations. It may be that at some future time, after the human race

has established a global ne’work of linkages, consciousness of the unity of
mankind will become a basis for policy as some visionaries -- in~{dentally,
alsc starting with Isaiah -- have foreseen. For the evolutionary trend of
human consci isness, the changing nature of ron, has been toward inclusivenoss.
But in our e¢ra, still the age of nationalism, e have the t- .k oL learning to
live together in peace and, as tne world now is, this involves bringing
coherance to the global city of man.

We must learn to live together because there is no longer any p: o to
hide for any group or any nation in an age which has come upon us only in %his
century, an age of interlocked, global, technological interdependence. The
woril has never been like this. No nation, small or large, can isolate trs- 1%.
Disrupticus in any part of the system of man, monetary, political, ecologicai,
distribe lve (enecrgy, cormmodities), soon afect us all. For instance, so long
8s a uingle soverelngty provides sanctuary for terrorists. we will face inter-
national terrorism. ‘o long as ideas -- the greatest force of 311 -- cross
all national boun- . .ex they will be selzed and used internally in any state;
he “ho seeks to s; ccxs these iuvites peril. 4he astonishing explosion of
global systems of ¢ -unicati, of 'vsiness, of ide.s and of military link.
since rmid-century lct™s a3 all intc¢ the werld. No nation can drop out, exce, t
briefly. No natfon can dominate. All! must accormcdate to global imperitives

for their own survival. In such conditions the habit of mind that finds

national safety {1 ilitary strength 1 auachronistic for it 1is factually

B
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false., International war, except perhaps on the smallest scale -~ and even
then we have yct to learn how to keep these localized -- 15 obselete, for

nobody can win; nstional intcrests are not served. The capacity to make and
maintain peace provides a considerable competetive advantage to the United
States. Lvery time we contribute to peace hetween allies and among emerging
nations, we add friends to our list of nations who will withstand any foreign
alignments. Every year that we sustain a viable peace with our adversaries,

the forces of liberty grow within their fabric. Tr the war equation, there

T

is little to choose between demrcracies and o:cts. wrships execept that the
latter have an edge because of their capacity to allocate resources regardless

of popular demands. But in the peace equation, the democracies have great

advanpage for they can tolerate diversity among systems.

Tk Pea- .cademy Curriculum

The general theory of peace that I've put forward, that it Is a process
of global linkages anong the nations and of accommod ting the conditions of ou:
time, rust be broken down into the lines of theory and research, training and
method tor its realization. That is the function of a Peace Academy. Its
curriculu” would rise wut of approaches to this Lrocess; studying the advantages
and defects of world government and the United Nations, analysing military
relations and pouvcr theories, examing the role of law -- the study of which
is well advanced in the massive interr “lonal World Order Model Project of the

Tnttuts {0 10eld Geoiber
= -- studying diplomacy as it {s and has been and might be, research

on transnational ¢nstitutions su... as multinational corporations and world
systems of weathor and disease and food and population and resource and comm-
unications and trunsportation and economic excharnge, the problems of arms
con’rol and df:snrmnmcnt. acquiring newer knowledge of means of conflict
regulation, the broader theories of systems and their functioning. The

curriculum is easy to outline, the knowledge base !s considerably developed

and calls on literally all of the resources of history and scienc~ and reason

91

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

16.
that can be brought to bear on the {..ues.

Hccausck I cauns. review in detail the entire curriculum of such an
enterprise, perhaps tt will be sufficient to touch upon what I regard as a
central rethod, peace-making. My definition of this scientific art i{s broad.
The first clement is to develop a capacity to talk with and understand other
peoples of the world in their own terms without for a moment losing sight of
our own purposc Incidentally, this accords with the advice of Mao Tse Tung,
who said, "Knov your encmy am! out of a hundred battles you will win a hLundred
victorics.” This capacity for cross-cultural communication can be taught, as
we have done with !larine Colonels at the Marine Corps Cormand and Staff College,
Alr Force Officers as at the Alr University, diplomats as at the Foreign Service
Institute, and elsewhere. It 1s pasic for getting along with people while
retaining our own 1&2cn:1(y wherever we move or do business of any kind in
the world.

llow do we teach this? In my view, only in the real world. We insist
that our students estalish coiamnicative relations with people differcnt from
themselves., The scientific art of communicating with strangers, foreigners,
adversaries, is precise and crisp; it involves knowing communication and culture
and techniques for applying this to getting into the other fellow's outlook.

It is new. It is as significan: in the canduct of conflict as in relating to
friends. For the world of the p::sent and the future, it is basic. But the

general capacity has been neglected by the theorists of puwer.

International “Mediation, A Sub-~Specfalty

Training for intermediation is more special, a special discipline within
the array of approaches to peace. The essential quality of the intermediary,
whether individual or a group, is impartfality; it is the quality of a pood
psychiatrist. The iutzimediary sceks to understand and communicate with
adversaries, eazh in their own terms. He then see. a2 lentify complimentary

intere-ts ' twee: them as in brokerage or Yankee horge-trading. This done, he
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brings spokesmen of the sides together in explor tory and bargaining sessions.
When a deal is struck, he terminates the intercession. 1In each of these steps
there 18 required a high level of discipline.

The full development of the arts of nediation of interests will provide
che essential mechanism for the linking of self-interests of all participating
parties of the worl! and I believe represents a social invention that will
prove itself more conrributive to nztional security and much lese expensive
than all the weapons and all the armles ever imagined. Best of all, mediation
does not use force in any form nor challenge power at any poin:. YNo participant
agree3 to anything except voluntarily and in self interest.

We have a good deal of proven cxperience in mediation of conflict. The
Federal Mediation and Corgiliat:.un Service was founded to regulate labc -mana;. -
ment disputes and has cortributed significantly to bringing labor peace to our
dorestic scene. It {s alwa, - reassuring to hear, as we often do, that '"Federal
Hcdin:/ors are on the scene” of <utbreaks of industrial or comnunity disputes.
The Community Relations Se:..ce of the Department of Justice has played similar
roles in racial conflict. The American Arbitration Assoclation has established
a very special place by providing privste, independent and impartial arbitration
and meatation of disputes, the parties to which agree to accept clear rules of
proced: “¢; more rec.ntly the AAA has sponsored a propram for Community Dispute
Settlement that provides mediative services in dozsn: of community disputes
in schools, prisons, neighiorhoods and the Iike. e Administrative Practices
Act has helped the developacnt of the role of the Administrative Law Judge
who presides at orderly hearings and reaches advisory decisions in many
disputes at the request of the participants; this system has literally saved

the courts from complete overload and b 1kdown.
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At the same time, in the last decade, a number of Intermediari. s have
moved into communities to the sites of conflict. For example, the frightful
violence at the 1968 Democratic Mational Convention in Chicago might have been
repeated in 1972 bad not a number of mediative {orces moved in beforehand to
cool the su-ne. Elements of the United !lethodist Church, tue YHCA, the
Department of Justice and the Center for the Study of vioience at Brandeis
University appeared in liami Beach and helped the hippies, yippies and zippies.
the Cuban Refupees and militant groups such a . te " ‘rterins  Against the
War all to find a place without violence and without wrecking the conventions.
The City Council of :iami Beach and the heroically professional police chief,
Rocky Puserance, and the party leaderships and Fedc 11 Agencics were also
invoived, There were 'iterally dozens of clise cal:-, of nearness to violence,
in Miard Zeach In 1972, Anyone who thinks pesce-mal.ing or crisis intervention
is for wunhling’shculd have been there. Bur, ¢ have passed that crisis in our
domestic history and the soclal si..port for violent manifestations in 1976 is
rninimal. Vithout the {ntermediaries we would not have gotten by with the
convention mcch;nnﬁja 50 relatively intact.

"o far, international arbitraticn, med: tion and concg liation are less
well developed; I cite the U.S, domestic deve. pment c.fefly to illustrate
that we have already a good de:l of | ow-how. llevertheless, Secretary Kissinger's
mediation in the Middle Last, even though pressed from a position of power and
with undoubted wielding cf power in the process, shows what can be done. ity
own cxperience in the Dominican Republic and the !liddle Fast has shown tl.ot
an {mp.reial party, acting without any t. t of power, can move between the

bitterest adversaries, vven in the midst of wir and can sormetires {ind corvon

ground between the- Un medintion has had {ndifferent resules so far, although
the Conpo operatfo: - whic! had no great power opposition and some gre it power
support -- unuer Secretary General 3iold, and peace-keeping missions in the
Middle East have had substantial . - We have a great deal to learn about

Ml
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the international application of mediative methods, eapecially at sub-govern-
mental levels, but we do have a stave and we know what it is necessary to
learn.

These corwments on the substance of a curriculum fo- the Peace Academy
are offercd only to demonstrate that there is establishe knowledge, to begin
to answer the questiont "“ut what would a Peace Academy teach?" The answver
is, plenty!

Nothing I 'ive said about the search for peace sugpes: s that competition
between nations is apt to dimirish in the near future, nor that it should. 1
think ft will continue and I pray that the democratic forces wi'' win, not by
war, but by being better at making peace. We are, o fact, noc red to
the tenets of historical materialism, of so-called Marxist-leninist science
which lirits the capacity of the Communist camp to analyze and respond to new
realitics, particularly in the social and pelitical field. (I have been « n-
sulted by Soviet officinls on such matters as the inexplicu.le -~ to then --
nationalist behivior of such persons as Alexander Dul.cek after thirty years
of Soviet "conditicuning”. My Soviet friends, actuallv brilliant minds,
adr tt:od that "Harxist-lvninist  science has no means to cope with such pro-
blems® . 1 cheerfully advisced them concerning emp:. ical analysis of persona-
lity and politics becausc if they accepted the analysis they were that much
less able to deal with "contradictions”: if they did not, they'd keep on making
the same mistakes.) We've seen the same probler in Soviet genetic studies,
where the dominance of theory over reality led to the Lysenkoist dehacle.

In shore, the Communist adversary can make war and can usc the insctru-
rments of power, t.c capacity to push people around, about as well as we can.
But they cannc’  ale peuce as well, they cannot tolerate diver<ity as well,
they cannot accurivldate to a democracy of nations as well. We can perfectly
well understand and quite accurately predict their Lehavior by the simpler

rules of llarxiswm and power cquatien: they car st predict and cannot understand

the behavicr of most of the world, iicluding ourseives, <hen fit fails te



91

20,

conform to their theory, their mythology., The point is that 1f we play the
game of nations by their rules we can never win and nefther can they, but a
lot of people caun get killed. If wv foll.. ¢ 1 own Penfus for Hberty and

v odation, I belleve that our appreas: rrevail and, in the end,
Soviet developrent wil. cé&crge toward ar ~ntanc: . international and event-

ually, internal democracy, cast of course, in terms of the Rugssian soul. 1If

we belleve in the spirit of liberty, we u.. helleve that it Iives 1in all ren;
the prob! - {s to nurture it. .
3. The Yeed for a Teac: ‘eadery: ‘

Two hundred years ago this year, my profeisional ancestor, the peood
Dr. Benjamin iuslh of Philadelphia signed the Ueclaration of Independenc
pledged his life, his forrune and his sacred honor to the cause of }if... -
and the United States of Ameriea. Twenty-three v later, ' 1790, ‘ted
that an important {tem had been Ieft ot of the Constitution and

£ a Peace-Offfcr for the United States: which began: "Among the o v

have been pointed out in the ¥ederal Const rution...it 1s ruch + Y L ed
‘hat no person has taken rotice of {ts toral silence upon the uhie o+ LE o
of fice of the utrost importance to the welfare of the United St-c ., (i Is,
an office for proaoting and preserving perpetual peace in aur - z LTt
a Secretary of Peace be appointed to preside this office, - - ~11 be

perfectly free from all the present absurd and wulpar Furope:= preludices upon
the subject of ,overnment;...the principles of republicanism and Christianity
are no less friendly to universal and perpetual peace, than they are to universal
and cqual Iiberey."

Since Benjamin !ush speb. out for an Peace Offfice, literally hundreds
of proposals with similar intent have been put forward '« our country by great
patriots who hav had the courage to assert t: .t our 'curfty and the advantage

of hu i .iberty les in the Jvfenses of peace.  Cne ol the high-water marks
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of American coticern wias Woodrow Wilson's advocacy of the League of Nations,
another was the prcposal submitted in 1928 by Republican Secretary of State
Kellogg to the European powers proposing renunciation of war; the FKellogpg-Briand
Pact was signed by twentyv-three nations including the United States and our
country showed its roncrete concern for the peace of the world. Between 1935
and the present, 1 count mr=~ than 140 significant ef”orts in the Congress

to introduce legislation for a Federal Of fice, mest often for a Department of
Peace: among the sponsors have been Senators Alexander Wiley, Karl Mundt,
Everett Dirksen and lubert llumphrey. But there have seldom been hearings,
never has there been a Committee Report since 1947, there have beer no Votes

on these bills, We must ask why.

Resistances to a Peace Office:

Arong the reasons is the structural omission noticed by Dr. Rush; since
such an office was left out of the Constitution several agencies have filled the
vacuur with zealously guarded bureaucratic empires, empires that have the ear of
the Chief Executive and sturdily resist any "incursion” on their territory --
the Department of State, the Defense Establishment, the intelligence community
and, of course all of their financial and industrial allies. These forces
generally share a stake in reliance on rilitary strength as the principal
instrument of policy and honeStly believe that this ¢s the best path to security,
even to peace. They resist any alternative approaches and they have a lot
of clout, There are "0 similar complexes of self~interest pressing for the
methods and goals of international order.

I do not wish to over-paint this picture. Within the foreign affaivs
establishiment there are many projects and many agencies that consider means to
connect the plec#s together and to diminish the risk of violent conflict. But
the bias iy clear and constant and strong enough to have restrained any President
f@gﬁ welcoming a new office independent of this vast community; President Kennedy's

Peace Corps, carefully restricted in its scope, is the closest departure. Anyone
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who has worked with this community, as I have, has found that the prevailing
philosophy concrqu the parameters of discourse.

The same combination of interests has aliered the tunctioning of the Arms
Control and Disarmament Agency out of recognition in terms of t.e o;lginal
proposals worked our by llarold Stassen at the reques 7! President Iisenhower; 1t
{s now largely an arm ot strategic negotiation. The same combination of interests,
and the costs of Vietnam, prevented the funding of the International Fducacion
Ac of 1965 passed by Congress and sigred by the President. And the same
corbination has subtly opposed every Peace Office bill i the Congress -- which,
of course, required little effort in the ahsence of any interest-group support
for the legislation,

A second resistance {s found in the nature of the proposals put forward.
They have eupressed aspiration but not concrete mqaﬁod. They have not specified
how a Peace Uffice would work, what it would teoch. The Peace Acadeny Bil1l
remedies this; here, I suggest that we know precisely what to study and what
to teach. Ve know how to work with, but not work for, the established foreign
policy community -- this does not please the radicals who want to destroy rather
than build from what we have., Ve know our purpose, the security and welfare of
the nation. I believe that this is the first proposal to be sufficiently concrete
to command the respectful attent‘on of the Counpress. [President Franklin Roosevelt's
plea in an address that he was preparing to deliver when he died thae, "...we
must cultivate the science of human relationship -- the abilicy of peoples of all
kinds to live together and work together in the sarme world, at peace” can now
be satisfied. We have such a science.

The other resistances are psychological; first, the image of peace efforts
as "soft" and even vaguely ubversive; second, the persistence of historic myths
in the face of modern recalities; and third, the deeply human tendency to displace
one’s troubles onto an enory.

When one asks people to respond to the word "peace” the first responses are

apt to be on the order of "Chamberlain's urbrella”, "appeasement’, and the
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and "weakness'',

further connotations go to "scftness’ and "letting your guard
down.” It is not far, especially in times of conflict, to thoughts of 'selling
out", "cowardice" and even "security threat'. These are not appealing., The fact
ic however, that no sensible peace strategy, geal or method can be bhottomed on
turni:: , the other cheek touard external force. Rather, it must rely on a
mixture of means, including capacities for military defense of vital interests
meshed with vastly increased ability t» negotiate at many levels in self interest.
At every level a strategy of peace calls for touph-mindedness and courage;
whether it is the realism of a Peace Corps Volunteer in the hinterlends of
developing countries or the courage of a mediator moving lLetwveen adversaries
or the reasoning of strategists -- for peace utrategy is to military stratepy as
chess 1s to checkers. William Jarmes. in his great 1910 paper on "The ‘foral
Equivalent of War"” insisted rightly that ideals of hardihood and discipline
arc needed in peace campalgns; he proposed a conscription of the wvhole youthful
population into such action.

Six thousand years of the history of warfare have bred into human culture
a de~p mythology of warfore, of heroism, deeds of valor, of national forces
conderging to meet great peril, of triumphs at arms. Indeed it is probably
true that until this century the needs of warfare have contributed more to human
progress than any cother institutien. Arerican history as it is taught our
children glorifies martial triumphs and slogans, "Don‘t tread on me!" stirs
ever” American heart although the real tistoric facts are othervise -- for
most of our history we were anything but a great power and we were happlly
insulates from the conflicts of others while we developed our own nation.
But the rmyth lies deep and it iz easier to move rcuntains than to change the
minds of men. e need now ro exanrlne the myths of our history and courageously
consider whether war is any longer glorious. And by what other means we might
achieve our natlonal purposes. Meanwhile, the -tudy of methods of peace is

felt by many to be disloyal to our history and even, possibly, wecakening to
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our moral fiber. Actuaily, the most revolutionary idea in the world, the
idea of self-determination, is the deepest fact of our history and that fact
has required much more negotiation ~~ among ourselves and with others ~- than
force.

Finally among these psychological impediments to supporting a Peace Office
is the hunan tendency, which we share vith all men, to blame others for many
of our troubles, to need an enemv. This mental mechanism of corporate life
provides a channel for the draining away of accumulated social tension and
an 1ir-entive for social cohesion. It 1s consistently utilized L@rpoliticnl
suppovt. This is not to say that we do not hesve adversaries and enemies in
the world, but tha* any talk of pcace, of detente, 3s apt to be viewed as
politically unpalatahle for domestic consumption by any side. It is partly
for this reason that the idea of a Peace Office has difficulry in gaining
support it is only when it {3 realized that strength through peaces provides
a compeietive advantage for the United States as the leading industrial democracy,
that it wili gain support -~ and that takes thinking beyond slogans. We whould
not fear p.ace.

Where is Support to Come From?

Given »ue alignment of forces resistant to a Peace Office, where is {ts
support to come Irom? I bz2lieve that it must have three synergistic sources.
First is the force of reasoned analysis; second, the leadership of the legislative
tranch of government, and last, and greatest, the majority of American citizens.

I had a grand experience of inviting ten distinguished professors from as
many disciplines —- from civil engineeting to pharmacology -- to participate
in cooperative consultation with their opposite numbers in the Dominican Republic,
some of whom were "revolutionists” some of whom were idrentified communists. I
promised them low pay, miserable conditions, some danger and no honor. In every
case the first man invited -- having been designated by their respective pro-

fesvional associations as outstanding representatives of their field -- agreed

ol
D
)



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

25.

to come and all acted with magnificent impartiality. They were well tested,
as when the very Republican engfineer was consulted about producing a more
flammable effigy of Tio Pepe - Uncle Sam =~ and provided good counsel. And
they made a lasting impression.

I believe that reasoned unalysis will prevail and that once the example
and sanctfon of a Peace Academy 1s established there will be a grear outburse
of creative effores, -ot only fu the Academy, but throughout the American
Society.

The principal leadership for this develop..nt must necessarily come from
the .epislative branch. The pre-emption ol the foreign policy arena by the
complex of forces against which President Ficinhover warned in vain, has
produced « great imbalance. In foreign policy there i{s no such tri-partite
division of responsibilities as @nvisioned f{n the Constitution; the Executive
Branch has usurped the field. ¥ow, clearly, the Conpress secks to redress that
balance as it should and to prevent aa undue concentration of power. Cne channel
for redress would be the exercise of leadership in the creation of the Peace
Academy, or a similar office, to provide a broader range of options to our
nation in conducting its international relations. The Congress will have to
lead, to explain to the pecple the need fcr such an cffice, fts patriotic nature
and its moral and practical functions. Congress must lead, the Txecutfve can not;
we professors can only provide some reasoning, not the leadership. The step I
recommend is a swall one, very inexpensive ~- the cost of a couple of fighter
aircrafr -- but the Congress must lead the way. Tnere is no one else.

About the American people there is not the least doubt. We are prepared
still, after two hundred years, to ‘iéld the rest of mankind, “Enem!~s iu ¥ar,
In Peace Friends.” . the issues are explained, if there is a clcar dire. tion,
and leadership from Congress, the overwhelming majority of Americans will support

a Peace Academy.
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Senator PeLL. Thank you very much, indeed, Dr. Wedge.

Senator Hartre. Dr. Wedge, I want to pay a special tribute to
yvou for the excellent work you have done in this field and the leader-
ship that you have taken. You have been extremely helpful, as you
well know. and it is an interesting challenge. T am looking forward
to the day when your work in this field will be recognized for what
it is. that is, for the definite pnrpose of promoting peace in the world
and doing it in a fashion which wili be a reality, hopefully. not alone
for an Academy of Peace. but for the concept that will bring some
conerete results to the world.

Thank yon for your help.

Senator Perr. Thank you very much, indeed.

Our next witness is Mr. James Lane, director, community conflict
resohition program, University of Missouri.

STATEMENT OF JAMES H. LAUE, DIRECTOR, COMMUNITY CONFLICT
RESOLUTION PROGRAM, CENTER OF COMMUNITY AND METRO-
POLITAN STUDIES, UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURI

Mr. Lawve. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I appre-
ciate very mmch the chance to bring this testimony to you today.
Yon do have a copy of my remarks, so T will jnst highlight. briefly a
conple of the points that T would like to have special attention paid to.

First. of ali. T think my backgronnd in perspective is qnite a b
different. from most or perhaps all of the persons who are testifying
in behialf of the legislation today. My backgronnd comes from the area
of commumity and racial conflicts in the United States in the recent
past, rather, than international conflicts. As yon will note, I did work
for the Community Relations Service in the Department. of Justice
for 4 years during the 1960, and T have spent a 1ot of time in Selma;
I was at the Lorraine Motel in Memphis when Dr. King was assas-
simated in 1968. and more recently was an advisor in Charlestown,
W.Va,, to peacemakers there during the textbook dispute in 1974.

As von see by my testimony, there are three cssential points that
T want to focus on. at least one of which has been supported by a
number of the witnesses already. that being the first point having to
do with the nature of the currienhim. My essential point as to the
subtitle of the causes of peace is that the nature and the notion of the
enrriculum for a Peace Academy, it seems to me, must be consciously
and explicitly focused on such notions as change an- perhaps justice
as well as peace beeanse we have noticed in community and racial dis-
putes that it is never the disempowered or the disadvantaged parties
who are asking for peace or for confliet resolution or for conflict man-
agement or for conflict reg. lation: they are rvather asking for some
way of empowering themselves to have a stand or a stake in the fornm
aboiii decisionmaking about the outcomes of counflicts. T say in my
testimony that a failure to include in a bill such as S, 1976, faihwe to
include reference to some =ubstantive understanding of the canses of
peace would be a negative message. T think. to the disestablished per-
=ons of onr Nations and 1o the world.

The second major point that T hope to leave with von is that peace-
making, resolving conflict. doing change at the level of communities
and institutions in the United States. m particnlar, is very, very im-

i0%<



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

98

portant to be included in any type of Peace Academy curriculum. T do
believe that any Peace Aeademy would be sorely limiting its scope
and usefulness if it restricts its attention only to the infernational
level to the exclusion of community conflict. Yon do not have to go
very far into history, past or present, to recall various instances,
Berkeley, Selma, Watts, Columbia. Boston. Charleston, both South
Carolina and West Virginia, and hundreds of lesser known disputes,
many of which are right in the areas that members of this subcom-
mittee come irom. My major suggestion here is that a good deal of
the knowledge and techinology which is developed in resolving racial
and institutional conflicts is directly transferrable to the international
level, and furthermore, it is very difficult. I think to develop the
notion of internships and friendships if you are working at the inter-
national level. whereas in community disputes, racial conflicts, insti-
tutional problems, a good tradition has developed already of having
apprentices to experience conflict intevenors who work in that situ-
ation, and in my own ficld of tyaining stud: ats and agency represent-
atives and client groups in conflict skills. the part of the curriculum
that T would least like to leave out would be immediate experience
in an internship in a eonfliet situation. an irteruship to a community
mediator, for example,

The level of community conflicts that are with us now and are likely
to continue to be with us, provide an excellent training ground and
@ resonree that we would very sorely miss and misuse, T think, if
we did not have a heavy focus on community confliet as well as inter-
national conflict in the legislation.

The final point in my testimony T will comment on only very
briefly, and that simply is an attempt to show vou in the testimony
that is recorded here that there is a developing set of theoretical prin-
ciples of strategies and techniques for operation of teaching devices
and of a national network of persons who are working in the field of
community conflict resolution; there is quite a tradition that has
developed in the last ten years of mediation, of advocacy, of other
types of intervention appropriate for resolving comnunity disputes.
While I will not read them. T would call your attention to page 6 of
my testimony. which lists. T helieve. seven principles under which T
think most of the persons and organizations working in community
peacemaking in the last 10 years would adhere to. and they are prin-
ciples T think need to he made explicit and which are being put into
operation, particularly the nofion that the courts are terribly over-
loaded as the major instituticnalized mechanism of conflict resohition
in our culture. and there are alternative diversion processes which can
be set up in a mutual joint problem solving wayv rather than an ad-
versary proeeeding.

Let me then just close by snggesting the saction beginning on page
8. which really just is a listing of names and organizations and places
to give you an idea of some of the variety of experience that has been
developing over the last 10 vears in the area of commmnity conflict
resolution. T would particularly call yonr attention to existance of the
Community Relations Serviee in the Dapartient of Justice, which
was established under the 1964 Civil Rights Act to assist communities
in resolving racial disputes and to bring voluntary compliance with
certain sections of that law. They have had a great desl of experience
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in recent years and are now moving to formal processes of mediation
m which they set up a mediation forwm in institutions like prisons,
in housing disputes, in health care disputes, and actually get a formal
mediated written agreement outside of any kind of litigational
process.

You will notice, gentlemen. I think, as you look down that list that
the types of orgamzations which have developed and have some ex-
perience in peacemaking and change naking on the domestic scene
are based not only in government but come from the commercial arbi-
tration and inbor management field, from lawyers, from religious
organizations, we note the United Methodist Church here; the Church
of the Brethren are involved in testimony ; the Mennonites have been
heavily into this. One of the most intercsting processes now going on
is the work of the Center for Correctional Justice, whieh is intro-
ducing arbitration and mediation into the prevention and solution
of inmate grievances in prisons. I am working fairly heavily with
them in that in New York State, wherr there is now a law, as you
know, calling for formal inmate grievance procedures, which had
much to do with what happened at Attiea, of course several years ago.

One final point that T would make, T guess, is to underscore some-
thing that some of the other persons testifying have said: it is getting
increasingly difticult. T think, to draw a hard and fast line between
domestic relations and international relations and between the way
conflict oceurs on an intranational basis with an international basis.

Looking again at the Community Relation Service, the director of
the Community Relition Service, Benjamin Hohman, who holds the
rank of Assistant .Attorney General. spent some time in foreign
countries recently; they have been calling on him to talk with them
about the kind of techniques that we have developed for dealing with
racial and comnumnity digputes in the United States, He was in Great
Britain last year. Ihis counterpart in Australia, T believe, is coming
to visit within a month or so to see what this very small agency has
been able to put together.

A last comment, I guess. would be that we are sorely missing, I
think, in this testimony and i these proceedings input from racial
and ethnic minorities as to their view of conflict and conflict reso-
Intion proceedings, and as T mentioned earhier, it is usually folks
who look like us who are asking for peace and for conflict resolution
and conflict regulation, Minority groups are usually asking for a
change and justice instead.

Senator Pern. Tt is the so-called minority groups ¢hat are in the
vast majority in the world.

Mr. Lavr. Yes. An excellent extrapolation from whkat I am saying.

Andrew Young from Georgia and Walter Fauntroy from the Dis-
trict, two Congressmen, are perhaps two of the best resources in the
United States tor drarwing on the kind 3¢ techniques for peaceful
change, for resolution of conflict that develop.l it ‘the civil rights
movement and “he institutions that grew out of (*»t, and 1 would
urge the subcommittee and the staff working to consult with those
gentlemen and others for their experience as you proceed with the
establishment of this particular pieece of legislation.

Senator Pers. Thank yvou very much, indeed.
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Senator Harrke. May T just say that Congressman Andrew Young
18 8 great supporter of this concept.

How long did it take to develop effeetive instruments for the reso-
lution of disputes and conflicts? You must have developed the tech-
niques rather rapidly, It must have been within the last 10 years
because of the disorders of the 1960's. Now, you are practically in
every community with any size, isn’t that trne?

Mr. TLave. The Community Relation Serviee does have a network
of Federal regional offices; also, there are a number of private organi-
zations which are growing up in communities and nationally, and T
think we ave at the level of understanding now of how you get into a
community to establish a forum, a pris te, nongovernmental, non-
litigative forum for conflict resolution, which yon can do it really
pretty auickly now.

Senator PrLL. Thank you very mueh, Mr, Laue.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Laue follows :]

il
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U Center of Community and Metropolitan Studies
ﬂ Commumty Conllict Resolution Program
v

UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURI-ST. LC" 2 BOO1 Natural Aridye Road
St Loun, Masoun 63121

Telephone 1314) 4515273

May 13, 1976

Prepared for w public hearing on Senate B{11 1976 to establish
the Georpe Washington Peace Academy.  Education Subcommittee,
U.S. Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare.  Room 4232,
Dirksen Senate Of f{ce Ballding, Washington, D.C.

LEVEL:
S

FEACE AND CONFLICT RESOLUTION AT THE
THE ROLE OF MEDIATCRS AND OTHER

James He Laue
Unfversity of Missouri-St. Louis

HONORABLE SENATORS, MR, CHAIRMAN, FRIENDS:

there could be no better year than 1976 ro nume and give instltntional form
to the Unfted States' commitment to peace at lase,

I appreciate the oppertunity to testify in behalf of Senawe Bill 1976;

But 1 must quickly add that "peace” has many more dimensions than are
stated or implied in the Bill, and it is these implications I want to place
on your agenda through my testimony today. My concerns may be summarized as
follows:

1. "True peace,"” in the words of the late Dr. Martin lLuther King,
Jr., "is not nerely the absence of tension, but it is the
presence of justice and brotherhood."

2. Any "Peace Academy" must focus fts curricular offerings and
ather activities on the community and national levels as well
as the international level.

3. There already exists a substantfal body of theory, tchniques
and ethics regarding community conflict intervention, and a
growing national network of practitioners in public as well
as private settings.

The Unwersity of Missouri is an squal empioyment end sfucalional BRECITUNY ISty Tion,
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U want tu discuss vach of these concerns bricfly, then turn to thelr
impticacions for the proposed legislation and the Ceorge Washington Peace
Academy.,

ace

At of us would affim, 1 am certain, that the achievenent of peace
requires the presence of certafn socicetal conditfons. We generatly name
at least econemfc scenrity, political indepeandence and some measure of
ractal aund secial justice.

Yet 1 have found, {n vome 10 years of studving, lutervenlng in and
programming abeut comsunity and racial disputes, that, with remarkable
consistency, In parries (mayors, agency direcuors, superintendents,
unfversity presidents and senators, for vxample) call for "peace’ per
without reference to its substantive antecedents.  Often the goal {-
phrasced as tensfon-reduction, conflfct regulatfon or mmragement, or sin-
ply contral or repressicen of the protesting partfes,

Out partivs fn such contlicts (students, racial minorities, women,
voung prople aml welfure ¢lents are poo. exarples) rarely call for
ce, UChange’, "hantice' or “expowerment” are their mure likely

goals.

In vsur work and that ot many others who study and practice in the
tield of community preacemaking and cha akiny, we camiot teach about
"peace” unconnected from cither (a) the substantive lssues over which
groups fishe (power and the control of such rencurces as land, capical,
health nervices, housing, jobs, cducation, etc.) or (b) the dynamics of
power == especlally the drive for esmpowerment of the Outs which came so
much inio the nation’s consciousness during the 1960's. it would scem
even nore difficule te teach peacemaking on the International level out
of this context.

therefore, that S. 1976 needs to go beyond its
ation of objectives and curriculum, and include, at
ies of peace -- justice, develop-

cogently analyaed in the Bishops'

r P of Peoples af the United Meth-
odist Church. erences to peace", "coopera-
tion” and “conflict resolution” alone are sufficivent, for these toerms
are used mainly by powerful yroups and natfens.  The disempowered and
Jisadvantaged -- whether nations, racial groups, neighborheod oryani-
zations or clicnts -- rarely use these words.  Failure to Include this
kind of substantive understanding of the causes of peace in $ 1976
will, T fear. <end the disestablished of this nation and the world a
age about the iatenticns of the Academy.

I am suggestin
current conceptuil
a minimum, considerations of the

call for P

negative mess
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The Community: A Fleld Liboratory for Education
In Peacesaking | c

Achleving “peace” - “rosolving conflict" ig A task at 2.1 levels of
hunan social systoms, not ealy the international level, S0 a1 eonflice
i a natural and Lacvitable pare »f 11 woeial tife, and a wajor onpoing
task of all social systems g making constyuct fve e of confliict without
vither destroving the wvgtom or viol: ting the riphts of {ts menbersy,

My argument in this wection s staply that any "peace aeademy® would
be sorely Hmiting {ts scope and usefulness 1€ [t restricts fts attention
to the international level to the exclaston of commmity conlifct,  Many
of the voncepts and technlques of Internat fonal peace and developoment are
transferable to the com Ievel, and are more ceadily demonst rated
and undersivod fn the setting,

If a goal of the Academy ts to interest vouny people (and T wtil] in-
clude those of s wb were in olleges and universities in the 1960's as
part of that group) in peace and contflict studies, domestic events provide
an immediately available wet of cases for study sd action. The perled
stnce 1960 ha: heen o tine of heightened and highly visible soclal con-

6 the luach counter slt-ing, the Freednm
Rides, Borkeley, Seloa, Newark, Ocean Hitls-Brewnsville, the 1968
nd 1972 national politiced eonventions, ene and Jackson State, Columbin,
wounded Knee, Soston and Charlewton (South Carollna -~ then West Viryinta)
readdly come to wind,

flict in American cos

These and thousands of lesser-knewn disputes have signaled the poli-
ttelzation of prass roots groups alsiing to wrest a share of the power and
as, planners, lawyers, corporite executives,
service bureancrats, social fentlsts and other proCessionals, The dis-
putes have occurred on a ¢ untty-wide bhasls, bat more often {nvolve
conflict within and between some or all of the following:

resourees away (rom politi

-~ racial and ethnte groups

-~ service cncies and thelr
clfenes (scheols, police,
Fealth and welfare, for
examnple)

~-= neiphborheoods

-- soctal claus aroups

ST oarans roots organizatfong

Foliticization for the protection ard enhancemeat of diversity is
the major wocial result of the turbnloent sistf{es.

Groups at every lLevel ot Arerican society bave adapted the confront-
sions secnario esployed with such suc by the black civil
ment.  Consumers, clients, caployees, constituents and assorted

ation/concy
rights mc

19
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Outs organiuce to challenge providers, emplovees, politicians and - her Ins.

Virtually cvery elty in the natlon now has encountured parent bovecotts
or student sit-ins of public scheols; {nmates in federal and state prisons
engaging in strikes and work slowdowns and demanding collective bargaining
rights; ethnic comnun{tivs secking to influence housing patterns through
direct acticn, such as receur opposition to scattered-site housing in New
York City and Newark, N.J.; and consumer and envirommental advocates who
are making increasing demands on private and public {nstitutions,

The data from these conflicts -- {ncluding the ongolng process, the
acters and the emotions -- are a magnificent resource available for in-
struct!l n to those he would study and practice peacemaking. International
dlsputes provide virtually no opportunity for direct student involvement
in mediation, advocney or other intervention roles; comaunis - lsputes pro-
vide a serting where internships und apprenticeships may be vtilized as an
{nstructional tool.

In oy own work in training college students, agency personnel and
disadvantaged groups In cermunity conflict skills, I use a variety of in-
structional approaches, inclueding lectures, discussion, strategizing
exercises, role-playing simulations, research projects, and internships
or apprenticeships in the field. The one element of that instructional
package I would be least willing to drop is the last -- direct fi-1d ex~
perfence with an expericnced conflict intervenor. Such supervised fleld
learaing situatfons are possible when the level of focus is a comaunlty
or its fnstitutions; they dre rarely available on the international scene.

I can easily -~ and with pleasure -= envision a Ceorge Washington

. v with curricular o{fering§ on both internatienal and commun-
ity vonflicts culminated by an apprenticeship to a community conflict {n-
tervenor,  The parties, lssues, history, power conflgurations, resources,
s5ible scenaria for reseolution, alternative {ntervention strategies --
all of these are critieal elements {n social conflicts, regardless of the
syatem level, and once learned in a commu ity ficld situatlon, they we.ld
y transfer to the {nternational level.

Some would say that cemmunity and {nstitutfonal disputes are dwird-
ting or at least coming under control with the responsive law enforc:ment
+ chnology ¢ -loped in the 1960's. I would argue that such an observa-
crion is shortsighted, failing to look hevond the media spectaculars such
as watts, Newark and Detroit to scee that resources for municipal services
in particular are scarcer than ever threughout this natien -- and that
scarce resources fnevitably lead to heightened conflict.

we need not look beyond the areas represcated on this Subcommittee
to confirm that cormunity aad racial disputes are very much a part cf
our daily lfe: schools in Bosten, Indian-white relations in Wisconsin,
Jafls in Jefferson Clty, tuttion in Providence, and all of these {ssurs
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and more {2 New York come easily to mind,

The data of community disputes will be always fresh and avaflable to
students of justice and peacemaking; the George Washington Peace Academy
would be overlooking preclous learning resiources if it does not focus on
community as well as fnrernational confllcts.

Community Conflict Interventfon:
ttion and Ot}

Many soctolegists -- and seme politfcians -- would arguc that soctal
centlict van be healthv and {5 a necessary component of coustructive
social change if such conflict is rewolved fn ways that resrrange and
strengthen the tenuovs socfal bonds that hold us together, rather than
sioply unraveling those ties. Our Institutfons were ill-equipped to face
such conflficts, most of them with a substantial racial component, when they
became a daily and wmajor part of our nation's life so 15 vears ago. The
law and the courts, hunan relations commfssions, labor -manapemvnt medfa-
turs, sociologists, commmity sental health workers, well-iagentioned but
ill-prepared reliniovus groups == none had the packape of credibility,
technfeal skills and sensitivitices which could provide a forum fur the

)

resolution of such disputos,

Yet, rancurous racial and community disputes are being resolved, and
in the proce the socfal contract that defines cenr roles and responsibil-
ft{es {n socicty {5 being written,  New <ocial norms In the form of a
negotiated quidd pro qua are being established at virtually every level of
svctal and potitical stiucture -- organisation, neighborhood, communtty,
vounty, repfon, state and nation, Thefr content answers such questfons asg

~= What {s an equitable rate?
-- what rolc ' mld students have {n currciculur planning?
-~ How strong oo influence should a neighborhood have
on the police departent fn determining its pattern
cf law eaforcement?
-=- What role should patients-to-be have in the shape
of health care services and thelr delivery?

Such annwers and scettlements are being facilitated by a variety of
public and private organications which have developed dnring the past 10
years in response to community, racial and fnstitutional conflict. 1 want
to fmpress upon the Subcommittee the range and acenmulated experivnce of
these srganications, but firse a word about the principles under which
they operate {s appropriate.

Virtually all of the tommunity venflict fntervention practitioners

and erganization, which have enerpged fn the lase decade wark from a s
flar set of principlea.  They inelude:
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1. While litigation ifs the major legitimate procedure for resol-
ving conflicts in our society, it is fuappropriate for many
disputes because tt (a) is very costly, (b) often {s lengthy
and thus denies Justlce to the agericved party, and (c)
ytelds predominantly win/lose soluttons.

2, Win/win outcomes are preferable to win/lose outcomes.

3. Joint problem-solving rather than adversary proccedings s
preferable fn resolving social conflicts,

4. Outcomes of social conflicts should be jointly detemmined
rather than unilaterally determined.

5. Jotnt determination {s not pussible tf nhere are great
power disparities between the disputing parties, so often
copowerment of disadvantaged groups s a prerequisite for
effective resolution.

6. All parties who wilt b significantly impacted by the out-
come of a dispute hive 1 1ight to standing in the forum in
which the confliet o cnolved.

7. Criteria for a "good"” solution include (a) the outeome is
satisfactory to all the partivs, (b) there are self-
vnforcing mechanisms built in, (c) all the parties win
sumvthing (1f only “face"), (d) the scttlement is capable
of outside review and verification, and (¢) some of the
previously unmet needs of the less powerful parties in
the dispute are satisfied.

In my work in the last 10 years, I have developed (with Gerald
Cormick .and Alana Cohen Knaster) a typology of intervention roles which
afds in analyzing the process of community conflict resolution and
peacezaking. 1 think {t will be useful to you in considering the var-
tous activities of intervenors. The typology s described in the ma-
terials attached to this testimony. Briefly described, the roles are:

Activist —- Works most [requently with the peoverless or non-estab-
lishment party in a cormunity dispute. Is totally committed to his or
her party's cause, and has little or no ability to empathize with oppo~
nents. A wariant of this role, the Reactivist, may appear in a dispute

aligned with an In party.

Advocate -- Works as an advisor, organizer or consultant to a
disputing proup, ddvocating {ts causes and purposes to the wider
community. Is able to cmpathize with oppesing parties, and reach
out to them for possible packages for solution. The typical in ad-
vocate {s the management consultant, while the community organtizer
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and *he advocate planncer are the most frequent types of Out advocates.
A negotfator representing any of the parties also exemplifics this
role type.

Mediator -- Ts acceptahle at some level of confidence to all the
parties, although possessing no formal or coercive power. Assists the
parties {n reaching a mutually satisfactory settlement, usually {n-

volving face-to-face bargaining sessfions between the parties, Mediation
skills {nclude assisting the parties n putting thelr goals in negotiable
form, interpretation, facilitating communication, arranging repotiating
sesslons, assisting In the expansicn of the resources necessary for
solution, advocating multilateral rather than unilateral determination, ete.

Researcher -- May be a soctal sclentist, policy analyst, media re-
presentative or a trafned lay observer who provides an fndependent

evaluation of a given conflict situation., The Impact of the researcher
{s determined largely by the interpretation and importance aceorded his

or her findings by the parties and by the wider public.

Fnforcer -- Represcnts power to enforce conditions on conflicting
parties irrespective of their wishes, often in the {nstitutional form
of a formal ugency of soclal control of the larger system {n which the
conflict is set ~- the police or the courts, for example -- or perhaps
a funding agency or an arbitrator. The role brings with {t formal
coercive pewer, often including the right to specify behavior or provide
a bascline of legality from which the dsputing parties must operate.
There are few true cenforcers in communi.  disputes, for rarely does a
single party or agency have a baze sufficient to command allegtance to
an Impesed solutfon. No statutory process for getting community disputes
into arbitration currently exists.

Fach of ti.se Intervenor roles tends to appear In every community
conflict situation. Usually, any individual intervenor or intervention
organization can play only one role {n any dispute; in fact, petting
typed {n a particular role {n onc situation may prevent the playing of
another role in another conflict. However, we hive observed skillful
{ntervenors playing two or more roles in the same dispute (the advocate
oediator {s the best exarple, combining mediation skills with the work
necessary to organize and strengthen the weaker partv so a settlement
that will stick can be reached). The key t this kind of role-mixi:

{s the percefved fIntegrity and judiciousnens of the intervennr.*

*Professor Frank Sander of Harvard Law School has recently developed
a 'range of available alternatives" to the courts for resolving disputes,
which fncludes Adjudication (arbitration and administrative process),
Mediation/Cenciliation (embudsman and fact-finding operations appear
somewhere between adjudication and mediation/conciliation in this typology),
Negotiation, and Avoldance. "Varieties of Dispute Processing,” prepared
for the National Conference on the Causes cf Popular Dissat{sfaction with
the Admintstration of Justice, St. Paul, Minnesota, April 8, 1976.
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It {s Impossible to describe all the applications of these
principles and roles In a paper of this length, but a number of vignertes
of organizatfons and Intervention activitics are now offered to under~
score the range and depth of recent experience {n the com-unfty conflict
Intervention fleld in the Unfted Stares,

Community Relatlons Service of the U.S. Department of
created by the Civil erhts Act of 1964 to assist commun=-
ftics In resolving dl\puth related to raclal discrimination and to
fucilirate voluntary compliance with the public accommodations seet lon

of the luw  The ageney has been Invelved in all the major racial crises
of the last decade, and has rendered, in ay judgment, Invaluable scrvice
te the nation through {ts efforts fn mediation, conclliation and advocacy
of coapliance. It was cspeclally cffective, I belleve, In protecting
1i{fe and property and facilitating the rlght of protest In Selma, In
assisting peacefnl desegrepation of a number of southern school districts
in the ecarly 1970's, in preventing bloodshed and keeping communication
open at Wounded Knee, In asststing school desepregation in Prince Ceorge's
County (Md.), und in working with law enforcement officials In a variety
of conflict sftuations. The agency’s annual report for Flscal Year 1975
shows that CRS found jts heaviest activity during that period In school
dispures (190 examples of assistance) and minority-police confrontations
(200) cases. ©CRS has developed a comprehensive program Involving con-
cllfation, mediation and other forms of third-party assistance. The
apency has dene extensive thinking about the need for a training academy
for ceommunity dispute Intervenors vhich could benefit this Subcommittee’s
deliberations on S. 1976, I belleve.

2. The Institute for Mediation and Confllct Resnlution, cutablished
In 1970 In Yew York City, has .chivved a number of med fated telements
to multi-party disputes {n the City on virtually every type of urban
problem. In addition, the Institute has developed training packages
which {t has applied In several other locatlons as well as New York.
Hous{ng and prison disputes have been a focus of the Institute’s recent work.

3. The Washlapton-based Comnunity Disputes Services diviston of the
Anerican Arbitration Associatio s established In 1968, 1t has offered
wedlatlon services for community and raclial disputes throughout the

United States, and currently focusses on tralning In Washington., Several

AMA reglonal offlces have cormunity disputes components. %

4. The Departnent of law, Justice and Community Relations of che
Unteed Methe hington, offers co nlty Crisis
[nterventlon services which fecus on organizing church constituencles
to exert thelr strength for constructive conflict resolution. The
Departrent has worked extensively {n the aftermath of the Fent and
Jackson Scate killines, {n Wounded Knee, In the disputes surrounding
the 1972 political (enventions {n Miami Beach, and {n a varlety of

other settings.

T*The TMCR “and the €DS “have been funded largely throuph the National
Affalrs Division of the Ford Foundation.

Y
[
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5. The Center for Correctfonal vashirgiton Is applyling
cedfat fon and arhitration to the des 1ite gricvance
systems In a nusher of state prisons. The Center's current {nvolvement
Is hoavtest In New York (where o state low requiving formal {umate
g aance procedures woat Into effece in February), Callfornia (Where,
with the Tnutirute for Mediation und Conflict Resolution, procedures
have been developed and posttively ovaluated In the California Youth
Authority factlities during the last two years). Calorsuo and South
Carolfna,

6. The Oftfce of Favirvumental Med{at{on at the University of
Washingten in Seattle {s applying muediation and other ‘nrervent fon
technlques to the resolution of envirenmental di<mates with support from
the Ford und Rockefeller Foundatiens. The stat® reseivei a long-standing
dispute wver Corps of Engineers plans for dams and £10 >~ conerol on the
Snoqualafe River In 1974,

7. 3N Coasertium on Peace Research, Educarfon and Development
fs an cr aercation of - ore han 100 fastitutes and centers involved in
peace Livi ot lict sradles, many of them connected with unifversities.

It {s playfny an L-portant role In developing the emerving discipline
of peace studics,

8. In Charleston, West Virginfa, the Inftial hreakthrough toward
sestlement of the textbook controversy In the Fall of 1974 was med{ated
hy a local Bishop who carefully developed relationships with all the
parties and cventually created a forum In which they could negotiate
thelir differences away from the attention of the medfa and the courts.

Cther vrganizations and programs may he cited, including the
Center for Teaching and Research tn Disputes Settlement at the

Univereity of Wisconsin Law School, the Fa Crisis ITntervention Unit
the New York Clity Police Department, the duevelopment of a program

Kansas, the projects of a varlety of divisions at the Eﬂfjonﬂi_ihs:lgggg
f Mental Health, the community-related activities of the Federal Mediat{ion

a . Service, the Program fn Nouviolent Conflict and Change at
Syracuse Yulversity, and the Peace and Conflict Studies Program ot the
University of Pittsburgh. There Is a recently-formed organization which
encompasses the {aterests of many persons In this emerging fleld -- the
Society of Professional Dispute Resolvers (SPDR).

My activities are centered in the Cormunity Conflict Resolution
Program of the Center of Community and Metrepolitan Studles at the
University of Missour{-St. Louls, The Program was formed at Harvard
Medical School in 1970, and moved to St. lLouls with me in 1971. Our
staff conducts research, training and limited direct i{ntervention in
community and racial disputes, Our cv.vant work i{ncludes evaluation of
the Inmate grievance programs heing <& .eloped by the Center for Correctional
Justice and the Institute for Mediation, and {ntervention/evaluation of
school desegregation currently taking place under court actions in the
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St. Louis Public Schuols and a recently-merged suburban district. The
work {s supported by the National Institute of Education (DHEW). Our
Program's newsletter, Cr hange, with 2,500 subscribers, is
resuming publication th

Implications and Recommendations

Tmplications and recommendations regarding S. 1976 have appeared
throuphout this paper. I want to close by summarizing what I %elfeve
to be the most Important points that should remain before the Subcomr {ttee,

Y. Pass S, 1976 -~ {n 1976,

2. Expand and stvengthen the objectives of the George Washington
Peace Academy to enccmpass concerns for such causes of peace as
development, justice and liberation.

3. Expand the concept of the Academy to include a strong emphasis
on the community level, for many of the prine purs acd techniques are
interchangable betwcen community and fnterna.fon ~ levels, and community
disputes offer a training ground for apprenticest‘~s not available at
the internatlonal level.

4. There fs a consfderable body of knowledge that has developed
fn the last 10 years regarding community disputes {ntervention, and a
varfety of organfzations and individuals working in the field.

5. Community, racial and institutional confliets are likely to
escalate in frequency and intensity in coming years as vesources for
public services remain extremely limited ~- thus providing both a
training ground for peacemakers and a need for well-trained intervenors.

I ™
I want to leave with you the atrong recommendation that the Congress
take the lead in providing a corps of sensitive, well-trained peace-
and changemakers which the natfonal will very much nced on the domestic
front in the years immediately ahead. The Ceorge Washington Peace
Academy can be the appropriate vehicle -- if it procceds from the
recognition that

True peace {s not merely the absence of tension,
But it {s the presence of justice and brotherhood.
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JAMES M. LAUE s Director-designate @f ‘the Center of Community
and Metropolitan Studies and Associate Professor of Sociology at the
University of Missouri-St. Louis. He received his hachelor's degree
from the University of Wisconsin at River Falls In 1959, and master's
and doctorate degrees in sociology from Harvard Unfversity in 1962 and
1966. An active participant in the civil rights movement of the early
1960's, he wrote his doctoral dissertation on the sit-ins and the
Freedom Rides. He has taught at Hollins Coilege, Emory University,
Harvard Med{cal School, and Washington University in St. Louls in
addftion te UMSL. From 1965 to 1969, Laue was an official of the
Community Kolotfons Service of the U.S. Department of Justice,
directing the agency’s program development durfng the last two years.
He was Vice Chancellor for Campus Affairs .t Washington Unfversity
from 1971-74, Laue serves on a number of natienal and local boards
and agencies, including the Mental Health Services Research Review
Committee of the National Institute of Mental Health {n Washington,
and the Peace Research Institute In St. Louls. - His publications
tnclude Third Men in New Arenas of Conflict and "The Ethics of In-
tervention In Community Disputes” (with Gerald Cormick), and other
articles, chapters, revivws, panphlets, monographs and trafining
exercises,
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Senator PeLvL. Our next witness is Mr. Sidney Tichton, educational
economist, Academy for Educational Developinen-.

STATEMENT OF SIDNEY G. TICKTON, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT
OF THE ACADEMY FOR EDUCATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Tickron. M. Chairman, due to the lateness of the hour I will
condense my 10 minute statement to 4 minutes and give a copy to the
reporter.

Senator PeLL. Thank you. It will be put in full in the record.

Mr. Ticrrox. The bill provides for the long term goal of 500 stu-
dents, and my assignment is to make some estimates of the cost of
operating such an institution.

We believe that 500 students is a worthy long-term objective, but
you have to start one step at a time.

Senator Penwn, I wonhl add that we are asking the Congressional
Budget Committee for their estimate of the cost.

Mr. Tickrox. So we start off by saying that yon ought to have 500
students as a long-term goal, but you onght to start out one step at a
time and that before you spend any money there ought to be a short
action plan developed which will say precisely what this institution
is going to do and how it is going to do it and who is going to do it
and when the activities will be undertaken. We think that kind of an
action plan can be developed in 6 or 8 months and shouldn’t cost
more than a couple of hundred thousard dollars, We worked on plans
that costs a lot more, hut this could be done for $250,000 or $300,000.

As well as a goal of 500 students, the plan as the bill is drawn pro-
vides for 10 to 20 senior faculty members, and in line with the one
Step at a time approach, we would think that you would start with
100 students and with maybe 8 to 10 highly qualified faculty mem-
bers, and that the budget should he a bare bones affair, should be de-
signed to get the instruction underway and permit the discussion to
develop and to let the progran lay out an action plan to be worked
out. but should certainly run to no more than 3 to $4 million a year.

I'have, in the testimony that T have prepared, caleulated a hudget
that runs to $3,100,000 for the first fow years, and it is our opinton
that the budget for this activity should not be allowed to run very
mueh more than that for the first couple of years.

In calculating a budget we have not made any estimates of the cost
of facilities because we believe that the staff and board when it is
constituted will probably decide that. the organization wi'l have to
be located in the New York-Boston-Washington corrido. where the
research facilities are available, and. as you know, there is a great
deal of vacant space now available, particularly in New York Clity.
There is 30 million square feet of vacant space in New York City. We
Dropose that some of that space be horrowed so that this institution
could be organized and gotten into immediate operation,

Obviously, in the long run there will be a need to build for seme
facilities, but this is a long way down the road. and it is our opinion
that it is not a high priovity during the first few vears and that the
institution should first get itself organized, get its program underway
and get a track record hefore it spends any money for construction
of facilities.
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Therefore, our thought is that the Peace Academy should start out
small, build on what's been accomplishied by many other people in
many other activities, utilize the library research and personnel re-
sonrces that have already been brought to bear on the subjects of
greater interest, and then focus on achieving some short term attain-
able goals with a minimum statf and a rock-bottom level of expenses.

The one-step-at-a-time approach proposed in this statement will
provide the Peace Academy with a good opportunity to get well
underway, and should permit solid achievement to be reported by the
participants within a relatively short period of time.

Senator Pere, Thank yon very much,

Do you have a rongh idea of the cost, or not ?

Mr. Ticxron. The cost of

Senator Prri. Of the Academy as it is outlined in the bill

Mr. Tickrox. The bill as it is drawn would cost maybe $10 million
a year, but the bill, as T think, could be redrawn, could run to $3 to
$4 million a year.

Senator Prrn. Also. T was very interested in one thought vou had
which I think is a very valid one. My own experience is that you try
to get the nose of the camel under the tent and eventually the body
of the camel follows. 1 remember in the work T have done with Sen-
ator Hartke in the past concerning railroads we started out with
a very little study. ll think about %100 million. the next Congress
came along a vear later and then we got a study of abont a quarter
of a million. and then we got a grant for an experimental track and
then they moved on finally with the Hi-Speed Transportation Act of
1965.

I have somewhat the same reaction that you do. The objectives of
this are wonderful. T question whether the final body should be as
government oriented as this would be, but maybe one of the best ways
to really make it move would be if a serious study were pnt in by the
Government and they had the responsibility for doing it. and that
might pass. but what we are eoncerned with here is something that
would puss; then that could be enlarged.

Mr. Tierrox, We think this is so important we do not wint it to
fall on its face, and what happens with institutions that start out
full-blown is that theyv—they are too likely to be able to trip, so you
have to be sure you know what you are doing before yon go forward
very fast,

Senator Prre. Also. the politieal climate being what it is, we are
not a very peace-minded nation, and T think that to have it start full-
blown would be very diflicult from a political point. That is mny own
reaction,

Senator Harrxe, The tent that T am trying to get under right now
is the Senator Pell tent, At least you give us an alternative. I am not
ready to be puslhed into it, yet.

Mr. Tickrox, All Tam trying to suggest is that you develop a track
record and that this is done one step at a time rather than going full-
blown,

Senator Flarrxe. I think vour testimony has been very useful. I
did not in any way mean to, detract from it. T think it has been very
helpful. Thank vou,

Mr. Ticxrox. Thank you, sir,

[The prepared statement of Mr, Tickton follows:|
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STATEMENT BY SIDREY CG. TICKIOH
AT HEARINCS ON
SENATE BILL NO. 1976

I am Sidncy G. Tickton, Executive Vice President of the Academy
for Educ;tionnl Develeopment, a private, nonprofit educational re-
scarch, develorment, and planning organization. The president of
our company and I established the Academy nearly fifteen yecars ago
and put it into full operation in 1963 after we had left the Ford
Foundatién where we had been involved in the Foundation's education
program.

l

For two decades and more, first at the Ford Foundation and
subsequently thercafter at the Academy, my associates and I have
been involved in the future planning of colleges and universities,
both in the United States and abroad. During these years I per-
sonally have been responsible for more thun 75 higher education
studies. Our orpganization which now involves more than 100 profes~
sional and administrative persons, has been responsible for moxe
than 500 educational research, development, planning, and consulting
projects. The cumulative volume of our contracts and grants for
services provided to colleges and universities, schools, government
agencies, international ayencies, and foundations now exceeds
$20 million. 1In the academic year that will end in a few wecks
we will have been involved i+ 50 diffcerent education projects in

this country and in 12 countries abroad.

My associates and I have been involved recently in the

discugssious of plauning that Lave been taking place with reopect
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to the future cstablishment of the George Washington Peace Academy.
This is not a new activity for us, however, inasmuch as we have been
involved in studics with respect to the peaceful settlement of inter-
national disputes for half a dozen or more years. We were involved, in
addition, sometime ago in discu;sions about the possible establishment
of a University of the United States growing out of the ideas first
proposied by George Washinglon. Our interest in the pr?posed future
Peace Academy is, therefore, one that has been developed over a
considerable period of time. '

My urposec today is to submit to you and to include in the
record some estimates of what it would cost to establich the Peace
Academy and to get it into high gear for a long-term successful

operation.

Senate Bill No. 1976 provides that the Peace Academy should be
established with a board of trustces of 34 persons appointed by
the President of the United States, the president of the Senate,
and the speaker of the House. The Peace Academy's long-term goal

would be to enroll 500 students.

We believe this to be a worthy and achievable long~term
objective, but suggest that from our experience the planning of a

new institution of Ligher cducation or educational research should

be undertaken and developed one step at a time. The board of
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trustees of snel an institution as well as its administrative
Lleaders should have a pratey good ddea dn the First opurating

year of whore that orpanization is geing in the sceend year, and so
on yoir by year. It is veither desirable nor necesuary for an
institution to cowmit itselt too qQuicrly dn its dnitial stapes to
long=terw plans that may be subjoert to chamge because of chanpes

in socicty and in the world, which may make jt impossible to accom-
plish in specific detail the original goals or miusion in the manner

originally planncd.

It is with this in mind that wy proposal today is that in
plamning for the development of the George Washington Peace Academy,
the board of truvtecs use the first six or eight monihs of the firsc
yeor after its appointment to develop an action plau with guidelines

and paraneters desisned to answer such quesitions as:

& DPrecisely what is the institution going to do?
© Prccisely how is it going to do it?
® VlPrecisely who ir going to do it?
¢ Preciscly when and how the proposcd activities arce
going to be undurtaken?
o Preciscly where are the activitjes poing to be undertaken?
e Preciscly hov much cach step of the proposcd activitices

going, Lo costc?
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The development of an action plan uhicﬂ vill answar these
questions could be carriced on by the board of Lrustecs or a smaller
subcommilt;u thereol after the board 1s appeinted.  Profes-lonal
assistance could be provided by a small staff of highly qualified
persons, who are not sprcialists so much in the fulure activicies
of.the Iropeaed Peace Academy but dn the planning . 0 octivities
that the institution will be expected to carry out. We believe that
the development of an action plan cuvidd b2 cotipleted by such a board

with o small staff within the siz- to eipht-month period just

mentioned cnd would cost no more than $250,000.

A numler of years ayo I personally was the staff divector for
the Comuission oa Insveuctional Teelmology appointed by the Secrctary
of Health, Fducation, and Welfare. We prouuced a document whicl
ultimately beeame the action plan for the Hational lustitute of
Education. The budget for that copmission was $500,000 and the time
required to do the reseavch and cowplete the document wae 14 months.
Looking back now, it ic clear to all of us who were involved that
the time taken was too louy and the cost too Lich. Tn a six~ to
eight-month period a board of the type proposcd for the Peace
Academy or a smaller subcommittie thercof could with a amall
professional staff turn out a worling charter and a set of guide~
Lines that would provide all of the direction needed to got the

Peace Acadeny into ful lucale action.
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In addition to tle ylpimate goal of 500 students alveady mentioned,

Senate i1l Fo. 1976 provides for a faculty of ten to 20 senior

fucully écmbtf“ as well g the Decessary complement of other faculty,
adiinjagrapive pursenne), reseateh asgistants, and the othuer persons
who would be roquired g pcrmit-thc institution to undertake the many

astipnments outtined in ¢pe bill.

In line vith the gpe-gtep-at-a=time approacl, our recoms ndation
is that dquring tht firse year or two the Academy's enrollment
be limiged to a masingp of 100 students, with cach student receiving
a minimal level of stipeyd, says U0 more than $2,500 a year. The
fnculty should consist 4 po more than cight to ten highly qualified
Persons yho are academic leaders in their fields. They should be
C¥pected to organize and je involved in a considerable volume of
refearch and developmeng acrivities but should be expected to

depend fop puch of thig Ly of work upon funding reccived from

rants and contricts arpgpeed with private foundations, interna-
tional agencics, 0d othor governmental and nongovermmental organi-

zationg ylyeady working i, (he international studics field.

The budget PYOposed for the operation of this institutjion
during tne first few yeae; after the action plan hias been developed
Is, therefore, @ "bare bapes” affadre The budget is desipned
L0 fet the dastitvtion yylepeay and to magce it possible for the
Participanes in the Peace acadumy Lo proceed townrd the institution's

ivitial opjectives.
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With these gaidelines in mind, the proposcd budget (aftoer
the $250,000 getion study has been completed) would run to wo more
than §3 willion to possibly $4 million a year for 100 students or
thercabhonta, A brealdam by major catepgorics of a budpget that amounts
to just over $3,100,000 is in the teble that fellows.
Propoaed Budpet for the Teace Academy

Wirh 100 Students for the First Few Youars
(After the Accion Ilan las Been Develeped)

Ten faculty embers @ $35,000 ! $ 350,000
Admindstrative and exccutive leadevship 300,000
Scercetarfal/cleyical and office personnel 200,000
Resecarch asvistants - six @ $20,000 120,000

Fringe and sacial sceurity benefits @ 15 percent
of salarics listed above 145,500
Travel and rescarcht ~xpenses 250,000
Operation and maintenarce of premises 300,000
Telephone and office expenses 300,000
Equipment purchase and reatal 150,000
Stipeads @ $2,500 a year for 100 students 250,000
Travel allowance for 100 students € $500 per year 50,000
Printing and public inforaation 100,000
Consnltants for seminars arn! forums 300,000
Resident fellows 100,000
Contigeucy for cther cxpenses ___200,000
Total ciiieveenicanans PP ceeeaan $13,115,500
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This budget does not provide for any office, resecavch, or library
facilitics for the instltution or even tor any vental payments. Our
thought is.that in developing the action plan for the George Washington
Peace Academy, the board and the staff would detcrmine where the insti-
tution should be located. My gueus is that the study team would be
heavily disposed to establishing a location in the Boston - New York -
Washington, D.C. population corridor, inasmuch as this is the area in
which a large portion of .o international activities of this cou. ry
and, in fact, the world arc conducted. Here also are located most of
the research sources and information files, including libraries and
governmental and international source materiuls vhich will be essen-
tial for the cffective carrying out of the purposcs of the Peace

Academy,

lere also, hovever, particularviy in New York City, is located
a large vo'uise of unused office space. It is estimated that 30
million square feet of such space is vacant at the prescnt time in
New York City alene. My proposal is that the board of trustecs
that space for a fewv ycars at no

seck to borrow a small portion of

cour to the Peace Acidemy to meet its initial space needs.

In the long run there may be a need, of course, to build
specialirzed and apprepriate facilities for the proposcd Ieace
Acadeny. These facilities, 1f they are of the size and quality of
other govermueut acadewics or academic facilitics, would cost mimy

millions of dellars. My associat.: and 1 have visited maay of these
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institutions and could testify to their naturce and cost.  But the
construction of nev facilities for the Peace Academy is far dovn the
road and shonld not, in my opinion, be o high priority for the Peace
Acadeny during jts first few years -- not at least until the jn§titu—
tion's program has been well organized and there is a trach record

of successful performance on which to base plans for facilities at

a permancent location.

It is always possible to spend a good deal of moncy to cestablish
a new institution and to give it stratospheric short-term goals and
a worldwide lcvel of approach that we have in mind. Our thought is
that the Pcace Academy should start out small, .uilt on what has been
accomplished by many other people and in many other activitias,
utilize the library, rescarch, and personal resources that have
already becn broupht to bear on the subjects of greatest interest,
and then focus on achicving scome short-term attainable goals with a

minimun staflf and a rock-bottom level of expenscs,

The once~step~at-a—-time approach proposed in this statement will
provide the Peace Academy with a good opportunity to get well underway,
and should permit solid achicvement to be reported by the participants

within a relatively short period of time.



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

122

Senator Perr. Thank you very nmuch.
Our final witness is Mr. Allen Deeter, Church of the Brethkren.

STATEMENT OF ALLEN DEETER ON BEHALF OF THE CHURCH OF
THE BRETHREN GENERAL BOARD

Mr. Deerer. Mr, Chairperson, I will depart from my remarks as
written; hope that they would be entered into the record, and simply
speak to points that have been made here,

Senator PerLr. They will be enteved in full in the record.

My. DeEetER. I should indicate that I am Allen Deeter, that I am an
ordained minister of the Church of the Brethren. I have the usual
academic qualifications of a Princeton Ph.D. and post doctoral work
at Harvard, sitting in the National Security Seminar when Mr. Kis-
singer was appointed National Security Advisor, and also have stud-
ied and worked overseas four times.

All of my adult life has been devoted to peace edncation and ve-
search. T was an undergraduate major in the first peace studies pro-
gram, to my knowledge in the world, at Manchester College, which
started in 1948. T am currently a member of the Board of Directors
of Council on Intercultural Studies and Programs, vice chairman. I
have served as director of the consortinm on peace research education
and development (COPRED) in its initial phases. I think I have had
an intimate experience with many of the things that are concerned
here, and I would like to share out of that experience, if I may.

First of all, I am very concerned with you, Senator Pell, about the
independence of this institution. It seems to me its critical capacities
to do anything new and useful depend on complete academic freedom
and on the fact that it dare not become an advocacy institution for
present or past governmental policies. This does not mean that it
cannot reflect upon them, that at times members of the staff, members
of the student body cannot be advocates, but it certainly seems to me
that the institution must niot be developed in such a way that will
almost necessitate its constant approval by the current government, by
the Senate, by the IIouse. whoever has =upervision over it, including
the board of directors as now stated.

T only obliquely suggest in my written testimony that T am con-
cerned about *hat. T would like to say openly that T am much more
concerned about that than my written testimony indicates, It seems to
ine, and I agree with Harlan Cleveland at this point, that as now
constituted the board of directors would merely gnarantee an essen-
tially politicized academy, which I would be greatly fearful of as an
American citizen, which T think would not be able to perform the
functions that T think rightly Senator Hartke and others have seen
this institution performing.

Second, it seems to me the problem of independence is not only
one of independence from governmnent: it is independence from pri-
vate sectors and private pressure groups in our own society. To me, in
the long run this means the institution must be endowed. How that
endowment is scattered T think can happen diversely; I think it can
be partially governmental: I think rightly the bill proposes that
private funding and private support be possible. My own guess 1s
that the ability of this institution to represent the people and repre-
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sent new dircctions would very largely depend on the possibility of
private support being there. In fact, as a member of the Church of
the Brethren, a very peace concerned church, many of whose mem-
bers are very concerned abont the very large proportion of their tax
dollar that goes to military means of achieving peace and secnrity, 1
would like to see the possibility of a check-oft system in the Federal
mncome tax where you could designate portions of your Federal taxes
to the support of the Academy while the pot is all there. I think it
would be a way of demonstrating the numbers and the types of
people who would give themselves to supporting this institution.

Third, T would suggest that with an area of my immediate pred-
ecessor in testifying, that justice is as critical as the rednction of vio-
lence in our world today in achieving a peaceful world. It scems to
me this has several implications for the institute. T would be very
concerned for minority members of our own socicty to be a part of
this. I would nearly go to the point of saving there should be a quota
system, where our society shonld have the poor. should have those
who feel themselves politically powerless, in representation, and I
think this would mean that there might of necessity he a bending of
the procedures for admission and screening for people who have been
handicapped. T do think that the proposal in the bill for an objective
test sort of measurement is necessary. thongh it has some dangers, and
I would personally like to propose that a graduate record exam in
any one of a number of fields be used as this one objective component.
However. I am very concerned that it not he an exclusionary compo-
nent; it scems to me it ought to be a positive component among
others, and it certainly. along with almost all objective testing pro-
cedures, is prejudicial against people whose native language is not.
English, who have not grown up through the American educational
system, and particularly through the best portions.

It seems to me terribly important that the student body not be an
elite student body, and that the faculty not be an clite body. It is
going to be very difficult to make that guarantee for persons from
abroad and from the ["nited States. Tt has been my experience that
mainly people like myself who have had the privilege of private
education in the hest Tvy League institutions get the opportunities
to do the kind of thing we are talking about. It is going to be diffi-
cult to find faculty members and student bodies who do not have that
kind of background and experience. The bill ought to he written in
such a way that it would guarantee the inclusion of these people just
as the bill now suggests the inclusion of an international component,
which I think is also important. This component. ought to represent
Third World countries, Fourth World. Fifth World conntries, as well
as the elites from countries now deeply involved.

Senator Per.L. This is not an analogy, but by coincidence it happens
that in my home city we have a Federal institution, which is a very
fine one, called the war college. They have government professors
there whom I know and like very much, but I think you find that
the freedom witl which they can express themselves is inhibited. This
1s particularly so for the permanent professors who are there. This is
exactly the same thing that worries me abont a peace college.

Mr. DEeTER. Yes. T am concerned about that, too, and I think my
next point speaks to that. It seems to me that the major benefit im-
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mediately for this institution would be the legitimnation of a number
of programs which already exist but which are very fringe programs
in universities. T personally have been a consultant in the develop-
ment of 14 of these 30 inslitutional programs in COPRED, and I
know the kinds of problems that it involved.

The two best programs, in my judgment, on the books have both
failed; the Conflict Resolution Center at Michigan was written out
about 2 years ago, and the Haverford program in peace and socinl
justice lost its funding and was eliminated. The history of peace
studies in American colleges and universities is one of marginal ex-
istence, dependence upon ﬁ'oo time dedicated by faculty and dedicated
by concerned citizens to enable them to exist at all.

It seems to me, just as an earlier testimony suggested, that the
establisliment of a national Peace Academy could provide visibility
and legitimation and could cooperate in ways that would be very
helpful in the development of current peace studies efforts and peace
research efforts, Right now it is extremely diflicult to get proposanls
in the peace research area funded by anyone. T have heen a party to
a number of proposals from the time I was Exceutive Director of
COPRED through the years T have been on intercultural education
types of things. It is almost impossible currently to fund that sort of
thing because they are considered out of the main stream of acknowl-
edged academic discipline and they are considered out of the main
stream of acknowledged policy of the American Government, and
most grants currently tend to follow those two directions. Even the
grants that are called interdisciplinary tend to go to the programs
that have long been interdiseiplinary or that have received wide
publicity.

I happen to be chairman of a group that developed our environ-
mental studies program. We have been able to get grants for that be-
eause of national publicity and political support hy major political
leaders. It seems to me it is time for Congress and the Senate to make
this visible. Citizens alone cannot create visibility, which is essential
for peace research and education.

Now, it seems to me that the idea that the new Peace Academy would
be supplementary to present institutions is absolutely essential to the
health of both, and T should think there should be a free flow of
people back and forth between these institutions. This exchange
would overcome muech of the weakness that presently exists in the
organizations and programs which T worked with for the last 17 years,
basically, and intensively for the last 5 or 6 since there has been a
burgeoning of these institutions.

The fourth point T would like to make is that the foeus ought to
be on research and the development of global perspectives. The one
thing that the interdependent world tells us is that we cannot go our
own merry way unawarte of the way problems of energy, prolifera-
tion of nuclear weapons, problems of chemical-biological warfare.
which we have not paid much attention to but which are very casily
accessible to very small groups of people, could be used in terrorist
situations much more devastatingly than any terrorist tactics we have
had up to now. I think those kinds of thin: < can be worked at best by
an institute that consciously sees itself as developing a glohal per-
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spective coming out. of o Nation that is committed to active partici-
pation in that global world operation.

The final point I would like to make is that we would not depend
on Virginia Military Institute, on which campus I was 2 weeks ago,
or the Citadel, to train and provide personnel for our professional
Army. Equally, we ought not to depend purely on private institu-
tions, however well they might be in(lir(\.(-t{y funded by scholarships
or by aid of one sort or another from the Iederal Government. We
ought not to depend on them to provide the expertise, the trained
personnel and the research that needs to be done. This is a coopera-
tive, private and public obligation. It seems to me that all of us as
citizens ought to be concerned about this entering the public domain,
creating institutions that can make this a part of the public concern
and the public debate, which verv largely we have not been able to
do through private organizations.

T would like, if I may, to read the final paragraph of my statement,
and with that I would be open to any questions or comments or to
the conclusion of the testimony.

The reality of increasing global interdependence and mounting
problems of hunger, violence, terrorism, energy shortages. and nuclear,
chemical and biological warfare potentials demand the attention of
the best minds. These scholars and students should have adequate re-
sources and facilities for pursuing answers to these threats. We ean
no longer leave peacemaking to those inadequately trained for the
task. We can no longer rely on good intentions, immediate national
self-interest and crisis responses to guarantee peace. Peace is every-
one’s business. But. only because it is the business of people expert in
the arts and sciences of peace, as surgeons and physicists are in their
professions, will the groundwork for enduring peace be laid. Tt is
time that at least a fraction of the tax dollars and national energies
that we have devoted to military preparedness and space exploration
be dedicated to research and training for peace. If peace is our para-
mount national goal, passage of Senate bill 1976 establishing the
George Washington Peace Academy is one step toward our goal. We
cannot neglect building an institution which might help guarantee a
future for us, onr children, and humankind.

Senator Perr. T appreciate your testimony very much. I join with
vou in your thought that peace is onr major goal, but our policies do
not always indicate that. T think our policymakers do wish to have
peace but sometimes it is only a byproduct of the pursuit of their
policies.

In regard to the bill that is before us, I have been a little concerned
about the very high-ranking nature of the Board of Trustees. Know-
ing who these individuals are I cannot imagine them giving up the
time to sit at trustees meetings.

Do yon think there should be a provision for them each to designate
a representative ?

Mr. Deerer. If they are going to be included. I think that would
be essential. Frankly, I think we should lessen the number of those
people if they are going to be on it proportionate to the number of
citizens who are not governmentally employed and whose primary
service has not been in Government or in the military.

TIe0ly )« Thoa o
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I think creatir - soluticus demand a different orientation than
present approaches to peacemaking.

Senator Prrr. Also, I think the number is rather unwieldly. There
are 33 members mentioned. T think that number probably shonld be
reduced.

Mr. Deeter. I would lik2 to see a smaller board with a higher
proportion of general citizenry,

Senator PeLL. Right, something of that sort, or there would have
to be an executive committee set up that would be able to function
for the board, because there is no provision for that in the bill

I have no further questions. Thank you.

Mr. Deerer. May I say in finishing here, I have béen in contact for
a couple of years as Senator Hartke developed this bill and supplied
a2 number of bits of information that I had access to. I think our in-
stitution has very extensive files on most of the peace studies pro-
grams that are in existence because of ny former role and because I
have been called npon so many times by other groups to look into
what they were trying to develop. X would be glad to share these with
tie committee if at anytime these would be useful to the committee
11 looking after specific points, Unfortunately, T did not come armed
t present you with a lot of material. I have a very brief brochure
cesigned for high school students, basically, that might give you an
idza of the kind of thing that we do, but I would be prepared to sup-
piy much more than that, including a builetin of the Peace Studies
Tastitute in as many copies as would be useful,

Senator PrrL. Well, if we need them we will ask vou, and do not
fecl that you should supply more material. We have got already a lot
nf material in the record,

Mr. Deerer. Thank you.

Senator HartkE. I want to thank you very much for coming. Man-
Ic{hezter College is an ontstanding institution in Indiana, as you well

raw,

In the first part of your statement, though, you said that you were
erneerned that the political aspects were deeper than those expressed
M your written text. The concern that so many of us have is that if
.t dw not have any type of political contact, if you do not have any
tvpe «.f governmental contact, you have two problems. First, the gov-
ernment should be interested in the techniques developed by the
Academy. Without contact ihey night not pay attention.

The second problem is acquiving funds. Tf the Academy is a desir-
able goal there will have to he something more than private dona-
tisas. Withont government involvement in a policy of peace we will
I = talking about peace again for another 2,000 vears. and in the mean-
time we will probably destroy the planet.

ir. Derrer. I quite agree. T think that would be the major point
I would want to leave with the committee.

Senator HartkEe. Thank yvou very much. We will be in touch with

vou.
" Senatsr PrLL. The record will be kept npen for 1 week for any
additional testimony. I think Senator Randolph, who is a cosponsor of
the bill, has a statement. but any additional views, any additional
information that is filed. as I say. will be placed in the record.

i3%
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Mr. Deerer. I might say that the statement here as written has
been cleared with the gencral board of the Chureh of the Brethren
and represents a composite view of the general board of the Church
of the Brethren. My personal statements have not been cleared, but I

" think they would represent a number of people in the peace education

or research community.

Senator Prrr. At this point T order printed in the record correspon-
dence from Senator John Sparkman, Chairman, Committee on For-
eign Relations, the response by Senator Williams, Chairman, Commit-
tee on Labor and Public Welfare, comments on the bill S. 1976 from
the Department of Health, Educaiton. and Welfare, and the Office of
Management and Budget, statements of those who could not attend
and other pertinent material submitted for the record.

[ The prepared statement of Mr. Deeter and the material referred to
follows I]
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‘r i\‘ GENERAL BOARI} 1451 DUNDEE AVENUE  ELGIN, ILLINOIS 60120 ' PHONE (312) 742.5100

TESTIMONY OF ALLEN DEETER
ON BEHALF OF THE CHURCH OF THE BRETHREN GENERAL BOARO
BEFORE
THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE
OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE
IN SUPPORT OF S§.1976 TO

ESTABLISH THE GEORGE WASHINGTON PEACE ACADEMY

Mr. Chalrperson and Members of the Senate Labor and PubliC Weifarg
Subcommittee on Educatlon: | am Allen Deeter, sn ordained minister of 4po
Church of the Brethren. | am a professor, Director of the Peace Stugigs
Institute and Assoclate Academic Dean at Manchester College, 35 Well ag
Administrative Coordinator of Brethren Colleges Abroad, an Intercultyps
educational program for Amarican students in three European unlversitigg
and for European exchange students from these unlversitlies In our
colteges. | am testifying on behalf of the Genoral Board of the Church
of tha Brethren, the parent denomlnation of Manchester Col lege and

Brethren Co! leges Abroad,

WORLD MINISTRIES COMMISSION Cable address — gperypen . ELGIN
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The Ceneral poard s the highest administrative body of the Church
of the Brethran with headauarters In Elgln, Illinols,

Along with the Mennonites and Quakers, the Church of the Brethren Is
an historic peace church. Our ancestor/forebearers came to America
seoking respite ¢rom rellglous wars and persecution. We have sought In
times of war and its attermath to bind up the wounds and to actlively
corve by mInlstries of heallng and reconcl!lation. During the Revolu-
tionary and Clvi’ war, our people suffered much for their convictions agaln
against kltling ang military service, convictions judged to be obllgatory
to persons holding the New Testament as our "rule of falth and practice",
Beginning with the first Worid War, our young men entered mliitary service,
many @S non-ccmbantants but many others to serve In whatgver ways They
were ca@lled upon to serve. A few went to prison for non-ccoperation.
puring the second World War, along with the other hlstoric peace churches,
wo operated the Civillan Publlc Servic: rogram for conscientlous obJec-
tors. Durlng this century we have soughi to support both our young men
who chose 10 serve in the mllltary and those who chose alternative
responses, each according to his own conscience and sense of God's demand
upon his life,

Brethren have increaslagly sought ways to make a positive contribu-
tlon 1o eliminating the causes of war in misslon and service programs
around the world, The Brethren have stressed helping people to help
themselves. Through agricultural, educatlional, medlcal, and commun ity
building programs, Brethren have sought to be [1ving harbingers of Ged's
coming peaceable kingdecm. The Christian Rural Overseas Program (CrROP),
Heifer Project, internatioral Christian Youth Exchange, and other programs

which are now fyl|y ecumenlcal, began as Brethren projects, The Eastern
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European Agricultual Exchange Progrem s another plonearing effort to
bridge the quif separating fast and Vest.

It became Increasingly clear after World War Il that rallef, rehabll~
Itation and refugee work were Insufficlent peace testlmonles. Thus, we
began international work camps and peace semlinars In Germany, Austrla,
Poland, and the Mlddle East, seeklng to bring East and West togoether., We
oxtended our service programs to peoples not directly victims of wars
but rather of injustice and the world's economic Inequallty. The Brethren
have been instrumental in channaeling tens of mlllions of dollars and
thousands of our youth and adults into these efforts. But this has been
a response to symptoms more than to the root causes of war and Injustice.
Therefore, Manchestor College, in consultation with the other slx Brethren
institutions of hlgher educatlion, began in 1948 an Interdlsciplinary program
studying war and peace. A scries of over |5 spaclal courses and an
academic major drawing from many specialized disclpllnes, plus the
insights of hundreds of outside specialists, have enriched the education
of Manchester students. (! was myself one of the early majors in peace
studies and have taught in the program since 1959.) To the best of our
knowledge, this was the first peace Studies Program In the United States.
VWa have aided in the foundlng of many others. Moreover, even before the
formal beglinning of our program, many Manchester students propared for
service with government and internatlonal voluntary agencies. Notable
among them was Andrew Cordier (also a Brethren minlster), an alumnus and
for 20 years a professor at Manchester, then with the State Deopartment,
and finally with the United Nations as Assistant to the flrst four
Secretaries General, prior to his service as Dgan of the Internaticnal

Relations School, and finally, President of Columbia University.
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b provide this background to Indlcate that the Church of the Brothren has
sought both directly and through I+s members and Instlitullons to contribute
to the provontlion of war and to education for peace and Justice. Brethren
are dedicated to Investlgating both academically and through our staff
and Washington Offlce how we can ellminate wars and work for peace.

Senator Hartke's BIIl, $.1976, to establlish the George Washington
Poace Academy, Is In IIne with our concerns to explore new ways of solving
world problems, conclllating disputes, and training people from the United
States and arvund the gluhe In the arts and sclerces of peacemaking, We
wish to support this bill and to work actively towar!s Its passage.

Certain of the gon!s and provislions of Senate Hartke's BI Il deserve
underscoring as essentlal to the success of tho proposed Pcace Academy.
Flrst, the search for understanding the processes of peacemakling must be
carried on through a broad Interdlisclplinary utilization of the methods
and Insights of "the soclal, behavorlal and physical sclences and the arts
and humanities". |t has been our experlence at Manchester that any
circumscribed apgroach through primarlly political, economic or strateglc
questlons does not adequately handle the inter-rolated complexities of
our modern world sltuations. On the other hand, approaches |Imited to the
Ideologlical, moral, philosophical or conflict accommodatlion dimensions of
peace mlss key particulars. Nelther analytic/descriptive methods nor
synthetic/prescriptive assessments alone do justice to our pollcy dilemnas,
nor do they suggest long range strategles adequate to the bullding of a
stable global order. Senator Hartke's Blll proposes ‘the needed broad
Interdisciplinary orientation.

Second, a close working relationshlp Is proposed with a slzable and

growing peace research and education community In the United States and
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world-wide., Sweden, NOrway, west Germany, and finland current ly have
nafiona||y supported peacq rgscarch education. I+ is essential that the
George washington Peace Academy benfit from these existing resources
throygh Jjolnt research ang ghared results, exchanging faculty, recruiting
9raduates of the Present peace studles Programs, and Identifying
Critlcal career oPportunities, Hundreds, ang perhaps thousands, of young
Americang wish to serve their country and our global comrunity through
hard-won expertise in the skllls and knowledge roquired of career peace
sPecialijsts, The ViSibi!Ify and accessibility, as well as the tegiti-
MiZa?ion‘ of these vocationg would be greatly enhanced by a national
Poace Acagemy. The internatjonal character of the student body and hope-
fully of the faculty and oytgige experts brought In for consultation,

Is critical to training fqr alobal efforts t5 achieve erduring peace and
justice for all.

Thirg, the Poard of Trustees must be made up not only of government
Officfals sut also of a broad range of non-governmental ly employed persons
of dlfferinq political Persyasions and should jnclude scholars tralned In
Peace roguareh education, For this Academy to pe a center of research and
fraining‘ it must be Clear ¢yt it is Au.iranteed academic freedom and that
it is nor to be the protagonist of past or Present Unlted States governmental
policles, the propcsed Make-up of the Board couid well result in a pre-
penderance of truste2s who are incapable cf granting complete freedom for
a%dlemic invpstigation ang proposals Of alternative peace-making procedures
3 those cyrrant in officia) policy. In such 3 pjace of learning, specula-
tive roflgcton and Criticism long with guarantees of freedom of direction
of poticy propesals and of apprecaches 1o peacemaking are absolutely essential.

There i ng purpzoe in dunlicating current jnstitytions for trainicq foreign
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service officers or International public servants. [f new and croative
solutions to world problems are to be found, there must be Imaglnation,
global perspective and dedication to a peaceful and Just world order,
whother it always serves the short-term advantage of the Unites States or
not. Clearly, an enduring peace serves the long-range best interests of
us all. The nominations and appolntment of trustees will be as critical
as the selection of a dlverse and creatlve faculty, A guarantee of
academic freedcm should be writien Into the blIl, by amendment If necessary.
Limlts must be set to the number of faculty and trustees who have had
service In the United Stat.s Government or the milltary. Our global situa-
tlon Is in many respects new., Fresh minds and new solutions are called for.

Fourth, the ccmpetitive examination system is fraught with dangers.
Srill, it is preferable to a nomination and admission procedure wlthout an
objective examination component, | would suggest that the Graduate Record
Examination in any one of numerous flelds be used for this component,
while this would be difficult for the students from abroad, and should |ikely
be walved in scme cases, any exam system is likely to be difficuit to
administer fairly for foreign students, those whose = = language Is not
English, and those who have not had American highe~ educ:tlon., It Is
cisential that not merely elite students, whether from the Unlted States or
abread, make up the student body. Understanding the plight of the poor,
the relatively powerless and those of | imited educatlonal opportunitles
deroands on having representatives of these people among the studznts and
faculty. As a quality Institution of high Integrity and standards, the
selection of promising persdns of |imited backgrounds is among the most
difficult but essentlal tasks, Nothing could gain more credibility than a

wide representation of those who are usually excluded from the best

133



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

134

-7 -
education and opportunlties for high level service to thelr nations and the
worid community. The quallty sought In students, as [ndicated in the bill,
Is appropriate so long as special concern Is malntained for the ropresenta-
tlon of the not yet expert and the potentlal, as well as the proven, peace
speclallsfs;

Flfth, the opportunities for Individuais and groups to support the
Academy In ways beyond their tax dollars Is Important. However, the Academy
must never be dependent upon such support and thereby be subject to private
pressures to take certaln polnts of view or to IImit freedom of investiga-
tion and teaching. The tax appropriation should be secured by a majJor
endowment, so that the whims of the moment do not effect the basic role
the Academy must contlnue to perform under changes of circumstance and
possible pubiic disapproval. The Church of fhe.Brefhren has members who
struggle with their consclences each +ime they pay their federal taxes
because of the high percentage which goes to miiltary approaches to peace
and security. It could be Indicated In the bili that taxpayers might
designate portions of thelr taxes to support the Academy. This wouid be a
we|come opportunity for those who feel that to refuse milltary service while
paying for military preparedness Is inconslistent and against thelr religlous
convictions, The Important polint is that adequate funding be guaranteed
without the constant need to rally support which Is experlenced by state
and private colleges and by the Pentagon. Endowment seems the most appro-
priate way to accemplish thls, along with private voluntary support.

The reality of Increasing global Interdependence and mounting problems
of hunger. vloience, terrorism, “nergy shortages, and nuclear, chemical and

blotenical warfare potentials, demands the attention of the best minds.
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These scholars and students should have adequate resources and facllitles
for pursulng answers to these threats., We can no longer leave peacemaklng
to those inadequately trained for the task. We can no longer rely on good
intentions, Immediate national self-interest and crisis responses to
guarantee peace. Peace is everyone's business. But only when It Is the
business of people expert in the arts and sclences of peace, as surgeons
and physiclans are In their professions, will the groundwork for enduring
peace be laid. It Is time thatat least a fraction of the tax dollars and
national energies that we have devoted to military preparedness and space
exploration be dedicated to research and training for peace. |f peace ls'
our paramount national goal!l, passage of Senate Bill 1976 establishing the
George washington Peace Academy is one step toward our goal. We cannot
neglect bullding an institution which might heip guarantee a future for

us, our children, and humankind.
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WTUART FYIMINGTON. MO, MUGH SCOTT,

CLASORNE PELL, 1. JAMTS B. PEANSON, KANS
GALE W, MC G, WYO, CHARLIE K. PERCY, ILL.
QTORGK MC SOVERN, U, DAK. ROBERT P, GMPFIN, MICH,

PAT M. HOLT, ONEP OF STAFP
ANTHUR M. KL, ONEP CLERAN

The Honorable

Vlnited Dilates Denate

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20510

July 16, 1975.

Harrison A. Williams, Jr.
Chairman, Committee on Labor

and Public Welfare

United States Senate

Washington, D. C.

Dear Mr. Chairman:

My attention has been called to §. 1976, the
"George Washington Peace Academy Act,” which has
been referred to the Committee on Labor and Public

Welfare.

The subject matter of this bill is of consider-
able interest also to the Committee on Frreign Rela-
tions and I would appreciate having your agreement
to have the bill referred to the Foreign Relations
Committee if and when the Committee on Labor and
Public Welfare has concluded its consideration of

S. 1976.

Your favorable attention to this request will
be very much appreciated.

Sincerely,

hn Sparkofan -
Chairman
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COMALD T1L.480W0, GEMTRAL COUNSSL. LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE
MAROmE 3. SATTARER, CHSP CLISS WABHINGTON. D.C. 20810

August 8, 1975

The Honorable John Sparkman
Chairman

Conmi £tee on Foreign Relations
United States Senate

wWas i\ington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I appreciate receiving your letter i~ regard to
S. 1976, the "George Washington Peace Academ; Act” and
learning of the intereat of the Committee on Foreign
Relations in this legislation.

T have discussed this matter with Senator Pell,
Chairman of the Education Subcormittee: and it is our
belief that the Committee on Labor and Public Velfare
would be agreeable to a re-referral of S. 1976 at such
time as the Labor Committee acts on this bill. I will be
in further contact with you should the Committee on
Labor and Public Welfare take action to report S. 1976
to the Senate floor.

With best wishesy,

Sincerely,

Harrison A. Williams, Jr.
Chairman

cc: Senator Claiborne Pell

| COPY
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DEPARTMENT CF HEALTH. EDUCATICN. AND WELFARE

The Honorable Harrison A. Williams, Jr.
Chairman, Committee on Labor and
Public Welfare
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is in response to your request for a report on S. 1976,

a bill "To establich an educational .nstitution in the United
States fulfilling the goals of the Nation's first President,
George Washington, to further the understanding of the process
and state of peace among nations and cooperation between
peoples; to consider the dimensions of peaceful resolution

of differences among nations; to train students in the process
of peaceful resolution of differences; to inform governmental
leaders of peaceful methods of conflict resolution; and

for other purposes.”

The bill would establish the Gecrge Washington Peace Academy,
to instruct and train selected individuals for service in
peaceful resolution, and international development and
cooperation activity. The purpose of the Academy is to
develop ar understanding of the processes of peace and
alternatives available to resolve conflict situations via

an interdisciplinary course of study. Because there is no
demonstrated need to justify the extremely high costs that
would be inccerred in establishing such an academy, we are
opposed to the enactment of this bill.

A 34-member Board of Trustees would be crea*.d with the power
to establish advisary councils as appropriate and necessary
to advise the Board on Academy activities. With the advice
and consent of the Senate, the Board is also empowered to
appoint a Chancellor for a six year term, with an option

for one six-year rv.ewal. The chancellor is authorized to
select all faculty members, officers, staff, instructors,

and all other personnel with the advice of an Executive
Conmittee, whose purpose it is to assist and advise the
Chancellor on overall administration of the Academy. The
Chancellor is also empowered to select the Dean of the
Faculty, Dean of Students, Registrar, Director of Admissions,

b
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and Chaplain. In conjunction with the Board of Admissions,
the Chancellor would set all admission policies, with the
advice of the Board of Trustees.

There are to be no more than 500 students enrolled in the
Academy at any given time. One=half of the entering class
shall come from a group nominated by every Member of Congress,
Deleqate, and United States Senator. These students shall be
selected using criteria established by the Chancellor and Board
of Admissions. No less than 10 percent, nor more than 20 percent,
of the entering class shall be foreign citizens. No less

than 30 percent nor more than 40 percent, shall be graduates

of a four year college who are applying for admission

under regular graduate school procedures. all students

must have a baccalaurecate degree or equivalent experience.

The vourse of instruction shall be determined by the Executive
Committee.  Students shall be awarded a Master of Arts degrae
atter two years of study.

Students shall receive stipends as determined by the Board of
Trustees within the range of stipends payable under comparable
qovernment programs providing for the education of students.
Reasonable travel and transportation allowances shall be
provided for studcnts, their immediate families and household
goods and personal effocts.

Each student sclected for admission must sign an agrecement
to serve for no more than two years in a public or private
norprofit agency or international organization or with an
agency, office, or dupartment of the government in any

arca approved by the Executive Committee. This requirement
may be waived only for good cause.

This bill is directly contradictory to the Administration's
philosophy of assistance to higher education. That philosophy
embraces the basic belief that by focusing Federal monies

on students rather than institutions, free market forces

of supply and demand will most equitably distribute those
Federul funds among institutions of higher education most
deserving of assistance. This argument is especially valid

144
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given the absence of any compelling justification for the
establishment of a scparate institution for the studies
described in the Act. In addition, this bill could serve
as an undesirable precedent for Federally created graduate
schools in other areas.

The bill requires the expenditure of enormous sums of money.

The amounts required for travel and transportation, particularly
for the 10 to 20 percent of the entering class who are

foreign citizens, could be staggering.

The guidelines for course coverage provided by the bill are
50 broad and vague that they provide no guarantee that the
Academy's curriculum will satisfy rhe need outlined in

the bill's whereas clauses.

The bill offers no justification for the seemingly arbitrary
method of selecting the student bedy of the Academy. We have
no basis to determine whether the percentage allocations

are reasonable, and at the least they could add an unjustified
rigidity to the administration of the Academy.

We there:ore oppose gnactment of thie bill.

We are advisced by the Office of Maznacement and Budget

that ¢ r~ is no objection to the presentation of this
report fro; he standpoint of the Administration's program.

Sincerely,

/s/ Marjorie Lynch

Under ~
Secretary
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20%03

Honorable Harrison A. Williams, Jr.
Chairman, Committee on Labor
and Public Welfare
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is ir response to your request of June 23, 1975,
for the views of this Office on S. 1976, the "George
Washington Peace Academy Act."

In its report to your Committee, the Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare states a number of reasons for
recommending against enactment of S. 1976. We concur
with HEW's report and would, further, note two additional
points.

First, we guestion whether the establishment of a government-
created Federal Academy, &s provided in the bill, is the
appropriate means for achieving the bill's stated purposes.
The needs for personnel skilled in the fields addressed

by the bill would, in our view, be better met by the
multiplicity of public and private educational and research
institutions in the Nation, drawing on diverse approaches

and viewpoints.

Second, the appointment and composition of the proposed
Board of Trustees may present constitutional separation

of powers problems, and the provision for Senate confirma-
tion of the Chanceller of the Academy, who would be appointed
by the Board under the bill, raises a constitutional

question relating to the appointment procedure.

Accordingly, we strongly oppose enactment of S. 1976.
Sincerel,,
(Signed) James W. Frey
James M. Frey

Assistant Director for
Legislative Reference

72-026 O - 76 - 10
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6515 Chadwell Road
Huntsville, Alabama 35802
April 29, 1976

Honorable Claiborne Pell

Senator, Rhode Igland

Chairman, Subcommittee on Education
of the Senate Committee on Labor and
Public Welfare

Suite 4230

Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, D. C., 20510

Dear Senator Pell:

I appreciate the invitation to testify before your subcom-
mittee on behalf of the George Washington Peace Academy
{(SB 1976). Regretfully I can not be there in person and
am enclosing written testimony for reading and insertion
in The Congressional Record. lam pleased tc have the
opportunity to support such a fine piece of legislation.

Sincerely yours,

Robert A. Smith, III
Enclosure

147
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$B 1976, THE GEORGE WASHINGTON ACADEMY oF PEACE

Statement of Robert A, Smith, III, former . .cuanization Behavicr
Analyst with NASA | Ajr Force historas, and Associate Professor
with the Graduate School of Administy~: ve Science at the University
of Alabama in Huntsville.

Senator Pell and members of the subzommittee, Iam pleased to
Provide this written testimor,. #ince I am vnable to be present, in
Support of the George Was' (nuter Academy of Pecce (SB 1976).

Some pertinent personal -« ot bearing on my testimony are that I

am a native of Pinc App'... Alabama; a combat Marine Corps veteran
of World War I, and rave been part of the Federal Estaplishment for
30 years.

Growing up in a countryside not disturbed by sounds other than summer
thunder storms or the fall hunting season, I learned to appreciate
peace early in life, My experience in the Southwest Pacific as a
Combat rnarine led nis to an even greater appreciation, The vision

of one world, brought home by NASA, Adlai Stevenson, Byckminster
Fuller, and other great Americans, further whetted my appetite to
Pursue the quest for national and global peace in Mmeaningful ways
through normative institutional processes. 7The proposed Academy

of Prace afiords the grand opportunity, I belicve, for a meaningful
trargition iNt0 @ peace institution with a constant normatjve context.

It has been my Privilege to participate in two recent projects of
Significance S & reviewer and adviser, The first, Goals for a
Global Society, is sponsored by the Club of Rome; and the second,
The World Order Models Project, is sponsored by the Institute for
World Order Incorporated. I will include some of my responses
tc these activities, where relevant, as they relate to the

. \‘!ashingtoh Academy of Peace.

) Juestion often asked but not always answered is why a Peace
Academy When we have peace studies being conducted at the University
of Pittsburgh, at Harvard, University of Pennsylvania, Upjversity of
Michigan, University of Colorado, and Princeton, to name but a few

of the better known ones, My answer is that there is little normative
inpyt to the national and international institutional process and certainly
little interface between national institutions through this method.
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While saying this, of course, I recopgnize the tremendous value of
maintaining such a diverse array of talent at the different universities,
I believe that a national peace academy could provide integration of
these multiple elements--not as an umbrella--but as a forum. Other
advantages of having a national academy, while we maintain the
integrity of peace departments in the various universities, are:

1. Properly financed, the George Washington Peace Academy
could establish excellent computer facilities for {a) information net-
working with the universitivs, other Federal agencies, the recently
established U, N, Peace Academy, and related activities; {(b) World
Order simulation by working closely with such groups as the World
Order Models Project, the Club of Rome and Buckminster Fuller's
World Game; and {¢) Computer Conferencing and deiphi studies with
domestic and other national groups for resolving major issues of
conflict. Murray Turoff could assist in this aspcct.

2. It could provide multi-media ‘acilities (which no single
institution could afford) to provide psyche-irama depicting world
peoples in their own environment so as to better depict what members
of the diplomatic corps could expect and thus adapt more rapidly to
reality.

3. A national peace academy could attract some outstanding
individuals in various ficlds to interact with the student body.,

4. With the great increasce in the influence of multinational
cornorations, it becomes more and more essential for an institutional
process to develop that provides more insight into this phenomenon.
The proposed peace academy could become such a vehicele.

5. The real possibility of space colonization within 25 years
and increasing space travel from 1980 on certainly means, to m,
the need to focus in upon aspects of international and space law
currently being ignored. A recent book, Living in Outer Space, by
Dr. George S, Robinson, Legal Counsel for the Smithsonian Institution,
does focus in on this future, He could advise on this as could
Richard Falk of Princeton.

6. The proposed prace academy cculd provide a meaningful
forum for transcultural interpersonal relations to be expericnced in
a worldly context, It could attract some of the better professionals
to serve as interpersonal trainers. Kenncth Benne, Bryant Wedge,
and Martin Lakin could offer good advice on this aspect.

Page Two
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7. As part of the Federal establishment, the peace academy
could draw upon the knowledge gained from NASA's ERTS and the
COMSAT programs and from the maritime commission, and have an
excellent overall repository of information of the world resources.
Perhaps then a giant electronic world grid, as cvnvisioned by
Bucky Fuller, could be built and the World Gamye, with all the trans-
cultural relations, could be played. Buckminster Fuller could advise
on this,

8. Using the principles of organization developed by members
of the Society for General Systems Rescarch, the peace academy could
serve as an integrative and social metamorphic force finding isomorphic
relationships with other peoples of the globe, Kenneth and Elise Boulding,
Richard F, Ericson, Gregory Bateson, and other professionale of the
socicty could advise,

I believe we are entering a new age and the proposed peace academy
could become a most meaningful symbol for our cntry, Its establish-
ment, it seems to me. would indicate our recognition of the changing
national prioritivs and a turn toward a value system which indeed places

prace above war,

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I have attempted
to prescent, in a synthesized form, why establishing a peace academy
at this time is so vital to the welfare of our people and all peoples,

I have attempted to provide the scatfolding; the building details can
be worked out later. Future generations await our decision which is
either to help humans understand cach other in the individual and in
the collective sense in their relationships with cach other, or to deny
that such understanding is possible, The peace avademy is an
affirmative answer and will provide a means for housing a developing
social matrix of national and world Peace order,

Page Three
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May 17, 1976

The Honorable Claiborne Pell
United States Senate
Washington, D, C. 20510

Dear Senator Pell:

When Spencer Grin testified in front of your Senate
Subcommittee on Education relative to the proposed Peace
Academy Bill S, 1976, he advised me that you were good enough
to make some kind remarks about the writer and that you did
leave the Congressional Record open for one week for my
testimony.

In discussing the testimony .-ith Spencer, I noted
how many great pieces of legialation came from your pen and
your Committee, and so feel privileged to enter my views
relative to this Bill in the Record.

It would be good to see you again.

All the best,

-
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Testimony of Norman Cousins
for the Subcommittee on Education
of the Committee Oon Labor and Public wWelfare

Re: S. 1976 George Washington Peace Academy Act.

Five years ago, Lester Pearson, former President of
the U.N. General Assembly, set out on an educational venture
of international proportions. e had been appalled, he said,
at how much time was spent at the U.N. on things that had
little to do with the cause of lite on this planet. Delegates
were more concerned with the political expediency of their own
indiidual nations than with the condition of the human species.
Mr. Pearson spoke of the urygent need for leaders who would
focus their vfforts on making the whole world ~-not just their
own countries-- safe and fit for human habitation.

Together, Mr. pearson and I went to Sccretary General
U-Thant and proposcd that he bring together some of the world's
leading thinkers for a conference at the United Nations. We
suggested that the people chosen to participate should be
philosophers, writers, theologians, scientists, ex-statesmen
--people who could be emancipated from day-to-dayism and from
the tyranny of absolute naticnalism. U Thant gave his blessing,

and the conference that followed was probably the mnst unusual

meeting ever held at the United Nations. Jime and ajoan,
speakers kept coming back to gne centr | point: denplte “he
hundreds ¢f representatives at the Un:ite . Nat. rthe: NS
constituency that is without effecti 2 ruv :o .tu :on --the

constituency of the whole,
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Diplomacy is a particulurized science. Making
peace requires just asy hptciﬂli:éd a training as does making
war. The young people who would like to take an active part
1n international affairs need detailed instruction in
all that is required in a leadership career. They need
to be taught the techniques of decision-making. They need
to be convinced that individuals and groups changed history in
the past --and they neced to be taught how it was done.
They need to learn to recognize their own capacity for effective
action:; they need to cultivate that capacity.

Pondering the needs of government and the requirements
of maint ng the peace, Thomas Jefferson wrote: *Peace
is best preserved by giving infcrmation to the people. Enable them
to see that it is in their interest to preserve peace and
order, and they will preserve them. They are the only sure
reliance for the preservation of gur liberty."

Two hundred years have passed, and Jefferson's words
still go unheard =--cr perhaps more aptly, unacknowledged.
It is not too late to listen to them now. It may bhe too late
if we procrastinate any longer. The establishment of a George
Washington pPeace Academy, dedicated to instructing young people
in resolving national differences by building on human

similarities, would be a sound Step toward a safe future.

Norman Cousins
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Yetr we pursuvd this sens

2lessness. We continued to
regard other nations as other worlds. We continued to ignore
Similarities that could bind u$ together, and to focus on the
differences that tear us apart. Tribalism, of course, has
been with us sinc ecarliest times; but then, it threatened
only to shatter brnes. low it threatens to shatter the planet.
Today, an educat:on in ditfferences is obsolete. In
order to survive, we must revognize that beyond the differences
are realities scarcely comprehended because of their shattering
simplicity. And the simplest reality of all 15 that the
human community is one =--greater than any of its parts, greater
than the divergent faiths and allegiances or the depth and
color of varying cultures.
Leaders with tunnel vision =--ablce to sec only the
single parts, allegrances, cultures-- have No place in the human
comnmunity. We need men who can represent the constituency so aptly
defined by scholars at the U.N. conference --the constituency of
the whole.
We would be foolish to expect that such leaders will appear
by osmasis. If we continue to rely upon gur present method
of developing leaders --happenstance-- woe will be making a
grave mistake. Even the sorely needed overhaul of education
-=Creatiny.institutions that would teach world values rather
than Western values-- would not be c¢nough. We would then
have citizens taugi.i to live in a human community; but we

would still be left with no one to lecad them.



150

-4~

Diplomacy is a particulurized science. Making
peace requires just asy hptciﬂli:éd a training as does making
war. The young people who would like to take an active part
1n international affairs need detailed instruction in
all that is required in a leadership career. They need
to be taught the techniques of decision-making. They need
to be convinced that individuals and groups changed history in
the past --and they neced to be taught how it was done.
They need to learn to recognize their own capacity for effective
action:; they need to cultivate that capacity.

Pondering the needs of government and the requirements
of maint ng the peace, Thomas Jefferson wrote: *Peace
is best preserved by giving infcrmation to the people. Enable them
to see that it is in their interest to preserve peace and
order, and they will preserve them. They are the only sure
reliance for the preservation of gur liberty."

Two hundred years have passed, and Jefferson's words
still go unheard =--cr perhaps more aptly, unacknowledged.
It is not too late to listen to them now. It may bhe too late
if we procrastinate any longer. The establishment of a George
Washington pPeace Academy, dedicated to instructing young people
in resolving national differences by building on human

similarities, would be a sound Step toward a safe future.
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" AMERICAN ARBITRATION ASSOCIATION

140 WEST 51 STREET. NEW YORK, N. Y. 10020

{212] 977-2000

Statement by
Robert Coulscon, President
American Arbltratinon
to Senate O
in reference:
Poace Acaiomy
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L1976 - Hearis, Coday 13, 19760
I am the Pres. e of the american Arbitration
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using the voluntary dispute settlement techniques that are
part of our own national heritage. The Academy approach would
also allow for limitless opportunities for our nation to learn
lessons  in dispute resolution systems from other nations of
the world.
The Department of Education and Training of the American
Arbitration Association has for many yrcars helped individuals
and groups make better use of the highly participatory processes
of negetiation, mediation, fact-finding and arbitration through
training and cducation programs. We do this by explaining the
underlying purposes and philosophics of these private systems
and by encouraging conferces to sec these systems to be capable
of effective dispute resolution. In our training experiences,
participants have an opportunity to practice these techniques by
participating in mock arbitration and simulated negotiations with
and without mediation. In the private and public labor relations
scctor, the community sector and in many other fields of i.
stitution:l conflict, the professional trainers of the American
Arbitration Association have actively encouraged and proliferated
the use of these uniquely American techniques. Collective bar-
gaining and voluntary arbitration provide a vehicle for groups
of individuals to exert their combined energics for Lhe purpose
of improving working conditions, community living conditions,
the governance of institutions, the fairness of non-judicial
remedial procedures and many other arcnas of potential dispute.
The American Arbitration Association, under its by-laws,
is wholly dedic.:d to the encouragement and propagation of
these systems of dispute settlement. We know that the court

systems of the United States are badly strained by the mass nf
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cases that are being imposed upon them by a proliferation of
conflict and by regulatory schewes that many times result in
generating disagrecments rather than quickly resolving them.
What is true in the United States, may very well be truc in
other countries. We believe that as individuals and groups
continue to learn to assert themsclves, and develop the ability
and freedom to articulate their demands, there will be more
and more confrontation and litigation around the world. More
than that, the delicate state of international affairs at this
time cries out for more complex and morc participative dispute
scttlement mechanisms.  The bilateral negotiation model is
rapidly yielding to the more intricate multilateral model with
resultant strains on the participants.

If there is a need for improvement in the methods of dis-
pPute scttlement here in the United States today, there will be
an equally important need for similar technigues in other coun-
tries tomorrow. Pecacemaking and the settlement of disputes must
become an important national and international priority. The
very establishment of the Peace Academy will make this state-
ment to the entire family of man.

The American Arbitration Association, through its fifty
years of experience and cffort, has shown that it is possible
for these voluntary highly participatory techniques to be used
to resolve disputes, to insulate our hard-pressed court system
and most importantly help people settle their own disputes.

I am attaching a copy of our 50th Anniversary report to this
statement.  Additional copies of our report will be made avail-
able under separate cover to all Crrmittee members. I recom-

mend to the Committee that the experience of the Amcrican
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Arbitration Association be considered in conjunction with
Senate Bill 1976, because I believe that it offers a successful
private model in administration and training for what this
legislation hopes to incorporate in a government-sponsored
Pecace Academy.

I can assure you that the Board and staff of the American
Arbitration Association will be glad to cooperate with the
founders and leaders of such a Peace Academy in the future,
with a view towards helping establish curriculum, training
methods, administrative models and a philosophy of peaceful
resolution of disputes. In this troubled world of 1976, I can
hardly think of any project that merits a higher priority than
our common goal of bringing cffective peaceful resolution sys=-
tems to the inhabitants of the world.

Respect fully submitted,

Ll o——

robert Coulson, President
American Arbitration Association

159
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( jOD I i‘ THH COUNCIL FOR A DEPARTMENT OF PEACE, INC.
110 MARYLAND AVENUE, NE, WASHINGTON D.C. 20002
4 May 1976

Dear Senator Pell:

We are just concluding tabulation of the enclosed Peace
Ballot. Nearly 250,000 Bgllots, in the form I've sent and
in reprints, were circuldted across the country in the

last few weecks, and thus far we've counted 50,000 responses
returned to our Chicago office. Ballots are being collected
and counted elsewhere, and I hope we will come close to our
original goal of 100,000 returns. This project was under-
taken by a large coslition of peace, church, and academic
groups, and CODEP is one of the organizations on the execu-
tive board.

You will note that the proposal embodied in S. 1976, the
bill to create a national Peace Academy, appears on this
Ballot as #2 in category VI, and I'm writing to express the
support of our Council and on behalf of the thousands of
people who chose this propnsal as one of their priorities on
the Ballot.

This Ballco. is not about protest. It is an attempt on the
part of the growing peace constituency to formulate some
positive goalm. Prom the results of this Ballot a committes
of experts will formulate a Peace Platform to0 be announced
on Memorial Day, and taken to parties and candidates in the
Novamber election, as wll as to the next administration and
Congress. I believe the Peace Academy will be part of that
Platform, because —— without in any way weakening conventional
national power--millions of citizens are looking for new
initiatives and institutions to develop non-military capa-
bilities in an increasingly interdependent worlad.

We look forward with great interest to the hearings you will
be conducting on Mgy 13. We believe the bill itself needs
work, but the principle of tax-sunported peace research and
training must be asserted as soon as possible. We can ne
longer accept the idea that war is public business and peace
is private business. After the hearings, we would appreciate
having your thoughts on S. 1976.

i Lt

Respectfully, ,
Mrs. Charles S. Lisbman
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THE NATIONAL COMMITTEE FOR

THE PEACE BALLOT

110 SOUTH DEARBORN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60603

THE PEACE BALLOT, 1975

With this Peace Ballot we are asking you to join & unique experiment in participatory democracy: a national referen-
dum on peace issues. On the basis of this referendum, broad public discussion, and the advice of experts, we will develop
a Peace Platform for the 1978 elections.

The cholces offered in this Ballet Tepresent a survey of proposals supported by organizations and individuals involv-
ed in peace research, education, and political action. The Ballot is long, and the choices are not easy; but peace is not
ever going to be a matter of quick and easy choices. The proposals reviewed here fall into six categories:

~ steps to roverse the arms race;

— support for universal human rights;

— provisicn for basic human neceds;

-~ measures to protect the global environment;

— alternative approaches to International institutions and law;

— re-organization of the US government for a more effective peace-making and peace-keeping role.
The Ballot gives you an opportunity to evaluate all of these proposals; to endorse some and reject others; and to add
your own proposal in each category.

THE PEACE PLATFORM, 1976

From your choices on the Peace Ballot, we can begin to formulate the current objectives and priorities of the American
peace constituency. By stating those goals clearly in our Peace Platform, we hope to enlarge that constituency during
the coming year.

Above all, we intend to improve communication between the peace constituency and our political leaders; the Peace Plat-
form will be a mandate from the people to the government, recognizing the need for change and encouraging bolder
inltiatives in international affairs.

The new American policy Must be both innovative and realistic. It must be innovative because the old policles are near-
ly bankrupt. More and bigger missiles, greater efforts to extend competing Superpower hegemonies, even a desirable
U.S.Soviet detente, cannot guarantee national security, much less lasting peace. But our policy must be realistic because
new systems will not evolve in a vacuum. The whole world is obsessively militarized and conflict ridden, and our gov-
ernment must deal with that reality while it makes every effort to de-escalate and create the stable conditions on which
the survival of buman society depends.

We assume, therefore, that this country will continue to maintain an adequate defense capability; and that it will con-
tinue to employ the methods of traditional diplomacy when such methods can produce useful results. We realize that
words like “‘adequate” and “useful” need continuous debate; the Peace Platform will help focus our concern on construc-
tive alternatives.

TOWARD CONSENSUS

No policy can succeed unless it truly represents the values and commitments of the pcople who must ultimately support
and defend it; the experience of the last decade has taught usall a palnful lesson in the importance of consensus.

We Invite every organization and each person who wants to be counted to join this referendum. The Ballot may become
a significant quadrennial undertaking of the American peace community; a similar project May be undertaken by peace
people in other countries, and lead to the formulation of a world Peace Platform. It is a great experiment, and we neced
not only your sober judgment on the issues, but your active help in reaching others who will participate. We urge you
to take the Peace Ballot to your community, and the Peace Platform to government, political parties, candidates, the
media, and the electorate in 1976 — when a presidential election coincides with the nation’s bi-centennlal. The time is
now; the opportunity is great; the cause is yours. Let’s begin!

i61
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VOTING INSTRUCTIONS LI S

In each category, place an X by the three issues you think most important. Cross out any proposals you cannet support.
Another member of your household can alse vote on this Ballot by adding ancther column of choices.

I. TO REVERSE THE ARMS RACE:

JR— N

——-d

Moretorium on Nuclesr Testing. The U.S. should
cetac underground testing of nuclear weapons and
aboutd work loward a comprebensive test ban
treaty without limits.

No First Strike Pledge. Thec U.S. should pledge
that it will pever be tbe finst to use nuclear weapons
of any kind.

Restrict Sale of Nuclear Msterials. The US.
should pledgo not to sell nuclear fuels or power
plants, except under the jurisdiction of the Inter-
national Atomic Energy Agency.

Support Nuclear-Free Zones. The US. should
declare tho New England States & nuclear-{ree zono
and open this zone o unrestricted interpational in-
p and I J di (7]
enter wto treaties o create nuclear-free zones in
Latin America, Africa, the Near Eat and the
Indian Ocean.

Reduce Overall Milltary Expenditures. The U.S.
should reduce military expenditures substantially
and pledge to continue to do so If similar action
it taken by the Soviet Union and other contries.

Reduce Milltary Aid. The US. sheuld reduce
foreign military aid substantially and pledge w
phate out military aid entirely if similar action ic
taken by the Soviet Univn and other countris
granting military aid.

Step Up SALT Il. The US. should step up oce
gotiations w:th the Sovict Union o limit and ro-
duce drasucally the production of strategic arma.
meats.

Support World Disarmament Conference. The
U.S. should support a World Disarmament Con-
ference o reach agreement oo the first stages of
general and complete disarmament o be super-
vised and eaforced under adequate United Nauoos
authority.

Your idea:

11. TO CREATE A SENSE OF WORLD COMMUNITY
AND ADVANCE HUMAN RIGHTS:

U B

—2

Genocide Convention, The US. should ratify
e G g i diately.

Human Rights Covenants, The U.S. sbould ratify
the U.N. Covenants on Civil and Political Rights
and Economic and Social Rights.

Convention on Racle) Discrimination, The U.S.
ashould immediately ratify the Convention to end
all forms of racial discrimination.

Convention on Political Rights of Women. The
US. should immedistely ratify the Coaveation on
the Political Rights of Women.

oo

‘.:)

—

RN

. 1O

—3

High Commlsslonar on Human Rights. US,
should support creation of a U. N, High Coen-
missioner on Human Rights.

Rhodeslan Chrome. Tbe U.S. should comply
fully with the U. N. embargo on trade with Rho-
desin.

Amnesty, The U.S. sbould grant unconditiopal
amnesty o all who nonviolently broke the law to
resist the Vietoam War,

Political Prisoners. The release of persons im-
P d for their political beliefs. throughout the
world, should be a central aim of U.S. diplomacy.

Your idea:

MEET BASIC HUMAN NEEDS:

Food Aid to Prevent Starvation. The U. S.
should pledge o it betantial of
§rain o & world reserve system under jurisdiction
of 8 U, N. Food Authority.

A National Food Pollcy. The U. S, should sdopt
a food policy which would epc~urage the reduction
of waste and unnecessary consumption by encour-
aging the marketing of grass-f:2 beef, direct con-
sumption of grain and by discouraging non-essen-
tial use of fertilizers.

From Wespons to Food. The U. S. should reduce
military expenditures by 10% and contribute the
savings to United Nations programs for emergency
relief, food reserves and agricultural developmeat.

World Population. The U.S. should plan for
U.N, programs designed to help stabilize world
population at oo more than six billion people (now
at approximately 4 billion).

Ald Through U.N. Tbe U.S. should funnel most
of ita foreign economic aid through the U.N, and
other international 3 under i
safeguards.

Towards 1% for Development. The U.S, should
contribute .5% of GNP to the U.N, Devclopment
Program next ycar and pledge to increase this
to 1% if other industrialized and OPEC nations
make similar increases.

Global Resources Agency. The U.S. should press
for the creation of a Global Resources Agency
under the United Nations to monitor the world’s
scarce resources and o provide an equitable method
for their allocatioo and distribution,

Equitable Terms of Trade. The U.S. should
support more favorable terms of trade with devel-
oping countrics, as expressed in the Declasation of
the New Internationa) Economic Order and the
Charter of Economic Rights and Duties.

Your idea:

pPRTOp
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IV. TO PRESERVE NATURAL RESOURCES AND
ENVIRONMENT:

V. T0

PRI

Polluti

Conlml l Islant The U.S. should
enact ion to preveat pollution of
the oceans and lunotpbe

New Non-Nuclear Enargy. Substantial public
funds should be used to develop noa- nuclw en
ergy, including solar, tidal and

lngm:hcm poasiblo in cooperation with ochq-

Alternatives to DDT. Substantial public funds
should be used to develop ecologically sound pes-
ticides.

Enforcament Powers for UN. The U.S. should
support granting enforcemeat powers to the U.N.
Eavironmental Agency and begin a policy of vol-
uatary comgliance until such powers are granted.

International Ocaans Authorily. The U.S. showd
support creation of an International Oceans Au-
thority to reduce pollution and regulate usec ! re.
sources of the oceans and collect royalties (o0 be
used for U.N. development programs.

Royaities In Escrow. To encourage creation of
an Interuational Oocum Authority, the U.S. should
collect I d from the
occans beyond na_xonn.l jurisdiction by U.S. based
firms and hold the money in escrow for wse by the
Autbortty,

5.5.T. The U.S. should continue to reject the con-
struction of supersonic ajrcraft and akould prohibit
landing and overflight of such aircralt over terrie
tories under its junsdiction.

Ozone Protection. The U.S. should ban all pro-
ducts such a3 acrosol sprays which damage the
02000 layer in the atmosphere.

Your idea:

BUILD GLOBAL INSTITUTIONS:

Internationszl Court of Justice. The U.S. abould

repcll lhc Connally Reservation™ and nxppon
urisdiction of the International

of Ju.mct: ou all alleged violations of !.rulxu or

international law.

Inhrmlloml Crlmlnal Court, The US lhould
support of an

to try persons accused under international law of
war crimes, genocide, aerial hijacking. international
terroriam, traffic in narcotics and other violations
of international law.

Uniform Reclprocal Peace Act. The U.S. should
cnact legislation to make aggressive war, against
any pation which adopts a similar Act, a crime
punishable under domestic law,

Moulti-NaHc..al Corporations. The U.S. should
support the crcauon ol a U N. ngency with author-
ity for pulsory and jon of cor-

and national i d in inter-
national commerce.
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U.N. Punknplng The US. should u:u'vely
support of a UN

ing force and press for the adoption of specific
mediation and third party arbitration procedures
te cesolve disputes.

Indk dent U.N. R The U.S. ghould

initiale and support diplomatic ecfforts to estab-
lish the authonity of the U.N. to secure reveaue
by taxing international trade and cxtraction of
resources not controlled by nations.

U.N. Voting System. The US. should call for
a geoeral UN. Charter Review Confereace and
work for a complete overbaul of the U.N. voting
System.
Declaration of Interdependence. The US.
lhould call for a World Convention to draft a
ion of Interdep and a Charter for
an effective World Government.

Your jdea:

VI. TO DEVELOP NEW STRUCTURES
FOR A NEW POLICY:

——L

Department of Paace. A Cabinet level Depart.
ment Of Peace, headed by a Secretary of Peace,
should be created to promote noaviolent settle-
ment of conflicts and programs of peace research.
National Pasce Academy. A national peaco acad-
emy should be created to provide professional
training for carcers in peacemaking and peace-
keeping.

5.

-3

—

Congressional € 1} on Peace. A joint
Congressional cornmittee should be created to re-
view pohcna and programs aimed at building in-

and i aeeded for

peace.
World Pesce Tax Fund. Legislation should be
cnacted to permit war objectors to designate for
peace rescarch and humanitarian programs, the
portion of their tax which would otherwise be
used for military cxpenditures,

Arms Control and Disarmament Agency. The
budget of ACDA should be doubled (now $9 mill.)
immediately and again aext year, to epablo it to
develop 2 strategy of initiatives to reduce military
spending.

Right to Peace Resolution. A “Sense of the
Copgress™ Resolution should be adopted man.
dating a lomgn pohcy mmcd at achieving ucur-
ny gh and

ening of peacekeeping institutions.

Education for Peace and Human Rights. Ia
order to comply W‘llh the recenxly adopted
UNESCO R on ion for la-
ternati Und di Co-operati and
Pcacc”, the U.S. Office of Educ;mon should active-
ly promote peace education in schools and colleges.

Peace Ressarch. U.S. government funds should
be available for peace n:scarch by universities and
non-g

Your idea:
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THE NATIONAL COMMITTEE FOR THE PEACE BALLOT
110 SOUTH DEARBORN, SUTTE 820, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60603

Wil you hetp chant a xew dinection for rimeorican Foreigm Policy 7
VOTE THE PEACE BALLOT TODAY!

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

‘The Peace Platform will ulilize results obtalned from tabulation of Ballots returned to the National Committee by
March 31, 1976. You need not sign the Ballot to be counted. Further information on proposals presented in the Ballot
can be obtained from the } 1 C

Permlssion to reprint the Ballot can be obtained by making application to the Committee, on the understanding that the
questions wil! appear exactly as worded in this Ballot. CopyTight 1975 by the National Committee for the Peace Ballot.

Lenders in three arganizations make up the Executive Board of the National Comnuittee for the Peace Ballot:

Alexander Allport Mary Liebman Luther H. Evans
Lowel! Livezey Florence Boden Block Walter Hoffmann
Warld Without War Counail The Council for a Department of Peace World Federalists USA

TO SUPPORT THE PEACE BALLOT AND THE PEACE PLATFORM

You may join the hundreds of individuals and organlzations who are distributing the Peace Ballot by ordering additional
Ballots for your community. Urge your church, college, civic groups, and nelghbors to distribute Ballots. Pleass
indicate how many Ballots you need. in the space below. For lower prices on quantities of 500 or more, or for large
orders to be lmprinted with your organizational name and return address, or any other requests, contact us promptly.
Make your checks payable to The National Committee for the Peace Ballot. Thank you!

Please send ____.  Bailots @ $1 per 10; $9 per 100.

Send the results of this referendum.

Send a copy of the Peace Platform when it is completed.
Please grant permission to reprint the Ballot to the organization identified below.
Please send additional information on the following proposal(s) listed in the Ballot:

To help defray the costs of tabulating this Peace Ballot I enclose $1.
To help prepare and distribute the Peace Platform I enclose a contribution of $._.

Nama: Phone

Address: Zip

Organizational Affiliation: .

Plesse complete this Bailot as s0on as possible, and return it, with your orders, requests, and contribution, to:

THE NATIONAL COMMITTEE FOR THE PEACE BALLOT .
(212) 674-208% 110 SOUTH DEARBORN, SUITE 820, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 80603 (312) 236-7460
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COMMITTEE ON ATLANTIC STUDIES
NORTH AMERICAN OFHICE

1616 H Street, N.W., Washington, D. C. 20006
Telephone: (202) 3479353

Churtmun. North Amerxca Chairman, Evrops
weanen S Frin May 24, 1976 WERNER [Nk

¥Fuce Chonmen Vice Chaitmsn
Eowin H. Fropen Guy 08 Canmov
Peyion V. Lvon Ot170 PreX

Erecutsie Secretury
Chuasits R Fosten

Sen. Claiborne Pell
Senate Office Fuilding
Washington, D.C.

Dear Serator Pell:

I am writing in a private capacity to ask you to oppose

S. 1976, a bill to establish a so-called Beace Academy to
train future diplomats.

There are more than adequate facilties in our universities
to train diplomats. Furthermore, a West Point for diplomats
would make the Foreign Service even more conformist and
elitist.

Sincerely,

Ch:rles R. Foster

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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May 13, 1976

Senator Claiborne Pell
Chairman of The Senate
Sub-Committee on Education

Hearing On S.i976
May 13, 1976

Mr. Chairman:
I am H. Lloyd Hoke, President of The Hoke Furniture Company in
Thurmont, Maryland. I established this company to manufacture
bedroom and dining room furniture in 19L6, following approximately
four years in the Armed Services durirg World War II. I am an
eAnginee!' by profession having graduated from the University of
Marylend, School of Electrical Engineering in 1932.
For many years, I have been concerned about the age old problen
of settling international disputes by means of war. In early
March of 1973, while discussing this subject with my son, Honald
Hoke, then age 30, he said to me, "Dad, we have a Defense Department
with a Secretary of Defe:ase and we have a War College - do you think
it would help if our Government could establish a Peace Department
with a Secretary of Peace and also establish a Peace College." This
impressed me as a new and unique suggestion and shortly thereafter
I visited Representative Goodloe Byron in his office in Washington
and discussed the subject with him. Following is a copy of my letter

written to Goodloe Byron after my visit with him.
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Page 2
May 13, 1976

Rep. Byron agreed to do some research on the subject and
subsequently furnished me with excerpts from The Congressional
Record and with information on Bill S102l; titled The Peace Act.

I was indeed surpriced to fird that such distinquished men as
Senator Hartke and S-:nator Randolph had long been working on a
bill which would accomplish the sanme goals I had in mind.

As a result of the unfortunate developments leading up to the
Watergate incident and the difficult problems facing President
Ford after he became Fresident, I decided to let this metter rest
for awhile. Finally, I decic: to contact Senator Jennings
Randolph and had a very interesting meeting with him on April 28,
1976, at which time we discussed this subject at length and he
invited me to attend the Hearing on S.1976 on May 13, 1975,

I am highly horored to he present at this hearing and wish to
congratulate the gentlemen who have conceived this Bill. It may
#ell be the beginning of establishing a program that 111 lead to
solving man's greatest problem, that of War and Peace.

Z would suggest that further consideration be given to the title
"George VWashington Peace Academy Act", for while I agree this
academy should stand on American soil, we might consider titling
it The World Peace Academy because it will require world partici-
pation in order to be fully successful. I also feel that the Peace
Academy will be many times more effective if at the same time, we

would establich a Dep=riment of Peace as an Executive Department
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May 13, 1976

of the United States Govermment. The Peace Academy should be
established within the Department of Peace and its principal

purpose should be to train individuals in methods of resolving
conflicts among nations by utilizing avenues of peaceful

cooperation and understanding. This must te @ research program

and should have the support and participation of men and women

from all over the World who are sincerely intercsted in improving
man's understanding of the Universe, of living things and of himself.
I am convinced that “here are many individuals of the caliber of
Jonas Salk, from whose book "™an Unfolding" I quoted earlier in my
letter to Rep. Goodloe Byron and a fa~:lity such as The Peace Academy
will enab’- these people to come together to study and exchange ideas
that will lay the ground work for developing enough understanding

to find a solution to the problems of War and Peacec.

Finally, I do not recommend that the Peace Department or the Peace
Academy be used for the purpose of disarmament. The law of survival
is the first law of nature and it is essential that we maintain
sufficient defense for the protection of our country, however, as

Dr. Salk has said, "It is inevitable that a reasonable harmonious
commnity cf v - will one day develop and that War will be an
antiquated nethod for solving problems." As we move toward this goal,
the need for defense in our country and all countries of the World
will lessen and disarmament will take care of itcelf.

In conclusion, I feel the time is appropriate to establish both a
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Page L
May 13, 1976

Department of Peace and /. Peace Academy and it is my sincere

belief that these programs will enhance our Govermment's decisive
efforts to creat and improve the climate of World understanding,
which will eventually lead to the achievement of a Jjust and lasting

Peace for all nations of the World.

Respectfully,

H. Lloyd e
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April 18, 1973

Goodloe E. Byron

1730 Longworth Building

U.S. House of Reprasentatives
Washington, D. C. 20%15

Dear Congressman Byron:

I would like to thank you for tihe nleasant meeting 1 had with
you in your ofrfice on Wednnsday, March 14th.

You wii. recall I spoke of my strong beitef that the tima is

right for our govornment to make som¢ new effort toward solving
the age old problems of War and Paace.

You will recall I mentioned having read an interesting book by
Jonas Salk titled "Man Unfolding." I refer to this book simply
because it demonstrates the concern of knowledgeable citizens
about this problem. Most impcrtant, it demonstratea that men
of the caliber of Jonas Salk have thoughts and suggestions,
which might help to solve the problems of War and Peace. Fol-~
lowing are a faw quotes, which illustrates what I mean:

"We are in the early minutes after the dawn ©“ a new
era in man’s understanding of the universe of living
things and of himself. We are beginning to see the
emergence of new thought of new concepts, and of new
language that will become incorporated into tho fabric
of man’s existence.”

"It 42 inevitable that a reasonable harmonious comsun-~

ity of wen will one Jay daovelop and that War will be an
antiquated method for solving problams. Since man nesds
to be challenged if he is to (ulfill the potential that
exi<ts within him, must it be War, or destructive come~
petitiveness, that provides the way in which he challengos
himselfrz"

"If man is able to bring under control elements in
nature that threaten human life, he should be able to
bring under sufficient control their counterp.rts in
the human realm."
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"Cun we say that man tow has cnough understanding to
lead him to a solution of on« of his largest problems,
that of War and Peace? If these ore indeed two

sgparate problems, might it
is the greater of the two?

problem of war demand first
associated with peace? Are
quencas of peace detaerrents
war? Are not the obstacles

be peace, not war, that
Does the solution of the
the solution of problams
the imponderable conse-
to solving the problem of
to agreencnts frequently

resolved only whan tha consequences of agreement are
understood or made certain?"

I have a very strong belief that the time is right for our
governmaent to establish a Paeace Department, headed by a Secrotary
of Peace and given an unpresidented status equal to that of our
Defense Departwment. We might even establish a Peace College as

a counterpart to our Wnr College, where men and women from every
part of the world could come to study and do extensive research
on this problem, clearly man's most important Jdisorder.

Now that the war in Viet Nam is coming to a close, the United
States simply must take a new position of leadership among all
nations of the world and demonstrate our absolute determination
to find some of the answaers to this dread disorder of the

human race.

The program can and should ba designed and implemented during
President Nixon's final torm in office.

You waere very kind in offering to search the racords to see if
this suggestion might have been considered by any recent past
administraticn. Y will appraeciate hearing from you at your
earliest convaniance for I would then like to ask you assistance
in helping me to see some additional people in Washington.
Frankly, after a thorough chaeck, along the lines we discussed,

I would welcome an opportunity to talk with President Nixon.
Thank you again, T will look forward to hearing fron you.

Sincerely,

H. Lloyd Hoke

HLH/ra
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NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR A

= \Korld Peace Tax Fund

2111 Flonda Avenue NW e Washington DC 20008 ¢ Telephone {202; 483-3752

STATEMENT BY DELTON FRANZ, CHAIRPERSON OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL
FOR A WORLD PEACE TAX FUND IN SUPPORT OF FEDERAL AID FOR PEACE
EDUCATION

Despito overvhelming evidence that in this nuclear age the use of
force to settle international disputes would be as disastrous for
the victor as for those vanquished, this nation continues to rely
almost exclusively on military power for national security. Yet
non=violent measures are known to be not only safer but far more
effactive.

Federal aild should therefors be made avallable for peace sducatlon,
peace research and other projects that would encourage greater re-
liance on non-violent ways of protecting our national interests,

If Congress decides to astablish a Peace Acaxdemy as a means of
fostering non-violent approsthes, one way of flnancing it might
be to use the tax dollars that consclentious objectors to war are
now forced to pay for military pro grams,

A conservative estimate of the taxss that members of the Peare
Churches and other pacifists now pay for war, in violatlon of
their deepest religious and moral principles, is $200 million
annually. Thre is some evidence to indicate that the smount may
be over $46 billion annually.

A bill, the World Peace Tax Pund Act (HR 4897) is now pendirg in
the House Ways and Means Committes. This legislation would per-
mit taxpayers who are opposed to war on religious or moral grounda
to put the military portion of their tax dollars into a Fedaml
Trust Fund to be used only for peace projects.

By passing this law, Congress could grant to pacifist taxpayers
the Firat Amendment protection that is ncw denied them and at the
same time provide ¥dderal ald for projects designed to protect
ALL taxpayers from the hazarda inherent in ‘sur present relliance
on -‘ilitarypower.

OFFICERS SPONSORS David McReynolds John M. Swomley, Jr.
David R Bassett, Honorary Charperson Malcolm Boyd Richard McSorley. SJ Albert Szent-Gyorg
Detton Franz, Chairperson Noam Chomsky Everett Mendolsghn Gerorgn Wald

Raoul Kutberg. Vice Chairperson Ossie Davis Linus Pauling E. Raymond Wilson
Raloh E. Smeltzer, Treasurer Harrop A. Freeman J. David Singer
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% World Peace Tax Fir

2111 Flonda Avenue NW e Washington DC 20008 @ Tel-rhone 1202) 4833752

CONSCIENTIOUS OBJECTION FOR TAXPAYERS T00?

Under the Selective Service Act, draft-age young men vhose conascience does not
permit them to fight 1in the army can serve their country by doing altermative worke.
If a bill sponsored by a group of Representatives passes, the same kind of option
would be open to taxpayers whose conaclence rebels at havinp their money spent to
make war. The objector’s taxes would not be reduced; the portion going for war
purposes yould be spent for peace instead.

The orld Peace Tax Fund Act, H.R. 4897, would allow a taxpaver conscientiously
opposed to war to have the percent cof his/her taxes uhich would otherwise po for
militar~ purposes assigned to a World Peace Tax Fund set up within the covernment as
a trust r-.-d. This money would be used for such activities as research on non-military
so' ‘ons to international conflict; disarmament efforts; intermnational exchanges;

im ment of intermational health, education and welfare; and informatricon programs

abc .. such activities.

A Board of Trustees, compos: 4 of individuals who have shown a consistent
conmitment to world peace and international friendship, would advisc Congress on
appropriations to be made from the World Peace Tax Fund.

Taxpayers who are conscientiously opposed to war are now forced to violate their
beliefs by sharing in war through tax payments or to violate the law by refusing to
pay taxes owed. There is considerable precedent for changing this requirement. Not
cnly does the Selective Service Act recognize and accomodate the beliefs of
censcientious objectors, but certain relipious groups huve been exempted from Social
Security taxation because they are conscientiously opposed to insurance.

Representative Ronald V. Dellums (D-Calif.) has introduced the lorld Peace Tax
Fund Act, with the following co-sponsors: Bella 5. Abzmup (p~N.Y.), George Brown Jr.
(D~Calif.), John L. Burton (P-Calif.), M. Robert Carr (D-Mich.), John Cenyers Jr. (-
Mich.), Charles ¢. Dipps Jr. (D=Mich.), Robert F. Drinan (D-Mass.), Don Edwards (D-
Caltf.), Wa' r E. Fauntrov (D-D.C.), Michari J, Harrington (D-Mass.), Augustus F.
Hawking (D= £.), Henry Helstoski (P-N.J.Y, Robert V. K. -ecnmeler (D-vis,), Paul N.
(Pete) McCl. oy Jr. (R-Calif.), Helen S. ''eyner (D-N.J.), Parren J. Mitchell (I-Md)
John (Joe) Moakley (D-Mass.), Robert N.C. Nix (D-Pe¢.), Edward ¥. Pattiscn (P-N.Y.),
Ben{amin S. Rosenthal (D-H.Y.), Gamncr E. Shriver (R-Kansas) and Fortnev H. (Pete)
Stark (D-Calif.).

Dr. David R, Bassett, a Nuaker of Ann Arbor, Mich.; Joseph L. Sax and G. Joseph
Vining, mecbers of the University of ichigan Lav School faculty; and Michael P, Hall,
a law student there, were among those drafting the bill. Tt has been referred to the
House Ways and Mcans Committee, of which Ren. Al Ullman (D-0Ore.) s Chafrman.

For zore information about the bill, centact the National Council for a Vorld
Peace Tax Fund, 2111 Florida Ave., N.U., Gashington, DC 20008; (202) 483-3752.

2/76

OFFICERS INITIAL Oy Davie tinus Paahing David McReynoidy
David R Bassett Chavpernon SPONSORS Hatrop A Freeman 1 Oavid Sengee Jahn M Swomiey It
Detton Franz Vice Chaperon Malcolm. Bovd Rishard McSorley S ) Abedt Szent-Gaorge George Wala

Ralph £ Smeltzer, Treawurer Noam Chomeky Everett seadelsahn £ Ravmnnd Wilion
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SATURDAY, APRIL 17, 1476

Colman McCarthy

The current dedate in Congress on
m.1aary spending comes At 3 moment
wien the subject I3 anythicg but an
oner reemate Washington itaue’ to
‘ne ctigens We Bave Juit  passed
taraugh the agoaies of April 13 So
tavpayers whu Are worried about miti
a1y oullary are mare than ususlly
veare that une part of the goseroment
v laning theit money and anuther p.
v about to wpend 1l on weapons. ar
«aiees a0 preparednens for war

L.al what ul the eslitea, moved by
s conscicnce
ments of a Hunald Hes
Mbirsfiger, wno doesnt want B
Mo Seinx used {ur weapons de
siened 1o kil or anfuel sutfering® Or
whst uf the lizen whote conscience,
atiet much reflecyor telis tum that
Datonsl veunity 8 iev w matter of
than o Baving ade
empiv) ment. ccucation
arg hieafth eere™ Far tna sturs, lo
pay tas money Lo a government (el

u deny his eonacience. What should h!
do—pay no tared and break e law or
linve 10 proverty 3o st be ks 0o tax:
vie mcum'

\ enata I i the World
I‘rur Tu Fund bill currently befure
the House Waye and Mesns Commit.
tee Inatrecent hearings were held at
ail un thls legislation 1s & minor \ic
1ory, suggesling that et least the bIl's
spumars not being dumissed as
peacenik dresmere or antAmeriean
rubels whom Lhe FBi
«te It is eleae that the

that 1s nol necossartly a reflrction on
sts worth; Congreas aftec Congreas hay
lurned sway legialstion for such
widely supported ldema av handgun
vonlmi, summer eamp salety. land use
reform of strip muse control Yet Whe
“defeated™ tsaues peraist The ides of
giving cltirens 1ax relief fur their cuo-
actemusus objeclons tu war is likely 1o
be arvund foe & long durstlon When
the \urid Peace Taa Yund Act waa
first anirefuced n the Youse in 1972
Whad 12 punsrs | 1373, 1 was re
antrduerd by 12 metabers aad i 1073
by

3

Alihuulh Ihe [as laws beve had sav
numbies ul leophutes and dodges wind
ien o them wree the years hy the
\ray» and Means Commitire, the pur-
pose ut the cutcent legilation iato ol
lirw the rutigen ta reduect s tases.
not sxud them The emount of muney
rolied would be an estimated 34 Ml
. tased on the Liure of fess than
pee cent of apprus ed conweiratious
Lopaings duning the Vietnam war. The
ey woulid b used by Zovernment
a fun zasernment adEncies researen
2 wr vy alusting non slulent satutiont
th mtecnatinnal confliet. disarmament
etfuts. internatinal exchanges (oe
Veariul purposes  Lnthibuting ag
ey bt pesce ralher than weapany
wtuitd be & eamparshively row eapes)
vier fue Amerwe. but uutlets ere
surely aveilable When a Georgelown
Umveruly teacher, Res Hich,
Nurely, feified Before the W
Mram Cummitiee. he said (hat st his
A hwat Cthe ROTC progrem hrings
Sauion i tederal ad. while only 333

ST Flondda Avenue NI » Washungton 13

Taxes, Conscience

Isapent on pei  udies” The eurent
Budgel lor the s - rtment of Defense
18 Mmore than 31, fhua whiie the
Arms  Coatrl a1 Disarmameol
Jrncy recenes uady 310 mithon

Ay nmending the IRS code. the bitl
would g1ve 8 measure of rebief tn those
citirens whi muat faw Fiolate taetr be
Liels vis their tas payments Hep Hon
sld vV Dellums (D Caltfr, the bull's
wriinal sponser  eapleins thal. “ike
the csemption fromn payment of Ihe
Sorual hecunity tax, the propased tax
sceammodatian fuf eonscientious ob-
Jewtors 1 based on religtous and ean
wientinus heli®f The rooscientious ob-
Jecior to war hag & cormpelling Justiflc
eation {or the specul tas xieius he
secky [Us concern 1s fundemental. He
23k3 00l to be furved Lo join tn the de
Uiberete kiHnZ of hus feilow men 1lis
desife not lo partieipate In war and
nliing through any means, Including
(axation, s based upon a widely ae
tnowhedged retiziout and moral prinet-
ple Obserrance of the principle 1 e
sential to he ategnty af the individ-
usl M fareing the canscieatioua objec.
tor in wie to eontribute to military
wpending, Congress peenently forces
nim Lo clolate his eonscience and ae
verely detiles his nght of fellfivus
Ireedom *

1t lsa't known how many Amerteans
would take advantage ul this lllhll
ton. The notionn of millions al eilitens

suddenly telling the LIS that ihey are
comcienticus  lat  objectirs  may
(nighten Congrens Zut 3t v no mare
frightening than 4 recent resolution
from the Senste and linutwe dudze:
commtttees that the nropased spending

tevels for the next fiscal year wilf rur
the growih of wocal peograms but in
ereare the amnunt uf monry gong ta
astional defense

What may be newind is 3 Jew definr-
tin of natonal defense Neither Hu
s nor China has ever 30 much A
fired 5 slipgshol &8 \meriea’s shores,
yetn every ity of the enuntry condi
Uonaean be found s 1f & ranqueeing
army had Just marched through Slum
housing. deraytnd end overrrowded
prisons. unempinyment lines. unpol:
feed atrerts, malnouristied ehildren—
the List 18 emiless of domestic needs
going unmet because he people’s rep
resentatines ate unwilling oe unable ta
help Amenice 13 like ¢ manuon on
which the awhers chooss (0 apend im-

ense aums on  padlocks, burglar
elacms, gusrd doxs, door bolls, survei!
lance eamerss, but. mesnwhile. the
needs of the Inhabltants for food,
elothing, hest or repairy are Ignoted 1t
would be hard to (ind an sdminlst:ator
af e soctal pragrem. whether the head
of HEW in Washingtea ne the ditector
ul eh alefhatic prozram 13 the Bowery,
who doesn’'t bemoan the lack of fed

_

VA
Lt

AT

satan €ast

eral money sailable fur desprerate o
ciel nerda.

White the nation euntinues ta deca),
politiesl Jeaders continue to tell Amer
-1 that more money t3 needed tor
military The individusl who s un
esuaded by such talk, and wanh
thung W do with the value system
1hat supports 1, bas little eholee at the
mument but o Give the TIS by t
money ang aee much of 1t bainZ appro
pristed fur defense The idre bebind
the World Peace Tex Fund bHl
based an Lt amendment  nihis
(freednm uf rehigiunt, but 1t sbo bas lo
do with e romplants ul 3 Yrowing
number of rililens who are coninced
thele mernment 1 wantunly wasting
muney un mibitary needs

The aon 12 by nu means the
total snamer to converting swords inty
piowihares For one thing, sny mones
dened the Defense Departmenl hy
This bili would lixely be made up—-ty
Congress—[ram the lates of nonoh
Jecting crtisens Rut of o 11l deserves

be taken seriously I 19 nol becauss
ft takes on the entire mulitary ethle ot
anee, but for (ne oppodlle resson. It
coneentrates specifically on one amsit
natlonal tseue: the sodividual's In-
formed conscience. Foe some, to refule
15 pay taxes to lhe Delrnse Depart
ment is nat anti militany. 1t procon
sience

DOOH + Tielephune 1202, 4831752

g ~ \World Peace Tax Fund
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RELIGIOUS SUPPORT
FOR THE

WORLD PEACE

TAX FUND BILL, H.R. 4897

941n CONGRESS
';‘n Busston H. R‘ 4897
By Mr. Driruss, Mr. RosesTial, Mr. Kastrs-
A BILL sries. Ms, Arzre, Mr. Mitoness. of Mary-
land, Mr. Dicos, Mr. Conyers. Mr. Epwakos
of California, Mr. Moaxrey, Mr, STarx, Mr.

To amend the Internal Revenue Cade of 1054

to provide that a taxpayer conscientiously
apposed to perticipation in war nmy elect
to have lus income, estate, or gift tax pay-
ments spent for nonmilitary purpeses; to
create a trust fund (the World Peace 'Tax
Fund) to receive these tax paymeuts; to
establish & World Peace Tax Fund Board
« of Trustecs: and for other purposes.

Canr, Mr. Junx L. Burros, Mr. Parrison
of New York, Mr. Favntroy, Mr. Hr-
wtosxt, Mr. Hawkixe Mr. HarrsgTox, nnl
Mr. Brows of Californin

Mancn 18, 1973
Referred to the Committee On Ways and Means

SINCE MARCH 13, 1975, MR. NIX OF PENNSYLVANIA, MR. SHRIVER OF KANSAS, FATHER DRINAN OF MASSA-
CHUSETTS, MR. McCLOSXEY OF CALIPORNIA, AND MS. MEYNER OF NEW SERSEY HAVE BECOME CO-SPONSORS

OF THE WORLD PEACE TAX FUND BILL.

© o s 0000000000000 00000000000l oo oscss s

NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR A
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RELIGIOUS SUPPORT FOR THE WDRLD PEACE TAX FUND BILL

Many reliafous leaders, religious groups, and reliaious thinkers have regis-
tered support for the World Peace Tax Fund Bill,

Following are some statements of support from national bodies of reliafous
organfzations:

Quakers: “We urge provision for Altermatfve peaceful uses of taxes paid bv rnr~
sons who oppose war on grounds of conscience,®

Policy Statement approved by the feneral Committee of the Friends Committee
on National Legislation, February, 1972.

World Peace Tax Fund is a priority issue fo* roncern of FCNL, Fricnds Commit-
tee on National Legislation,

From Friends Peace Testimonv -—- “Friends are called: To consider seriously
the implications of our emplovment, our investments, our standard of livina, and
our pavment of taxes as they relate to war making.

Nine Yearly Meetinas of the Society of Friends (Quakers) have gone on record
in suoport of the WPTF Bi1l -~ Lake Erie, Ohio (Conservative); Pacific; Iowa {Con-
servative): New York; Baltimore; Philadelphia; I11inois; South Central {0k 1ahoma
and Texas); and also Southeastern Yearly Meeting.

Catholics: "We encourage leaislative efforts which offer citizens, who ohject for
reasons of conscience to paying taxes to support military programs,
the optiun of allocating a portion of their tax payment to fund peace and develop-
ment-oriented programs,"
Statement distributed in 1973 by the Division of World Justice and Peace,
U.S, Catholic Conference.

yrethren: “We recommend that both the denomination and individual Brethren ajve
strong and active support to appropriate legislation providing alterna-

tive tax arranqgements for peaceful purposes for those conscientiously opnosed to
war,"

Statement jssued by Church of the 3rethren Annual Conference, June 1973.

Conceming Peconciliation and Peace. A focal concern of the Brethren, this
doctrine tnvolves the reconciliation o7 men to fod and to their fellowmen, Unon
this doctrine a significant part of the church's orogram of Christian service has
been based. The church holds officially that war is contrary both to the
teachings and to the spirit of Christ....

From the Church of the Brethren by Ora W. Barber, General Brotherhood Board:
Church of the Brethren,

Mennonites: "We are accountable to Giod for the use of our financial resources and
should protest the use of our taxes for the promotion and waaing of

war, We stand hy those who feel called upon to resist the payment of that portion
of taxes being used for military purposes.”

Excerpts from "Way of Peace” Declaration pussed at Triennial fonference of
the General Conference Mennonite Church, August, 1571,

Whereas, we as Mennonites, with our tradit{onal belief in non-resistance, are
also opposed to monetary support of war,

Therefore, he it resolved that our Church, in annual district conference as-
sembled, express our sincere suodort for the World Prace Tax Fund Act,

From Gesalution passed by Central District of the General Conference of Men-
nonites, April 17, 1973.

"...0ur wealth and taxes contribute to a world of war and suffering....
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Christian discipleship calls us to direct our material resources toward the allevia-
tion of human suffering and the exnression of fod's love....our search for security
has brought us, as a continent, to an increasing reljance on military amms....the
military now relies more on money than on personnel

Be it resolved «--~ That we educate ourselves more fullv renarding the pervasiv e
militarism of our society and express ourselves more stronalv, advocating a reorder=-
ing of priorities toward peacemaking: That we encourage conqregations to study the
World Peace Tax Fund considering the possibility of suoporting ft:

From Resolution adooted at the General Conference of the Mennonite Church,
August, 1974

¥le have aoPreciated the provisions which our government has made for those who
feel that they cannot conscientiously serve in the armed forces. However, with the
modern mechanfzed army the funds needed to purchase such machines and to operate
them, cause the tax money which conscientious objectors pay for this puroose to take
on increased importance, It seems inconsistent for our young men to refuse to take
part in the armed services while we who are older continue to pay to finance war,
It would seem that there should be Some alternative to such suponrt of war on the part
of those who do not believe that fod would have them participate in any way in
warfare,”

Lloyd L. Ramevr, President, Central District Conference, of the General Confe-
rence Mennonite Church,

Endorserents for WPTF have come from these official church bodies:

Methodist
lowa Annual Conference of the United “ethodist Church
East Ohio Annual Conference of the United Methodist Church

Catholic
fational Coalition of American Nuns, Chicago, 111inois

Friends (Quakers)

Lake trie, Ohio, Yearly Meeting
Pacific Yearlv Meeting

lowa Yearly Meeting

New York Yearlv Meeting
Baltimore Yearly Meeting
Philadelohia Yearly Meeting
I11inois Yearly Meeting

South (Central Yearly Meeting
Southeastern Yearlv Meetina

Statements of Support for the World Peace Tax Fund Bi11 from Ministers and Churches
have been received from the followina, (The list {s arranged by denomination and
by state. It is compiled from letters s-nt to the World Peace Tax Fund office,)

METHODIST

Rev, Gilbert H, Vveira, The United Methodist ~hurch of Mi11 Valley, Calif.

Rev, Frank P. Butler, First United Methodist Church, Cedar Falls, Iowa

Rev. Rick Millspaugh, Associate Minister, First United Mathodist Church, Cedar Falls
Towa

Rev, Donald ". Aruber, Collegiate United Methodist Church, Ames, Iowa

Rev, Jack A, Cramer-Heuerman, First Iinited Methodist Church, Pana, I11, Chafrman
Div of Board of Church & Society of Central I1inois Conference

Bishoo Wavne K, Clymer, The United Methodist Church, 122 West Franklin Ave,, “innea-

oolis, '4nn,
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Religious Support for the World Peace Tax Fund Bill p. 3

Rev, Leroy H, Klaus, President, Minnesota Annual Cunference, The United Methodist
Church

Bishoo Francis E., Kearns, East Ohio Annual Conference, linited Methodist Church

John F, Piper, Jr., Chairperson, Board of Church and Society, Board of Christian
Soctal Concerns of the Methodist Church, Central Pennsylvania Annual Conference

Rev. Joseoh M. Amico, Pastor, linited Methodist Churcth, Edoerton, Wisconsin

PRESBYTERIAN

Vaughn P, Purnell, Pastor, Tum of River Presbytertan Church, Stamford, Conn.

Rev. Wilbur R, Brendli, Pastor, The First Presbvterian Church, White Pigeon, Mich

Rev. Nonald E. Brown, 123 Grimsbv Rd., Buffalo, NY, The Presbvterv of Western New
York, United Presbvterian Church, USA

Albert [, Turl, Associate Pastor, !inited Church (Pres-Baptist), Conandiqua, NY

Rey. Martin L. Buon, 11, Pastor, The Federated Church {Pres-UCC) Drexe] Hill-
Soringfield, Penn

Chaolain F. Peter Rabey, Pastor, The Lafavette Colleae Church, Easton, Penn

Charles C.W. Idler & fary Collins, Ministers, Christ Presbyterian Church, Camp Hill,
Penn .

J.R, McSpadden, Church and Society, Board of Christian Education, Preshvterian
Church 1n the U.S., Pichmond, Va

Russell R, Morgan, Pastor, First Presbyterian Church, Sheboyqan, Wisc

LUTHERAN

Eamest Pihl, Pastor, St. John Lutheran Church, Pussell, Kansas

Barron B, Maberrv, Pastor, St. Steohen Lutheranr Church, Silver Sorina, *tarviand

nobert J. Wilde, Committee on Social Ministrv, Westerm-Pennsvlvania-Hestern Vir-
ainia Svnod, Lutheran Church, Pittsburqg, Penn

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Or. Edward ¥, Rilliland, Associate Director, Institute of Christian Counselina,
Church of the Celebration, San Dimas, Calif

L. Richard Batzler, Pastor, Faith-Mt, Pleasant Charge, United Church of Christ,
Frederick, Maryland

Rev. Kenneth Sherman, United Church of Christ, Westermn New York Peace Center,
25 Calumet Place, Buffalo, N.Y.

Randall M, Niehoff, Minister, First Conqgregatinnal Church, Hellesville, N.Y.

Hp -nnson, Pastor, United Church cf Christ, North ‘lewton, Kansas

' a L, Runp, 11, Pastor, Cnllenbrook United Church, Nrexel Hill-Sprina-
“»nn

R idoLIC

Rev. “sgr. Joseoh N, Skillin Director of Community Pelations, Roman Catholic Dio-
cese of Nakland (California)

James F. Donnellv, S.J., Director, Nffice of Social Ministries, Jesuit Conference,NC
Father Vincent Krishe, Toneka, Kansas

Rev. Donald S. Downer, St. Francis De Sales Rectory, Holland, Mich

Sr. Rachel Salute, farmelite Momastery, Indianapolis, Ind

Rev. James E. Curtin, Pastor, Saint Francis of Assisi Church, New Haven, Mich

Mariou Palmer Storjchems, Secretarv, Catholic Peace Fellowship, Long Isdand Chanter

Harry Faran, Commission on Catholic Community Action, Diocese of Cleveland, Ohio

Stella Smetanka, RSM, Associate Director, The Thomas Merton Center-Ministrv for
Justice and Peace, Pittsburgh, Penn

Peace & Justice Committee, Catholic Diocese of Richmond, 811 Cathedral Place, Rich-
mond, Va {Walter E. hrazer)

Rev. Pabert R. Draeder, St. Hedwia's Church, 1716 North Humboldt Ave., Milwaukee, Wisc

Rev. John A, Furtman, Catholic Faimily Life Program, Archdiocese of Milwaukee,

s
-3
&)
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M lwaukee, Wisc
Fr, Bermnard Survil, Missionary, San Salvador, £1 Salvador, CA

RELIGIOUS SOCIETY OF FRIENDS

Phoenix Monthly Meeting, Phoenix, Ariz Marv Lou Copnock, Clerk

Tempe Monthly Meeting, Phoenix, Ariz

San Francisco Monthly Meating, San Francisco, Calif Pegge Lacey Clerk

Boulder Monthly Meeting, Boulder, Colorado, Richard A, Counihan, Peace & Service Com-
mittee

Washington Friends Meeting, Washington, D.C,

S7th Street Meeting, Religious Society of Friends, Chicago, I11inois, Robert Ruaq,
Chairman, Peace Committee

Orono Monthly Meeting, Orono, Maine

Cambridge Monthly Meeting, Camhridge, Mass, Merrille 4, Towl, Clerk

Detroit Friends Church, Detroit, ™ichiqan, Martha Martin

Columbia Monthly Meeting, Columbia, Mo,, David G, Wixom

Monadnock Monthly Meeting, Peterborough, N,H,, Hutda Brayton Chrmn, Peace & Social
Concerns Commi ttee

Jack Patterson, Director, Peace Education and Actfon Proaram, American Friends Ser-
vice Committee, New York Metrobolitan Regio

New York Yearly Meeting, 13 E 17th St,, PY, Ny 10003, Leo N, Stkm, Administrator

friends Meeting, Poughkeepsie, NY, Peace and Social Action Committee, Helen Philios

Rossiter Seward, Pastor, Clintondale, (N,Y.) Friends Heetinn

Celo !fonthly Meeting of Friends, Bumsville, N.C, Clerk, Julia Abramson

Dick Martin, Sunerintendant, Portland area Friends Churches (Oreqon)

Allen J, White, Clerk, Philadelphia Yearly Meetina, Phitadelohia, Penn

Peace Committee 6f Friends Meeting of Virginia Beach, Virninia Bcach, Va

HENNONITE

Edvard J, M lier, Pastor, flennon Héights Mennonite Churdh, Denver, Colorado

Roger Farmer, Evangelism and Service Committee, Lombard *wnmonite Church, Lombard, I

S.H, Fletcher, Oistrict Secretarv, Mennonite Aid Plan, f:ihern, Ind.

Pastor S, Roy Kaufman, Pulaski Mennonite Church, Pulaski, Towa

Pastor Mick Kassebaum, Wavland Mennonite Church, Wayland, Iowa

Cl1iff 1 1ler, Fastor, East Soshen Mennonite Church, Soshen, Indiana

Palmer Becker, Executive Secretary, Commission on Home Ministries (Missions and Ser-
vice) Ceneral Conference Mennonite Church, Newton, Kansas

John A, Tsau, Pastor, Bethel Do:lege Mennonite Church, North Newton, Kansas

Ronald xrehtiel, Pastor, Alexanderwohi Mennonite Church. Goessc:, Kansas

Harold 5, Regier, Secretary, Peace and Socfal Concermns, Commission on Home Ministries
(Missions and Service), General Conference Mennonite Churtn, Newton, Kansas

Abe Krause, Bethesda Mennonite Church, Henderson, Nebraska

Rev, George Dunn, Dak Grove Mennonite Church, West Liberty, Ohio

Richard Bartholomew, Pastor, Morth Lima (Ohio) Mennonite Church

Daniel Hertzler, Ed., fiosoel Herald, Mennonite P blishing House, 616 Walnut Ave.,
Scottsdale, Penn

CHURCH OF THE BRETHREN

Jean H. ®iller, Pastor, Church of the Brethren, Hagerstown, Md.,

onald D. Petry, Office of Stewardship Enlistment, fiencral Services Commission, Gene-
ral Board, Church of the Brethren (Elgin, I1})

Kenneth W, Hcllinger, Cedar Creeik Church of the Brethron, farrett, Indiana

David J. Markey, Pastor, Northview, Church of the Brethren, Indianacolis, indiana

Herbert Thomas, Pastor, Warrensburg-Leeton (Missouri) Churches of the Brethren

Paul W. Allen, Pastor, Bethel Church of the Brethren, Carleton, Nebraska

Clarence N, Rosenberger, Pastor, East Petersburg Church of the 8Bretiren, East Peters-
burg, Penn

17
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John R, NantZ, Director of Community Ministries, First Church of the Frethren,
Harrisburg, Penn

Joseph M, Mason, District Executive, “hurch of the Brethrea, "icdle ennsvivania
District, Huntington, Penn

clen F, Taylor, Pastor, Richland {Pran} Church of the Rrethren

Lae Weaver, Chairman, District Boa~d, “iddle Pennsvlvania Ni . trict, Huntinaton, Penn

,arald R. Manning, Pastor, Pleasar’. View Church of the Brethren, Favetteville, ! Va

CHRISTIAN (DISCIPLES OF CHRIST)

Terry E. Foland, Associate Minister, Christian Church, Discinles cf Carist,
Bloomington, I11

Leland 7. Grove, Minister, <rs5% Christian Church, Washinaton, lowa

BAPTIST

Clinton J. Carter, Pastor, 2viding Creek Raotist Church, Mviding Creet, N.J.

Albert C. Turl, Assocfate 9astor, !nited Church (Pres-Rastist), (nnandiaua, MY

C. Welton fSaddy, Director nf Christian Citizenship Rave'lcorent, The Christian Life
Commission of the Southe»y, Bantist -..vention, Nishville, Tenn

Edward finodman, Assocfate “inister, Seattle Firsc Bantict Church, Seattle, Hash

UNITARIAN

Rev, Navid Saton, A1l Soule Unitarien Church, Washiraiss, N.C.

Rev, Robert Yest, Presfacat, itnftarian Unfversalist fsscciation, 25 Reaton <.
8oston, “ass.

UNIVERSAL LIFE
Rev. Frank Lovell, Lewisbura, Penn

COMBINED MINISTRIES
Rev. R. Charles *ever, Protestant Chaplain's Offi_e, Yestchester County, Nepart-
rent of Correction, Valhalla, MY

Douqalas K. Huneke, Univers:tvs Pastor, Cooperative Chricviar “inistrv, Eugene, re,
(Methodist, Presbvteri.r, Lutheran, tnited Church of Chri.c, %uman Catuelic,
Creistian (Disc1n‘1es ~ Christ), Baotist, Epfszonall

Richard R, Hicks, Southeastern Reaional Secretarv, Wiiften 'inistrias {n Higher
Education, Cumberland, Va

ADDITIONA

Richard <. Matera, St. Taul Communit.w Church, Himewend, 111

Qav Rair, rthaiman, The “ennonite Caurch, Tikkart, Ind

Edward F, A'fradv, St. Aipheasus Church, Reartie’d, Aich

Rev. Nanfei Slahauah, Whitmore Lake, ™i:h ("ernonytse)

Rev. Angelo Monaiore, Rounilake, NY

Donald E. King, rhanlain, Lebanun Communitv, Hosntiad aad “edical Center, Lebanon,
Ore

2/4/16

io
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UNRLD PEACE TAX FIND LILL  E.P, a807

Yhat the Nill . :1d do:
* Extend to *u1avers whe ame conscientinuslv onnosed to war rinhts cornarghle to
these traditic. ilv niven to draftec who are cnnscientious ohiectors,
* Allocate tn a Yorld Peace Tax Fund the aortion of their Federal taxes which
would otherwise be used for militarv exrenditures,
* Authorize the Cnmntroller feneral to determine, based on the nrevious vear's
militarv annronriations, what nercentace of a conscientious ohieztor's Federal
taxes could be allocated to the Yorld Peace Tax Fund,
* 'odel the Uorld Peace Tax Fund after other trust funds with a Board of Trustees
anoointed hv the President with the advice and consent of the Senate,
* Authorize the Trustees to nrovide “orld Peace Tax Fund suonort for:

1. Research directed tovard develnoing and evaluating nor-militarv and nonvio-

lent solutions to international conflict;

2, Disarmament efforts;
. Intermational exchanges for neaceful ournoses ;
« Imnrovement of intemational health, education and welfare;
« Proarams for nroviding ‘nformation to the nublic ahout these activities,
* Prohibit use of the 'lorld Peace Tax Fund as a means of reducinn reqular aPnro-
ariations for nonmilitarv nurmoses.

(S I -]

Inadequacies of the Internal Revenue fode nf 1954

The Intermal Revenue Code does not nrotect or recoqnize the First Amendmont
Rinhts of those whose religion or conscience nrohihits their oarticipation in war,
and wno hold that we are accountable to fad for the use of our financial resources.
‘»nse yho hold such heliefs are currentlv caught in a dilemma between the dictates
of their consciences and the dictates of their oovernhent,

Todav's highlv technolonical arfar: ¢:nede more on merev and less on armies
and manoower, Service to the military s now rendered more throuah our monies
than through the service of our hndies,

Sunporters of the Bill

H.R, 4897, the llnrld Peace Tax Fund Bill, is backed hv memhers and ministers
of Church of the Brethren, Mennonites, and Friends (Nuakers), and some merbers of
other reliaious orouns, The total membership of the three churches comined is
541,700 in the U.S. An infamal noll i5 “ cates that ahout 57% nf this church
merbership would use this tax channeling if it were law,

Est imates of now manv other taxpavers would use this nrovision are difficuit,
A survev taken at the tipe of tis falley sentence in 1971 found 9% of those sur-
veved thoutht a soldier was not justified in “i1ling an enemv in var, and this
might indicate the mercent whn vinuld elect to use the ronscientinus ohiector tax
Aroviooon. A 4% use hv taxpavers would mean ahout $180,058,7 in the "lorld
“eace iax Fund Trust, a 10" use would mean %1,501,250,000, There would be a cnr-
resnondin® subtraction “ror orneral Federal revenue funds, These sums if syhtracted
fron the militarv hudaet ouis Sirina a spall nart of neadad economies and would
he 3 real hoost to neace nrojects.

Precedents

"inisters and rerhers of relinicns which ho,. rmsciencings scrunies acainst
insurance have heen exemntad from naure:t of sncial security, narticularlv the
Amich,

“xerntions of equivalents for militia service were qranted tno  those with
conscientious scrunles in spveral states during the caply nineteenth centurv,
“nuivalent navments nernitted cnnscientipue nhieciors in the Civil ar cere

nutointn snecial funds earemarked for humanitarian relief, 12/7/75
National Couricil for a 2111 Florida Avenue, N. W,
WORLD PEACE TAX FUND Washington, D, C. 20008

(202) 483-3752
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, Mennonite 100 Marylang Telechone
Cantral Avenus NE [202) 544 4564
Comerstine wastvagton OC

20007

Vetmion Oince MCC

May 20, 1976

Dirksen Senate Of{.ce Building -
Room 4320 :
United States Senate

Washington, D. C. 20510

Eaclosed, we are submitting a statement for the hearing record
on bill S, 1976, the George Washington Peacr Acadezty Act,

The attached statement is submitted by Mennontte Central Committee -
Peace Section via our Washington Cffice, The MCC Peace Section

is headquartered at Menronite Central Committee, 21 South 12th
Street, Akron, PA 175°

Our statement was wri{tten by William Keeney, Director of Experi-
ential Leaming, Beth«l College, North Newton, KS 67117. You
will note that an at chment to this statement has been submitted
on behalf of Bethel Cullege, & Mennonite liberal arts college
with a peace atudies program.

Further inquiries may be directed to our Washington Office.

Sincerely, hd

Delton Franz, Director
Mennonite Central Committee
Peace Section Washiagton Office

DF/ 3k

cc: William Keeney, Bethel College
Ted Koontz, MCC, Akron, PA

O
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STATEMENT TO SENATE EDUCATION SUBCUMMITTEL.
RE: S. 1976 - GEORGE WASHINGTON PEACE ~7.- 0 ACT

MENNONITE CENTRAL COMMITTEE - PEACE SECTION

The {ennonite Central Committee Peace Section repressnis constiiwncias in
several different Mennonite and Brethren in Christ chureh gruups. Yt is on record
in its meeting of March 23, 1976 in Washington, D. C, ‘a2 lows:

"Moved that Peace Section (U.S.) endorse the establishment of the Georgs
Washington Peace Academy; that this endorsement be communicated %o the
proper persons; that our constituents be infommed of this legislation
and be encouraped to support it, (Consensus)

"™Moved that staff be instructed to express our deep concern about the
autonomy of the Peace Academy when hearinf~ are held on S. 1976 and that
we recomend the appointment of represer “es cf the traditional peace
forces in the United States to the boarc : trustees. (Carried)”

Thus we would like to urge the passage of S, 1976 and the establishment of a
Peace Academy as described in the proposed Act.

tennonites have always had an interest in peacemaking. The majority of our
membership has consistently refuied to participate in war because of Christian
convictions about reapect for all persons and the primacy of love, even for the
enemy.

In recent years the Mennonite colleges have had a growing interest in prepar-
ing for more positive approaches to peacemaking. Hennonite colleges have always
included teachings of peacemaking as a serioua concern. More recently several have
begun offering programs vhich prepare persons for peacenaking careers at various
levels, from the interpersonal to the internationsl.

The Mennonite colleges are members of the Consortium on Peace Research, Educa-
tion and Deveiopment (COP D). This crganization includes about 100 sgencies and
institutions active in the field. It reflects a growinz interest and awareness of
che possibilities for pzacemaking.

Throvsh COPRED and our cwn studies of peacemaking we know of the serious re-
search and preparation about peace and conflict. We are now better able to under-
szand the factors that make for peace and the conditions under which conflict may
be deait wvith in otheTr Wrys than resort to violence. We are of the fim conviction
th .r nuch wore courd, and therefore should, be done to work at peacemaking.

Ye Yurther believe chat a major effort should be made by the United States
s vernmatit to support the education for and research about peacemaking. The pro-
posed Peace Academy cculd make a significant contribution to the efforts at progress
already undervuy.

!) It would supplement the present non-governmental efforts and could
supply leadexship at points where federal resources can enable wome
programs to progress where private funding is not available or is

{oadequate.

125
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2)

3)

L

2)

3)

4)
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It would 117+ - .« o tne world t ~ comnitment among Americans to
peace and }

It should re. roviding other means for dealing with confliict
and thus resul- vss reliance upon a huge and costly military force.

A modes .nve. in peacemaking relative to the huge investments
in the m. ra- .1d be productive in many areas other than just the
internart N

would have . concern about the nature of the Peace Academy.

We would urge that the Peace Academy be kept as free as possible {rom
direct litical interference in the educatioral and research progrianms.
1f the maximum benefit is to be realized from the program, researchers
and students should be free to explore a wide range of possibilities,
even if they do not at the moment accord with official United States
policy as represented by the Executive offices or the Congress.

The study of many alternatives and the exanination of the conditions
which make for peace may not always have positive support for reasons
of narrow self-interest but they mav be’needed to help the world toward
peaceful condirzions.

tie would recommend that the Board ¢f Trustees include representatives
from the traditional peace organizations, including some of those who
are members of COPRED.

We would consider it important to have a significant research dimension
to the Peace Academy. Any c:ducational institution sho: 'd be constuntly
ciploring new arsas of truth if it 1s to remain vital ...d creative in
-ceting the needs of the future.

We \élicve the provision for a limited number of international students
would be healthy and hope that dome persons not necessarily sympathetic
to U.S. aims and ideals might be included to provide perspective and to
help test the validity of the prc ‘ram.

In conclusion, we would urgé passage of the George Washington Peace Academy Act

and the

funding of the program. We would encourage speedy action to et up sucl: an

academy and to insure its freedom to engage in the best teaching and research about
peacemaking. Such a program will not resolve all conflicts and 12 =ot an immediate
solution to world problems. Nevertheless, a Peace Acadruwy could moke a significant
and important contribution, not only to the United States but to the world.

May 20,

-William Keeney, Former Chairman
Mennonite Central Committee Peace Section

1976

i84
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STATEMENT TO SENATE EDUCATION SUBCOMMITTEE
RE: S, 1976 - GEORGE WASHINGTON PEACE ACADEMY ACT

Bethel College, North Newton, Kans.az

We as a group of administrators, students and faculty members at Bethel
College, North lNewton, Kansas, support the statement submitted by Mennonite Cen-~
tral Committee on behalf of S, 1976 ~ the George Washington Peace Academy Act.

As members of a college which 1s seeking to make peace ard conflict resolu-
tion {ts contral theme we feel that @ governmental effort would provide additional
resources o programs gsuch as ours. Ue have a growing number of graduates 1in
peace und service careers as well as an increase in majors wanting to pursue
research anc jraduate education {n the field.

Many agencies are giving highest priority to resesrch and education for
peace, believing such activity to be a matter of survival for human life on the
planet. Organizations such as the Consortium on Peace Research, Education and
Development (COPRED) and thc International Peace Research Association (IPRA) are
see’ ing to coordinate non-governmental efforts. The passage of the George Wash-
ington Peace Academy Ac: and the establisgment of such an institution coul . add

significantly to the afforts being made.

May 20, 1976
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I. The Commission

The National Commission on Coping with Interdepend-
€nce was created in December 1974 to consider the
implications for Americans of what Secretary of State
Henry Kissinger has called "'the accelerating momentum of
our interdependence.” It originated in g suggestion by
John Richardson, Jr., Assistant Secretary of State for
Educational and Cultural Affairs. The members were
assembled by invitation from Robert O. Anderson, Chair-
man of the Board of Trustees of the Aspen Institute for
Humanustic Studies. A list of the members appears at the
end of this Report.

The task of the Commission was described by Mr.
Anderson this way. "to assess the capacity of Americans
to cope with interdependence, and consis- + - - 1t might be
done to enhance that cavacity.”

The Commission has hald three meetings, commis-
sioned some staff work. and published five papers.! We
ay.eed that our work should take no more than a year, and
the Commission should then self-destruct. .

ll. A Question of Attitude

The Commission snught to answer for itself four questicns:
in view ! cor e ving interdependence with other

nations (of which tne anergy crisis is only one example),

what adjustrrents i American bfe Styles ano workways

seem (o be indicated, and on what time scalcs?

2 Whal do recent public opinion polls te!l us aboul the
readiness of Americans for the projecte’ kinds of
cranges? Are "the people” ahead of therr feaders in
willingness * adjust their life and work :r reasons of
inte ~ationcii interdependence?

3 1owhat exte. ! do our existing institutions perceive the
predicament, analyze jis implications for individual and
group behavior, and act in accordance with that analysis?

4 What new allitudes and arrangements may be
required to entiince the capacity of Americans to cope
with interdependence?

So. what have we gz . _ about Americans coping with
inte:dependence?

Ve have learned, first of all. that for Americans inter-
dependenc s now a condition they must deal with them-
selves, not a theory about other peadles’ problems. We
have learned that interdependence is not something to be
for or againsi, but a fac! to be lived with now and reckoned
with in the future.

People in most countries know by instinct about thejr
international interdependencies, because they are so
obviously dependent on others for food, raw materials,
technology and markets — and because their communi-
cations systems are flooded with words and images from
outside thewr buraers. Until recently, it was quite different
fo- Americans \We somehow didn't need to worry about

* hst of papers published . - prepared for, and provided
(¢ the Commussion appears at .he end of this Report.
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interdepend-nce because it was mostly a one-way street:
others needed our food, our computers, our technological
and organizational skills. ouw aid, our weapons, our
protection. our ~dvanced education, and (we thought) out
movies and i+« vision programs. We seemed to need from
others only a ivw of therr key 1aw matenals, ther specialty
imports, thewr reasonably peaceable behavior and —
hardest to come by — therr love.

The ol embargo brought us up short, as we focused
on the fact tha! the imported part of the oil we use had
nsen from 15% in 1960 to nearly 40% in 1974. A sudden
world food shortage made it clear that the North American
aranary  'more and more the central reserve for a global
market. becond thoughts on non-fuel minerals bore 1n on
agenc.es and industnai corporations to altertherr practices
In the same directions. What stockholders. consumers.,
neighbors and voters expect In the way of environmental
caulion has changed dramatically over the last decade.

But the most important ~hanges will be modifications in
athitudes which, in the nature of our pluralism, must first
take place in the reasoning conscierces of millions of
individuals. The most :mporiant adjustiment of all will be 1o
blur, then erase, the psychic frontier between “domestic
affairs” and "international affairs.”

L. The Blurring of “Domestic” and “International”
Wherever we “ave looked at the capacity to cope with
Interdepencdence — in the business community, the labor
movement, the "Third Sector” or non-nrofit field, the
communications media, the educational system, and
government — the main obstacles lo coping seem to arise
from the pervasive assumplion that the line between
"domestic” and "internai:onai’ is still 2 useful and relevant
tool in making institutiona! policy.

In the business world, there are two main weys for
2xecutives to react to the increasing “internationalr 2.5 of
their environment. One is to try to insulate themselves
from international competition or interruptions in inter-
national supply. This can be done to some degree; most of
the techniques involve bringing your own national govern-
mentinto the enterprise to ward off or assume some of the
risk. The other way to react is to go rnultinational. The most
enterprising of our business corporations, including near! ,
ali very large corporations, have become “multinational”,
Something over a fifth of all international tracde is now the
trternal transactions of multinational ent:  'ses They
seem to be able to soive many problems of co, .ucaton,
ac~aunta~ity, and statfing which the public intergovern-
meal organizations still find baffling. But the “rulti-
~ationals™ have also shw.vn 2 talent for making both host
and home goverrments, ~rvcus, and sometimes Cetting
into senous conflict with ublic polcie:

This problem s currently being tackis : through national
regulation of the :ndividun! arms and legs of multinaticns.
corporations; the resulting confus.  of purposes and
policies leaves both the regulators and the regulated in a
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sta” of uxtreme trustration The answer must lie in some
forr. of regulatory structure t; at can mateh the reach of
global enterprise and enhance the pred tability of the
business environment for corporations and governments
alike. But the first step in making sense 1s for all concerned
to stop thinking of U S.-based multinational corporations
as essentially American, and start wo-  ng seriously on an
international approach to the international problems — and
opportunities - to which this new torm of business gives
rise.

In Amernica- agnculture what farmers produce must now
be regarded as the centerpiece of a world food system and
the biggest and mosl flexible - urce of wor J food reserves.
But most farmers still beseve that surpluses are bad.
because they depress prices; for one hundred years mos:
agricultural legislation and the administration of the
Department of Agriculture have reflected a similar fear.
Coping with interdependence means coming 1o think of
food surpluses not as a burden but as a bonanza — and
adjusling our subsidy anc zupport arrangemeri s to match
the new attitude.

The American labor movement, which leap-frogged
management in the 1930s .y organizing to bargain
industry-wide on a nativnal basis, now has been by-passed
in turn by the growing multinationalization of management.
The dilemma is a cr' I one: there is every reason ‘or
workers of the world tu unile, but it is hard to find common
ground among the genuine trade unions of some of the
demccratic industrial nations. the politically oriented
(often communist) unions 1N otrers, and the "company
unions” in the totahtariar states. A paper written for the
Aspen institute: by an AFL-CIO staff analyst said it in one
< ntence. "In the interdependence that is imposed upon us
-5 labor muvements internationally, it becomas ever more
difficult to avoid compromise with forces that seek to
undermine the demiccratic proce sses wherever they might
ve.” The continuing Cold War on the international labor
front has now resulted in a U.S. threat to withdraw from the
inte -national Labor Organization

Fifteen international trade union secretariats do whal
they can by exchanyging information. The International
Metalworkers Federation is most f~quently mentioned as
<ffective: it brings together worke:  representati s from
the steel and steel tabricating industry, including the
automotive ndustry. But trade secretaniats are nnt mulli-
natronal unions, andare no imatch for a flexible international
husit ss. So the AFL-CIO — 110 organizations, 14.5
miillon workers — falls back on a vigorous defense of
national sovereignty and the charge that mternationalism
in business arrangements deprives American workers of
wark they cught to be being paid to do. But this attemy:t to
rzintain a clear distinction between “domestic’ and

crnational” makes it impossible to develop a multi-
national form of collective bargaining.

Inthe field cf non-profit enterp:. 2s, 1Lis equally apparent
inat a too-clear distinction Laivseeri "domestic” and "inter-

i8¢9:
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national” is getting in the way By and large. the direction
of non-profit spending has been a counter-trend to “the
accelerating momentum of our interdependence.” If
coping with interdependence s @ new Irontier for our
American piuralism. much of the non-profit sector is not
performing what should always be its unique function: the
pluralistic support of innovation inarea-. .which government
and the profit sector do not feel wholly froe to explore. With
the Jhird Sector” itself in a state oi pudgetary siege
these days. it 1s hard doctrine that foundations and private
colleges and voluntary organizations shous fccus more of
their etfort on international interdependance and even
find ways to "go multinational” in their own pre3rams ana
therr swn governing structures — a: i, O ‘hem have
begun to do. Bul the fate of our Amencan pi-raism may
well depend on whether the non-profit secwr “hunkers
down™ in inward iunking activities or r:aches out to create
a multingtional " Third Sector.”

In education, 1t 15 hardly surpnsing that « thool children
dre not leliring ‘o by-pass the distinction between
“domeslic” 20g Tinternational” when most - thair parents
and teachers are still carrying that tao-c'zar distinction
around as intellectual hand luggage. In looking for a peg
on which (0 hang education for global perspectives, our
school systems across th= country might do well to use the
Declaration of interdependence concept which has been
creatively put forward as a contribution to Bicentennial
cerebration by the World Affairs Counci! of Philadelphia.

There are very great obstacles. structural and psycho-
logical, 1o the spreading of global perspectives in elemen-
tary and secondary education; glob.:! pers’ ectives hav:
heavy going in university education tc-. But it is clear and
basic that if the capacity of Americans to cope wii the
future depends on blurmng and eventually erasing the
distinction between "domestc™ and “international,” then
this creative ambiguity had best be taught in the earliest
years of formal education. Some of the lessons already
reduced to cliches — that all men are brothers, that we are
sisters under the skin — are a gor start. But we are ready
now to learn the harder, muli cultural lesson that all
brothers are different. for learning the value of difference
1S the beginning of tolerance. in international as n local
affairs.

The dur ity f that thick ine between “domestic” and
“internatior.... " 1s partly due to the fact that Americans get
therr news and opinions say Both the print and
clectromic media try o _arr national news direct
trom abroad. what they g& . ndrama and immed-

1acy they lose in making tt rue withcult ror the reader or
hstener lo rela:  the “foreign” news to its American
impacts. News m..gazines divide the news budgel too
clearly belween home and abroad; but because thew
pubiishers are themselv: 3 mullinationals, they do not
squeeze the international news budget as unmercifully as
do most newspaper ditors and radio and TV news~asters.
In the world-wide flow of information, the wire services aré
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the most internationalist — because they must collect and
edit the news to meet the comprehension, interest, and
needs of a mullinational audience. But it is also true that
most international news flows on un east-west, not a
north-south, axis — which, for example, makes it doubly
hard for the communications retailers to tell the full story
of the global fairness revolution and the drive for a new
international economic order.

The way our tederal government handles : ternational
communications reinforces the gulf between home and
abroad. Most ¢! Washington's international information
and cultural prc' -ams are stilf focused on influencing
foreigners so as to enhance our national "image”. And yet
the critical factor in the management of interdepr ndence
may n¢” be so much the state of mind of others as itis oL.
own state of mind A recent report by a policy committee
chaired by Frank Stanton has recommended a con-
structive rearrangement of information and cu
functions; but the Stanton Report, thoug!: endorse
the Murphy Commission last summer, is still languishiig
without action by either the Administration or Congress.

The United States governmenl, which should be the
nation’s teacher about interdependence, is unambiguously
divided between “domestic” and “foreign” affairc It is
a curious anachronism that almost the only pergan in the
executive branch of our federal government whois formally
responsible for coordinating domestic and toreign policies
Is the President of the United States himself: nearly every-
body :zlIse is hired i) work on “domestic" or on “foreign”
{or "national security”) affairs. Even the White House
structure reflects this obsolescent dichc »my: the body thal
has to handle many of the interdependence issues. and
most of the important ones, is still called the "Domestic
Council".

IV. A Basic Change of Attitude

In all these tields, then, the key obstacle to making sense
in an interdependent world is to manage our affairs — and
induce others tu mar.ge their affairs — on the assumption
that all "domestic” policy has international effects, and
all “intcinational” developments have domestic effects.

To rethink this fading distinction between "domestic”
and’ ernational”, sothat our plans and our actions match
its ar. ..guity in the real world, is certainly a staggering
assignment. But it is, we believe, central to our future
for Americans to act, each’in his or her own context, as
tho. ,.: we really ..ere citizens of the world as well as
residents of our favorite part of it.

This basic change of att .de will not come in the first
instance from executive edicts or legislative enactments. It
will come from a review of the implications ¢i atrr-
dependence by each o the major institutions wh:cl help
& ’ern our pluralistic polity — by corporations o .d iieir
assncialions, by organized labor, by farm organizations,
by foundations and non-profit enterprise, by school
systems, colleges and universities, and educational
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dAssociations by newspapers magasines, the electronic

media and journahsm assocabons. and by goveniment.

mutc oo state as well as federal

Duning the vear our Commission has been meetng and
working a number of imbatives have o5 token o sty
HISCUSSION OF What Amencan inshiutaie aoghi s dming
o ope more elfectively with presedc® a0 g are inter-
nationa: inler pendence (The recent tor 1 foo g now
orgamaton o preas for - Global Per oty o Educa-
bon s one example ) Members of the o ssion. and
e Aspen Institute tor Hurmamistic Studies which has
setved ds s stafls are more than rea ' help those in
cach field who take sach initiative:

Neooup of cltizens can prescabe m detail the actions
cach Amencan orgamzation shoui« take 1o cone effectively
wWith nterdepentteng Our S0ty 15 100 thoroughly
pluralishie tor tnat Wnat we hav done —stead 1S o
saggest an atbitude - already present 0 somo diegree in
SOME institutons, put yet to emerge 1n others Qur central
themaoe s as v as the Declaration of Inde:pendence -~ that
averything Ariencans o should be measured by nts eftrt
an the ngnts and auties of “all Men. " becaus: Americ. .-
new 10 be seit conscious citizens of the work

Each American inshitution minht ssefully create its own
taor-maaue checkiist for the v rdependence era. from
SUCH GENera Lrgings as theso
o We Lan express our orcanisations THrPOSses i worid

terms as our Founding Fathers ¢id v years ago.

* W can bring non-A:nericans into our fulure planning

® We can place the leadership of any overseas operations
inthe hands ot localnon-Amernican: wuslas soon asthey
can take it on

* We can make sure our house organs and other public-
arons are carrying news and opinion abo.  nternational
developments that affect our organizatior: . purposes

* We can focus on Amer.can interdependence in sorme
of our year-round local activities. and in part of our
annual conterence or managemen! megting.

* We can ask oursclves. from day to day and month to
Morin, Are we 1ning as ruch as we can 1o reflect the
fact of growin: interdependence n our own plans?

e We can encoura ;o achvities. educatronal and
cultural. which seeh 1o truaden American understar: Hiale!
of other neoples, thew hertages. histories  and
aspirations

0 ambihous 1o supyse that leaders vp st Liions
irolving milions of Americans can modiiy their ways of
thinking 10 take interdependence . ato account 0 ther
year-io-yedr plinming and ther day-to-day decisions?

Ot course it isn't The new sensitivity of Amenicans 1o

environmental wnpact. the wide acceptance of family

planning. the Lhanging status of women. th: growing
recogniion of consumers’ nghts. and the changing
afittees toward war that tumed off the onflict N Vietnam —
ali these rapiit and fundamental changes n Amerncan

19%




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

188

attitudes have come aboutina decade or two. As American
opinion moves In these new directions, 1t is apparent that
our “leadership institutions™ have mostly been foliowing.
notieading the peopie at large We Americans cancertainly
adjust our attituces on interdependence even faster — it
today’s and tomorrow’s leaders heip to point the way.

ANNEX A

Members of the National Comuiaission on
Coping with Interdependence

Robert O. Anderson, Chairman of the Board. Aspen Insttute
for Humanistic Studies - Chairman

‘Daniel J. Boorstin, The Libranian of Congress

Lester R. Brown, President. Worldwatch

‘Zbigniew Brzezinski, Director. Research institute or' !nler-
nationai Change Columbia University

Leo Cherne, Executive Director. The Research Insttute of
America

Harfan Cleveland, Dir2ctor, Program in International Affarrs.
Aspen institute for Humanistic Studies

*Ossle Davis, North American Zonal Commitiee for the World
Festival of Negro Arls

‘Karl W, Deutsch, Stanfield Professor of International Peace.
Harvard University

John Joyce Giliigan, former Governor of Ohio. Woodrow
Wilson International Center for Scholars

Sydney Gruson, Executive Vice PresiZent, The New York
Times

‘Hartford Gunn, President, Public Broadcasling Service

‘Edward K. Hamilton, President, Gritfen, Hagen-Kroeger. inc

Paul R. Hanna, Lee Jacks Professor of Education. Ementus
and Director of SIDEC, Ementus, Stantord University

Louis Harris, President, Lows Harns & Associates. inc

Frederick Heldring, President. Philadelphia National Bank

Father Theodore M. Hesburgh, Presicent. Notre Dame
University

Lee Hills, Publisher. Miami Herald and Detroit Free Press

‘Nicholas deB. Katzenbach, vice President and General
Counsel. 1BM Corporation

Sol M. Linowitz, Scnior Partner. Coudert Brothers

‘Clare Boothe Luce, author. former Congresswoman and
Ambassador to Italy

Leonard H. Marks, Charman, United States Advisory
Commission on International Educational and Cultural
Affairs

‘John J. McCloy, Mibank, Tweed. Haaley & McCloy

Lyle M. Nelson, Crarrman. Department of Communication.
Stanford University

Esther Peterson, Consumer Adviser. Giant Food Company

Lucian W. Pye, Professor. Department of Political Science.
Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Stephen Rhinesmith, President. Amernican Field Service. inc

William W. Scranton, former Governor of Pennsylvania

‘Frank Stanton, President. Amencan Red Cross

* Unable (o parlicipate in developing Final Report
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Raymond Vernon, Professor of Inlernational Business
Management, Graduate School of Business Administration.
Harvard University

Glenn E. Watts, Pres:igeni Cominunications Workers of
America and Vice Prosident, AFL-CIO

William Watts. President, Patomac Assaiciates. Inc

Charles W. Yost, Chuirinan of tne Soard. Natonat Comimittee
on US-China Relations, The Brookings Institution

ANNEX B

Published Papers Prepared for the National Commission
on Coping with Interdependence

Michael W. Moynihan, “Atitudes of Amerncans on Coping
wthinterdepenaence Findings ot Opinion RescarchOrgan-
1zatons. ' Interdependence Sernes No 1. Aspen tnstitute for
Humanistic  Stucies. Program in International Afairs
Princeton, NJ Published in May 1975.

Abraham M. Sirkin, L:ving with Interdepengence The
Decades Aheadin Amernica.” Interdependence Seres No 2.
Aspen Institute tor Humanmistc Studres. Program in Inter-
natonal Affairs. Princeton. N J Pubhished in August 1975

Ward Morehouse, ‘A New Civic Literacy American Education
ana Giobal Intergependence,” interdependence Senes
NO 3. Aspen insttute for Humanistic Studies, Program in
internationai Aftairs. Princeton. NJ Pubhshed in October
1975

Ralph L. Ketcham, "From Independence to !nierdepend-
ence.’ Interdependence Series No 4. Aspen Institute for
Humanistic Studies, Program 1 International  Aftairs,
Princeton, N J Published in November 1975.

Adam Yarmolinsky, "Organizing for Interdependence: The
Hule of Government.” Interdependence Series No. 5. Aspen
institute for Humanistic Studies. Program in international
Attairs. Puplished 1n February 1976

Draft Papers Prepared as Part of the Work Program for the

National Commiision on Coping with Interdependence

Erwin Canham, "News and Interdependence.” draft April
1975

Harald B. Maimgren, “Interdependence ang Business
Enterprnise.” Ap 1 1975

Antonie Knoppers, ‘Interdependence and the International
Corporation.” May 1975

AFL-CIO stpif paper, " interdependence and ‘Labor.”
tay 1975,

B.J. Widick, "A Critique of Labor's Policies.” June 1975

Samuel P. Hayes, "Changing the Amerncan Life Style.”
Apnl 1975

Other Papers Distributed to Members of the National

Commission on Coping with Interdependence

John Richardson, “Building the Foundations for Cooperation
1 an Interdependent World.” a staff paper of the State
Department’s Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs.
November 15, 1974
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Harlan Cleveland, “Interdependence and the Lillle League,”
December 1, 1974,

John E. Rielly, editor, “American Public Opinton and U.S.
Foreign Policy 1975, published by the Chicago Council on
Foreign Relations, February 1975.

Harlan Cleveland, “The Management of Mullilateralism,”
a paper prepared tor the Commission on the Organization of
lhe Government for the Conduct of Foreign Policy,
February 3, 1975

John and Magda McHale, "Human Requirements, Supply
Levels and Outer Bounds: A Framework for Thinking about
the Planetary Bargain,” a Policy Paper of the Aspen
Institute for Humanistic Studies. Program in International
Attairs, May 1975,

“The Planetary Bargain. Propsals for a New International
Economic Order to Mest human Needs," Report of an
international Workshop convened in Aspen, Colorado
July 7-August 1. 1975, A Policy Paper ot the Aspen Instilute
for Humanist:c Studies. Frogram in International Afz,s,
Princeton, N.J . September 1575,

Harlan Cleveland, “Our Coming Foreign-Policy Crisis,”
an article in Safurday Review, September 6, 1975,

Additional copies of this report can be obtained from
the Aspen institute for Humanistic Studies Program in
International Affairs

Rosedale Road (Summer Address)
P O. Box 2820 P.O Box 219
Princeton, N.J 08540 Aspen. Colo. 81611
Tel (609) 921-1141 Tei (303) 925-6410
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Mrs. Harrict K. Shepardson
Merrill Howse 710
210 Eust Fairfux Street

Falls Church, Virginia 22046 9% -5026
¢ 13 Hay, 1976

Fevositinn on S, 1476, at kwarings before tha Committea orn Labor -.nd bublic
Walfire, Bil]l Lo establish the feeorsa snsrinpten Feace Academy ir the U3,

Yho nesds a Feare Academv? Our Fres' .ants, and the United States Consress,
terhaus, as much as arvone; Vietram K onr moct recernt of wars, serves 23 an
examtle, [ quote the fnllowine from Robert Skerrill's review of FRIMSZLLY FIKE,
a hook hvw b, Fpvan:

aYe served in thke Vietram hpr?

Of tha 23 drafteelirible sons of mameers of Convress,
onlv 26 went to Vietnim and calv eight sww anv cembat,
One of the eipht was wounded; none was killed, Vice
Frosidient ignew's son served thera cut he came home 0.K.
Vice Fr-siaert humrhrey once called tke Vietnam wur “our
sraat, adventure,” hut none of his drift-ave sons was in
it, rresident hennadv, wko edyed us intec the wir, hat no
dpaftabla cbilaren, Fresidect Joknson, who heartily
irsired th-t America'’s soldiers bring home a cconskin
for the w+11, had no sons te vive to b
servire, rar did President Nixon, who cnie mused tha'. the
Yistpnim iapr "mav have been our finest hour,t

30 1 st svast Lo ra memhers of this comrittee todav, considering 5, 1976, a bill
to wstatlish the Ceorge Jastinpten Feace Acadewv in the United Stataes, that if
this Bill bacomes 1-w officinl aas-inctar, our lesders in peace and w-r, skouvld
e granted the first sebnl-rs*ips, I helieve it wss General Eisenhowsr who $atd
"the rennle AT tho warld want reace Sn much thet one dav ‘heir leaders will have
to pive it tn them,®

rew is nerticulsrlv surrapriste for imerica to pondsr on such a bill as
this, fe= 1s *he presi-erti-1 covr-irn moves on some of our cindidetes -re S1end-
ine tao wy~k *ime and ererpy auitbling about America's reing, or rot being, the
"o, 1 most runerful naticn in the world, when we hnio srserals of death sufficient
to blow the warlé te bits, "offersively” or "defensively". Loes it m-tter which?

I'~ rot sure we bave the time tn debate this bi11l, ardif it prsses, build the
buildines, chanaa the site, the teacrers, tha cardidstes, ete, ictually, Larpress
bas kod mapy chorces to opt far te-ce, no' wrr - it cn:ld rot have voted stasgzere
ire sums far our most recent rilitaprv adverture in vietpam, for instap-e; it
~=irh® not have suvrorted Presidert Ford in *is "stow of force®™ of the Havagyez
ireicort, It seews s nit pirmicky te take such a Jom- wav renrd towira reace, a
bi¢ as thourh wo ¢an seem Lo e dnirp semelhiny, noi having the courave to fuce
'he psvehnalaviers) reynlutin~r that has ta care i1 we ~re L) chanste traditicnal
thinkine abaut wap,
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Mrs arriet K. Shepardson
Mernitl Howse 710

210 East Pairfax Strect
talli Church, Vieginia 22046

()

this said, however, I surport Fill 8 (976, If tris is the onlw uav vonrrass

saes "tn have a vacahi-m" | tha vocatinn of ceace, tren so ce it, deenrding Lo
C.rl + nr, ™ the orieinal meaning ol *to h=ve a vocatian® is *to we adidressed

kv v elee, '™ Juny continues: "Obeving the inner call of his vocatiep PP
Jesus fulfillad tha Massianic missinn not So muclh for his own naticn as fer the
whele Raman warld. and rointed ou: to humanity tha old truth th-t where torce
rules thare is ne love, and +hare lova reirns force doss nol count. the relipion
nf love wis tre exact psvetolorical ccunter-part to the Roman aevil.worship

Rlan?

¢ fros SR LEVEIAIMERT O T v Corl dune.,
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There is no way to peace...peace is the way

3 Harbor Hill Drive
Huntington, New Yofk 11743

May 10, 1976

Senator Claiborne Pell

Chairman, Subcummittee on Education
United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Pell:
! understand that -k= Subcommittee is holdigg hearings on
Bill S 1976 on May 13th, regarding the proposed National

Peace Academy.

I am writing to express my support of this bill and hope

that many people will participate in the hearings.

it is a great step forward that such a bill can be
introduced, and | trust it will receive favorable action in the
Senate.

Sincetely yours,

YaToN

~ y 7

L4 K/ \\.(_g/b\_
Leah K. K;.pen
(Mrs. 1orris |. Karpen)

lek
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San Francisco State University

1600 HOLLOWAY AVENUE ® $AN FRANCISCO, CALIFOANIA 94132

DLEPARTMENT OF PUL AL SCIENCL

February 18, 1976

Honorable Clafborne Pell

Chafirman, Subcommittee on Educatfon
Comnittee on Labor and Public Welfare
United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Pell:

May I contribute the following observatiors for the record of your
hearings on S. 1976 to establish the George Wa hington Peace Academy.
I support the educational concept enthusiastically and offer an explan-
ation of my enthusiasm in the hope that this may make some contribution
to your committee's deliberations.

The proposal for a Peace Academy geems to follow a longstanding
educational tradition cxemplified by the National War College and similar
service schools. That tradition has recognized that there are some careersg
and areas of public service skills that require a degree of {ntensive and
specialized training not readily provided in the Nation's universities or
similar inst{tutions. Yet, {t is clearly {n the national interest to
discover, develop, and nurture the talents needed by particular public
and related enterprises. Thuse, the various service schools created and
funded by the Congress render an i{ntellectual and training function that
18 necessary, distinctive, and distinguished. The proposed Peace Academy
will surely fit this mold in a field in which there has been an explosion
of knowledge, social technology, and opportunities for applied skills.

I see the Academy filling a growing need for an educational center that
can teach about the theoretical and the long-term {n the international
conflict field, y.t do so within the context of current and practical
policy making.

I suggest that the George Washington Peace Academy be located within
the central area of the District of Columbia, preferably near the Capitol
and the Library of Congress. Such a location would serve both symbolic
and practical objectives. Symbolically, a centrally located Academy would
offer evidence of the dedication of this Government, and particularly the
Congress, to the furtherance of non-violent strategies of change in world
affairs and relations among peoples. Certain other nations have, in the
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past, endeavored to capture the "peace” concept by Lncorporating it {nto
the titles of programs and agancies. It behaoves the United States, the
home of the worid's most thoughtful and active peace movements, to also
embrace the concept, but {n a manner that has real substance of the kind
inherent in the Peace Academy proposal.

The practical uses of a Peace Academy in a central Washington location
are likely to be numerous. Most of these will relate to the type of in-
structional programs that, I hope, may evolv:. It is a familiar handicap
of professional employment in the federal Government that the presaures
of daily crises make it imposaible for public servants to pause to reflect,
plan, or examine the long-term ifmplications «f their daily activity. For
most harried and hard-working bureaucrats, che “long-run" {s tomorrow
morning. In order to counter such daily pressures, keep public servants
abreast of contemporary k.owledge in their respective specifal fields, and
offer opportunities for reflection and plaraing, a number of advanced ac-
ademic programs have emerged for the Federul service, e.g., the Brookings
Instictution Executive Programs, the Faderal Executive Institute in
Charlottesville, theaforementioned servic: schools, and some programs at
the numerous universities in the Washinits- area. The physical diatance
between those who practice public policy and .huie who teach and theorize
about it i{s, {n all these cases, sufficiently proximate to make advanced
educatioral experiences {n the Washington area feasible for professional
senfors as well as novices.

S. 1976 proposes to bring students from all parts of the United States
and from fore‘gn nations. He'e again the Academy’s locaticn {n the District
of Columbia L{¢ likely to be a critical part of the educational process for
such students. Such exposur¢ to the breadth and depth of governmental op-~
erations in a constitutional democracy i{g likely to afford a profourdly
significant extra-curricular education for the fortunate gtudents of the
Academy.

There can also be important curriculum implications, for it is in
Washington that a wide range of Federal agencies carry on programs per-
tinent to the study of peaceful relatifons among nations. Ready accesa to
the concerns and materifals of such agencies can be an invigorating in-
fluence upon the Academy’s fnstructional programs.

I envision these programs as quickly developing a distinctive formac
of their own. A good mix of in-servica trainees and inexperienced college
graduates is likely to make the seminar and the study group a prevalent
and effective form of classroom organization. I anticipate that simulation
will become important {in the applied and problem-solving aspects of fnatruc-
tion. If located in Washington, the Academy should devote substantial at-
tention to policy workshops as a technique for bringing together highly di-
versified views and approaches to _urrent problems. Field work and i{ntern-
ship experiences will surely become a significant feature.

P

oD
<
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In sum, I am urging a location for the Peace Academy and & cur-
riculum that would stress the intimate and creative connection between
the practitioners and the learners. For the practitioners, the Academy
can atford an opportunity to atop and think. For the learmer, an applied
orientatior would present s complex real world in which peace policy is
an urgent necessity for the national interest and the national security.

At the heart of an educational enterprise i{s the curriculum designed
by ita faculty and pursued by its students. A curriculum {s to an educa-
tional enterprise what a budget i1s 7o a pubile agzney, that (s, a program
of activities which, in the last analysis, constitutes the centrai hazaer-
er of the organization, It is for this reason that I suggest that your
Subcommittee’s hearings take a unique form b~ sponsoring a special Peace
Academy Curriculum Conference attended by ab..t 30-50 representatives
drawn from the numerous probable constituencies of a Peace Academy:
relevant leaders in the Congress and the Executive Branch; representatives
of public policy making groups attentive to peace policy Lssues; academ-
iclans with professional involvement in peace research and transnational
organizaticn; officers of internmational agencies, etc. In some ways this
could be a "consumers' conference" in that those fnvolved with the practical
as well as the academic problems of peace can address themselves to the
{ssues of "product design" relevant to the training of Peace Academy
students.

It 18 my earnest hope that your hearings will confirm the need for

a distinctive and practical educational enterprise such as the Peace
Academy can potentially be. You have my very best wishes for a successful
inquiry.

Reqpec:fully yours,

£ //!,(t{ /ﬂ&l(L[w(l,w
Ralph M. Goldman
Professor

RMG: kd

20i
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Biographical Note: Ralph M, Goldmnn

Professor, Department of Political Science, San Fianzisco
State Universlty (1962 to prescnt). Formerly: DNirector of Institute
for Rescarch on Internarional Rehavior (19G4-1967), Associate Dean
for Faculty Research (1965-1967), folitical Science Depattment Chniiwnn
(1971-1974), san Franciz.u state Univeruity, Research Associate,
Brookincn Taslicution, Washiungton, D.C. (1953-1956).

las taught at Michigan State Unlversity (1957-1961),
University of Chicago (1961-1962), University of Californin at
Berkeley (1963), Stanford University (1966).

th,D, in Folitical Science, University of Chicago, 1951.

Author: BEHAVIORAL PERSPECTIVES ON AMERICAL POLITICS (1973),
a textbook In American Politics; CONTEMPORARY PERSFECTIVES ON TOLITICS
(1272), an introductory textbook in political behavior; THE DEMOCRATIC
PARTY IN AMERICAN POLITICS (1966). Co=-author or co-editor: TUE
POLITICS OF NATIONAL PARTY CONVENTIONS (1960); TRESIDENTIAL NOMINATING
POLITICS IN 1952 (5 vols., 1954).

Author of more than 30 articles in scholarly journals,
encyclopedias, and collected works. Established ficlds have becen
Amcrican national politics, especially party and electoral bchzavior.
Currently eneaped in research on international conflicet, particularly
at the Unitel fations, arms control processes, and world party
movements.,

Married. Born: May 14, 1920. Wife ig clementary school
teacher and art historian. Son and daughter are teen-agers attending
college.
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center for peaceful
N change

ent, chio 44242 ph 216-872-314)

e e Uty G, Bl e b endy acheeer, Bl chesuder 4 ata a4, 1900

Apndd 21, 1976

Seatter Claetbene Podd
Urcted Strtes Sepaty
wesnongton D¢, 20510

Poan Senater Vecd,

Py andesstanddng that gou aw plouting to hedd heasings seme ¢ime
ot Mag e 8. 1376 wihieeh propeses the ¢stablishment of a George Washington
Peace Academu.  This cetter &8 i suppert o4 this bige.

Tie wotld ¢ becoming cver mete (nterdependent, We can ne Longor think
ed desrying @ patt of (¢ withowt endangering the survival and the wedi-
bedng of the whede.  Thewdore, the changes that we neee to hring abeut in
Soveid sustoms mest be breught about peacefutly. And as you weld kncw, o be
abée werk egfecteeedn fot peacegud change n eds traning which has depih
a8 5ec s rger just Sike other prodessional vocations.

Here at Kent State we have a progiam in peace ful change {Peefile encéosed).
The purpese of the program (8 to preduce "humae change agents" whe viae the
werdd a8 an Orterdependent commwiity, whe have an wdens tanding of the dynam-
s vl ociange that (s (ntegrative, and who have the rewsonafl potency ti be
cagretive o the intorests of betterog the human condition at a patticalar

€ - fecad, pationa?, wordd. Ours 13 @ small program. Obviousy, the
rem cf the wrepesed nationt peace academy weufd be much move extensive
rtensive, Bud {aom out experionce of the last five yeans, we can say
tiere s fede meed and widesprcad (nterest On peace worh af vatiouws
seceetad Cewcds and that twadning §er (¢ can be (mpatted successsully.

Yow nave cutr commendation and suppest o helding the heasings. Neediess
Soosau, 1 widd be happy to 8e3dCqu. And {5 those 8 any W we can be of as-

( O, pCease et ome haew,
LOth best wesnans,

Singesely yours,

~, J{-awn
Kaghlre dan
Raghb:t S. Basi
Divec ter
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Jrom the desk of

JOHN P. EDDY

April 24, 1976

' JOHN P. EDDY

Senator Claiborne Fell 2419 SIMPSON ST. s
United States Senate EVANSTONs ILL. Sy
Washington, D.C. 20500 40201

Dear Sen~tor Pell,

Would you have all members of your Committee
for Senate Bill 1976 present for hearings on
Thursday, May 13th? I would support the bill for
the George VYashington Peace Academy.

Sincerely Fours,

4 » "_4
s P,
Professor of Education, Loyola U, Chicago
Human Rights Commissioner of American
Personnel and Guidance Association
Former World President of.Intermational
Association of Educators for World
Peape—~related to the United Nations
Vice-President of Society for a World
Service Federation
Vice~President of World Peace Academy
Former Chairperson of American Persormel
end Guidance Peace Commission
Member of United Nations Association of
the United States of America
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Institute For The Study Of National Behavior

A14 CHOWN VIEW DRIVE

ALEXAMDIA VIRGINIA 22314

TFLEFHONE 7030 781.n10A
April 28, 1976

Senator Claiborne Pell, Chairman
Subcommittee on Education

Committece on Labor and Public Welfare
Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C.

Dear Senator Pell,

You will be hearing soon from an Ad floc Committee
for the Peace Academy: meanwhile, I want to alert you to
the importance oI the hearings thai you have scheduled for
May 13th.

To my personal astonishment, this is an idea whose
time has come; the Ad lloc Committee has heard from bankers,
lawyers, physicians,governors and lots of hou:rawives across
the country offering support. By the end of May we will have
in hand a liwt of about 10,000 persons willing to ring dcorbells;
by then a public committee of prominent citizens will have
been organized and financed to manage o citizen's campaign.
The fact is that this appears an attainable objective to
many people who have become somewhat disaffected by the
conduct of foreign policy and would iike to support alter-
native approaches.

However, as I mention on the enclosed page from an
article on this matter, leacorship must come from t'e legis-
lative branch.

Please accept my personal appreciation for yo2ur own
leade’ nip -~ I am certain that it will be widely opplauded.
Tho Al Uzno Comeirtee will encourage the Committee Member: to

s02 .

attend the hearings, directly and thirough their constituents;
I just want ycu to kKnow that a significant support is coming
down the road.

Sincerely yours

B 3 1Sy i
nryant®Wngo, M.D.
i'resident

ERIC
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I belfeve that reasoncd analvats vill prevatl and tiat once the exanple
and sinction of a Peace Academy is estabitshed there will Le a great outhurst
of creative effores, not only i the Scader v, but throughout the Amcrican
Soclety.

The principal leadershitp for this development must necessarily come from

the I.u:‘(-:\ 1o b b

Do pae-enption of e tercekpn policy arevna by the
complex of forces apatnst whitch Presfient 1isenhover warned {n vain, has

praduced 3 predt tebalance.  In foretyn policy there {s no such tri-partite
diviston of responathilities as dnvidfoned 1 the Constituttion: the Ixecutive
Branch has usurped U fleh!s New, clearly, the Coneress seebs to redress that
balance as 1t should and to prevent an undie cenecentration of pover.  One channel
tor redress would be the exerctse of Jeaderstip ta the creatton of the Peace
Academy, ¢r a stimilar offfee, to provide a b reader range of options to our

nation in conducting fts fnternational relatfons,  The Congress will have to
lead, tu explain to the people the need for such an effice, its patriotic nature
and 1ts moral and practical functieons. Congress must lead. the Eseccutive can not;
we professors can only provide some reasoning, not the leadtersivip. The step 1
recommend fs a small one, very tnexpensive -- the cost nf a couple of fighter
atrcraft - but tie Congress must lead the wav. There 18 no one clse.

About the Amerfcan people there fn not the least doubt. Ve are prepared
still, after two hundred yeara, te "Lold the rest of mankind, “Inemics in War,
In Teace Fricnds.' 1f the fssues are explalned, tf there §s a clear direction,
and leadership from Congress, the averwbelming majority of Americans will support

a Teace Academv.
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2125R59223 MGM TDMT NEw YORK NY 100 05«11 0600P EST

> SENATOR CLAIROKNE PELL CHAIRMAN
SENATE CFFICE BLDG
raSHINGTUN DC 20510

DEao SENATER PELL,

WE URGE YOU 70 ATTEND THME IMPORTANT MEARINGS ON 8.3, 1976, TME GEORGE
PaSHINGTON PEACE ACADEYY BILL, BEFORE THE SUB=COMMITTEE ON EOQUCATION OF
ThRE COMMITTYEE OnN LAROR 2ND PUBLIC WELFARE, OF wMICM YOU ARE A MEMBER,
0N vaY {37Tw,

THE LEADERSKIP MUST 2Ov. FROM THE LEGISLATIVE BRANCH, PLEASE CONSIDER
TAKING aN ACTIVE ROLE In TWIS VITAL PRACTICAL, AND CRITICALLY NEEDED
LEGISLATION, wE WAVE 4 LIST OF APPROXIMATELY YEN TMOUSAND PERSONS,
LAnYERS, ENUCATORS, BANKERS, ~ORKING PEOPLE, MOMEMAXKEARS, WILLING TO
RING DOCRRELLS TU HELP SEE TWMIS BILL COME TQ BE,

alrcC COMMITTEE
NATIONAL PEACE aCADEMY BILL
18100 EST

HGMaS4T mSH
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Southwest
College

7800 TOUTH PULASKI ROAD. CHICAGO. ILLINOIS €0832 ‘2EA COOE 212-727 5000

May 3, 1976

Senator Claiborne Pell
United States Senate
Washington. D.C. 20500

Dear Senator Pell,

1 wholeheartedly support the bill to establish
the George Washington Peace Academy.

1 hope that you will earnestly strive to secure
passaye of this proposal during the hearings sche-
* duled for Thursday, May 13th.

Thanks.

Sincerely,

f‘v/
P
Dr. E'nest B. Jaski
Prof.ssor-Education &
Business
Former Chancellor-U.S.A.
International Association of
Educators For World Peace

EEJ:ime

City
Cofleges of
Chicago
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INTERNATIONAL ASSOC!ATXON OF
EDUCATORS FOR WORLD PEACE

AZSOCIATION INTERNATIONALE DES
EDUCATEURS POUR LA PAIX DU K .4 7%

P. 0. BOX 3282, BLUE SPRINGS STATION
HUNTSVILLE, ALABAMA 33810, US.A.

EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY GENIRAL

CABINET DU SECRETAIRE SENERAL

October 20, 1975
e Homorahle Narricom Willians
Chairsan

Conmitiee of labor & Public Welfare
United Siates Semate
¥ashingtom, D.C. 20510

Dear Nonorahls ¥illlassen;

I an emslosing am article I wrote recemtly on the M1l Scuator Hartke
of Indiana presented to the Congrtss in relation to the GROKIE WASUINGTOM
PEACR ACADENY.

I was asked by the Qffice of Semator Bartke to resd the ¥ill and
to make an evalmation &f it. Simce my commeats are clesr I fesl I should
not sdd anything else im this letter. Eowsver, I wemld be more than happy
to anewer Oor cvameat on Questions you and meabers of the Cossittes of labor
and Public Welfare may like to raise.

Please 1ot ne take this opportunity to congratulate you for the
excellent work you aro doing in the service of maakind. We feel prouvd
of yoar leadershiy.

Sincerely yours,
[d
(77 W

Dr. Charles Mercieca
SECRETARY-CXWERAL, IADYP
& PROFESSOR OF EDUCATION

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

205

A CONSTRUCTIVE APPROACH TO THE
GEORGE WASHIMGTOM PEACE ACADEMY
Charles Mercieca, Ph.D.
Professor of Education
and Secretary-General of
International Association of Educators for tlorld Peace
NGO of United Nations and UNESCO
A valuable bill which leads to the establishment of the George

Washington Peace Academy was introduced recently to the United States

Congress by Senator Vance Hartke of ¥ni.zna. Its aims and purposes
were carefully explained. Historical rnasuns were given to justify

its establishment. And its structure and policies were ultimately
outtined in minute details. A constructive evaluation of this bill
could be made if its contents were examined in relation to what present
colleges and universities are doing in (1) their effective uyse of

their human potential; (2) their present educational priorities, and

(3) their eventuai promotion of world responsibility among students.

AIMS AND PURPOSES
The aims and purposes of the George Washington Peace Acadenmy
vere summarized by the Indiana Senator in the following points:
1. To further the understanding of the process, statc and
art of peace among nations and cooperation betweer people;
2. To consider the dimensions of peaceful resolution of
aifferences among nations;

3. To train students in the process of peaceful resolution of

-«



differences;
4. To inform governmant leaders of peaceful methods of conflict
resolution.l

In accordance with these points, individuals will be tirained in
the art of negotiation, arbitration, muditation, and conciliation
through the exploration of methods that could be utili ed faithfully.
The courses offered will be developed with an art of natural and
scientific exploration that would be free of any political influence
of any kind. These trained individuals could ﬁhen be used for con-
sultation by the govermment, interr.liuvuacl organizations, and other
entities that may be dealing with coni”ict situations. The problems
we fact at both the national and internutional levels could be golved
peacefully only after we get a clear understanding of their initial
and contemporary aspects.

one of the Academy's principal aims and purposes will be to
establish a philosophy of peace which will enable us to transcend
artificial boundaries that have generated suspicion, hatred and
war from time to time. The best methods of approach that would enable
us to correlate the various disciplines of knowledge will be seriously
studied. Learning in correlation rathoar than in isolation, as explained
in Gestalt psychology, may become the key criterion of the Academy's

approach 1 i1ts process of teaching and learning.2

lefr. Congressional Record, Proceedings and Dsbates of the 94th
Congress, First Sessicn, Vol, 121, No. 96, June 18, 1975.

2cfr. Lewin Kurt, Resolving Social Conflicts, Karper and Row
New York, 1948.

21li
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One of the Academy's greatest contributions will consist of the
crganization of seminars for governmental officials at every level.
More importantly, every person elucted or appointed to a governmental
position will have the unique opportunity of spending some time in the
Acudemy to study present conflict situations nationally and inter-
nationally. This would be only f.ir to our people who have the
sacrosant right by natural law to have the kind of governmental leaders
that would lead rather than mislead the country. The mere election
or appointment to a governmental post does not guarantee, in any way
whatsoever, good leadership in a perscn that assumes such a job.

In presenting the Peace Academy bill to the U.S. Ccongress,
Senator Hartke must have realized the ironic position the world has
found itself throughout the centuries. In scientific efforts the
world has progressed constantly from time to time to the extent that
nowadays man can fly from one c”ntinent to another within a matter
of hours, not to mention the fact that he went to the moon and came
back within a matter of days. 1In sociil relations human being have
remained totally primitive to the extent that they can wipe their
cppents out of existence at the spur of the moment without any due

process of the law.

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND

For two hundred years the Am:rican people worked hard to build
a natior on democratic principies. 1In spite of numerous diversities
in ethnic background and culture, the American people have managed to

keep the country together and make it a strong nation. Its motto:



. E pluribug unum -- cre frowmany, reveals the cornzry's distinctive
characteristics.

That such a Peace Academy Should bear the name of George Washingten,
the country’'s first President, seems to be very fitting. Geoxge
washington's dominant ambition was to direct the people's and govern-
ment's attention exclusively toward peace. In 1783 he made it clear
that peace should be the cornerstone of the new Nation. Speaking
of this New Nation to as an "Independent Power," President Washington
mentioned “the adoption of a proper Peace Establishment.” This Peace
Establishment, could be, the proposed George washington Peace Academy
by Senator Hartke.

The highly scphisticated times of our world make the wealth
and power of a country virtually meaningless. The race is row between
survival or oblivion. If the United States is to survive for another
200 years, its people must be prepared to take the leadership in pro-
rmulgating peacz and understanding amorg the éeoples of all nations.
Unesco's preamble needs to be studied seriously: "Since wars begin
in the minds of men, it is in the minds of men that the defences of
peace must be constructed.” And this is certainly the ultimate target
of the proposed George Washington Peace Academy.

In spite of the difficulties that exist within our country, the
world at large still looks at our vMatien for wisdom, guidance, and
help. It still looks with admiration and relief at our contiruous and
courageous efforts in the guast for peace. Although we have succeeded

in our peaceful efforts in many ways both nationally and internationally,

(™)
pesn
V)
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the éuestion that still could be rajcesd is this: "who knows tii.
multitude of human conflicts that might have been solvad a lang tima
ago, if the Ceorge Washington peace Establishment were in operation
during the last 100 years?"

Nowadays, "peace" has become a catchword which is being used by
people in the various realmyof society to "sell" a philosophy or a
mode of life. The term "Peace” has become increasingly abused to the
extent that responsible people who mention it are no longer taken
seriously.3 Hence, the time seems ripe for the George Washington
Peace Acadery, projected by George Washington himself 200 years ago,

to come in to existence by an act o Congress.

STRUCTURES AND POLICIES
The initial structure and policies suggested by Senator Hartke
could be adopted with some modification and flexikility. The Academy
will have a Board of Trustees ard an Admiristration composed of
persons who should have furnished evidence of nigh capability and
great dedication in the service of markind. Criteria need still to
be elaborated for the proper selection of persons whc may run the
Acadenmy in order to safeguard the institution from becoming just
an additicrnal acaderic entity with & new rame as we shall see later.
The Board of Trustees will be composed of thirty four me-bers.
These will include ex officio the U. S. President, Secretary of E.E.W.,
Chairman of Senate Committee for Foreign Relations, Chairman of House

of Representative International Relations, Secretary of State, U.S.

3cfr. walter Millis, "The reace Came" A World Without War,
Sarta Barbara, Califroria, 1961, p:. 1-15.
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.Ambassador to United Nations, Chairman of Federal Council of Arts

and Humarnities, four members appointed by the President pro tempore of
the Senate, four members appointed by Speaker of the House of
Representatives, and eighteen members appointed by the President of

the uUnited States all of whom must have furnished evidence of experienbe
and dedication in international relations, understanding and world
peace, and the Chancellor who presumably will be the Head of the
Academy's Administration. If such were the case, this person

ought not to be on the Board of Trustees for obvious reasons.

The Administration will be composed of a Chancellor who will
be appointed by the Board of Trustees by and with the advice and con-
sent of the Senate, Dean of Faculty, Dean of Students, the Registrar,
Director of Admission, and between ten to twenty senior professors.

An executive Committee which is meant to assist in the formulation of
policies will be composed of the Chancellor, the Deans of Faculty
and Students, four senior professors and four students.

Although the philosophy of the George Washington Peace Academy
seems to be quite clear, the policies that will eventually develop are
still vague. Of course, such policies are expected to be developed
by the members of the Academy's Administration on possible proposals
presented by the Board of Trustees. One of the possible weaknesses
in the structure and policies of the George Washington Peace Academy
may be found in the tempting authoritarian position the Chancellor finds
himself in. For all practical p: .oses he could become like the
president of the ordinary college and university across the country.

215
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.To make things worse, the Chancellor is appointed for six years with
a possibility of reappointment for another term which would bring
the amount of years to a rather long period of 12 years. 1In addition,
in accordance with Senator Hartke's bill, the Chancellor has the right
to appoint the Dean of the Faculty, the Dean of Students, the Registrar
and the Director of Admissions besides the full or part time instructors
of the entire Academy. Although in theory this prerogative given
to the Chancellor may seem fine, in practice it has proven to be
detrimental in institutions of higher learning where academic freedom
has been substituted in many ways with administrative tyranny that
suffocates highly qualified potentials.4

As indicated earlier, a constructive evaluation of Senator Hartke's
bill could be better made if its contents were examined in relation to

the way present colleges and universities are being handled,

UTILIZi:G HUMAN POTENTIAL

The George Washington peace Academy cannot afford to come into
existence simply as an "additional" institution of learning along with
existent ones. We all know that one of the greatest problems thaz
faces colleges and universities nowadays lies with the institution's
administrators themselves, Experience has proven repeatedly that
just one bad administrator on campus could easily throw the whole
institution off balance. The suffocation of human potential that
exists in many institutions of learning should come to a stop and the

Peace Academy should be instrumental to this end.

dcfr. J. william Fulbright "The Fatal Arruwgance of Power™
New York Times Magazine, May 15, 1966.
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A careful selection of educational administrators is based
primarily on pure competence. Competence is used to signify "fore-
sight™ which means a capability to see into the future the realities
of svents and needs as they stem from the changing enviroament of
the times. Such competence requires experience in dealing with
people from various walks of life. It is not based on the proven
fallacious criterion c¢f the so called "previous administrative
experience.” Such competence is usually found in persons who are
good for independent research which they undergo with dedication and
financiallsacrifice. The sources of their various fields of knowledge
are generally sought from highly reputed educators from around the
world most of whom work busily for the promotion of international
understanding and world peace through school education at UNESCO.

These worthy educators, carefully selected from all over the world
because of their depth of insight and keen knowledge of the future, are
constantly providing the member countries of the United NMations with
valuable educational documents that need to be taken seriously.

These beneficial documents are also provided to UNESCO's affiliated
agencies including the Internagional Association fo Educators for
world Peace.’

Since most universi}y‘officials in the United States not only
¥now nothing of these &ocuﬁents but they do not even care to learn
anything about them, *_he George Washington Peace Academy could

develop some kind of research in this area to help solve the countries'

5¢cfr Charles Mercicca, "What Constitutes Proper Education”,
The International Foundations of rducation, Library of Congross
Cataloge Card Ho. 74 - 82626, Hovémber, 1374, pp. 23-36.
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. problem of incompetent academic administrators. Possibly the peace

Academy could become instrumental in making Congress enact a law
whereby or: would be prohibited from becoming an academic administrator
in a state coll.je or university without previous attendance and scudy
at the Peace Academy or at least a period of orientation as a regular

professor.

PRESENT EDUCATIONAL PRIORITIES

State legislatures throughout the country are investing million$
of dollars in state institutions of learning for tic actual and
eventual promotion of ignorance and arrogance. Such ignorance and
arrogance is revealed in the kind of educational priorities set up
by the various schools. Such priorities make the students study
simply to fulfill requirements, graduate and hopefully get a job
afterwards.

Norms and regulations are set up by committees which could be
better described by the world "cliques." The members of these cliques
are mostly appointed by their “superiors" in the administrative
hierarchy because of evidence they furnished in their capability of
promoting the status quo. In addition, entire members of the faculty
are put to work on committees more to "fill up their time” than any-
thing else. Anything they propose that reveals some kind of innovation
is ultimately ignored. The most important element in the educational
priorities of our colleges and universities in general is "to keep in
business". This explicitly means that the university administrators
are usually corcernced with getting of more and more money primarily to
fatten their pockets with higher salaries and to provide their buddies

with jobs. Every kind of priority, if properly studied, is oriented in
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. som¢ way or another toward making the administrative personnel feel

comfortable as much as possible. Although in theory the students are
the focus of attention in a university campus, in practice the
administration has assumed the arrogance of declaring itself by word
of deed as the university. It is not secret at all to realize today
that the students and instructors are employed by the university to
*gerve” the administraction rather than the other way around.6

Abuses of this kind have gone out of control to such an extent
that not long ago one conscientious president of a Michigan University
remarked with awe: "What are the universities doing? The most highly
and sophisticated crimes are being orgunized by former students of
our universities all of whom carry academic degrees in various areas
of knowledge."” Senator Hartke's Peace Academy bill, if enacted by
Congress, may serve as a Stepping stone toward the elimination of
educational abuses in our institutions ot higher learning and the

re-crganization of educational priorities throughout the country.

WORLD-WIDE RESPONSIBILITY

Education for world responsibility should become the distinctive
feature of American schools. To our schools has been assigned the
difficult task of moulding a future generation of adults that may live
at peace with each other in security and freedom. This objective

cannot be achieved unless first we understand the needed philosophy

Scer Jacques Barzun, "Where the Educational Nonsense Comes
From, " Intellectual Digest, October 1971.
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.of the time. Such a philosophy has its rcosts in the space era

vhich just began. Hence, it cannot be properly understood unless we
first understand the characteristics and impact of the new era of
civilization.

Recent scientific developments in space exploration made the world
look smaller and man look bigger. Through satellite devices human
beings can now gee each other from any area of the globe regardless
of the distance that separates them. People can now circle the earth
in a matter of hours. All this made local environmental problems a
matter of international concern. People across the world are
beginning to realize that the actions of one person will eventually
affect the actions of the entire population. Consequently, an action
of even one person cannot be ignored or taken lightly.7 As one
astronaut stated from space: "The whole world is just one small
community.* It is a brief statement but it reveals the foundation
of the needed philosophy in our universities in order to mould
properly the future society into better times.

To conclude briefly, the George Washington Peace Academy needs
to be established as long as the criteria for the selection of its
administrators will not be similar to those adopted by the
institutions of higher learning throughout the country. Let us not

perpetuate a practice that has failed miserably.® such a peace

7cfr. Erik H. Erikson, Identity: Youth and Crisis, W. W. Horton
and Company, Inc., New York, I968.

8ctr. Jacques Barzun, The aAmerican University, Harper and Row
Publishers, New York, 1968.
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. Academy cculd serve as a Center where all those who would occupy

positions of administration in state colleges and universities
throughout the country must spend a period of intensive training.
It may also serve as an inspiration to Congress in the enactment

of future laws which may help e¢liminate prescnt administratave
abuses that are slowly but surely disintegrating the nation. Last
but not least, like Senator Harke indicated, all those who study at
the Academy must sign an agreement of serving for two years in a
public or private nonprofit agency, or in a national or an inter-

national organization, or with some useful governmental agency.
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Dr. Charles Mercieca
Secretary-Ceneral, IAEWP
P.0. Box 3282
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Huntsville, Alabama 35810

October 15, 1975
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JOHN DEMETER

John Demeter was born in Newark, New Jersey in 1951,
He received his B.A. in Covernment, with a special interest
in International Affairs, from Monmouth College in May 1973.
Presently, he is working on his Masters Degrce in Interna-
tional Relations at the City University of New York.

He became interested in Peace Studies an a discipline
while a student at the 1972 Crindstone lslan' Summer School
in Peace Kesearch sponsored by the Canadian Peace Research
Institute, In 1973 he was actively involved in the estab-
lishment of the Center for Peace Studies at !lnmouth Collepe.

His resecarch interests include thzoreticu! studies of
conflict resolution and war prevention, and he has recently
developed an interest in East Asian history and foreign
policy.



KEVIN MICHAEL MARION

Kevin M. Marion was
porn in Clifton, New Jersey
fn 1951. He recefved his
B8.A. in Political Science at
The William Paterson College
of New Jersey in 1973. That
summer Kevin attended the CPRI
Grindstone Island Summer School
in Peace Kescarch. While an
undergraduate he spent a summer
in Sweden as an Outwardbound
Ambassador on the Experiment in
International Living and then
travelled to Brussels where he
attended the World Association
of World Federalists' Congress.

Prior to his becoming ac-
tive in the educational concern
of Peace Studies, Kevin served
as a National Peace Action Coa-
lition Marshall for the April 24
24, 1971 "March on Washington'.
In June 1971 he received a scholarship from the Institute for World
Order to attend a two week War/Peace Workshop at Colgate University
in New York. Since the conference he has been instrumental in the
development and subsequent implementation of a peace studies major
concentration at The William Paterson College.

This past fall Kevin completed a semester of study iun Peace
Science at the University of Pennsylvania under the direction of
Professor Walter Isard. He is currently employed by the Religious
Coalition of New Jersey in their Social Action Project entitled '"We
the Fcople".

Kevin is a member of the Consortfum on Peace Research, F.ucation
and Development (COYRED) and of the United States Committee for the
Unted Nations University.

He plans to attend the Eagleton Institute of Politics at Rutgers

University rext fall.
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Chapter I. Introduction

As of this writing, there are twenty-nine undergraduate
institutions of higher education in the United States that of fer
either an wcademic major, concentration or certificate in peace
studies. 1In addition, there is an ever increasing number of
colleges and universities across the North American and European
continents that supplement theilr scholastic curricula with one
or more semester courses Iin peace education,

For those readers who are unfamiliar with this particular
academic concern, the authors, through the spectrum of programs
herein described, hope to give an accurate, up-to-date presen=
tation of the current direction of the international peace
studies movement., And for those individuals who have been
involved in this area, we hope that this directory will serve
as a reference manual for their colleagues aspiring to implement
Peace Studies programs at their respective institutions.

We would 1like to take this opportunity to thank Michael
Washburn of the Institute for World Order, Paul Wehr of the
Consortium on Peace Research, Education and Development and
Alan and Hanna Newcombe of the Canadian Peace Research Institute,

who made this directory possible through their patient

sponsorship.
January 10, 1974
John Demeter Kevin M, Marion
City College University of Pennsylvania
New York Philadelphia
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Chapter II. DNirectory of Colleges and Universities with
Peace Studies Programs

CANADA
Conrad Grebel College,
niversity of Waterloo,
Waterloo, Ontario.
Donovan Smucker, Director

Dept. of Political Science
York University,

Keele Street,

Downsview, Ontario.

SWEDEN
Department of Peace & Conflict Research,
Uppsala University,
P. 0. Box 278,
751 05
Uppsala 1, Sweden.
U1f Himnelstrand, Director. Telephone (018)-13-5677

UNITED KINGDOM
Chatir of Peace Studles,
University of Bradford,
Bradford, Yorkshire,
BN7 1DP,
England.
Head: Professor Adam Curle. Telephone 3-3466

Peace and Conflict Research Programme,
University of Lancaster,

Lancaster, England.

Head: Paul L. Smoker. Telephone 6-5201 (Ext. 4230)
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
Akron, University of,
Center for Peace Studies,
Alron, Ohio.
U.S.A. 44304,
Varren F. Kuehl, Director.

Alaska, University of,
Peace Arts Committee,
Charles ¥F. Parr
College, Alaska.
U.S.A. 99701.

Bechel Collegr:,

Peace Studies Progranm,
Duane Friesen

North Newton, Kansas.
N.S.A. 67117,

Boston College,

Program for the Study of Peace and War,
Chestnut Hill, “assachusetts,

U.S.A. 02167.

James F. Halpin, S.J., Director

California State University at S. -amento
Peace Studies Center

Sacramento, California,

U.S.A. 95819.

fuane Campbell, Director

Colgate University,

Peace Studies Program,
itamilton, New York, U.S.A.
Alan Gever, DNDirector.

Cornell University,

Program on Peace Studies,

Center for International Studies,
[thaca, New York, U.S.A.

Ceorge Nuester, Nirector.



N
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Davton, University of,
Peace Studies Institite,
Davton, Ohio,

U.S.A. 45400,

Wavne Wlodarski, Director.

Farlham College,

Peace and Conflict Studies Progranm,
Richmond, Indiana,

U.S.A. 47374,

Stephen Frick, Coordinator.

Goshen Collepe,

Co-majoy 1In Peace

Goshen, Indiana, 11.S.A.

J. Richard Burkholder, Director.

Hawaii, University of,

World Order Program,

Department of Political Science,
Honolulu, Hawailil,

U.S.A. 96822,

George Kent, Director.

Kent State University,
Center for Peaceful Change,
Kent, Ohio,

T.S.A. 446240,

Raghbir Basi, DNirector.

Manhattan College,

Pacem in Terris Institute,
Bronx, New York,

U.S.A., 10471,

Tom Stonier, Nirector.

Mankato State College,
Peace Studies Program,
Mankato, M{nnesota,
U.S.A, 56001,

John Foster, Coordinator.
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Manchester College,

Peace Studies Institute,

North Manchester, Indiana, U.S.A.
Allen Deeter, Director.

Magsachusetts, l'niversity of,
Global Survival Studlies,
Amherst, Massachusetts,
v.s.A. 01002.

Stephen Guild, Director.

Monmouth College,

Center for Peace Studies,

West Long Branch, New Jersev, U.7. 4.
Samuel S. Kim, Director.

Notre Dame, Univeisity of,
Program for the¢ S.udy and Practice
of Non-Violent Resolution of Human Confllict
Notre Name, Indiana,
".S.A. 46556.
Basil 0'Learv, Director.

North Carolina, University of,
Curriculun in Peace, War, and Defense,
Chapel H11ll, North Carolina,

U.S.A, 27514,

S. R. Williamson, Director.

Pittsburg, University of,

Comnittee on Conflict Resolution and Peace Studies,
Dep~rtment of Sociology,

Pittsburg, Pennsvlvania,

T.S.A. 15213,

Jerome Laulicht, Director.

St. Joseph's College,

Program for the Study of Peace and Humen Development
Clty Lare at 54th Stieet,

Philadelphic, Pennsvlvania,

U.S.A. 19131,

Rev, LDdward J. Prady, §.J., Director.
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St. Louis University,

Institute for the Study of Peace,
336 Champlin Hall,

St. Louis, Missouri, U.S.A.

James McGinnis, Executive Secretary.

Syracuse University,
Nonviolence Studies Program,
Syracuse, New York,

U.S.A. 13210,

Neil Katz, Nirector.

School for International Training,
World Issues Progream,

Room 15,

Brattleboro, Vernont,

U.S.A. 05301,

Union College,

Pauzce and World Order Studies Program,
Department of Political Science,
Schenectady, New York, U.S.A.

Norman Walbel and Dee Wernette

ashington, University of,
Conflict Studies Progran,
268 Condon Hall,

Seattle, Washington,

U.S.A. 98105.

Rov L. Presterman, Chairman.

William Patercon College of New Jersey,
Peace Science Program

300 Pompton Rozd,

Wayne, New Jercsey,

U.S.A. N7470.

James D. Baines, Director.

Visconsin, University of, at Madison,
Center for Conflict Resolution,

420 North lake Street,

Madison, Wisconsin,

U.S.A. 53706.

Jim Struve, Director. 7
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Wisconsin, University of, at Stevens Polint,
Peace Studies Program,

Stevens Point, Wlsconsin,

U.S.A. 54181,

Joseph Harzis, Chairman.
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CANADA

Conrad Grebel Collepe,
Universitw of Waterloo,
VYaterloo, QOntario.

One of the functions of the colleges on the University
of Waterioo ccnpus is to innovate academically. The colleges can
plan and teach courses that are not easily fitted into the
departmental structure of the university, It is this feature
of the Colleze role on the campus that has led to Conrad
Crebel's interest In working at developing peace studies and
research at the U'niversity of Waterluo. Conrad Grehel's
Director of Peace Studies is Dr. Donovan Smucker.

thile the college and universitv do not offer a degree
or certifficate in peace studies, the studcnt interested in
peace studies mav take any of the following courses. The

first two courses should be considered as core courses.

ARTS
2306 Nonviolence and Political Reality
27172720 An Introduction to Peace Research Results*
a0nc¢ Issues in Mass Communication
219G Dissent ’
HISTORY
267G Canadian Minorities T

G Courses are offered by Conrad Grebel College.

*arts 271/272 was given last year as Political Science
200A at York University (vide infra) together with Political
Science 30DA and Political Science 423.

ERIC
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CANADA
367/348¢ Radica) peformation I, II
367R S°“temporarv History: War and Revoluticn in the
20th Century .
3740 The Migdje East Conflict

MAN-ENVIRONMENT STUDIpg
—_—\__/-"—\

430 Interngpyongl Cooperation on Environmental
Problemg
0C1
S0C10L06y
360 Politicay gociology
332 Social cyuf1fct and Modernization
10
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CANANA

York University,

Dept. of Political Science,
Keele Street,

NDovnsview, Ontario.

Political Science 423 1is a seminar course for fourth
year and graduate students in peace research results. The
course meets for two hours each week for two semesters and each
week a student presents a review of a Peace Research Review
supplementing this in his/her hour long presentation with any
supplementarv information which the student wishes to add. The
topic of the Pev<ew is then discussed by all students in the
second hour. Since each Review is a monograph on ome topic and
is about fortv thousand words in length it serves as a good
introduction to a stated topic. Students are marked for their
presentation(s), their particivnation in all discussions and for
their written work.

Written work for undergraduates 1s either twelve
abstracts (suggested choice) per month from a journ.l of their
own choosing (which are published in Peace Regearch Abstracts
Journzl) or a long (twenty to forty thousand words) essay on a
topic of their choice. Graduate students are advised to choose
the essay. Students choosing an essay are expected to conduct &
search on their topic through Peace Reccarch Abstracts Journal
ar ' at least one other abstracting journal and are expected to
rea” the original publication if 1t is very relevant to their
topic. Essays graded as A or A+ may be considered for publica-

ti.n as a Feace Research Review,

11
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Colleges and universities entering the peace studles
field would find this course offers them quick zccess to the
field of peace research, Although this course has been given
at Yorl for two vears it will not be given after the spring

of 1974 for budgetary reasons,

12
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SHENEN

Department of Peace and Conflict Research,
ppsala Universicy,

P.0. Box 278,

751 N5,

'spsala 1, Swveden.

Tel. 018/135677

Head: ""1f Himmelstraud, M rector.

The Denrartment of Peace and Conflict Research began 1in
1966, as a series of seminars, open to the public, in which
papers from various institutions at the University were
discussed, and in which guest speakers presented problems from
within the area of peace research.

In 1969, the Peace Research Seminar was given standing
as an independent department within the universitv. A hoard
was estahlished, whose members were determined by the univer-
sitv constituency and bv the plenarv meeting of the department's
researchers.

Purin~ the school vear 1971-72, the department developed
basic courses In peace research for inclusion in the curricula
for the subjects of historv, political science, and sociology.

There are at this time a toral of seven areas in which
vork is under wav: of these, some are still teing handled by
individual researchers: the more developed projects, however,
have nou become group efforts.

(a) The Structure of the Intermational Sustem

Irn the work of the department, researck on interna-
tional economic and social structures is central. Above all,
within the topic "The Structure of the International System',

the dependencv relationships hetween nations and classes are

13
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studied. Special artention is paid to the relationships
betwveen so-called "doveloped" and "underdeveloped" countries,
with the aim of aiding the urnderdeveloped countries' economic and
political liberation.

(b}

Amonp the research prohleme which have arisen wichin

> 1 .
o7 Arrament and Disarmament

this area are the following:

-- the disarmament negpotiations in Geneva: an analvsis
of the discussions (and the political realities hehind them);

-- the relarionship hetween armament ievels and changes
in the levels of international tensions;

-- the militarv-industrial complex in socialisi countries;
international nmerger and concentration processes Iin the arma-
ments industre).

(c) Formg o MNem-military Scrugale

The department emphasizes the studv of the forms o°
strurrle hv means of which peoples can activelw fight apainst
long-standing or more transitory oppressions. Subiects for
interest here are, among other things, struggles for social
revolution as well as struggles for more limited aims, struggles
against militarv occupation and other take-overs, struggles
apainst econcrmic and political {nterventions of an imperialistic
nature, strupfles against ccups and dictatorships.

(&) Fernsul ¢ Mlizary ity

The refusal of rmilitary service has, during the 1960s,
taken on new pclitical signiricance. In investipating this

topic, the development of rcfusal in Sweden since the end of

14
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the 1950s 1s being studied in order to penetrate the plcture
presented by official government statiscics.

(e) TJewe, Instititicns, and Social Change

nifferent kinds of struggle are expressions of different
theoretical ard ideological formulations. Nf decided interest in
this connection are those idea-svstems which are put forward by
institutions, organizations, and movements of different sorts:
political nrarties, militant organizations, intcrest organizations
and business corporations.

(f) iezce Pessarch: Anaiuets and Critieism of its

Development

The historv of peace research, 1its institutionalizing,
and the social base for 1its work, are investigated. Also, those
results thich peace research has hitherto produced are examined.
Special cnphasis must he placed vvou discovering which values
the ressarch proceeds from and which theories underlie it.

An ~her group of auestions concerns the spread of peace
research: Who reads the reports, the periodicals, and the books?
What imzge do people h.ve of peace research? Are the results of
peace research used, and if so, in what way?

(g) General Conflict-Theory

The studies here trv to formulate the conditions under
which conflicts emerge, the patterns according to which they
develop, and the various consequences that conflicts have un
the contending parties and the encompassing systems. In the
foregoing survey of problem fields, three large areas of study

are represented: (1) structural analyses: studiee of the
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orpanizational! structure of national and international systems;

ces: studies of conflicting as well as
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(2) interac
peacefu?l interactlion, and especially of the forme and dynamicn

¢f strupeles o chanpe social structures: {3, ideclogical

ue-cvstens and tre yoals ¢f che

-
jas
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parties to a conflict.

Tn peneral conflict theory a svstematic effort 1is mace
to tie tepether these rnree levels:; the main purpose is to
understan” the vay in which differcnt structures prowide
divferens confliicts, different value-svstems, and different
forms of strupgle--and how these latter In rnurn influence the

¢ the structures themselves.

Cevapsment o7 Pence vt Toniot Researeh. Unrs

a
{mivereiiy, (Uppsala: Tofrers Trvckeri Ab Ostervala, 1972).
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Chair of Peace Studies
University of Bradford,

Bradford Yorkshire,

BR7 10p

Fagland.

Tel. 33466

Head: Professoc Adam Curle.

The objectives of the Chair 1is ro advance learning, and
the application of learning to human welfare, on the nature of
peace and the methods bv vhich neace ran re developed and extended.

The objectives described require the development of a
number of discinlines, and also the techniques of interdisci-
plinarv ceaberation in the design of actual models for the
advancenent of peace in concrete circumstances.

(a) Thilcsernical, echical and [ingutetic studies

These are necessary in order to describe problems of the
attainment nf peace in teris which cross idcélobicnl, religious
and political houndaries.

(b)  Eooromic srudies

Such studies will be both of a general and specific
nature. The general problems will be those of studving how common
economic advantages can be ohtained in situations 1in yhich
ecornomic Interests are rrima “zeie in conflict. The specific
studies will be concerned with applving the methodology to
particular cases, for example in connection with situations
likely to lead to conflict bhetween particular regions or between
particular socizl and institurional groups. Of particular

importance will be ecunomic studies directed to exploring the

17
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(e) The development of {rcevdisciplinarvy projects

concerred hoth with existinx .unflfct situations and, mure
generaily, cases where, ver Lf conflict does not en.st, peacefn)
cooperation could he at-~nde”? to common adeantage.

Post gradua’ » studies could be for cuasi-formal
puryoses, for exauple, as a semi-nrofessicnsl preparation for
those vhose field of work mawv lle ir international organizations,
apnropriate eovernment departitents, voluntarv movements, or
evenr In fndustryv. It would also be expected that nostgraduate
stucles would take In short or lone seminars of an internacional
nature.

The U'niversitv proposes to have an advisorw panel
consiscine of eminent scholars in the field of n2ace or related
subjeccs vhich will ald 1n the development of the curricula of

teaching and research.

AN . -t -
Tonaem: Tor th

¢ Toumding o a Univeraity Chair o Peace
Seculdies, Societw of ¥riends (Yorkshire: Watmouplis Print, March

18
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Peace and Conflict Research Programne,
University of Lancasrter,

Lancaster, Fngland.
Telephone 6-5201 (Extension 4230)
Pead: Dr. Paul L. Smoker.

Ve understand that an undergraduate programme exists at

this university but we have no further information about {it.

19
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U'niversity of Alron,
Center for Peace Studies,
Akrozn, Ohlo,

PLSLAL 4L304.

Telephone (21A) 375-7310
Warren F. Kuehl, Director.

blished in 1970 this propran offers a Certi-<care

after completing twenty-two hours of approved
courses selected from four separate disciplines: economics,
history, political science and anthropologv. Two core courses
have also teen introduced, 'Peace, War, and Mankind" and
"Vzlue Concepts on Peace and Var'.

The Center also acts as a clearinchcuse for information
cn Peace Studies programs through its publication [ntermutional
Pezee Studiles levsletzer, with a circulation of over three
thousand in every state and several countries. The Newvgletter
focuses on collegiant peace studies proprams as well as programs
in secondary schools.

It operates a resource center of materials and teaching
alds, and serves as a resource agencv to neet communitv needs.

An advisory board of students and taculty members help

plan the Center's activities.

20
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f Alasta,

This prosram has heen established hv the University of

Alaska as ite ceontrit

jon toward a more peaceful world. It is

desipned to prepare -ctudents for a professional career in

achlevine and maintaining peace, while at the same time affording

a ypieed iiheral arts backoround to these wishing to pursue other

careers. The propr
rerresentatives from all participating colleges.

At wresent students majoring

an Is administered bv a committee ¢ ~posed of

in this propram nmust

snecialize in cne of the following area studles: United Stat s,

Furope, Sowviet lUinion or Japan.

nrogram to include Latin

The

&)

America and the Moslem world.

It is planned to extend the

recuirenents for a B.A. .egree with a major in Peace

follows:

Complete the general reauirements for a B

.A. degree.

Complete the following Core courses (18 credits).

(Cecmparative Politics
International Affairs
Principles of Fconomics
Political Geography
NDiplomatic Historwv of the I'.S.

Peace Ayts Seminar

Complete the folloiny repional courses (6-22 credits)

Two wears of a f:~-o“2n language (or receive credit

P owamination)
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One semester course in history of area in
vhich the language is spoken.

of drea in

Mne semester course in Fecyrraphy
which the lanpuage is spoken.

(~) Counlete trelve credits of the following courses
of alternatives arrroved by the prorram advisor

Cultural Anthropolopy

torld Fthnosraphy

Psvcholopical Anchropolony

Language and Culture

Economic Developrment

Comparative Economic Svstems
Tnternaticnal Economics

History of Economic Thought

Introductory Geographv

Worid Fconomic Geographv

estern Civilization

Twentieth Century America

Pi.ilosophy of Historv

Latin Amerlcan Government and Pclirics

One vear of related foreign lanpuape at
level or above

304G
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Bethel Collegpe,
Peace Studies Progran,
North Newton, Kansas,
.S.A. 67117,
Tuane Friesen, "irector

‘Estz’ !ished in the early vart of 1973, Peace Studies at
Eethe! was a log.-al step for a Mennonite College with
histcrical roots in pacifism and peaceful resolution of human
conflict. Peace Studies students here pursue a dourle maicr.
Alonzsice a rore traditional area of study, students follow a

six-step Peace Studies curriculum:

(1) Two introductorv courses--"7¢ Causzs oF Kumaw
vnflder & The Phencrencn o Feare (total 8
credits)

(2) Iileral Arrs lloen--The contribution of various
areas of studv that lend to the understanding of
conflict and peace. (i.e. Bible Studies,
Peligion Studies, Mathematics, Natural Sciences,
Social Sciences, Pumanities.) (total 1! credits)

(3)  Trrerngfain--This phase could vary from four months
to one vear depending .on the student’'s interest.
Students have the opportunity to work with local
nrofessionals in the fields of law, politics,
mental health, communitv orpanizations or voluntary
orranizations such as the Mennonite Central
Committee or the War Resisters League. (total 14
credits)

(L) File'd EFxreriewce Semivar--The student would return
frem the internship and participate in a field
experience seminar which would seek to interpret
and evaluate the various activities students vere
engared in while awav from the campus.

/%) Trroughout the course of his or her college career,
and particularly at this stage, che student would

23
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be pursuing his other choice of najor.

The prorran would end in an advanced lwace Jrndies

Wl In which the student would demon wstrate his
or her 2bility to apply his other field of study
to the issues of Peace. This would involve a
special project that would be presented to all
Peace Studies Majors,
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Roston College,
Propram for the Studv of Peace and Var,

Chestnut Hill, Massachusetts,

V.S.AL. 02167,

Rev. James ¥. Halpin, Nirector.

"The Bostoa (ollepe Propram for the Study of Peace and
Yar is a joint effort bv students and faculty ro develop a
repicnal Jearning center for individuals concerned with questions
related to violence and conflict resoluticn."

The Boston Collepe prugram emplovs the "cluster"
azpproach. This method groups courses within five cifferent
catagories: Sources and causes of Conflict; Human Rights;
Perspectives on freedorm and responsibilitv; Violence in Society;
Nonvi nce; and Conflict Resolution., Pach of these "clusters"
draws its courses from the following disciplines: Germanic
Studles: Fistorv:; Management: Philosophv: Political Science;
Psvchology: Sociologv: Speech Communication and Theatre;
Theologv: Economics: English: Phvsics.

The program offers to enrolled students a degree minor
in Lexce studiec.  The requirements for the program are:
minimum of fifteen credits involving at least one course from
each cluster and a research paper.

Throughout the academic vear, the center sponsors
facultv colleoquia, a film and lecture serles, a variety of
svmposia, and an intra-university seminar series, Also, the
prograr offers a numher of snecial seminar and weekend *ecach-
ins open to students and facultv designad to develop a greater
awareness of prohlems related to nmnviolent acticn and conflict
resolution. '

25
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California State University at San Francisco,
Peace Studies Progran,

Department of Physics,

San Francisco, California,

U.S.A. 94132,

Charles Shapiro.

The Peace Studies Program at C SF grev out of a
University movement to oifer ''thematic course groupings'. A
thematic course grouping 1s a set of courses offered simul-
taneouslv by different departments all related to a common
focus.

The Peace Studies grouping consists of seven courses
(three credits each), three of which are designed as 'core".
Students enrolled in the program would be required to take all
three of them. The other four are optional electives and will

accept students not participating in the progran, if there is

room.
CORE COURSES

Approaches to Peace--International Relations
Science and World Peace--Physics
World Peace and Literature--English

Optioral Courses

The Nation-State World: Projecr Peace Of f--Campus
field experience--Social Science

Psychology of War--Psychology

Broadcast Communicstion: Focus on Peace-—-Broadcast
Communicat ion

Librarv Research

26
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Colgate Urirersity

Peace Studies Program
Hamilton, New York,
U.S.A. 13346.

Telephone (315) 824-1000
Alan Gever, Director.

Established in 1971, the Peace Studies Program at
Colgate 1s a ''transdisciplinarv' approach to peace-making and
peace-Feeping in international affairs. It offers opportunities
to develop interest in both research and action. '
Team-taught courses have been shared by the faculty of
political science, philoscphy, economics, history and geography.
Two approaches are available to students:

Maior in Peace Studies:Seven basic courses and three
electives.

1. Problems of War and-Peace
. Problems of World Community
International Ethics
International Politics and American Foreign Policy
International Organization and Law
Politics of Peacemaking 1in the United States
Senior Project

SOV W N

Corncentration in Peauce Studies: Anv student who wishes
to add a sound peace studies background to any departmental
program could enroll in anv of the ahove courses.

Zlectives

Seminar in non-violence and conflict resolution

1'.S. Arms Control and Disarmament

Cross-cultural communications and International
Politics

The Ralph Bunche House provides residence for thirty-six

students participating in the Peace Studies program. It

27
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containsg a library, seminar rcoms, film room, dining facilities,
and a guest suite. The house program includes: student-facultv
conversation, community dialogue and workshops.

Fach vear the propram selects a graduating senior to
serve the followlng vear as a full time 'peace Intern". The
responsibilitles include teaching and administration, as well

as serving as a resident advisor of the Ralph Bunche house.

23
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Cornell lUniversity,

Program on Peace Studies,

Center for International Studies,
URIS 199,

Ithaca, New York, V.S.A.
Telephone (607) 256-6370

George Quester, Nirector.

Established--1970

The profram sponsors teaching and research on the
moderation and avoidance of war, and on political, economic,
technological and social implications of such progress toward
peace.

Programs include seminars on peace studies and confer-

ences with outside specialists.

29
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Uhiversity of Davton,
Peace Studies Institute

Dayton, Ohio, U.S.A,

Wayne Wlodarski, Director.

The Peace Studies Program at the University of Davton
is centered around three major themes:

(1) Conflict Resolution

(2) wWorld Development

(3) Educating for Peace
Around these concerns the Institute has formalized courses,
workshops, and seminars.

Conflict Resolution Through the general procedure of
course offerings this part of the program is an examination of
the crisis situation. Time 1s spent on a review of the history
of certain crisis situations considering different points of
view. The focus is then placed on possible alternatives 1in
resolving the conflict,

World Development The Institute offers three basic
courses:

8. Parameters of Peace

b. Economics of Developing Nations

¢. Travel/Study to Developing Nations

Educating for Peace

a. Undergraduate Studies (mini-courses, seminars,
workshops)

b. Secondary Education Program--Peace Education Task
Force working to introduce Peace Education materials
into Dayton Catholic Elementary schools.

30
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Earlham College,
Peace and Conflict Studies Program,
Rictmond, Indiana,
U.S.A. 47374,
Stephen Trick, Coordinator.

The Peace and Conflict Studies program (PACS) offers four
entry level courses:

(1) Dominance and Subordination

(2) Chiliastic and Utopian Socletiles

(3) Religious responses to War and Violence

(4) Violence and Non-Violence

For those electing to become PACS majors, these intro-
ductory courses are followed by a variety of individually
chosen courses in the fieids of Biology, Economics, History,
Political Science, Psvchology, Religion, and Soclology. Each
student, working with the coordinator defines a special program
in consonance with his or her own interests.

They are currently developing a field component to
supplement the formal PACS course work. There are also

possihilities for foreign study and work/study terms.
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Goshen College,
Co-Major 1in Peace,

Goshen, Indiana,

U.S.A. 46526,

J. R. Burkholder, Director.

"Goshen College, with itrs continuing close relatienship
with the Mennonite Church, might well be called a peace college.
Almost two-thirds of its one thousand two hundred students come
from the historic peace churches, and thus share a living
opposition to war and violence, with a consequent commitment
to gervice and reconciliation. From this general perspective,

a peace orlentation 1s presupposed in the overall philosophy and
curriculum of the College."

At Goshen, a student may combine Peace Studies with any
recognized academic major to frrm a co-major, which 1s then
designated as Art/Peace, Sovlology/Peace, History/Peace, etc.

In order to qualify for the co-major, the student must
complete a minimum of twenty-four houre in hia or her magor
field, These twenty-four hours should include the specified
required courses listed for that Major. The Pe;ce aspect of
the co~major shall consist of two required core courses: The
Ethice of Peace and War; and Violence and Nenviolence: A Soeial-
Peychologtcal Pergpective. Beyond these core courses the
student 1s expected to take a minimum of nine hourse of related
courgeg from an approved, multidisciplinary list. Some related

courses are: Comparative Revolutions
Christianity and Marxism
International Politics
Soclology of Minorities

32
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The co-major also requires a seminar, field experience,
or other senior advanced study. Usually this will be an
exercise in applying the methodologv of the traditional

discipline to some peace-oriented question.

33
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University of Hawaii,
World Order Progran,
Department of Political Science,
Honolulu, Hawaii,
U.S.A. 96822.
George Kent

The World Order Program is concerned with the inter—
connected global problems of war and peace, economic welfare,
Justice and €cological danger. Going far beyond short-term
ameliorative adjustments in existing systems, the program is
directed to the formulation and evaluation of new designs for
the political, social and economic structure of the future
world. The World Order Program participants are idealists,
concerned with the highest human values, and they are practical
realists, working toward the concrete realization of those values.

A number of courses on this theme are offered in each
academic year. There are regular colloquia and seminars, a
newsletter, and occasional workshops of interest to those
concerned with the future world order. The overall program
maintains close consultation with the Institute for World Order
and COPRED.

Members of all sectors of the University, the East-West
Center, and the Oahu and state-wide communities are involved
in this venture. Individuals participate in many ways, by
requesting and reading the World Orcer Program newsletter, by
attending the public talks that are offered, by taking courses,
by helping to arrange for speakers or conferences in a variety

of formats, by making presentations at colloquia and other

34
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meetings, by offering courses, and by working with the program’s

general planning group.

Requests for the Program newsletter, and questions of any

kind, may be addressed to George Kent at the above address.

35
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Kent State University,
Center for Peaceful Change,
Kent, Ohio,
1.S.A. 44242,
Raghbir S. Basi, Director.
MAJOR IN PEACEFIL CHANGE ;
The Peaceful Change Major 18 offered through the center
for Peaceful Change in cooperation with the College of Arts
and Sciences. '"The curriculum seeks to insure the student an
opportunity to achieve his or her personal goals while at the
same time striving for social relevance. Students are prepared
to f1ll positions of responsibility in those public and private
institutions and organizations which function to increase the
effectiveness of societal systems through nonviolent change."
The major i8 formulated arcund «ight core requirements
which all Peaceful Change Majors nust take. These courses
account for thirty to forty-six of tite seventy-two credit hours
in the major. The following 18 & list of the Core requirements:

Anatomy of Peaceful Change
Theories of Change

Concepts of Nonviolence
Strategies of Change
Nonviolent Tactics of Change
Field Study )
Independent Study

Seminar in Peaceful Change

In addition to the core course requirements, the student
and advisor select twenty-six to forty-six credit hours of
major elective courses, offered by other departments of the

University. A student may focus on a level of change (individual-
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interpersonal-societal-vorld) and cross tntegrative areas
(technological advancement-race relations~economic devélopment—
conflict resolution-social justice-others) in choosing'major
elective courses. Or, he or she might focus on an integrative
area and cross several levele of change. The courses included
have been carefully gcreened with regard to their relevance to
particular levels of change and integrative areas of study. The
student and counselor may want to choose to substitute certain
courses that appear to have greater relevance to the particular
goals.

Complementing classroom study, the student s expected
to become involved, through the field study program, in practical
learning experiences suc. as working with co-curricular
activities, community projects, political progesses, national
gsocial action groups, and projects in international development.

Bevond the major, the student must setisfy the general
requivements of the College of Arts and Sciences. The total
credit hours needed for graduation are one hundred ninety-two.
Upon completion of the program, the student receives B.4. with

a major in Peaceful Change.

37
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Manchester College,

Peace Studies Institute
North Manchester, Indiana,
U.S.A. 46962,

Telephone (219) 982-2141.
Allet Deeter, Director.

Established in 1948 by Gladys Muir, this pioneering
program offers a B.A. tn Peace Studies. '"Bringing together the
expert knowledge and experience of special guests and faculty,
Peace Studies related the findings of political science, history,
ethics, religion, sociology, psychology, economics, and philo-
sopiles underlying various civilizations to mankind‘'s problems
of order and justice 1irn the 20th century." Emphasis is placed
on questions of value and historical perspectives as well as
technical aspects of cultural analysis, political theory and
practice, non-violence, social psychological factors underlying
strife.

Curriculum in Conflict Resolution An Incerdivisional
major consists of six basic courses staffed by an interdis-
ciplinary team of faculty members. The besic courses include:

International Politics

International Law and Organization

Conflict Resolution: Interpersonal and Intergroup
The Analvsis of War and Peace

Philosophy of Civilization

Religions and War

Peace Issues

Peace and the Non-Western World

In addition to six of these basic courses, a concentration
within a coitvain area (normally five additional courses) and a

language requirement complete the major. A second major 1s

38
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encouraged. The five electives can be gelected from a number of
disciplines.

Practical experience and internship Peace Studies
majors are encouraged to take advantage of practical work
opportunities during the summer in overseas or service agency
experiences. It has often heen possible to arrange independent
study credits in connection ;ith Qolunteer service international
work camps, or work with a church or public social service
agency.

Peace Studies Imstitute College-wide conferences
featuring visiting speakers, debates on {ssues of public policy
are planned through the Institute, 111 of which are open to the
public. The Institute sponsors occasional evening and summer
classes on war and peace problems for area teéchers, and
publishes the Bulletin of the Peace Studies Institute, a

hiannual journal.
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Manhattan Collepe,

Pacem in Terris lnstitute,
Bronx, New York,

U.S.A. 10471.

Telephone (212) 548-.4C0
Tom Stonier, Nirector.

The Pacen in Terris Institufe was established in 196¢
to "bring into the formal curriculum of Menhatfan Cuilene and
other educational iInstitutions courses vrelating to the probli-me
of war and peace'.

Beginning in the fall of 1971 a formal undergraduate
major in Peace Studie8 was offered. Students in this major
would be required to complet«s 8even courses from those listed
below. Also required would be a peace studies seminar (six
credite) and a peace studiee field seminar (three credits).
(A total of thirty credits)

The Institute sponsors workshops, symposia, and
convocations on Peace Studies and peace education.

Core Courses

World Economic Geography
International Relations
International Organiztion
Anatomy of Peace
War--3000B.C. -~ 1713A.D.

The Art of War since 1713

The Cold War and After
Philosophy of War and Peace
Psychology of Social Prohlems
Peligious Dimensions of Peace
Nonviolent Revolution

Social Problems

Minorities in American Society

40
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War and Violence in World History

The Biology of Fuman Behavior
War and Violence in Western Literature

41
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Mankato State College,
Peace Studies Program,

Mankato, Minnesota,

U.S.A. 56001,

Telephone (507) 389-2025

John B. Foster, Director. (Dept. of English)

The objective of the Peace Studies Program at Mankato
1s to "make the participants aware of the multi-dimensional
complexity of peace; to sharpen their ability to detect and
analyze socletal factors contributing to violence and war; and
to give the students some competence in techniques of conflict
resolution".

Currently the school 1s offering a minor iIn Peace
Studies in either the B.A. or B.S. programs. 4 total of
twenty-four credit hours is required for a Peace Studies Minor.
Twelve of these must consist of Peace Studies Core Courses:

Conflict Resolution among Individuals
Conflict Resdlution among lNations
Conflict Resolution among Cultures

The other twelve credits may be selected from forty approved
courses offered by the departments of: Biology; Economics;
English; Geography; History; Journalism; Philosophy; Political
Science; Psychology; and Sociology. There 1is no particular
dist: tbution requirement, nor 1is there any particular sequence

that the courses be taken in.
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University of Massachusetts,
Comparative, International, and Global Survival Studies,
School of Fducation - Roum 8

Amherst, Massachusetts,

U.S.A. 01002,

Telephone (413) 545-1529

David Schimmel, Nirector.

The University of Massachusetts has been awarded a
grant by the Institute for International Studies of the U.S.
Office of Education to develop a problem-centered, interdisci-
plinarv undergraduate program in global studies. The goal of
t°  program is to help each student become globally literate.
G-obal literacv would consist of a minimum knowledge necessary
for citizens to participate intelligently in public decision
making about issues of glohal survival. Initially this program
would focus on five problems: population growth; war, peace &
vorld order; economic development and environmental deterioration:
resource distribution and depletion; and cross-cultural
conflict and communication.

The program of Global Studies vould make students aware
of the implizations and interrelationships among these problems,
alternat s strategies for meeting them,. and the hard
choices that need to he made. It is an interdisciplinary
effort which seeksthe cooperation of faculty In the sciences,

humanities, social sciences, and professional schools,
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Monmouth College,
Center for Peace 3tudies,

West Long Branch, New Jersey, U.S.4A.
Telephone (201) 222-7600

Samuel S. Kim, Director.

The Peace Studies PFrogre. at Monmouth reste on tha
assumption that peaceful methods of prohlem solving can be
expected to replace violent techniques only if their causes
and consequences are subject to a systematic and sustained
study. The program includes four separate but interrelated
suhjects of inquiry:

The Causes of cenflict and violence in the lives and
activities of individuals, groups, nations and the
international community.

Individual, social, cultural, bureaucratic, legal, and
international ohstacles to peacemaking.

Viable actlon strategies for overcomirs thosc obstacles.

Alternative warless futures.

Specifics of the Cwrriculwn The program involves three
phases of academic progression, beginning in the Sophomore
year and ending in the Senior year with a Seminar in Peace
Studies. During that time the student is expected to complete
twenty-four koure of guided course work. Upon completion he or
she will be issued a Certificate in Peace Studies.

The first phase consists of an introductory, interdis-
ciplinary course, Peace, War, and Mankind (P.S. 201-202 six
credits) designed to equip students with conceptual and methodo-~

logical tools necessary to study problems of Peace and War.
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The course examines the causes of conflict and violence and
methods of conflict resolution in the activities of individuals,
rroups, rations, and the international community,

The second, or intermediate level, consists of a fifteen
cred!t hlock of guided electives drawn from the followlng
disciplines: Arnthropology, Economics, English, Government,
Historv, Psvchologv, Religion, and Scciology. The student must
choose either all fifteen from at least two different disciplines
or twelve from the l1ist ahove and threce from outside the 1list,

At least two disciplines must he represented,

The final phase 1s a Senicr Seminar in Peace Studies
(P.S. 401). “ajor emphesis is placed on the students independent
research on a significant issue or problem related to conflict

resolution,
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University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill,
Curriculum in Peace, War, and Defense,

401 Familton Hall,

Chapel Hi1l, North Carolina,

U.S.A. 27514,

S. R. Williamson, Director.

The Curriculum in Peace, War and Defense at UNC Chapel
Hill will offer a B.A. degree in Peace, War and Defense starting
in the 1974-75 school year. The program seeks to promote a
genuine interdisciplinary approach to understanding the
conditions "leading to peace, war, militarism, defense and
assoclated problems”.

During the first two years all general college require~
ments, including the foreign language option must be met. The
third and fourth years of the program are planned as follows:

Core requirements - geven courses divided as follows
1. The Ethics of Peace, War and Defense
2. Peace and War

Four of the following in at least three departments
3-6
Primate Social Behavior Anth.
Introduction to Public Policy Analysis Fco.
International Economics Eco.
Literature of War Eng.
American Military History Hist.
Diplomatic History of the U.S. Hist.
Defense Policy and National Security Pol. Sci.
Comparative Civil-Military Policy Pol. Scli.
Conflict, Aggressfon and Violence Soc.
The State and Soclety Soc.

Orne of the following

Growth and Development of Aerospace Power
Airforce Leadership and Management
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Evolution of Warfare
Amphibious Warfare
Navigation and Naval Operations

Maior Requirements six courses, two from each of the
following groups with no more than four from any one department.

groun A

Primate Social Rehavior
Literature of War

Social Ethics and Political Thought

Ethics

Biological Foundations of Behavior
Religious Ethics and Modern Problems
Theories of Peace and War

Polimetrics of International Relations
Conflict, Aggression, and Violence
Collective Behavior
The State and Soci~~v

E
American Militarv History 1760-1960

War and Contempc.ary Society

Niplomatic History of the 1.S. I, II
Wistorv of Internatioral Relations I, II
International Relations and World Politics
International Organizations

Organization and Conduct of the Foreign Relations

of the 11.8.

aroup C

Introduction to Policy Analysis
International Resources and National Policy
International Fconomics

Economic Deve npment

The President, Congress and Public Policy
Public Administr. _ion

Contemporary Soviet Foreign Policy
Contemporary International Relations of the U.S.
Defense Policy and National Security
Comparative Civil-Military Policies

The Politics of Guerrilla Warfare

Community Conflict and Public Policy
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Courses used to meet "core" requirements cannot be
counted toward fulfillment of the "Major" requirement.

Electives Seven courses, at least five from divisions
other than Social Science.

Directed Reading With approval from the Director, this
may be substituted for one of the courses in the Major.

Horors vWork with five or more faculty members of

different departments.
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University of Notre Dame
Program fn Nonviolence,

Notre Dame, Indiana,

U.S.A. 46556,

John Yoder, Director

Basil O'Leary, Executive Secretary.

During the first semester of the Program in Nonviolence
the student Is introduced to the understanding of the prevalence
of violence in resnlving conflict, efforts to define the concept
philosophically, and various explanations of its origins in
human experience. At the same time the student is introduced
to opportunities to enter conflict situations in the city of
South Bend in which coercion and dialogue solicit his supyport.
The student 1is then led to inquire further, through a variety of
interdisciplinary courses. into theories of con‘lict resolution,
internatic-nl organization, the psychology of ageression, and
others dealing with social change.

Joursges in lonviolence

Seminar in Nonviclence
Introducticn to Nonviolence
War, Peacr and Revolution
Myth, Love and Violence

Interdisciplinary Courses

Conflict Resolution

Capitalist Critique
Gandhi--Satyagraha and itS.MiliEL
Theology of Revolution

Theology and Community Service
Diplomacy and Peage
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University of Pittsburgh,

Conflict and Peace Studies Program,
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania,

U.S.A. 15213,

Jerome Laulicht, Director.
Department of Sociology

The goal of th!s undergraduate program i1s o studv the
causes of war and ; =ace, both within societles and amonig nations.
It focuses on the circumstances and procesces which cause large-
scale social conflicts. The factors which lead wations,
societies, and Zrousx to reswrt to vialence will be given
particular atten®’on. These goals involve studving the soc.al,
cultural, political, economic and psyrhe logical factczs - -~

might generate and perpetuate social conflicts and sor+
violence.

The Certificate Program in Conflict azd Peace Ste..>cs
consists of the fellowing:

(1) Four interdisciplinary core cotirses:

Problemg of War and Peace

Prob. s of Social Justlce and Himan Surwvival

The Anzlysis of Conflict

Approaches to Crnflic: Resclution: Theorwy and
Practice

(2) Selc:ted courses ¢ fered unGar departmental aucpices:

Law and Conflict Resolutica

Biology on Aggression

Sociclogy cf the Black Revolutionary Movement
A:ms Control aad Tisarnament

Ingtitutisen for Resolving Conflict
Cellect:tia Bargaining

Introduction to Interaatiovnal Tradec

1".S. World Pawer

Wor and the Military in Amerizan Life

)
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Comparative Military Systems

communist Mili* :ry Ingtitutions

Theory of International Relations
Nationalism

American Foreign Relations

Theories and Concepts of Comparative Politics
World Politics

International Organization

U.S. Defense Establishment

International Systems

Race Relations

Social Change

Revolutionary Social Movements

War and Peace

International Communications
Cross=cultural Communications

Political Communication and Public Opinion

(3) Independent projects such as individual or small
group research, supervised ex:.evience with tha analysis of
conflict resolving agencles, or participatior iIn special seminars.

(4) An annual project for program participants.

(5) A bi-weekly non-credit colloquium for program
participants geared toward unc -:graduates.

The minimum requirement for a certificate would be
fifteen credits of work consisting of at least two core courses,
rel: >:d departmental courses, and parti:ipation in an independent
project or annual project. As experience 1s gained with the
program, it could become a 1seful base for a self-designed

major.
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School for International Training,
World Issues Program,

Brattleboro, Vermont,

U.S.A. 05301.

Jon Beoth

The School for Intarnational Training was established
in 1964 as the formal educational center for The Experiment in
International Living. The school is a small, highly caseci-lized
institution which seeks in all its programs tc help people
prepare themselves to live, study, travel, communicate, work and
serve cultures other than our own.

One of the school's programs offers a #achel.r of
Internatioral Studies with a concentration on one of four major

curricula areas:

Peace Studies and Conflict Resolution
Environment and Ecology

Population and Family Planning

Social and Economic Development

The pursuit of a specific major does not require a delimiting
career or academic choice. The four program areas are inter-
re. :ed.

Students involved in the Peace Studies and Conflict
Resolution concentration examine data and concepts linking
population growth, poverty an. pollution to the problems of
peace making. In addition to career orientation and meetings
witt rneace education organizations for majors, the module
includes theories of international and transnational conflict:
the war system and related threats to survival; the search for

actions through which the world can become non-violently ordered;
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examination of models of individual leaderst.!, In neace education
and peace action; assessment of prioricies fn peace studies;
local and international role models; analvels or sratisc{cal

data on the relationship hetween violent . 1(ct and a

nation's level of devclopment, arms expenditures, populati-
growth, outlays for education and welfare; case studies 1in
international cooperation and conflict; national policies; human
values; bzsic nature of man and hie ‘ltures; sources ¢f leverzge
in the war/peace system; internatiounal negotiation and

mediation.

During this two vear program the first and fourth
semesters are spent on the multinational Vermont campus, while
the second and third semesters are spent in overseas or
demestic field work. All study is fo!itly planned by student:,
faculty, and practicing prefessionals.

Admission requirements include two yvears of successful

uncergradua~e studw equivalent.
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St. Joseph's (- e

Program of Stuc Peace and liuzian Development,
Philadelphkia, Pe. .7ania,

U.S.A. 19171,

Telephone {(.'S) . 1000 ext. 531

Fr. Fdward & - J., Director.

Estab..oned in 1971, this interdisciplinary ~rogran
stresses the development of an intercultural sensitivity. It
focusee .~ the analogy between the "inner city" and the
economically developing world, as areas where people are acted
upon by outside structural forces.

After completion of eight courses plus an experimental
the ptudent is awarded an underyraduate certificate. The core
courses include:

Introductory Seminar: Educational Theater

Peace and Politics

The Chrisvian as a Peace Maker

Colloquium: Stuaies in Peace and Human Development

Seniors participate in an interdisciplinary geminar
focusing on a common project with each student contributing
study and insight from the fie: 1 of their academic major.

Requirements for entrance into the program is one
semester of volunteer community work.

Summer experimental academic seminars are held in

Philadelphta and Cciumbia, South America.
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St. Louis University,

Institute for .he Study of Peace,
336 Champlin Hall,

St. Louils, Missourt,

U.S.A. 63103.

James McGinnis, Executive Secretary.

"This problem oriented, interdisciplinary curriculum is -
designed to develop an international perspective =ad a
sophisticated understanding of the problems and strategies in
achleving world peace."

The program consists of five core areas:

(1) Peace and the Person
(.) Culture and Peace
(3) Development and Peace
(4) Strategles and Peace
(5) Pathology of Peace

Undergraduate Certificate A student must fulfill the
degree requirements of his controlling department. In regard to
th- iInstitute, the student must demonstrate a familiarity with
each of the five core areas, while specializing in one of t! ese
areas. This would rnormally include: three hours in each co: 2
area; six hours in the core area of specialization. (Specia.-
ization includes a re:2arch project.) Students are encouraged
to specialize in a core area that closely corresponds to their
departmental major.

Multidiseip?i-<ry 4 s \ ron-departmental Ph.D. is
offered, precvided tha. e sicviem lave five graduate faculﬁy
members direct his prorciam

Fesource ' 2 ~vtom

Evtra-- " alar reseavch ang educatlonal activities
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Tapes, articles and books relevant to peace studies
Film=, simulations -nd discussions
Newgletter/Journal

Community Irvolvement

Adult Education
High School Lectures
Research an community problemsg and attitudes

Inter-Univeiatty Zzehange Un. r the auspices of COPRED,
University of Wisconsin (Madison), Manchester College, and St.
Louis University, a student exchange 1is possible ranging from
weekend seminars to month-long opportunities for ccurse work

and research.
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Syracuse University,
Studies in Non-violence,
E.S.I.N. Chapel House,
Syracuse, New York,

13210.

Neil Katz, Director.

The Non-violent Studies Program at Syracuse attempts

to "explore human violence at all levels of interaction, from

intrapersonal to international."

rmphasis 18 placed on the followlag areas of study:

The History of the Feace Moven uir

Yow nonviolence can be used as a veh!cle of social change

How the peace movement can be used to find creative
answers to personal problems.

The program consists of the following multidisciplinary courses:

Introduction te Intellectual History on Non-violence
Introdu- zion t3 Suzio-Political Theory of Non-violence
Introductiv. t~ Yin-violent Conflict Resolution

‘Models of Internctional Peace

Wworkshops, ranging from onz to three credit hours, have included:

Alternative Education: Critique and Experience

Feminism &8s a Political Philosophy

Broken People: Alternative Communit..s and Socilal
Meovemc¢ s 1in Contemporary Socic:y

S-udents and the Law

Pouetry, Terr rism, and Justice

Psvchologr of Schooling

57

AW
O
<y



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

279

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Union College,
Department of Politinrgl Science,

Peace and World Order Program,
Schenectady, New Yo,
U.S.A. 12308.

Dee Wernette, Norman Walbek, Coordinators.

The primary goal of the Peace and KWopld Order Major 1is
to provide an "academic focus on two interrelated problem areas:
(1) the proble “f world order; (2) the problem of social
conflict, violence and conflict resolution."

The program 1s designated as a Joint major between the
departments of Political Science and Sociology. Students in
the program ywould be required to take twelve courses, five of
which are designated as core. Depending on the student's
particular interest, the remaining courses (seven) could be
selected from a list designated as "peace studies". 1In addition,
a two term senior project that would include weekly seminars and
8 senior thesis is required. Besides Political Science and
Sociology courses, o*hers designated as "peace studies" are
drawn from the departments of: Economics, Philosophy, Psycﬁologv,
and Comparative Education.

The specific purposes of the program are: (a) to teach
the elements of systemic inguiry; (b) to promote a linkage
between the descriptions of irternational problems: {c) to
combine gn understanding of broad human problems s.ith an
emphasis on practical steps to deal with them; (d) to teach an
understanding of group methods of cooperation with increased

sensitivity toward personal skills and habits of dealing with
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other people; (e) to provide a solid know edge of global human
problems, combined with a knowledge of soclal conflict and
conflict management techniques, and to provide areas of
specialization within the major that .ilows students to

develop particular fnterest in rigorous ways.
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University of Uashington,
Conflict Studies Program,

Seattle, Washington, U.S.A.

Roy L. Prosterman, Chairman.

The Conflict Studies Program at - %e University of
Waghington 1s offered as a subdivision of the Cencral Studies
Program. Its aim 18 to prepare undergraduates, through a
carefully integrated interdisciplinary progran, for careers in
agencles concarned with the understand. » overention, or
resolutlon of conflict, and for graduate stud: in which guch
pPreparation may be of substantial relevence.,

The program consists of both "core" and "specializacion"
eenrses.  The "core courges, requived of ali students In the
PTOEraim, are intendcd to expoSe the general oroblems of conflict
at all 1:velad and to provide tha student with gome basic means
of understanding che problem. The following are listed ag
"core" courses:

Introduction to Conflict Studies
Introduction to Conflict Resolution
Utopias and Dystopias

Arms Control and Disarmament .
Pgychological and Biological Perapect 'ves on Huran
Violence

Also one of the following are recuired:

Project-oriented Study
Supervised Study
Senior Study

The asbove allows for either supervised interneship with a
community organization or institutic concerned with problenmg

¢’ research, education or resolution of conflict or an indivi-
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dually guided study generally requiring the submission of a
thesis.

In addition o approximately twenty-five credits of
"core" courses, most Conflict Studies majors wou .d take several
additional courses that correspond to his or he: interest
within the field. The university has been offering one or two
new courses a semester ol direct relevance to the program.
Some have been:

Total War and Europe

War and Crlsis

Non-violence and Social Change

The History of the Atomic Bomb

War and Society

nistory of the Peace Movement in the 1U.S.
Boulding's Conflict and Defence

This is not to mention the large number of regular catalogue
listed course offerings which would t~ appropriate to the
individual student program,

The University also has a program in "Nuclear Conflict
Studies" which has been In existence since 1965. The program

Involves beth faculty resezrch and undergraduate teaching.
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The William Puterson College of New Jersey
300 Pompton Road,

Wayrie, New Jersey,

U.S.A. 07470,

Tele, “on: 881-2126

Dr. James Bains, Lirector.

The Peace Studies Program at Wii'!aw Paterson College
is a concentration within the Liberal ““udies Major. In order
to recelve a peace studies concentration 4 student must first
major in Liberal Studies by taking forty-eight credits in ar
least three faculties of the Social and Behavioral Science
Division of the College, withk no less than three and no more
than eighteen credits 1in esch faculty. Thirty of those credits

must be selected from the following peace gtudies related

courses:

International Economics 3 credits
History of Economic Theory "
Geopolitics

Geography of War and Peace
Inteinational Relations

U.S. Foreign Policy

Toward a Technology of Peace

The United Nations

Problems of International Reletions
Political Socialization

Social Psychology

Psychology of Social Isgues

Social Anthropology

Human Types
Alternatives to Armed Conflict "
Independent Study 1-9 credits
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University of Wisconsin, Stevens Point,
Peace Studies Progpram,

Stev~1s Point, Wisconsin, U.L.A.
Joseph B, Harris, Chairman.

The Peace Studies Program at the University of Wisconsin
(Stevens Point) 1s an academic mu Idisciplinary, muledi-
dimensiecnal program coordinated by a committee composed of
both students and faculty. The program's purpose is the exami-
nation of factors related to the development and maintenance
of a peaceful world soclety.

Although the program has not yet reached the degree-
of fering status, the committee is in a constant process of
curriculum development with this end in mind. Eventaally an
interested student mipght draw from a wide range of university
courses which cculd lead ©~ a substantial concentration in
peace Studies. Currently the following courses are being
offered under the Peace Studies Program and on regular basis:

Dimensions of a Peaceful World

Social Matrix of War

Biolopical Factors and Effects of War and Aggression
Seminar in Nonviolence

The Personal Element in Peace

Sociology of Peace and War

Futures '

Literature of Peace and War

Psychology of Aggression

Seminar on Nonviolence

In part, the program is an overview of the varlous disciplinary
contributions to the study of peace. Attempts are being made to

integrate the entire program.
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Conrerences and Werkshops Aside from their curricular
Jdevelopment responsibilities, the cemmitree is elso irnvolved in
non-currirular activities which include the community. Peace
Lectures and Peace Sducation worlkshops and conferences utilizing
soeakess and orpaniza~icns trom tne Universicy and other
gources have been offered.

The University also offers a ''Semester Abroad' in either
London, Munich or Asia. There is also a wide range of "Area

Studtes' available to interested students.
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University of i/i{sconsin, Madisca,
“enter for Conflict Resolutien,

xS

424 NWorth Lake Street,
Madisor, Wisconsin,
U.S.A. 53706,

Jim Struve

The Center tor Conflict Resolution Is an independently
Incorporated community of individuals (students, faculty and
staff members) working; collectively on several project areas.
Thev share a common concern with the predominance of prejudice,
vlolence and var, and are concerned most immediately with
responding to the needs of our society "understanding that we
are, in fact, all members of a global community'.

Thelr university activities include the planning and
development of a Conflict Studies Theme of Interest within the
American Institutions Department. Presently they are offering
two core courses: (1) Conflict Resolution in American Society

(2) Conflict in Americun Soclety
ard a number of relatea courses:

(1) Gandhi's Thought

(2) Philcsophv of Nonviolence

(3) Theorv and Methods of Nonviolenc=
In the pianninu stages are additional course offerings and a
more active independent study and internship program.

Other project areas of the Center include: Project on
Community Conflict; Center Research/Acticn Collective; Resourse
center: a monthly newsletter; a Peace/Conflict Eariy Childhood

Education Project, Workshops.
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CANADA

Carleton Vniversity
YHITEN ¥Irannn
Lancaster
BHITEN STATES NF A

Historic Feace Church Seminaries,
Joint Masters Program in Peace Studiles.

Associated Mennonite Biblical Seminaries
3003 Benham Avenue,
Flkhart. Indiana 46514

Bethany Theolosical Seminary (Brethren)
Butterfield and Mevers Road

P.0. Pox 4N8

Oak Brook, Illinois 6&0N52!

“arlham Schonl of Religion
tiehmond, Indtana 47374

Penne slvania, Universitv of

Peace Science DNevartment

Wharton School of Pinance and Commerce
‘Walter Isard, Choirperson
Philadilphia, Pennsvlvania 19104.
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Nepartment ot Political Science,
Carleton University,
Ctrava, Ontarlo,
Canada.
attn: Professor John Sigler.
Aa LA, and Ph.D. program in , ace research exists here
as a sub-division cf the internarional relations division of
the political sclence program. Students wishing to enter the

proeram must have a minimum of six credics (courses?) under-

praduate political science or take a make-up vear at Carleton.
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Peace and Centlict Research Prowvramme,
'niversitw o7 lLancaster,
Lancaster, Fnsland.
Head: Dr. VYoul L. Smoker.
Telephone A-52N01 (extensicn 4230).
e understand that a graduate proyramne cxists at this

university buz we have no further information sbhout it.
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The Yilstoric Peace Church Seminaries
Master's Program in Peace Studies

Associated Mennonite Ptblical Seminarles
3003 Renham Avenue

Flkhart, Indiana,

.S, A, 46514,

hany Theolopical Seminarvy (Brethren)

-
Kutteri feld and “evers Road
(v, Pox 408,

Farlhan School of Religion,
nichmond, Indlana,

TLSVAL 67374,

The Mastor's Propram in Peace Studies is a further
2frort to pocl resources from a common heritepe as it relates
to peace education and acticn from a Christian theological
persrective. The primary intention Is to facllitute the peace
vitness of membars in local congregations and In their larger
commuaities, as well as the ciiurch's » :sion and service in the
world,

The progran 1is basically a two year theological Master's
denree olifered bv each of the three sclools. & student ig
expected to enroll in one school but take some of his work In
ar 1e.sl cne of the other two. FEach echool has 1ts own
requirenents with some varlation in credits, ccurse offerings,
sti;uia:ions for gradue:ion, etc.

It {s designed to include first hand acquaintance with

the historical identity and ethos of the other peace churches
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This is provided for by residency fu one or more terms {n one

of the other -eminarfes. The foundational courses in Piblical,
histarical, and theolesrical studies reouired for the MOAL

proeram are all taupht from a Peace-Church perspective,  Some

X

electives fncl
R Tha Crurch, the State, and War
Theolore of Revolution

Nenvinlence

Poliszical Ethics
Christ.an Attitudes toward Var,
Peace and Revolution

o Pacifism and the Riblical
Tradition

Nelipious Responses teo Var
and Revolution
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University of Pennsylvania,
Graduate Group in Peace Sclence,
3817 Locust VWalk,

Philadelphia, Pennsvlvania,
U.S.A. 19104,

Walter Isard, Director.

"The Program in Peace Science at the Universitv of
Pennsylvania has two basic orientations: one is toward the
underlving theory of conflict and conflict manapement as thev
relate to interaction of behaving units--nations, communities,
cultures, governments, business srpanizations, ethnic groups,
interest groups, religious instlitutions and individuals in
their psychological, economic, social and political contexts:
the other is toward a methodology and techniques of analysis
for effective examfnation of conflict problems and for the
design of cooperative procedures to nrovide guidelinee for
consistent public policies and group and private decisions in
copir2 with conflice.,"

The school offers both a Masters and a Ph.D. in Peace
Soievce, The Masters Propram is intended to provide the student
with basic theoretical and analvtical tools in the field. It
is designed to prepare graduates for entry into middle-level
professional positions. The program requires successful
ecicn of elght ccurses, a thesig or equivalent research
; , rlus prasging a comprehensive examination. It usually
takes a minimum of three semesters to complete the program.
There are no specific requirements for admission other than

that of the standard graduate admissions. However, it may be
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recuired that Incoming students strengthen their tackpround in
mathemat{cs and statistics from a series of lecrures specially
desipned Yor them,

admission to the PR.UD. propran s centinpgent upon

passalne the comrrehensive examination. Swepd oo Pnll. ls
Yovmn b oy el e Lo e S e s o T e e ey
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the ot L e i on he Jeaeration ol
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courses or do extensive reading in International relations and

the histore of International conflict. =&

moweedie Tn

2t Tore oo U oe o Dptiatae mngr Pe showvn,

o o
The nroyram centers on courses in the following areas:
Micro-econanic Theorv
Ouantitative Methods, Statistics, and Econometrics
Mathenatical Model Building
Advanced Sccial Science Model! Pulldins
Pehlic Pelicvy Aralvsis
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! Colleaes and Universities at which peace studies
courses are heing established or are heing already
tauaht but for which no information was availahle.

State fniversite
Fluration

levnon

Hine Mrive

VRt o, 1T inndie FRA0S

(- ieradc, oersity
Voo Coamnitoeo or
Fllae Pouldinn
Institute of PRy
Youlder, Colora

avloral Science

an RORCD

Crefghton "niversicy

Peace Studies Sub-committoen
Ten Pabermann, Chalrman
omabi, Mebhrasta AS1131

Duke 'niversice

Peace frudice Prosran
Albere ¥ldridoe
Nepartment of Political Science
Nurham, .7, 2770A

Fdsrevood Collere

Neot. of Relivione Srudies
Sister Marie Stewven
Madligon, isc. 53711

Florida State University
Porld Nrder Provran

Rnss Girleshe

Tallahassew, Florida 32306
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Gustavus adolphus Collepe

Dr. Robert E. Karsten

Vice President Ccr Academic Admintatr: tion
Saint Tezer, MMinnecota 527

11linois, University of, Chicare Clrzle
Joseph Allowav
Chicapo, Tllinois A06ED

Indiana "niversity of Pennsylvanla
Peace Studi~s Program

Gary Thorpe

Frank Knapp

Nepartment of Political Science
Indiana, Pennsvlvania 15701

Towa State University
Elfzabeth Hoyt
NDepartment of Ec. nomice
Ames, lowa 50010

Towa, Universitv of

Center for Peace Education
Burns Weston, Law School
Iowa City, Iowa 52240

Juniata College

Peace Studles Progran
John Stauffer, President
Huntington, Pa. 16652

Le Movine College

Alfred T. Hennelly, S. J,
Nepartment of Religicus Studies
Le “Movne Heights

Svracuse, New York 13214

Marquette University
Program for Peace Studies
rather William Sullivan
Milwaukee, Visc. 53233
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Michigan, Universitv of

Peace Studies Program

NDick Ross, Student Coordinator
¢/o Navid Singer

NDepartment of Political Science
Ann Arbor, “Michipan 435104

Missouri Peace Studies Institute
Jerrv L. Rosser, Director

813 Marvland Avenue

Colunmbia, “issouri %2501

tew York, State University of
Peace Studies Provranm

RParr+ Sloan, frtudent Ccordinator
"LB-35

Albanv, lew Yorlk 12272

Northwestern University
Peace Center

Roseanne Clark

701 Frerson Avenue, Apt. ?
Fvanston, I}1. AN2N]

Purdue Vniversity

Lou Heres

Department of Folitical Science
Lafavette, Indiana 47907

Sacramento State Collepe
Peace Studies Center

Duane Camnell, Coordinator
Nepartment of Education
Sacramento, Calif. 9581¢

Southeastern Massachuserts University

Lura Teeter
Department of Philosophv
North Dartmouth, “aine N2747

77

39.

L



o

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

207

Wilmington College
Peace Studies Institute
Larry Gara

Wilmington, Ohio 45177

Vooster College

Political Science Department
Gordon L, Sknll

Wooster, Ohlo 44601

Ziterbo College

Peace Center

Father John Heagle
LaCrosse, Wisconsin 54601

78
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1. Centre of War fociology
Institut de sociclopie de 1
Univereitd 1ibre Ao Praxelles

L4 Avenue Jeanne

Prussels 1050

Tel. cl. S58.
Vioad: Victor Verner, Nirector

7. Instftute for Conflicr Study
Pandelsheurs, Twaalfmaandenstraat
ANtwernen

Tel. (73) 312266

Moud: Pierre Nelue, Divector

Canadian Peace Research Ingtitute (CPRI)
11e 7] as Street
svwille, Ontario
rel, (414/) R&45-9370
Fead: Dr. Morman 2. Alcocy,

Nirector

Tamnere Perdce Mesears

nstitute

:

Tamelan puiatokare 3% R

33100 Tamnpere 10

Tel. 9311 25571
-

Head: Uoleut! Arosalo, Director
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S, French Institure for Polemology
7 wue Cuzenter ’
75 Paris 153¢
Telephone 23N. 4. 67.
Fead: Professor Gaston Pouthoul, Directer

e

pInERL L REIDEL S DEOGERMIVY

&, Study Group for Peace and Conflict Research
N-#2 Heidelberg, Hauptstrasse 52
Telephone 1D - 54472
Bead: Team: no individual director

7. Free University of Berlin,
T gtitute for Polirical Science epartment of
Peace and Conflict Research
1 Berlin 33
Thnestrasse 2!, West Berl‘n
Telephone 769.023 60
Head: None (Co-ordination Committee)

8. Instirute for Peace Research and Security
Policv at University of Hamburg
Falkenstein 1 D-2000
Hamburg 55
Head: Wolf Graf von Baudissin, Director

NETRERLANZS

9. Polemological Institute
Cbho Fmmiussingel 19 Groningen
Telephone 050 - 115585
Head: Professor Bert V. A. Roling, Director

1N, Peace Research Centcr
Verlengde Groenstreat 43, Nijmegen
Telephone 3300 — 58711
Head: Dr, L. Vecke, Director

80
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HNORWAY

11. International Peace Research Institute, Nslo (PRIO)

PN Pox 5052
Nslo 3, Norwaw
Head: Helge Hveem, Dircctor

e
o n f

7,
)

£

12. University Cormission for Peace and Conflict |

Paradisgatam 5, S-22350 Lund
Telephone 04€/145460 .
Head: Birpitta Cden, Chairman

13. Interdisciplinarv Conflict Research Groun
University of Gothenburg
Statsvetenstapliga Institutionen
Fack, 400N 25
Gotebory 52
Head: Professor J. Westerstahl, Chairman

UNITED RINIZIM

14. J. D. Bernal Pearce IlLilrary
77 Great Russell Street
London, Fngland
w. C. 1. B3 BN
Telephone 01-242-81316
Heud: Professor N. €. Crowfoot~Hodgkin
M, FRS, YNohel laureate

15. Peace and Conflict Research Programme
U'niversity of Lancaster
Lancaster, England
Telephone 65201, extension 4230

search

Head: Paul L. Smoker, Fellow In Conflict Research

1#. Richardson Institute for Conflict and Peace Research

Belgprove House, Belprove Street

London, England

W. C. 1 H. BAA

Telephone 837-8921

Head: “ichael Beverley Nicholson, Director

81
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woripoy CENTERL IN THE UNITED STATES”

TR

As noted earlier, a number of scholars doing research
wafch is unquesticuably peace-supportive do not vet think ef
thermselves as peace researchers. Listed below are a number of

niversity concentrations whick Wehr considers to be within the
peace research cormunity. Infortunatelyv, the list ioes not
idertify the numerous irndividual researchers in variecus
academic institurions who may Telate 1n one way or another to
one of the concentrations ment‘nned herein. Ve cite below the
major cnes, some of thu 1ndividual scholars concerned, and
cheir specific resear:zh foci,

17. Colerado, University of,
Boulder (Instiruce of Behavioral Science)
Head: K, Boulding, E. Boulding, Hammon, White, Miclarskhky
et al. working on general syscems theory, nonviolent
gsocializarion processas, application of computer tech-
nolegy to conflict management, peace education curri-
culum uevelopment.

18. Columbia University
New York
Fead: Melman, Lall, Goerz, Benoit, Gardner et al. working on
international peacekeeping and development, conversion
to peace-based economies, {~ternational organizarion.

19. Rarvard University
Center of International Affairs
Lesbridge, Mass.
Tead: Professor Joe Nye

®This section exccrpted from Paul Vehr and A. Michael
washburn, "Toward the Study of Peace" (manuscript). Addirional
information on peace research and peace studies programs 1s
available in COPRED's current booklet, "Program Description of
COPRED Council Members'.

82
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Hawaii, University of,

Honolulu

Head: Jacob, Fent, Haas, Rummel, Phillips et al, working
en the dimensfonalicy ¢ aarions research, trans-
national values research.

\l!'r

Cambridpe (Center for International Studies)

Yead: Alker, Choucri, Bloomfield, et al. working on
international conflict and world resource allocation,
supranational and transnational institurions,
forecasting international conflict, disarmament and
arms control.

Michipan, Univers:ty of,

Ann Arbor

Pead: Sinrer, ¥atz, Levv, Heffner, Chesler et al. working
on cerrelates of war, determinants of civil violence,
nsvwcholopical factors 1in violeat conflict, conflice
maragenent in public schools.

Mirnesota, Universicy of,

“Inncapol{s (Center for International Studies)

Head: BRohrow, Schoettle, Hoppman, Siblev er al. working on
research utilization and policymaking, ¢ isarmament
»nd arms control, historv of pacifism anl peace
movenents,

North Carolina, University of,

Chapel Hill (Yrogram in Peace and Conflict)

Head: Azar, Sloan, Kritzer ~. al. ~rorking on international
events data analvsis, inveatorving peace-related
research, nonviolent national defense.

Sorthwestern Universicy

Franston

Head: Guetzlow, Park, Anderson et al. working on simula~
tion and gaming in international conflict analvsia
and universitv teaching, decisionmaking analysis,
peace and conflfct education materials and techniques.

o
Q
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Ohio State University

Mershon Center

Head: Alger, Roscnau, Hilliker, Snyder, Hermn et al.
vorking on international organization, transnational
svstens, pecce research utilizatien In policwmaking.

Pennsvlvania, University of

Philadelphia (Graduate Program in Peace Research)

tead: Isard, Wolpert, Saaty, Conroy =t al. wvorking on
conflict znalysis, treatment of mirorities during
wartime, games theory.

Princetonr University

Center of International Studies
Prcf. Cyril Black, Director
Prof. Richard A. Falk
Princeton, New Jersey 08540

Richmond and John Jay Colleges

New Yorx

Head: Cook, Cooper, Sterns et al., working at historical
peaze research, analysis of domestic and Iinternational
violence as related to US official policy and American
social structure.

Stanford University

Palo Alto (Institute for Study of International Conflict and

Integration)

Head: North, Dinnes et al. working on decisionmaking analysis,
{nternational interactions and decisicns to go to war,
escalation.

Syracuse University

Svracuse, New York (International Relations Program,

Nonviolernr Studies Program)

Head: Coplin, Kriesberg, Katz, Barkun Pt al. working on
new approaches to tearhing about International relations,
conflict theory, development,applied nonviolent
strategies.

84
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32, Washington University, St. Louis University

ft. Louis (Community Crisis Intervention Center)

Fecd: Cormick, Laue, Caspary et al. working on theory and
training techniques for community dispute settlement,
interracial conflict management, new approaches tc
teaching about creative change in soc’ety.

3. Yale University

New Haven, Connecticur

(World nNata Analvsis Fropram)

Head: Russett, Milstein, Lee, W. Bell et al. working on
business community attitudes towar ' peace/war

cuestions, futurist models of peaceful societies,
international events analvsis.
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CHAPTFR VI  Summer Schools

RELATUM

University of Peace
Dominiaue Pire Foundation
35, Rue du Marché
5200--Huy

Belgium

Telephone 085/148.81
Secretarv: Josde Vagrer

The Universitv of Peace »uuually sponsors two International

and Aupust. The summer school has defined the following
conditions for participation in the program.

ise: between twentv and fortw

Lanzuage: Fnelish, French, nutch and German are the four bea
languages for talks and discussions. The summer school will
trv to arrange other translacrions, 1if participants request
these well in advance.

Szax: Residence should be uninterrupted from the first to the
last dav of the session. As the smooth running of the session
for the entire group is involved, participants'are asked not

to arplv to come if thev are unable to ohserve this rule.
Residence at the Universitv of Peace is compulsory.

Zzrenses: Participants pay their own travelling expenses. Each
person pavs a contribution amounting to 2,500 Belg. Fr. vaich
covers full board and lodging. The Administrative Council pays
other expenses, such as overheads and invitations to speakers.

Aprlicaticns: There are no limitations of a national .
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BFLGIUM

professional, confessicnal or political nature for acceptance
Into the summer school.  Eowvever, applicantz may be offered a
place at an alternative sessica, on account of the number of
requests for admission. It s therefore advised to apply as
soon as possihle.

Mothr ie o2

Tolks, discussiong,

personal accounts, group

yort and studv, including:

~-Reilection as to the necessarv long-tem conditions of
an actlon for justice and peace.

--Reflecticn on the difficulty of percelving and
accepting realitw.

—--Looking for practical epplications (with emphasis on
the need for a well-informed public opinion): what
each can do in his or her own country.

urt 1: A Studw of the Sitwation Today
1) The evolution of industrial society, and {te impact on the
orld in general:

—-Negative outlook as repards the quality of life, which
has been endansered by over-industrialization;
uneasiness and unrest due to the lescening of tradi-
tional wvalues;

--the economic and ecological stalemate for which this
society seems to be heading;

-—the exploitation of certain classes and certain
countries on which the standard of 1living of industrial
society depends,

2) As regards the average citizen, the ahsence of interest in

88



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

307

BELGIUM

politics, together with the lack of political power in any real
sense.
Part 9: Im feavehr of lav Ideas--ivu Methods
Wwith those individuals who propose them and are putting them into
practice and with the session participants themselves.
—~-the story of an actual experience of cultural action
aimed at arousing every citizen's political consciousness.
——the search for an answer to the real needs and aspira-
tions of the generation of 19f8--reflections from the
Marxist angle.
—-the way of life, and strategy, of non-violent action, as
applied to the present time.
—-—of special importance in the Third World: literacy

training for the veritable awakening of the individual.

89
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CANADA

The Summer School in Peace Research,
Grindstone Island,

¢/o Canadian Peace Research Institute
25 Dundana Avenue

Dundas, Ontario, Canada

Telephone (416) 628-2356

Head: Cheri Wagner, Director.

The Canadian Peace Research Institute was iavolved in
planning International Seminars (and later the Quaker-UNESCO
Seminar) at Grindstone Island in Lake Rideau from 1963 until
1969 for the Canadian Friends Service Committee. In 1570 CPRI
organized the first Summer School in Peace Reseurch. Since 1970
the School has been sponsored by CPRI. The school takes place
during three weeks in July annually.

The summer school surveys peace research findings on the

following: Historical Studies
The Playing of Non Zero Sum Games
Relationships of Ideology and Attitudes
Mathematical Studies of VWars and Arms Races
Inter—Nation Simulation in Political Research
Peace Research Theory and Political Theory
Impact of the Physical Sciences on Politics
Theories of Deterrence and Revolution
Studies on the United Nations

Some actual research is done on the island in the form
,of attirude surveys of participants, who are university students
(graduate and undergraduate), proiessors, high school teachers,
and others from various disciplines.
Peace action receives attention, too; participants
describe their past experiences and discuss how to make future

actions effective.
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CANADA

Students can obtain four to six hours of credit at the
following colleges and universities: Michigan State University,
State Universitv of New York System, Conrad Grebel College,
Frmanuel Collese, Wayne State, Macalester College, and others.
Other students should check at their schools for credit

arrangements.

Tivgstory o Menber Tnotitutions 1373, Assoclation of TVorld
Colleges and Universlities (Huntington: AWCU, 1973).
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neaneny

Feshierp Peace Pesearch Collepe
Beobierp Srolepaard

557 Molmstrup @2

Fvn, Denmark

Heud: Laursen Vigp

Studv at Hesbjery centers on Peace Reseurch in which
farming, community experiments, handicrafte, music and other
arts have an important role. Every summer since 1964 an
International Summer School and Workcemp has been held. All
kinds of shilled or semi-skilled constructive people may
participare.

Fducational activities include humanities, languages,
and related areas, varying according to preference of the
individuals participating.

In .ddition, Hesbjerp provides facilities for summer
meetines of peace research societies, peace action group3 and
orranizations 1ike the World Conatitution and Parliament

Association.

Efﬂac:mry c;'He:T;ﬂ Inctituticne 1973, Association of
World Collepes and Universities (Huntington: AWCU, 1973).
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NORKAY

0slo International Summer School International Summer School
North American Admissions Office Admini- “ive Office

c/o St. 0laf College Post Box 1, Blindern
Northfield, Minnesota 55057 0slo 3, Norway
(For North Amrricar Applicants) (For European Applicants)

Offered for the first time in 1969, in cooperation with
the Intcinational Peace Research Institute in Oslo, Planning
and Maragement (Graduate Course in Peace Research C~-154), aims
at providing the students with perspectives, theories, and
research gindinas from the newlv emerging discipline of peace
research.' Lectures and discussfons concentrate on theories
of conflict, peace, and development, and on the structure of
international svstems, including models of the future. The
course 1s open to graduate students with a background in any
of the social sciences. Applicants from the United States
should have completed their sophomore year of undergraduate
study. Other students must be matriculated at a recognized
university in their own country.

The 1973 Summer school lasted from June 25 to August &
and applications for the 1974 session should be submitted by
April 1, 1974,

Norwegian Government Summer School Scholarships are
available to students or teachers from countries with which

Norway has a cultural agreement.

International Swrmer School: 1973, Universit, of Oslo,
Norway, p. 19.
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CHAPTER VII Centres which have materials which viould be useful
to teachers of neace studies at the College, High
School, or Flementarv School Level.

Center for War/leace Studies
Doris Shamleffer

Director of Resources

218 Fast 1Rth Street

New Yorlk, New York 100073

Tnstitute for Yorld Order
11 West 42nd Street -
New Vork, New York 10036

Collepes: Attn: Michael Washburn
High Schools: Attn: Detty Rearc

tlavne State University

fenter for Teaching about Pigh School and Flementary Schools
Peace and War

Lillian Genser, Director

Tmiversity Center

Detroit Michigan 48202

Canadian Veace Research Institute
25 Dundana Avenue
Dundas, Ontario, Canada
Attn: Jack PBecka

College & University level books
Nigh School experience

I'miversity of Davton,

c¢/o Brother Les ‘furrav, Specializing in secondary school
P.0. Box 104,

Davton, Nhio, U.S.A. 454R9.

Another Mother for Peac-.
407 YNorth Maple Nrive,
Peverlev Hills, California,
",S.A. ©ON210.

Specializing in elementary and
secondary schools.

Center for Teaching International Relations,

miversity of Denver, University and Senior High School
Denver, Colorado, U.S.A. 80210,

The Christophers, Attn.: Bob Pugsley

12 East 48th Street, : College and High School

New York, N.Y., U.S.A, 10017,
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Women's International
Peace and Freedom,
2006 Walnut Street,
Philadelphia, Pa.
11.5.A. 19103,

313

League for

High School Curriculum
"Learning Peace"
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INTERNATIONAL
PEACE RESEARCH

INSTITUTE

Report of Activities 1974
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The Institute
Activities, 1974
Research activities
Financial statement
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Governing Board
Scientific Council

Staff
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The tnstitate

The Stockbob o tnternuonad Peace Reoaech astinate . SHRT, waes set
tp i iAo endene ettt for researar into problerey of

o and candon

Tiistoy

The adea of estebhshing: o peace tescarch mstitute in Sweden svas
proposed by Pricne Moaster Tage Prlander ina sreech in Augast 1962
comegen crating Sacden s SOy caesof unlyoken = aces In Nacembo
1200 5 Koval Commission was apporisted 1o explore the proposol The
chotrman of the Commission was Mo Alva Myndal, then o member
ol th, Swedish Government with speciad responsibilitio s in the fieid of
drsicnaraeni. In Janvary 1966, the Royal Commisaon reported in
favour of the creation of such uninsitete in Sweden. The Commission
was convimeod of the potential value of peace resesrehoand ol thi
Sweden was a natural plice for it 1o be undertsken o e
Government geeepted the Comniission’s conclusions and Partinment
sthwearen iy decided that such an institute be established on 1 July

Tontwind thie Lo states of anindependert foundanon.

Policy

In accordance with the goidelines fuid down in the staisdes of the
Institute (for the text. sce page 12) the purpose of SIPRV s o con-
duct scientitic research on guestions which are importiat for inter-
national peace and security. The aim of this rescarch is to coninbute
to the understanding of the conditions for peaceful solutions of in-
ternational conflicts and for a stable peace.

The pelicy adopted by SIPRE'S Goveramg Boird has been that the
Institute should study problems in an indepeendent and pragmatic way.
It should select gue-tions which are impertant to decision-mikers in
cirrent internationl fodities, Follosing the recommendations of the
Royal Commission, the Institate has so far concentrated its rescarch
mostly on prodlems of armamends, disarmament and air- . regulation,

*1- 757483 3
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Organization

The Govermng Board is responsible for the operations of SIPRIL The
Boand, which meets two or three times o vear, has cight members,
appointed for five years by ihe Swedish Governiment, (For the list of
members see poge 160 They serve on ihie Boord in their personal
capacity and without obligation to any goveramental or private in-

teredts,

The Scienicic Connd 5o consultative boady af 24 highly qualified
scholars, statesmien animiernational civil servants, (For the list of
members see pare 17.) Membership is personal and for an unlimited
periand, ita memb e shoeld retite, a new member is appointed through
clection by the Councii. The Councit has met av intervals of a few
years. As o consultative body, the Scientific Council is not respon-
sthle for the views eapressed i the pubhications of the Institute.

The Directe o who is appointed by the Swedish Governmer @, Lae
under the Bocrd, the ndn responsibility for SIPRIS waors programme.
The present Dicctor is De Frank Barnaby of the United Kingdom.

The Stfr of the Testitute s interpational, and consists of about 35
people. about half of whoum are engaged on rescarch. (There is a list
of the staff on page 19 The rescarch workers come from a wide
varicty of disciplines, in both the natural and social sciences. As u
rule, they are emploved to work on a specific project. The Institute
may alse eneeee consultants on an futernationad basis for special
Liesks.

Publications

The resithts o e research dane ot STPRIT arve published as books and
reports, (They are listed on page Z1.) Some of the publications are
based on the resuits produced by international symposia arranged by
SIPRA and relired toits research programme.

SIPRI aims at reaching a worldwide audience with its publications.
The SIPRI bools are distributed by commercinl publishers in vari s
countries, while shorter reports are disseminated tree of charge by
SippL
Fongs
SIPRPs funds ace provided by tne Swedish Parliament. However,
the Board is solely responsible for the use of these funds. The Board
has also adopted the principle that the Institute should not accept
funds from uther sources if this might compromise its independence.
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Report of Activities 1274

During 1474, SIPRI continued s research in already well-established
fields related to worid armaments and to disarmament eftorts, Tt alse
stirted 1o devole somie attention to otker areus ciosely connected with
the armis ruce-~sitdics were, for example, catried out on vorious se-
curity wspeet of oil supnlies and on the steategic situation of South-
ern Africa.

A number of books and reports were published, the major publica-
tion being. a- usual, the 1074 SIPRE Yearbook on World Ariameats
and Disarmament. These publications were sold commercially and
circulated 1o povernments, to UN delegations and other interna-
tiona to,ums, end 1o other important institutions or individuals in
policy-making or opinion-mfluencing positions. Each SIPR] publica-
tion is distributed in numbers of between 20 and 60600 copies.

Generally speaking. SRS activities now cover three distingt
arcas: research into various specind topics (including the publication of
the SIPRI Yearbook), the pablication of books and brochures for a

f
sev e

wider audience. und commizataries on important curr,
ficld.

The Governing Bourd

The Board held two meetings during the year: on 18 February and on 9

Auigust 1971,

The Scientific Council

In August 1974, Academizian N.N, Inozemtsey informed the Chair-
man of the Board that he had decided to resign as o member of the
Scientific Council. The Council thus now has two vacancies sinee
the vacancy created by Academicinn M.D. Millioushchikov's death

in Mav 1973 hus not yet been filled.

Administration and Finance

Fhe government grant for the fiscal year 1973/74 was 2445 0t Swedish
Crowns, The income wed cxpenditure statement for 1973/74 is given on

. 5
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page 11 indicating among other things that SIPRI carned 172400
Swedish Crowns from the sade of its publicitions,
For 197478 SIPRT has been alloceted o government prant of 3867000

Swedish Crowpe .

Publications

The following books woe published daring 1874

The Problen of Chemical and Biological Warfore CBW and thie Law
of War Volume 1T, Januury 1670,

Force Reductions in Furope, March 1974,

World Armcrents and Disarmanient, SIPRE Yea:bocelo 16240 June
[u7s.

Nuclear Proliteration Problems. June 1974,

Oil and Scci it November 1974,

Tacticol and Strategic Antisubmarine Warfare, December 1974,

The following 1escorch repuits were published during the fiscal vear
1973/74:

French Nucloar Tests i the Smosphere: The Qaestion of Legality,
Murch 1974,

Offensive Missles, September 1974,

Tie Eftects of Developtents in the Bioloereal and Chemical Sciences

an CW Disarmenient Nevotivtions, October 1974,

In addition. Brochures conteining summaries of the Yearbook were
published in Loglish, Russian and Swedish. and widely distributed.

The Institute’s publishers have been Humanities Press Inc., New
York (for the Western Hemisphere market); Paul Elek Lid., London
(for Britain znt the Commonwealthy: and Almavist & Wikselt Interna-
tional, Stackhoim (for the rest of the world).

In the spriry of 1974, a change was made in these publishing ar-
rungements. An erreement was made with the MIT Press, Cambridge.
USA. to become SIPRI's new distributor fur a number of publica-
tions for the Western Hemisphere and the Commonwealth, replacing
Humznities and Paul Llek for these areas. Almqvist & Wiksell Inter-
national will remitin SIPRI's publisher for the rest of the world.

SIPRI's ageement with Perguin Books. Lendon, to publish a1
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shortened version of the SIPRI publiciion, The Arms Trade with the
Third World (November 19710 wos not fulfilied during 1974, The

hookiis now expected in el 1975,

Research St

During the mujor part of the year, the permanent research staft
nambered 1 rcople indluding the Divecior and the Assistant Divector,
Another fear researchiers worbed at SIPRTonca short- or mediant-term
l‘:l\i\.

During the year the Divector and members of the rescarch stalt
Ive participated in o number of international conferences und imect-
ings. in some cases preseniing papers. The Director participated in
UN expedt zroup on the Tinlinn Ocean peacs zone propositd. One of the
rescorchersoMalvern Luresden, perticipaied in meetings of the Interni.-

tional Committee of the Red Cross on the iaws of War.

Resecareh Activities

The folloaving 1eseareh activities have beenaimder o ber o -0 107080

The SIPRI Yearbook
World Arimaments and Disarmament, SIPRI Yearbool. 1974 was
published on I¥ June 1974,

This Yearbook resembles ity predecessors in structure, size and
lay-out. It consists of four parts. The firstis a s ey of come impor tant
events and featires of 1973, such as the military Tessons of the Middic
Fast wan, the militwry developments following the ceasefire surcements
i Indo-China, the discussions about mutual foree reductions in
Europe, the nuclear deterrence debate, and the develepments in
stritegic nuclear weapons since SALT L The second and third parts
dend with developments in armaments and weapon technology. The
fourth part descrilies the developments in arms control and disarma-
nicnt during 1973,

The Yeurbook was very well received internationally.

Preparations for the 1975 Yearbook started in the beginning of 1974,
Publication date will be around 1 June 1975, The structure and lay-out
of the Yeao:hook will remain as in previods years.

*2-752433 7
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The rescareh team working full-time on the 1975 Yeachook consists
of Richard Bootl, Joze! Goldblat, Ron Huisken and Snene Landgren-

Bickstrom,

Nuclear Protiferation Problems

A bool on U Nnociear Praliferation Problems™ war puhlished in done
1974, based on the outcome of o symposiune held at Tallberg in June
1973, 11 wats prepared by Bhupendin Lisini.

Duoring fiseal vear 1974735 w4 number of publications e nuclear
profifortion problems will be prepared and publishicd in time for the
Review Conferes ¢ of the non-profiferstion treaty to he held in the
spring of 1975 In March/April 1975 the following bhooks and reparts
will appear: Fhe Nuclear Age™” (Frank Barnaby), > Safegvards
against Nuclem Profiferation” (Ben Sandersy, The Right to Conduct
Nuclear Explosions-—Political Aspeets and Policy Proposals™ (Alva
Muyrdad), S Presenting Nuiclear Weapen Proliferation” (Frank Buarnaby).,

and “Nuclear Discrmiment or Nuclear War?™ (Frank Barnaby).

Mititary Implications of New Technologies
Durine 1973/74 o <tudy on hactical wnd Strategic Antisubmarine
Warfare™ was prepared by Kosta Tsipis and Randall Farsberg. This
study was publistied in December 1974,

In the coming vears, special attention will also be paid to other
military implications of new technologies, for example. environmen-
tal warfare, Kosti Tsipis ana Bhupendei Jasani will be responsible

for thesw studies.

Eeonomices of Befunce

This project his concentrated ona nur bev of subtapics, most of which

were included in the 1974 Yearbook,

Laws of War
(including indiscrinunate and inhumane weapons and warfare)

Three publications wre planned to appear within this project. including
one onincendia y weapons, one on antipersonnel weapons. and onc on

the laws of war with respect ta specific weapons.

320
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Totermm reparts have been published and presented to the delegates
at on eoing nternational discussions on the s of war, inchiding
CNapalm and incendiuy weapons' (November 19720, and U Thermal
clivets of meendiay weapons on e human boe . 7 (February 1974).
During the spring of 1975 the first pudgoi publication in this series witl
he pubhshed. TS beine prepaned by Malvern Tumsden and its title
will be Incendiary weaprons™.

A soepositte of enneeut international Tezal experts was held
Jannary 1975 1o discass diatts of papers prepared by STPRT o the Tiws
of war. Olea Sukovic is responsible tor the preparation ot i publi-

cation on the basis of the vntconie o the sympesinm,

Chemical and Biotogzicol Warlure

Phe first thive volumes of the sivavolume stiedy on " The Problem of
Chemical and Biological Wianrtare™ (Vola TV and V) were published
in November U710 Volume HCB Weapons Today) was published in
August 1973wl Volime HEACBW and the Law of Wary in January
1974, The remaining volume, Vol VI (Technicnl Aspects of Faihy
Warning wund Verification), was published in Febiaary 975,

SIPRI bas continued to follow vy deselopments in t !
1973/74, two rescarchers (Vitahi Zibhov and Kirit Rabievski) worked on
two sich projecis: “The Effects of Developments in the Biolagical and
Chemical Sciences on CW Disarmiment Negotiations™ (Zubov), and
“The Destruction of Chemical Stockpites™ (Babicvski). The report on
the first topic was prblished in October 1974, The second report will
be included in o publication now being prepated by SIPRE and con-
taiming also some other papers presented ata Pugwash Chenneal Wi
fare Study Gronpaneeting held in Helsinki in April 1974,

SIPRL is at present also preparing @ book continning papers pre-
wented at a svmposium on CPreventive and Therapeutic Measuares in
Poisoning by Antichalinesterase Compounds™. held in Hereeg Novi,
Yngoslavia, in October 1974, This book. entitled “*Medical Protection

Against Chemical Warfure Agents™ iy being prepaed by loha Stares,

On-going Ars Confrol and Disarmament Issues

SIPRE has throaghout its existence devoted particular attention to the
technical aspeets of disarmament, particularly to those related to the

verification of various disarmament agreements. SIPRT has, for
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exitmple, published studies on the problems of the seismic detection
of nuclear explosions. Particubiar attention has also been given to the

eation of teatios relited to OB wrtire, as indicited

prodlems of ver
above,

Pring 1974 the SIPRI Y earbool contained most of the results of the
rescatch et ried outin these arcas, but some mejor developments were
also dealt withs fn sepatate publications In g monegziaph on “Foree
Reductions in Baope™, prepared by Ol Sukovid and pnbliched in
Merch 1073, o anabvsis was made of issues arising from the propos-
als put Torvard s the negotintions vn the mutual reduction of forees
and armaments and sssodiiatest meastres in Central Forepe. T also
contained i review of the miitry dogtrines of NATO wd the Wi
saws Treaty Onanization,

During 1974 another general stidy of serification problems was being
carticd out. s hich will continuz for at least another vear. Andizcl

Karkoszki is responsible for the preparation of this study.

Other Studies

A study on O and Seonrity L prepared by Bo Heinebick, was
published in November 197402 stady on 7 Southern Africa: The Esca-
lation of a4 Contlict’ is being prepored by Signe Fandgren-Bickstrom,
and will be prodished during the summer of 1975,

A prelioivary version of “Arms Trade Registers: The Arms Trade
With the Third World™™ was distributed to all governments in October
1973, A final torm of the Registers. prepared by Eva Grenbiick, was
published in February 1975,

SIPRI will continue to devote special attention to the seeurits
aspects arising from the scarcity of variotis natiral resources, to disar-
matment and arms control measures in certain regions, regional arms
races, ele.

SIFRD will oo devote greater attention to the need for more
pop-larize | publications which are tikely to reach a wider readership
than its pre eot often very technical and specialized products.,

10
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FFinancial Statement per 30 June 1974

Icome

Government prant 3499 000, —
Sutes of pubiicntions 172 300, —
Refund of vilue added tas 49 306.87
Surplues per 30 June 1973 287 BS4.50

Swe,our. 40U 561,57

Eapendituie

Salaries 2414 147.57
Administotive cosis S97 125.56
Project coss RE RN B REX
Suiplus per W lune 1974 682 106 81

Sw. kr. 4 608 561.37
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Translation
Siatutes ¢f the Stockholm Eniernational

. b ISP IO )
Peace Roseareh Instituie

N

The Founditron, Internatron! Linnte Tor Feace and Conthict He-
ceardh. Stochbolm.! consists of those funds whick the Swedish Gov-
crament o oiher bodies altocate tor the puipose described in 8 2.

§2

In accut e s ith the puidelhnes for the atlocation of funds which the
Swedish P ot has approved in purstanee of Government bilt
196t 70, the purpose of the Foandationis to conduct scientitic rescarch
ORQuUEstions whici are rportant for mterational peace and security
with the intent fo contribute to the under standing of the conditions for

peaceful sohusans of internationad contlicis aud Tor wostable peace.

§ 3
The Foundotion ~idh wathin sis wwope of activity, co-operate with

authorities, cicsnizaGons, instnutons and individuals in the Nordie

counties. s welias i other countie:

N
The Toundation shatb huve o Boand conposed of achairman and seven
other memots Lhe Ditecton of the Tastitete s ex officio a member of
the Bourd, Llie Swadish Govesnesent appoints the chairnim and other
mesihers foi o poiod net eacecang e vears ! Soard appoints o

Vice-Chiinen oot arnonz s owno menibens,

35
The ~seat of the Board shall be o Stockholny,

Y On 24 Jannaiy 1Y The naane of the Institute was changed o Stockholm

Internationa! Peace Kesearch Institute, SIPRL

]7
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§6

Within the Foundation there shall be o Director of the Tostitute and
other staff in accordance with a list adopted by the Swedish Govern-
ment. The Foundation may appomt scholars and othe statt in case of

need and in accordance with avaibable menns,

§7

Phe Directon of e cosbinte is appainted by the Swedish Governmant
o period not exceeding ey, Other SGadt i appointed by the
Foundation.

The employiem conditions for the schobwis are seted I contracts.,
The emph o ment conditions for the postof Divector of thee institute and
for other emplovees which wre on the SLaft Hst are determined by the
Suwedish Government or by an authorite to which this tash has been
delegaind By the Swedish Governaent.

The scholurs should be recruited from difterent ceographical regions

and from different political and cconomic systems.

§8
The Founduation shall have @ Scientific Council as o consuliative body.

Vhe Seientifie Counci! shali consist of 24 memboas b
possible belong to nations within different geographical regwons and
with different political und economic systems.

The initial sizteen members of the Scientific Council are appointed
by the Swedish Government. The other eigt menbers we appuinted
by those members already sppointed by the Swedish Government, i
menber retires from the Council or dies, o new member iv wppointed by
the Council. Only those having scientific competence ol | dactical ©a-
perience fron working wwith international political atfairs shall be e

poiated to the Council.

§9
The Board shall devide on important matters regarding the uctivities,

orpanization and cconomic administiation of the Institute.

§ 10
Such matters which are not 1o be decided by the Bourd shall be decided

py the Director of the Institute.




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

When the Director is not able to fulfil his tasks. he shall entrust them
1o another emplovee of the Institite, if the Board does not decide
otherwise.

By oworkeplan or aodecision in cava it can be Lot to o meinber of the
st other than the Director to decide nnatteis or groups of matters

which ase not such that the decision <hould be tuken by the Director.

s
Mectinas of the Bowrd shall be calied by the Chairman whea lie finds it
appropriate or v ben al least four members have requested a meeting.
‘The Board bt be able to take decisions when the Chairmn and at
Feast four other members are present.
Pecistons ty the Board are taken by simple majerity. When the

voting is ever. the Chalrman shali have the decivive vote,

12

Minutes are Fept of the meetings of the Bourd. The minutes shall
indicate which Board members have been prosent and also decisions of
the Bourd, as well as dissenting opinions by Board members. The
rainuies arc oh ched by the Chairman and one other member of the

Bourd.

§ 13
The Bnancial vear of the Tnstitute shadl run from the bst of July to the

30th of June the following yer.

&4

A report of activities shall be prepaned for every financial year.

§ 15

The adminisiration of the Instiiute by the Board and the Director, as
well iy the accounts of the Institute, shall be examined yearly by two
accountants. The accuuntants are appointed by the Swedish Govern-

mavit for a perie d of five financial years.,
§ 16
The wecountants shall annually, before the end of September, submit a

report to the Ministry for Foreign Atfairs.

14




o

ERIC

Aruitex: provided by Eric

328

§17
The Institute is exempted trom supervision according to the Lw of 24in
May 1929 (No. 16 regarding supervision of foundations.

Thicwe Stateies are given on the 29th of Juae 1966,

GUS AL ADOLE

Torsten Nilsson

33 ¢ E



The Governing Board

as of 31 December 1974

Chadrmian

Coonornor Roli dberg, Karlstad, Sweden

Academician Tven Milek, Prague. Ceechoslovakia,
Projessor of SMicrobiology

Professor Leo Mates, Belgrade, Yugoslavia,
En-Dircector, Tustitute of Internutional Politics and Economics,
Beigradsy

Professor Gupnar Myrdal, Stockholin, Sweden,
Professor of International Economics

Professor Robert Neild, Cambridge. United Kimgdot,
Professor of Economics, University of Cambridge

Protessor Bert Riding, Groningen. the Netherlands,
Director. Poleraotogical Institute. Groningen

Professor John Sanness, Oslo, Norvway.

Director. Istitute ot Internationad Relations, Oslo
Lx-ofticio niesnher

Dr Fraonk Barnaby,
Director of the Institute

16
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The Scientific Council

as of 31 December 19748

Professur Kenneit Boolding
Professor of Feonoes
University of Colorado
Joulder, Colo,
Ulnited States
Dom Helder Camara
.~\I'C"ﬂ‘l\}'u\r: of Olinda ¢ Recure
iechie
Brazil
Professor Fujio Foeami
Chaitmaen
Japan Scienee Council
Tokyo
Lipan
Professor Johan Galtung
Chair in Conilict

and Peace Research
University of Oslo
P.O. Boy 1070
Oslo 3
Norwiy
Dr Robert Gardiner
Exccutive Seerctary
UN Ecconomic Commission

for Atrica
Addis Ababa
Ethiopia

Professor Bertraanit de Jouvenel
Director

Fastitut des Futueibles

Pasis

France

33:

Professor Cacl Raysea
Dircector
The Institnte for Advimceed
S(Hd}'
Princeion NI
United States
Profescor Alex meyvniin
Vice-Presidem
‘Fhe Hebrew University
of Jerusalem
Terusalem
Israel
Dr Bruso Kreisky
Prime Minister o
Vienni
Austria
Professor vianfred Lachs
Judge
Tnternatiopad Court of Justice
The Hague
Netherlands
The Rt Yon.
The Earl Mauntbatien of Borma
United Kingdom
Mis Alva Myrdal
Ex-Minister withoui Porifolio
Stockholin
Sweden
The R Hon. P. J. Nocl-I3aker

London
United Ringdom
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Dr. G. Parthasarathi Professor Torgny Segerstedt

Vice Chancetlor Rector

Jawzaharial Nehru University of Uppsala
Univeisity Uppsala

Nev Mehraul Road Swedon

New Do 37 . - . .
’ Cuomniissioner Altiero Spinelli

India . .o .
Cosmmission of uropean
Dr Raoul Prebisca Eeonomic Coaununities
Diiecior Genci Pirtssels
Lutin Americer Lastiie Belaum
tor Econoniis and Professor Grigori Tunkin

P .
Sociat Pluniiig Heud of Department for

Duntlizo Internationat Law
Chile Moscow State University
Professor Bror Resed Moscow

Director General Soviet Union

Syl I RRNER ST I .
Nationa! Board o Fiealth Professor Ciel v. Weizsitelier

Siockholm Director

Sweden Max-Phanck Institute

Professor Abdus Salem Stwrnberg

Dircctor Federal Republic of Germany

International Centre for lord Solly Zuckerman
Theoretical Phusics London

Trieste Uniied Kingdom

Ity

' The Scentific Conneil had as of 31 December 1974 two vacuncies: Academni-
cian M.D. Millionsheiihov, the Sovict Union, died in May 1973, and Academi-
ciun NN Inozemisev resigned in August 1974,

18
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The vescarch an b admmisirative st of the Inaatere

[Y74, wer as foilow s

Assistoit Diircenon

Bo Hancehack

/.f/)l':lr_\' sty
Grunnel von Dooein
Janet Meurhing

Fhisabeth bBrisen

Fditorial stajt
Connic Wull?
Eelicity Roos
Rijesh Kumiar
Clotye Larsson
Pesmond Smith
Githan ritzheimer

Press-cunting stafr
Wiilianm Jew son
Michal Lucks
Ernst Ful

A conntants

Togeeerd Hellzen

Gunilia redholm (assistunty

Distribution

Katarina Frindberg

Frank Bamaby

(Directon)

Q2

Lo

Researdd .\[|.’_v"f
Jin Becknnmn
Richurd Booth
Jozet Goldbla
Ron Huisken
Bhupendia Jasuni

Andrzed Yook ..
ANUTZE) it 0N ZR0

Signe Landuren-Biickstrom

AMalvers Fumisden
Theodor Newnee
John Stares

Olre Sthonid

Kosta Fuinis

Assistars to researchers

Eva Hambera
Ragnhild Jinsson
Briam Lilburn

Carol Stoltenbery

Keeretarial steft

Fva-Christine Bergsirém

Pella Kyellgren
Mananne Lyons?
Fvie Nordstrom
Gun Winavist
Asa Trulpt

N

a0 the end of
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Office supply
Evkki Fincll
Leif Eliasson
Fars Lindgvis:

Telephonist

Fva Axel!

Telephone numhers

SIPRI switchboud 150946
Director 150946
Assistant Director 150945
Library 150948
Accouniiant 150949

' The following rescurchers left the Tostitute during the year: Professor Kirill
Bubievski, Ms Randall Forsberg, Ms Eva Grenbick and Colonel Carl-Erik
Fouie. The following tesearchers spent short-term periods at the Institute:
Dr Karlhwinz Lohs, German Democratic Republic, Mr. Ben Sanders, Inter-
national Atomic Luergy Agency, Vienna, und Dr Enid Schoettle, MIT, Cam-
bridge. USA. Among the administrative personnel, Ms Helena Gronquist, Ms
Mary Leiby, Mr Olle Larsson, Ms Inga Lundstrom and Ms Jil Schimpfl left the
Institute during the year.

? On leave of abuence.

72.026 O - 76 - 22 3 3 8
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SIPRI Publications

Books

SIPRI Yceurbook of World Arcamets und

Disarmainent 1258/A49

1969, 440 pp. 93 tables, charts and maps. Cloth bound Sw. kr. 70.60
(ISBN 91-83114-03-0); paper bound Sw. kr. 37.65 (ISBN 91-85114-04-
9).

This valume brings together material on world military expenditure,
the technological arms race. and current disarmiament issues. It con-
tuins extensive reference material on such matters us the trade in arms.,

nuclear tests und zccidents, and on condlict.

SIPRI Yearbouok of World Armaments 21id

Disarmament 1969/70

1970. 540 pp. 91 tubles and charts. Cloth bound Sw. kr. 88.25 (ISBN
91-85114-07-3); paper bound Sw. kr. 47.00 (JSEBN 91-55114-006-1).

The second Yearbook contintties with the sume basic reference material
as the first one. but turns to n2w subjects: the nuclear arns ruce and
SALT: European security problems: and the militarizotion of the deel:

ocean and the Sea-Bed Treaty.

World Armaments and Disarimament

SIPRI Yearbook 1972

1972. 600 pp. 116 tables and charts. 7 maps. Cloth bound Sw. kr. 88.25
(ISBN 91-85114-12-X).

In addition to updating the reference material, the third Yearbook deals
with strategic nuclcar forces and SALT; resources devoted to military

R&D; foreign military troops and bases; the near-nuclear countries and
the NPT; aud the nticlear test ban.

21
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World Armaments and Disarmaimeitt

SIPRI Yearhook 1973

1973, 510 pp. 08 tubles, 13 churts, 2 photogiaphs. Cloth bound Sw. kr.
SS2SUISBN 915 114-10-7),

The fourth Yeaiook updates the reference mizterial and deadls with
SALT and the giiestion of veritfication by reconnaissance satellites:
Baropein secuiity and cooperation: UN - peacekecping operations;

dome-tic detcece producton: napalim, and other dubious weapons,

*World Armanments and Disarmanment

SiPil Yearbooi: 1974

1974, 520 pp. 8% tal-les and charts. Cloth hound Sw. k. 88,25 (ISBN
0:262-191249-60,

The finth Yeuarbook updates 7 ¢ reference maierniad and deads with
militury developmients itk Middie Eust and in Indo-Chinze foree
reductions in Furope: duevfopments in stratepic nuclear weapons; re-
commussance siaellite o cntisubynarine wartare; and the automated bat-
tefteld.

Towards a Betier Uce of the Qeean

1969. 231 pp. Cloth bound Swo Ko S6.35 (1SBN VI-85111-02-2).

A discussion of the Jegal problems by Prof. William Burke. with com-

merits.

The Arms Trode with the Third World

1971, 950 pp. 14 tables, 41 charts. 6 miaps. Cloth bound Sw. ki, 70.60
(1SN 91-85114-69-X).

A migor study of the trade in major weapons—ships. aircrafl. tunks and
missiles—betwcan the devadoped and uederdeveloped countries during
the post-var periond.

The Problein of Chemicel and Biological Warfure

‘olumes. 1971-75. Cloth bound.

A study of the historical, technical, mititary, Tegal und political aspects
of CBW, and pussible disarmuament measures, with full bibliographics.

22
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1. The Rixe of CB Weapans
1971, 367 pp. Sw. hr. 8225 (ISBN O1-85114-10-3).

. CB Weapons Toda
Ay

1973420 po. Sw b sx 25 (SN GRS 162

U CEW and the Law of War

1974195 pp. Swe Ll STU00 IS i OLsA T Ts- 1705

IV, OB Diserniament Negotiviions. 16207970
1971, 412 pp. Sw. hr SR2S(INUN 93T H-T- 1.

V.o The Prevention of CBW
1972, 287 pp. Sw. ke, A7.00 (ISBN 91-85114-13-5).

VI Technical Aspects of Farly Warning and Verificaiion
1975, Appron. 330 pp. Swo kel ¥R 2S(ISBN 91-851 J4-18-9).

Tiwe Near-Nuclear Countries and the NPT

1972, 123 pp. Pupeiback Swo ko 1765 (ISBN 91-8SEH-T0 0
Anexvpanded version of o study on the attiiudes of tuicen near-nuclem
countrics to the Nui-Proliferation T reaty which appesred in the SIPRI
Yearbook 1972, including full documentation on the NPT
Resources Devoted to Military Research and Development:

An Internationa! Comparison

1972. 112 pp. Puperback Sw. ki, 17.65 (ISBN 91-851 14-15-45
7S
/

An expanded version of a study from the SIPRI Yearbooh 1972, mclud-

ing @ comprehensive bibliography on military R&D.

Chemical Disarmament: Some Problems of Verification

1973, 184 pp. S2 tables, 11 charts, 5 maps. Paperback Sw. kr. 61.20
(ISBN 91-85114-20-0).

An examination of the types of data to be reported internationzlly from
econoniic, statisticai and other methads by a national verification or-

ganization controliing potential chemicil warfare materials.

23
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Force Reductions in Europe

1974, 106 pp. 12 tables. Paperback Sw. ki 4070

(ISBN 91 “SH15-21-9),

A revies of the militany doctrines of NATO and the WTO and un
analvais of issies ariving from the proposabs put forward for the
Acgotintions o tie mutial reduciion of furces and armaments and

associted memures in Central Burop..

*Nuclear Proliferation Problems

1974, 312 pp. 36 tobles, 7 charts, T man. Cloth beund Swo lirs 6828
ISBN 0-262- 1007 30,

A collection of papers presented at a 1973 SIPRI meciang of leading

I

experts fram 13 connrries to discuss the problems of nuclear weapon

profiferation litely to be raised at the NPT Review Confersnee.

Oil and Sceurity
1974, 190 pp. 11 tables. | chart. Paperback Sw. kr. 49.50
(ISBN Y1-85114-25-1).

A study of the seeurity problems reluted to oil. 1t deals particularly
with a number of conflict potentials involved in &t situation of oil

shortage. and the arms race that this may stimulate.

*Tactical and Steategie Antisubmarine Warfare

1974, 146 pp. ¥ tables. Clath bound Sw. Kr. 42,00

(ISBN 0.262-2003§-7),

A review of developments in antisabmarine wartare technologies wnd
strategios. and of the implications of strategic nuclear submarines for

madern warfae

Stockholm Papers

1. Ceninunication Satellites

1969. 54 pp. Sw. kr. 8.25 (ISBN 91-85114-00-6). Qut of print.
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2. Seismic Method- for Monitoring Underground Explosions

Report of the Seismic Study Group

1969, 99 pp. Sve. ke 17,75 (1SBN 91-85114-01-4)

3.0 Vhe ENDC nndd the Peese

1970, 77 pp. Swe. Lo, 1725 (ISBN G1-85114-05-7)

- Intarnation:! Arrasgencents and Control {or the

Ja

Peacelul Applications of Nucicar Explotives

1970, 39 pp. Sw ke HE7S GSBN 9L 85113-00- 5y

S, Oifensive Missiies

PR
1974, 3 op.

Research Reports

[1) Seismic Metho s far Monitoring Underground Explosions
Frogress Report of the Seismic Study Group, 1970
1979, 9 pp. Out of print.

[2] Seismic Methods for Monitoring Undergrovnd Explosion .
1971 Progress Repoert
1971. 24 pp.

[3] The Test Ban

1971. 64 pp.
Early versien of a study appearing
in the SIPRI Yearhook 1972, Out of print,

[4] Possible Techniques for Inspection of Praductiun ef
Organaphosphorus Compounds. SIPRI Symposium Report.
1971, 1S pn.

S, Strategic Arnmns Limitation
Part 1. The First Agreements

1972. 39 pp. Out of print.
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. Strategic Arms Limitation

Part 11 The SALT Agreements and the Future of
the Arms Race

197232 pp. Ot of pring,

« Prospects fer Arms Control i the Ocean

1972.29 pp.

< Naymdm and tueandiary Weapons

1972125 pip. Ciur of print.

/. The Origins of MIRV

107328 p.
The Meaning mud Meesurement of Mititary Expenditure
197339 pn.

Ten Years of the Partin] ‘i"est Ban Treaty, 1963-1973

1973. 34 pp.

- Freach Nuclear Tests in the Atmospliere,

The Question of Legality
1974, 38 pp.

The Effects of Developments in the Biological and
Chemical Sciences on CW Disarmament Negotiations

Reprints

Nuclear Safeguards

19727 pp. Owt of prin.

The Imptementation of international Disavioviinen ' prements

1973, 75 pp. Out of print.

AH prices are approximate.
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Research Reports and Reprints may be obtuned free of charge from
SIPRIL
Books und Stockholm Papers Nos -3 may be obtamed from the

Iastitnutes publishers:
I

Almgvist & Wikselh Inte nativnnt
PO, Box 02

S.101 29 Stockhobn

Sweden

Telephone: (M.23 7940

Cubles: Almgvisthonk, Crochrobin

Inthe Unired Siares,
Humanities Press Tes.

171 First Soves

Attantic Hrzhland-

New Jersey o 716

United Stites

Telephone; SPRING 71771

Cables: Hillarious, New Yo 3

Books imdicated by anasterisk (7 may e oborined rop the prblini oo
belonw.
In the Western hevrisphere and in Rritim and the ('nmmrmu‘:‘ul!h_
The MIT Pross
28 Carleton Street
Combridge, Mass, 02142
Uinited States
and
126 Buckhingham Paloce Rouad
[.ondon SWIW YSD
England

In the rest of the vworld,
Almgrist & Wiksell tabove).
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SIPRI
Stockholm International
Peace Research Institute

SIPRI is an independent insitute for research into problems of peace
and conflict, with particular attention to the problems of disarma-
ment and arms regulation. It was established in 1968 to commem-
orate Sweden’s 150 years of unbroken peace.

The financing is provided by the Swedish Parliament. The staff,
the Governing Board and the Scientific Council are international.

Governing Board
Governor Rolf Edberg, Chairman
(Sweden)

Academician Ivan Malek
(Czechoslovakia)
Professor Leo Mates
(Yugoslavia)

Professor Gunnar Myrdal
(Sweden)

Professor Robert Neild
(United Kingdom)
Professor Bert Roling
(Holland)

Professor John Sanness
{(Norway)

The Director

The Director
Dr. Frank Barnaby
(United Kingdom)

SIPRI

Sveavigen 166, S-11346, Stockholm, Sweden
tel. 08-150940
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ALICE M, RIVLIN
oingcIon

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES
CONGRESSIONAL DUDGET OFFICE
WASHINGTON, D.C.

June 24, 1976

The Honorable Harrison A. Williams, Jr.
Chairman, Committee on Labor and Public Welfare
nited States Senate

... shington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Pursuant ‘o Section 403 of the Congressional Budget Act of 1974,
the Congressional Budget Dffice has prepared the attached cost estimate
for §. 1976, the George Washington Peace Academy Act.

Should the Committee so desire, we would be pleased to provide
further details on the attached cost estimate.

Sincerely, "
QLuexln Q,(d

Alice M. Rivlin
Director

Attachment
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LONARFSSTONAL BUDGET OFFICE
€SI ESTIMATE

BILL HUMBER: S. 1976
BILL TITLE: George Washington Peace Academy Act

PURPOSES OF BILL: To establish the George Washington Peace Academy
in order to: (1) inquire into the empirical and historical nature
of the process of peace; (2) examine the disciplines of social,
behavioral and physical sciences, and the arts and humanities to
extract methodologies which will provide information and new tech-
niques to develop alternatives to situations of conflict: (3) train
and instruct individuals in methods of resolving conflicts among
nations by utilizing avenues of peaceful cooperation and under-
standing; and for other purposes. This bill is an authorization
and does not directly provide budget authority. Actual funding

is subject to subsequent appropriations action.

COST ESTIMATE: ($ in millions)
This bill falls within Function 500.

FY 77 FY 78 FY 79 FY 80 FY 81
5.9 6.1 6.3 6.5 6.7

BASIS FOR ESTIMATE: This estimate is based on legislative intent

where the authorization is "such sums as may be necessary” for the
George Washington Peace Academy Act.

Dollars designated for administration and faculty salaries are
derived from the Executive and Government Service Schedules. The
ave-age annual fellowship for students is assumed constant over

the years at a dollar value of $6,500 per year. This is comparable
to other government programs providing graduate aid. Special pro-
visions for the students' moving expenses are also provided for in
the Act and have been estimated to be $2,500 based on a random sample
of individuals participating in similar programs. Visiting lecturers
and consultants are paid on a basis comparable to the existing military
academies’ allowance for this item. Administrative costs are assumed
to be 10 percent of salary dollars.

Because the cost estimate consists primarily of salary dollars, the
outlays will be projected using the pay raise rates for Governnent

Service and military personnel for all items except student stipends
as outlined by Path C of C80's Economic Assumptions.*

*Student stipends are assumed constant.
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Page 2

6. ESTIMATE COMPARISON: tot Applicaeble.
7. PREVIOUS CBO ESTIMATE: HNone.
8. ESTIMATE PRLPARED BY: Patricia L. Pucey (225-4972)

9. ESTIMAIL APPROVED BY: Pt 14

(97;?4?3>ﬁ}'

érdwmsL.Mwn
Assistant Director

for Budget Analysis
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Sentor PELL. Thank you very much. It has been a good hearing,
and the hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:35 p.n.
journed. ]

{he subcommittee hearing was ad-

O
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